

# Order on TRUE UP for FY 2012-13, FY 2013-14 Aggregate Revenue Requirement and Generation Tariff for FY 2015-16 for Indraprastha Power Generation Company Limited

(IPGCL)



# **DELHI ELECTRICITY REGULATORY COMMISSION**

September, 2015



#### DELHI ELECTRICITY REGULATORY COMMISSION

Viniyamak Bhawan, 'C' Block, Shivalik, Malviya Nagar, New Delhi- 110017.

F.11(1192) /DERC/2014-15/

#### Petition No. 14/2015

In the matter of:

Petition for Determination of Generation Tariff for the Financial Year 2015-16, approval of estimates for FY 2014-15 and truing up for the previous Period of FY 2012-13 to 2013-14.

Indraprastha Power Generation Company Ltd. Through its Director (Tech.) Himadri, **Rajghat Power House Complex** New Delhi 110 002.

...Petitioner

Coram:

Sh. P. D. Sudhakar, Chairperson, Sh. J. P. Singh, Member & Sh. B.P. Singh, Member

ORDER

(Date of Order: 29.09.2015)

Having deliberated upon the Petition for Determination of Generation Tariff for the Financial Year 2015-16, approval of estimates for FY 2014-15 and truing up for the previous Period of FY 2012-13 to 2013-14 filed by M/s. Indraprastha Power Generation Co. Ltd., the subsequent submissions by the Petitioner during the course of proceedings and the responses received from stakeholders, the Commission in exercise of the powers vested under the Electricity Act, 2003 and the Delhi Electricity Regulatory Commission (Terms and Conditions for Determination of Generation Tariff) Regulations, 2011 and extended for one year vide Order dated 22.10.2014, hereby pass this Order signed, dated and issued on 29.09.2015.

This Tariff Order shall be applicable from 01.10.2015 and shall remain in force till replaced by a subsequent Tariff Order and/or is amended, reviewed or modified, in accordance with the provisions of the Electricity Act, 2003 and the Regulations made there under

(B. P. Singh) MEMBER

(J.P. Singh

MEMBER

(P. D. Sudhakar) CHAIRPERSON

# Contents

A1:INTRODUCTION	16
The Co-ordination Forum	17
Multi Year Tariff Regulations and Extension of the Control Period	17
Public Notice	19
Layout of the Order	22
Approach of the Order	24
Approach for True up of FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14	24
Approach for FY 2014-15	24
Approach for determination of Generation Tariff for FY 2015-16	25
A2:RESPONSES FROM STAKEHOLDERS	26
Introduction	26
High Power Purchase Cost	26
Relaxation in Norms of Operation	29
Miscellaneous Comments	34
A3:ANALYSIS OF TRUING UP OF MYT CONTROL PERIOD FROM FY 2012-13 TO	FY 2013-
14	37
Indraprastha Power Station (I. P. Station)	37
Rajghat Power House (RPH)	39
Norms of Operation	39
Availability	39
Station Heat Rate (SHR)	41
Auxiliary Power Consumption	44
Energy Charge Rate and Variable Cost	47
Determination of Fixed Cost	50
Operation & Maintenance Expenses	
Operation & Maintenance Expenses	51
Employee Expenses	
	51
Employee Expenses	51 52

A.Depreciation	59
B.Return on Equity (RoE)	63
C.Income Tax	71
D.Interest on Loan	72
E.Interest on Working Capital	75
F.Secondary Fuel Oil	78
Summary of Fixed Cost	79
Revenue (GAP)/Surplus	81
Gas Turbine Power Station (GTPS)	84
Norms of Operation	85
Availability	85
Auxiliary Power Consumption	92
Energy Charge Rate and Variable Cost	94
Determination of Fixed Cost	98
A.Operations and Maintenance Expenses	98
Summary of O&M Expenses	. 102
B.Depreciation	. 105
C.Return on Equity	. 109
D.Income Tax	. 117
E.Interest on Loan	. 118
F.Interest on Working Capital	. 121
Summary of Fixed Cost	. 124
Revenue (Gap)/Surplus	. 126
Net impact of truing up with Carrying Cost	. 127
4:ANALYSIS OF AGGREGATE REVENUE REQUIREMENT (ARR) FOR EXTENDED MYT CONTROL PERIOD 015-16) FOR RAJGHAT POWER HOUSE (RPH) AND GAS TURBINE POWER STATION (GTPS)	•
Rajghat Power House (RPH)	. 130
Norms of Operation	. 130
A)Availability	. 130



B)Station Heat Rate (SHR)	
C)Auxiliary Power Consumption	
Gross and Net Generation	
Determination of Variable Charges	
Determination of Fixed Cost	
Operation & Maintenance Expenses	
Base year and Inflation Factor (INDX)	
Employee Expenses	
Repair and Maintenance Expenses	
Administrative and General Expenses	
O&M Expenses	
Depreciation	
Return on Equity	
Income Tax	
Interest on Loan	
Interest on Working Capital	
Secondary fuel oil	
Summary of Fixed Cost	
Gas Turbine Power Station (GTPS)	
Norms of Operation	
A)Availability	
B)Station Heat Rate (SHR)	
C)Auxiliary Power Consumption	
Gross and Net Generation	
Determination of Variable Charges	
Fuel Price	
Determination of Fixed Cost	
Operation & Maintenance Expenses	
Base year and Inflation Factor (INDX)	



Employee Expenses
Repair and Maintenance Expenses188
Administrative and General Expenses190
O&M Expenses
Depreciation
Return on Equity
Income Tax
Interest on Loan
Interest on Working Capital
Summary of Fixed Cost
A5:SUMMARY
Directives issued by the Commission211
Annexure-I213
Annexure-II
Annexure-III
Annexure-IV
Annexure-V
Annexure-VI
Annexure VII
Annexure VIII
Annexure IX



#### LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.1: List of correspondences with IPGCL
Table 3.1: Actual Availability achieved by RPH as submitted by Petitioner         40
Table 3.2: Availability as Trued up by the Commission    40
Table 3.3: Actual Heat Rate as submitted by the Petitioner (kCal/kWh)
Table 3.4: Station Heat Rate for RPH (kCal/ kWH) of RPH as Trued up by the Commission
Table 3.5: Actual Auxiliary Power Consumption (%) of RPH as submitted by the Petitioner
Table 3.6: Auxiliary Power Consumption as Approved by the Commission       47
Table 3.7: Gross and Net Generation
Table 3.8: Variable Cost for RPH for FY 2012-13 to 2013-14
Table 3.9: Energy Charge Rate (ECR) Approved by the Commission for RPH         50
Table 3.10: Estimated Employee Cost expenses for RPH for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 (Rs Crores)52
Table 3.11: R&M expenses for RPH for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-1453
Table 3.12: Special Allowances for RPH for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 (Rs. Crores)54
Table 3.13: Total R&M expenses for RPH for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 (Rs. Crores)55
Table 3.14: Increase in DA of employees during FY 2012-13 to 2014-1555
Table 3.15: A&G Cost for RPH for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14
Table 3.16: Comparison of O&M with CERC normative base for FY 2014-15         57
Table 3.17: O&M Expenses as submitted by the petitioner (Rs Crore)
Table 3.18: Employee Expenses as approved by the Commission (Rs Crore)       58
Table 3.19: A&G Expenses as approved by the Commission (Rs Crore)       58
Table 3.20: R&M Expenses as approved by the Commission (Rs Crore)
Table 3.21: O&M Expenses as Approved by the Commission (Rs Crore)       59
Table 3.22: Depreciation for RPH    60
Table 3.23: Capitalization for Non-approved schemes for RPH as submitted by the Petitioner (Rs.         Crore)       61
Table 3.24: Decapitalization approved by the Commission for RPH (Rs. Crore)
Table 3.25: Gross Fixed Asset (Rs. Crore)62
Table 3.26: Approved Depreciation by the Commission (Rs Crore)    63



Table 3.27: Equity Bifurcation for IPGCL Power Plants    63
Table 3.28: Grossed up Income tax for RPH    69
Table 3.29: Grossed up Income tax for IPGCL    70
Table 3.30: Return on Equity for RPH70
Table 3.31: Return on Equity approved by the Commission for RPH (Rs Crore)
Table 3.32: Income tax for RPH    71
Table 3.33: Income Tax approved by the Commission (Rs Crore)
Table 3.34: Loan Bifurcation for IPGCL Plants    73
Table 3.35: Interest on Loan    73
Table 3.36: Approved Interest on Loan (Rs Crore)    75
Table 3.37: Interest on Working Capital
Table 3.38: Interest on Working Capital Calculation (Rs Cr)    77
Table 3.39: Interest on Working Capital Approved by the Commission (Rs Crore)       77
Table 3.40: Norms of Secondary Fuel allowed for RPH    78
Table 3.41: Actual Secondary Fuel consumption for RPH    78
Table 3.42: Equivalent HSD in lieu of LDO and LSHS    78
Table 3.43: Cost of Secondary Fuel as submitted by the petitioner    79
Table 3.44: Cost of Secondary Fuel for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 (Rs Cr)79
Table 3.45: Cost of Secondary Fuel as trued up by the Commission (Rs Cr)       79
Table 3.46: Total Fixed Cost for Rajghat Power House (Rs Crore)       79
Table 3.47: Annual Fixed Charges Trued up by the Commission (Rs Crore)       80
Table 3.48: Summary of the Generation Tariff as approved by the Commission         81
Table 3.49: Revenue (Gap)/Surplus pertaining to Variable Cost for FY 2012-13 (Rs Cr)
Table 3.50: Revenue (Gap)/Surplus pertaining to Variable Cost for FY 2013-14 (Rs Cr)
Table 3.51: Revenue (Gap)/Surplus pertaining to Fixed Cost for FY 2012-13 (Rs Cr)
Table 3.52: Revenue (Gap)/Surplus pertaining to Fixed Cost for FY 2013-14 (Rs Cr)
Table 3.53: (Gap)/Surplus with Carrying Cost on Variable Cost (Rs Crore)       84
Table 3.54: (Gap)/Surplus with Carrying Cost on Fixed Cost (Rs Crore)
Table 3.55: Net (Gap)/Surplus as approved by the Commission (Rs Cr)       84



Table 3.56: Availability (%) of GTPS	85
Table 3.57: Availability as Trued up by the Commission	86
Table 3.58: Heat Rate of Gas Turbine Power Station	86
Table 3.59: Recommendation of Heat Rate by CEA in 2004	87
Table 3.60: Open cycle (%) certified by SLDC	88
Table 3.61: Comparison of Availability & PLF for GTPS	89
Table 3.62: Station Heat Rate (kCal/ kWH) as approved by the Commission	91
Table 3.63: Actual Auxiliary Power Consumption (%) of GTPS as submitted by the Petitioner	92
Table 3.64: Comparison of Availability & PLF for GTPS	93
Table 3.65: Auxiliary Power Consumption as Approved by the Commission	94
Table 3.66: Gross and Net Generation	94
Table 3.67: Variable Cost for GT Power Station	95
Table 3.68: Energy Charge Rate (ECR) trued up by the Commission	97
Table 3.69: Estimated Employee Cost expenses for GTPS (Rs Crores)	100
Table 3.70: R&M Expenses for GTPS as submitted by the Petitioner (Rs Cr)	100
Table 3.71: Increase in DA of employees during FY 2012-13 to 2014-15	101
Table 3.72: A&G Cost for GTPS as submitted by the Petitioner (Rs Cr)	102
Table 3.73: Comparison of O&M with CERC normative base for FY 2014-15	102
Table 3.74: Comparison of O&M Expenses allowed vis-à-vis Actual O&M (Rs. Lakh/MW)	103
Table 3.75: O&M Expenses as submitted by the petitioner (Rs Crore)	103
Table 3.76: Employee Expenses as approved by the Commission (Rs Crore)	104
Table 3.77: A&G expenses as trued up by the Commission (Rs Crore)	104
Table 3.78: R&M Expenses as trued up by the Commission (Rs Crore)	104
Table 3.79: O&M Expenses as trued up by the Commission (Rs Crore)	104
Table 3.80: Depreciation as submitted by the Petitioner for GTPS	105
Table 3.81: Capitalization for approved schemes for GTPS for FY 2012-13 as submitted by         Petitioner (Rs. Crore)	
Table 3.82: Capitalization for Non-approved schemes for GTPS as submitted by the Petitioner Crore)	-



Table 3.83: Capitalization Additions approved by the Commission for GTPS (Rs. Crore)
Table 3.84: Decapitalization approved by the Commission for GTPS (Rs. Crore)       108
Table 3.85: Gross Fixed Asset (Rs. Crore)
Table 3.86: Approved Depreciation (Rs Crore)
Table 3.87: Equity Bifurcation for IPGCL Power Plants       109
Table 3.88: Grossed up Income tax for GTPS    115
Table 3.89: Grossed up Income tax for IPGCL    116
Table 3.90: Return on Equity for GTPS116
Table 3.91: Return on Equity approved by the Commission for GTPS (Rs Crore)
Table 3.92: Income tax for GTPS
Table 3.93: Income Tax approved by the Commission (Rs Cr)    118
Table 3.94: Loan Bifurcation for IPGCL Plants    119
Table 3.95: Interest on Loan
Table 3.96: Approved Interest on Loan (Rs Cr)
Table 3.97: Interest on Working Capital
Table 3.98: Working Capital for GTPS as trued up by the Commission (Rs. Cr)
Table 3.99: Interest on Working Capital Approved by the Commission (Rs Crore)       124
Table 3.100: Total Fixed Cost for GTPS124
Table 3.101: Annual Fixed Charges Trued up by the Commission (Rs. Cr)       125
Table 3.102: Summary of the Generation Tariff as approved by the Commission       125
Table 3.103: Revenue (Gap)/Surplus pertaining to Variable Cost for FY 2012-13 (Rs Cr)126
Table 3.104: Revenue (Gap)/Surplus pertaining to Variable Cost for FY 2013-14 (Rs Cr)126
Table 3.105: Revenue (Gap)/Surplus pertaining to Fixed Cost for FY 2012-13 (Rs Cr)
Table 3.106: Revenue (Gap)/Surplus pertaining to Fixed Cost for FY 2013-14 (Rs Cr)
Table 3.107: (Gap)/Surplus with Carrying Cost on Variable Cost (Rs Cr)
Table 3.108: (Gap)/Surplus with Carrying Cost on Fixed Cost (Rs Cr)
Table 3.109: Net (Gap)/Surplus as Approved by the Commission (Rs Cr)
Table 4.1: Cost for FY 2015-16 for RPH as submitted by the Petitioner129Table 4.2: Cost for FY 2015-16 for GTPS as submitted by the Petitioner129



Table 4.3: Estimated Availability for RPH for FY 2015-16 as submitted by Petitioner
Table 4.4: Availability (%) as approved by the Commission for RPH
Table 4.5: Proposed Heat Rate for FY 2015-16 as submitted by the Petitioner (kCal/kWh)
Table 4.6: Station Heat Rate (kCal/ kWH) as approved by the Commission
Table 4.7: Actual Auxiliary Power Consumption (%) of RPH as submitted by the Petitioner
Table 4.8: Proposed Auxiliary Power Consumption of RPH for FY 2015-16 by the Petitioner
Table 4.9: Auxiliary Power Consumption (%) approved by the Commission       136
Table 4.10: Gross and Net Generation    136
Table 4.11: Gross and Net Generation approved by the Commission    136
Table 4.12: Variable Cost for RPH
Table 4.13: Energy Charge Rate and Fuel Cost approved by the Commission       139
Table 4.14: Computation of INDEX for FY 2014-15 base year140
Table 4.15: Escalation Factor approved by the Commission as per MYT Order, 2012       141
Table 4.16: Estimated Employee Cost expenses for RPH for FY 2015-16       143
Table 4.17: Employee Expenses Approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)       143
Table 4.18: R&M expenses for RPH for FY 2015-16 (Rs. Crores)144
Table 4.19: Special Allowances for RPH for FY 2015-16    146
Table 4.20: Total R&M expenses for RPH for FY 2015-16146
Table 4.21: Special Allowances as approved for RPH for FY 2015-16 (Rs. Cr)
Table 4.22: R&M Expenses Approved by the Commission for RPH (Rs. Cr)
Table 4.23: Increase in DA of employees during FY 2012-13 to 2014-15
Table 4.24: A&G Cost for RPH for FY 2015-16 (Rs. Crores)
Table 4.25: A&G Expenses approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)
Table 4.26: Comparison of O&M with CERC normative base for FY 2014-15
Table 4.27: O&M Cost for RPH for FY 2015-16151
Table 4.28: O&M Expenses (Rs. Cr)
Table 4.29: Estimated Depreciation for RPH for FY 2015-16    152
Table 4.30: Depreciation approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)
Table 4.31: Equity Bifurcation for IPGCL Power Plants       154



Table 4.32: Grossed up Income tax for RPH	159
Table 4.33: Return on Equity for RPH	160
Table 4.34: Return on Equity approved by the Commission for RPH (Rs. Cr)	160
Table 4.35: Income tax for RPH	161
Table 4.36: Income Tax Liability approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)	161
Table 4.37: Loan Bifurcation for IPGCL Plants	162
Table 4.38: Interest on Loan	162
Table 4.39: Interest Expenses approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)	164
Table 4.40: Interest on Working Capital	165
Table 4.41: Working Capital for RPH approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)	166
Table 4.42: Norms of Secondary Fuel allowed for RPH	166
Table 4.43: Actual Secondary Fuel consumption for RPH	167
Table 4.44: Equivalent HSD in lieu of LDO and LSHS	167
Table 4.45: Cost of Secondary Fuel as submitted by the petitioner for FY 2015-16	167
Table 4.46: Cost of Secondary Fuel as approved by the Commission (Rs Cr)	168
Table 4.47: Total Fixed Cost for Rajghat Power House	168
Table 4.48: Annual Fixed Charges approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)	169
Table 4.49: Summary of Generation Tariff for FY 2015-16 as approved by the Commission	170
Table 4.50: Availability (%) of GTPS	170
Table 4.51: Availability (%)	171
Table 4.52: Availability (%) as approved by the Commission	172
Table 4.53: Heat Rate of Gas Turbine Power Station	172
Table 4.54: Recommendation of Heat Rate by CEA in 2004	173
Table 4.45: Open cycle (%) certified by SLDC	174
Table 4.56: Comparison of Availability & PLF for GTPS	174
Table 4.57: Station Heat Rates (kCal/kWh) for GTPS	176
Table 4.58: Station Heat Rate (kCal/ kWH) as approved by the Commission	177
Table 4.59: Actual Auxiliary Power Consumption (%) of GTPS as submitted by the Petitioner	178
Table 4.60: Comparison of Availability & PLF for GTPS	178



Table 4.61: Auxiliary Power Consumption submitted by the Petitioner	179
Table 4.62: Auxiliary Power Consumption (%) approved by the Commission	
Table 4.63: Gross and Net Generation	
Table 4.64: Gross and Net Generation approved by the Commission	
Table 4.65: Variable Cost for GTPS	
Table 4.66: Energy Charge Rate and Fuel Cost approved by the Commission	
Table 4.67: Computation of INDEX for FY 2014-15 base year	
Table 4.68: Escalation Factor approved by the Commission as per MYT Order, 2012	
Table 4.69: Estimated Employee Cost expenses for GTPS for FY 2015-16	
Table 4.70: Employee Expenses approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)	
Table 4.71: Estimated R&M Expenses for GTPS for FY 2015-16	
Table 4.72: R&M Expenses approved by the Commission for GTPS (Rs Cr)	
Table 4.73: Increase in DA of employees during FY 2012-13 to 2014-15	
Table 4.74: A&G Cost for GTPS for FY 2015-16 (Rs. Crores)	
Table 4.75: A&G Expenses approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)	
Table 4.76: Comparison of O&M with CERC normative base for FY 2014-15	
Table 4.77: Comparison of O&M Expenses allowed vis-à-vis Actual O&M (Rs. Lakh/MW)	
Table 4.78: O&M Cost for GTPS for FY 2015-16	
Table 4.79: O&M Expenses (Rs. Cr)	
Table 4.80: Estimated Depreciation for GTPS for FY 2015-16	
Table 4.81: Depreciation approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)	
Table 4.82: Equity Bifurcation for IPGCL Power Plants	
Table 4.83: Grossed up Income tax for GTPS	
Table 4.84: Return on Equity for GTPS	
Table 4.85: Return on Equity approved by the Commission for GTPS (Rs. Cr)	
Table 4.86: Income tax for GTPS	
Table 4.87: Income Tax Liability approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)	
Table 4.88: Loan Bifurcation for IPGCL Plants	
Table 4.89: Interest on Loan	



Table 4.90: Interest Expenses approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)	206
Table 4.91: Interest on Working Capital	208
Table 4.93: Total Fixed Cost for GTPS	209
Table 4.94: Annual Fixed Charges approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)	210
Table 4.95: Summary of generation tariff for FY 2015-16 as approved by the Commission	210



# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

Abbreviation	Explanation
A&G	Administrative and General
AAD	Advance Against Depreciation
ABT	Availability Based Tariff
APC	Auxiliary Power Consumption
ARR	Aggregate Revenue Requirement
BRPL	BSES Rajdhani Power Limited
BYPL	BSES Yamuna Power Limited
CEA	Central Electricity Authority
CERC	Central Electricity Regulatory Commission
CISF	Central Industrial Security Force
DERA	Delhi Electricity Reform Act
DERC	Delhi Electricity Regulatory Commission
DISCOMs	Distribution Companies (BRPL, BYPL & TPDDL)
DLN	Dry Low Nox
ERP	Enterprise Resource Planning
FPA	Fuel Price Adjustment
GAIL	GAIL (India) Ltd.
GCV	Gross Calorific Value
GFA	Gross Fixed Assets
GoNCTD	Government of National Capital Territory of Delhi
GTPS	Gas Turbine Power Station
IoWC	Interest on Working Capital
IPGCL	Indraprastha Power Generation Company Limited
MU	Million Units
MYT	Multi Year Tariff
NTPC	NTPC Ltd.
O&M	Operations and Maintenance
PLF	Plant Load Factor
PPCL	Pragati Power Corporation Limited
R&M	Repair and Maintenance
RGCCP	Rajiv Gandhi Combined Cycle Power Plant
RoE	Return on Equity



# *True up Order for FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14 and Determination of Tariff for FY 2015-16*

RPH	Rajghat Power House
SHR	Station Heat Rate
SLDC	State Load Dispatch Centre
STG	Steam Turbine Generator
UAT	Unit Auxiliary Transformer



# A1: INTRODUCTION

This Order relates to the Petition filed by Indraprastha Power Generation Company Limited (hereinafter referred to as 'IPGCL' or the 'Petitioner') for Truing up of FY 2012-13, FY 2013-14 and determination of Generation Tariff for FY 2015-16 and approval of revised estimate for FY 2014-15 for its Generating Plants i.e. Gas Turbine Power Station (GTPS) and Rajghat Power House (RPH) under the Multi Year Tariff Principles specified in the Delhi Electricity Regulatory Commission (Terms & Conditions for determination of Generation Tariff) Regulations, 2011 (hereinafter referred to as the MYT Regulations, 2011), extended for FY 2015-16 vide DERC Order dated October 22, 2014.

# Indraprastha Power Generation Company Limited

- 1.1 IPGCL is wholly owned by the Government of National Capital Territory of Delhi and has three power plants out of which two are operational power plants and one closed plant. The details are as following:
  - (a) Indraprastha Thermal Power Station (IP Power Station) having capacity of 247.5 MW (decommissioned on December 31, 2009);
  - (b) Rajghat Thermal Power House (RPH) having capacity of 135 MW;
  - (c) Indraprastha Gas Turbine Power Station (GTPS) having capacity of 270 MW.
- 1.2 Delhi Electricity Regulatory Commission (hereinafter referred to as 'DERC' or the 'Commission') was constituted by the Government of National Capital Territory of Delhi (GoNCTD) on March 3, 1999 and it became operational from December 10, 1999.
- 1.3 The Commission's approach to Regulation is driven by the Electricity Act, 2003 (hereinafter referred to as 'the Act'), the National Electricity Plan, the Tariff Policy and the Delhi Electricity Reform Act 2000 (hereinafter referred to as 'DERA'). The Act mandates the Commission to take measures conducive to the development and management of the electricity industry in an efficient, economic, and competitive manner which inter alia includes tariff determination.



# The Co-ordination Forum

1.4 The Commission has, since constitution of the Co-ordination Forum on 16.03.2005, held28 meetings so far. In the 28th Co-ordination Forum Meeting held on 27.02.2015, theCommission discussed the following:

S. No.	Issues Discussed	
i.	Status of GIS mapping of network & integration with SAP and SCADA by	
	DISCOMs	
ii.	Summer preparedness	
iii.	Surrender/Re-allocation of Long term Power, considering the Demand-	
	Supply scenario.	
iv.	Progress of DSM initiatives	
v.	Progress of projects under Net Metering Regulations, 2014	
vi.	Schemes to be taken under Integrated Power Development Scheme (IPDS)	
vii.	Proposal for disposal of DTs inherited from DVB, which are beyond repair	
viii.	i. Review of progress of replacement of oil filled transformers by dry type	
	transformers.	

# Multi Year Tariff Regulations and Extension of the Control Period

- 1.5 The Commission issued Regulations vide Order dated December 02, 2011 specifying Terms and Conditions for Determination of Tariff for Generation, Transmission and Distribution of electricity under the Multi Year Tariff (MYT) framework for the period FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 following due process of Law. The Regulations were notified in the official Gazette on January 19, 2012/ March 15, 2012 respectively.
- 1.6 The Commission vide its Order dated October 22, 2014 extended the MYT Regulations and the Control Period for a further period of one year up to March 31, 2016 after following the due process of law.

# **IPGCL's Petition:**

# Filing of Petition for Truing up of FY 2012-13, FY 2013-14, Approval of revised estimate for FY 2014-15 and Determination of Generation Tariff for FY 2015-16.

# Filing and Acceptance of Petition

1.7 Petitioner has filed a Petition before the Delhi Electricity Regulatory Commission on February 16, 2015 for truing up of MYT Control Period from FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14, determination of the tariff for FY 2015-16 & approval of revised estimate for FY 2014-15. The Commission admitted the Petition vide its Order dated March 12, 2015



subject to clarifications/additional information, if any which would be sought from the Petitioner from time to time. A copy of the Admission Order dated March 12, 2015 is enclosed as **Annexure I** to this Order.

# **Interaction with the Petitioner**

- 1.8 The Order has referred at numerous places to various actions taken by the "Commission". It may be mentioned for the sake of clarity, that the term "Commission" in most of the cases refers to the Staff of the Commission and the Consultants appointed by the Commission for carrying out the due diligence on the Petitions filed by the Petitioner, obtaining and analysing information/clarifications received from them and submitting all issues for consideration by the Commission.
- 1.9 For the purpose of truing up exercise, the Staff of the Commission and Consultants held discussions with the Petitioners, obtained information/clarifications wherever required and carried out technical validation with regard to the information provided.
- 1.10 The role of the Commission has also been to hold Public Hearings and to take the final view with respect to various issues concerning the principles and guidelines for tariff determination. The use of the term "Commission" may, therefore, be read in the context of the above clarification. The Commission has considered due diligence conducted by the Staff of the Commission and the Consultants in arriving at its final decision.
- 1.11 Accordingly, the Commission solicited additional information/ clarifications from the Petitioner as and when required. The Commission and the Petitioner also discussed key issues related to the Petition. The Petitioner submitted additional information through various correspondences, as listed in Table 1.1 below.
- 1.12 The Commission also conducted multiple validation sessions with the Petitioner during which the deficiencies were pointed out and wherever required, additional information required by the Commission were sought. The Petitioner submitted its replies to the list of queries raised by the Commission in these sessions and provided documentary evidence to substantiate its claims regarding various submissions. Further meetings were held between the Staff of the Commission and Petitioner's representatives to discuss their replies against the Gaps/ discrepancies identified.



1.13 The replies of the Petitioner, as mentioned in the Table 1.1 below, have been considered for approval of the Truing up of the Petitioner:

S.	Date	Letter No.	Subject
No.			
1	16.02.2015	No.	Filing of Petition for determination of
		IPGCL/Comml./F.12/264	Generation Tariff for FY 2015-16,
			Truing up for FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-
			14 and Approval of Estimates for FY
			2014-15 in Petition No. 14/2015
2	27.03.2015	No. Comml./DERC/F.12/297	Additional information on norms of
			operation
3	16.04.2015	No. Comml./DERC /F.12/11	Additional information on norms of
			operation and tariff components
4	28.04.2015	No. Comml./DERC /F.12/16	Additional information on norms of
			operation and tariff components
5	11.05.2015	No. Comml./DERC /F.12/33	Additional information on norms of
			operation and tariff components
6	14.05.2015	No. Comml./DERC /F.12/37	Additional information on tariff
			components
7	18.05.2015	No. Comml./DERC /F.12/41	Additional information on tariff
			components
8	28.07.2015	No. Comml./DERC /F.12/96	Additional information on tariff
			components
9	3.08.2015	No. Comml./DERC	Additional information on Tax
		/F.12/101	component of Fixed Cost
10	11.08.2015	No. Comml./DERC	Reply by IPGCL on stakeholder's
		/F.12/106	observation during public hearing

 Table 1.1: List of correspondences with IPGCL

# **Public Notice**

- 1.14 The Petitioner published a Public Notice indicating the salient features of its Petition for inviting responses from the stakeholders, in the following newspapers on the respective dates mentioned alongside:
  - a. Hindustan Times (English)

March 15, 2015



*True up Order for FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14 and Determination of Tariff for FY 2015-16* 

b.	Indian Express (English)	March 15, 2015
c.	Jansatta (Hindi)	March 15, 2015
d.	Daily Milap (Urdu)	March 15, 2015
e.	Qaumi Patrika (Punjabi)	March 15,2015

- 1.15 Copies of the Public Notice in English, Hindi, Punjabi and Urdu are enclosed as Annexure II to this Order. Both soft copy in the form of CD and hard Copy of the Petition was also made available for purchase from the head-office of the Petitioner on payment of Rs 25/- per CD and Rs 100/- for a hard copy. A copy of the complete Petition was also uploaded on the website of the Commission, as well as that of the Petitioner, for inviting comments of the stakeholders thereon.
- 1.16 The Commission also published a Public Notice in the following newspapers on as per details provided below inviting comments from stakeholders on the Petition filed by the Petitioner latest by April, 10, 2015:

(a) Hindustan Times (English)	March 18, 2015
(b) Times of India (English)	March 18, 2015
(c) The Pioneer (English)	March 18, 2015
(d) The Hindu (English)	March 18, 2015
(e) Dainik Jagran (Hindi)	March 18, 2015
(f) Jadeed Indinon (Urdu)	March 18, 2015
(g) Qaumi Patrika (Punjabi)	March 18, 2015

- 1.17 Copies of the above Public Notice published by the Commission in English, Hindi, Punjabi and Urdu are attached as **Annexure III** to this Order.
- 1.18 At the request of the stakeholders, the Commission extended the last date for filing objections and suggestions up to April 17, 2015 for which the Public Notice was issued in the following newspapers:

(a) Hindustan Times (English)	April, 7, 2015
(b) Times of India (English)	April, 7, 2015
(c) Hindustan (Hindi)	April, 7, 2015
(d) Amar Ujala (Hindi)	April, 7, 2015
(e) Educator (Punjabi)	April, 7, 2015
(f) Daily Milap (Urdu)	April, 7, 2015



- 1.19 Copies of the above Public Notice in English, Hindi, Punjabi and Urdu are attached as Annexure IV of this Order.
- 1.20 At the request of the stakeholders, the Commission further extended the last date for filing objections and suggestions upto April 24, 2015 for which the Public Notice was issued in the following newspapers:

(a) Hindustan Times (English)	April, 18, 2015
(b) Times of India (English)	April, 18, 2015
(c) Hindustan (Hindi)	April, 18, 2015
(d) Amar Ujala (Hindi)	April, 18, 2015
(e) Educator (Punjabi)	April, 18, 2015
(f) Daily Milap (Urdu)	April, 18, 2015

- 1.21 Copies of the above Public Notice in English, Hindi, Punjabi and Urdu are attached as Annexure V of this Order.
- 1.22 To extend help to the consumers in understanding the Petition and filing their comments, the Commission prepared an Executive Summary highlighting salient features of the Petition filed by the Petitioner, which was uploaded on the Commission's website. In this regard, two officers of the Commission viz. Joint Director (Tariff-Finance) and Joint Director (Tariff- Engineering) were nominated for discussion on the Petition. This was duly highlighted in the Public Notices brought out by the Commission.
- 1.23 The Commission published a Public Notice for the Public Hearing to be held on 05.08.2015 in the following newspapers:

July, 23, 2015
July, 23, 2015



- 1.24 Copies of the above Public Notice in English, Hindi, Punjabi and Urdu are attached as Annexure VI of this Order.
- 1.25 The Commission published a Corrigendum regarding Notice on Public Hearing in the following newspapers:

(a) Hindustan Times (English)	August, 01, 2015
(b) The Hindu (English)	August, 01, 2015
(c) Pioneer (English)	August, 01, 2015
(d) Navbharat Times (Hindi)	August, 01, 2015
(e) Dainik Jagran (Hindi)	August, 01, 2015
(f) Quami Patrika (Punjabi)	August, 01, 2015
(g) Daily Pratap (Urdu)	August, 01, 2015

- 1.26 Copies of the above Corrigendum in English, Hindi are attached as **Annexure VII** to this Order.
- 1.27 The Commission received comments from stakeholders. The comments of the stakeholders were forwarded to the Petitioner. The Petitioner responded to the comments of the stakeholders with a copy of its replies to the Commission. The Commission invited all stakeholders who had filed their objections and suggestions to attend the Public Hearing. A list of the stakeholders who responded to the Public Notice on the Petition and those who attended the public hearing is enclosed as **Annexure VIII** to this Order.
- 1.28 The Public Hearing was held at the Siri Fort Auditorium, New Delhi on 05.08.2015 from 10.30 AM onwards to discuss the issues related to the Petition filed by the Petitioner. The issues and concerns voiced by various stakeholders have been examined by the Commission. The major issues discussed during the Public Hearing and/or written submissions made by the stakeholders, the responses of the Petitioner thereon and the views of the Commission, have been summarized in Chapter A2.

# Layout of the Order

- 1.29 This Order is organised into five Chapters:
  - (a) Chapter A1 provides details of truing-up process and the approach of the Order;
  - (b) Chapter A2 provides a brief of the Public Hearing process, including the details



of comments of various stakeholders, the Petitioner's response and views of the Commission;

- (c) Chapter A3 provides analysis of truing up for FY 2012-13, FY 2013-14 for Generating Stations of Petitioner;
- (d) Chapter A4 provides analysis of determination of Generation Tariff for FY 2015-16 for Generating Stations of Petitioner;
- (e) **Chapter A5** provides Summary of directives issued by the Commission.
- 1.30 The Order contains the following Annexure, which are an integral part of the Order:
  - (a) **Annexure I** Admission Order;
  - (b) Annexure II Copies of Public Notices published by the Petitioner;
  - (c) **Annexure III** Copies of the Public Notice published by the Commission inviting comments from the stakeholders;
  - (d) **Annexure IV** Copies of Public Notice Published by the Commission granting extension for last date of submissions of Comments;
  - (e) **Annexure V** Copies of Public Notice Published by the Commission granting extension for last date of submissions of Comments;
  - (f) Annexure VI Copies of Public Notice Published by the Commission for public hearing;
  - (g) **Annexure VII -** Copies of Corrigendum Published by the Commission for public hearing;
  - (h) **Annexure VIII** List of the respondent Stakeholders & Stakeholders who attended the public hearing;
  - (i) Annexure IX Revised Form-27 (Referred in Chapter V)



# Approach of the Order

1.31 The Petitioner filed the Petition for truing up of FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 and approval of revised estimates for FY 2014-15 and determination of Generation Tariff for FY 2015-16.

# Approach for True up of FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14

1.32 Under the MYT Framework, the Commission had approved the ARR of the Petitioner for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 in the MYT Order dated July 13, 2012 (hereinafter referred to as 'MYT Order, 2012'). The Commission vide its Order dated October 22, 2014 extended the DERC MYT Regulations, 2011 and the Control Period for a further period of one year up to March 31, 2016. As per MYT Regulations, 2011, the Commission shall review actual capital expenditure incurred and capitalisation at the end of each year of the Control Period vis-à-vis the approved capital expenditure and capitalisation for remaining years of the Control Period based on trued up capital expenditure and capitalisation for any year.

In addition to the above, it is also stipulated in the MYT regulations, 2011 that Depreciation, Loan and Equity shall be trued up every year based on the actual capital expenditure and actual capitalisation vis-à-vis capital investment plan (capital expenditure and capitalisation) approved by the Commission:

Provided that any surplus or deficit in Working Capital shall be to the account of the generating company and shall not be trued up in ARR;

Provided further that the Commission shall not true up the interest rate, if variation in State Bank of India Base Rate as on April 1, 2012, is within +/- 1% during the Control Period. Any increase / decrease in State Bank of India Base Rate beyond +/- 1% only shall be trued up.

1.33 Accordingly the Commission has done the true up for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14

# Approach for FY 2014-15

1.34 The Petitioner has requested for approval of estimates for FY 2014-15 which had been determined earlier by the Commission in its Order dated July 13, 2012. As per MYT Regulations, 2011, for the Annual Performance Review, Generation Company shall submit the actual capital expenditure incurred and capitalisation during the year under review along with the Annual Performance Review Filing. Accordingly, the Commission



is of the opinion that in accordance with the MYT Regulations, 2011 the Annual Performance Review of FY 2014-15 can only be considered based on the audited financial statement only once the Petitioner makes the regular tariff petition for True up of FY 2014-15.

# **Approach for determination of Generation Tariff for FY 2015-16**

- 1.35 The following provisions of the MYT Regulations, 2011, pertaining to Generation Business for determination of generation tariff are relevant and these are dealt with in detail in Chapter A4 of this Order:
  - (a) Regulation 4.1-4.2 Determination of Generation Tariff for existing and new Generating Stations.
  - (b) Regulation 5.3 Multi Year Tariff Framework to be based on the Business plan, Applicant forecast, performance trajectory, annual review of performance.
  - (c) Regulation 5.4 & 5.5 Base line values (operating and cost parameters) and performance targets.
  - (d) Regulation 5.6 to 5.12 Annual performance review and prior approval of actual Capital Expenditure and Capitalisation, Performance Targets for controllable Parameters i.e. norms of operation (SHR, Auxiliary Consumption, NAPAF, O&M Expenses), Provisions relating to uncontrollable parameters i.e. Depreciation, Return on Equity, Working Capital, Interest on Loans.
  - (e) Regulations 6 Principles for determination of Generation tariff
  - (f) Regulation 7– Operational norms for Thermal Power Generating Stations.



# A2: RESPONSES FROM STAKEHOLDERS

2.1 Summary of Objections/suggestions from stakeholders, response from IPGCL (Indraprastha Power Generation Company Limited) and Commission's views.

# Introduction

- 2.2 Section 62 of the Electricity Act, 2003 mandates the Commission to determine the Generation tariff after consideration of all suggestions received from the public and the response of the Petitioner to the objections/suggestions of stakeholders, issue a tariff order accepting the applications with such modifications or such conditions as may be specified in the order. Public hearing, being a platform to understand the problems and concerns of various stakeholders, the Commission has encouraged transparent and participative approach in hearings to obtain necessary inputs required for tariff determination. Accordingly public hearings were held on 5th August, 2015 in Siri Fort Auditorium, New Delhi.
- 2.3 In the Public Hearing, stakeholders put forth their comments/suggestions before the Commission in the presence of the Petitioner.
- 2.4 The Commission has examined the issues and concerns voiced by various stakeholders in their written comments as well as in the Public hearing and also the response of the petitioner thereon. The comments/ suggestions submitted by various stakeholders in response to the ARR petition, the replies given by the Petitioner and the views of the Commission have been summarized under various sub-heads as below:

# High Power Purchase Cost Stakeholder's Comments

- 2.5 The Cost of Delhi Stations increased by ~100% with CAGR of 19% over the last 5 years whereas the cost of other stations supplying power to Delhi increased by 40% with a CAGR of 9% over the same period. The gap in the costing of Delhi station as compared to others increased from 7% in FY 2010-11 to 53% in FY 2014-15.
- 2.6 It must be noted here that if power from Delhi Generating stations was at similar levels as compared other long term sources, there would have been savings of ~Rs. 1600 crore in just last 5 years i.e. a saving of ~Rs. 0.17 per unit on total power procured during the period.
- 2.7 Stakeholder further stated the following reasons for high cost of power:



- $\cdot$  Units are old and inefficient
- · Low Availability and Low Plant Load Factor
- · High O&M Expenses
- · High Station Heat Rate and High Auxiliary Consumption
- · Unreliable/no Fuel linkages

# **Petitioner's Response**

- 2.8 Petitioner has submitted the data for FY 2012-13, 13-14 & 14-15 for truing up and data for 2010-11 & 11-12 has already been trued up.
- 2.9 In case of RPH and GTPS Plants, the units of RPH are old and less efficient, however, the units of GTPS in Combined Cycle operation are as efficient as similar gas power plants in its category. These power plants have their own importance in Delhi Grid. In case of GTPS, it is capable of supplying power in VVIP areas during grid failure in radial mode. It has also having black start facility and it is one of the important elements of islanding scheme finalized by Delhi state to avoid blackout in Delhi. Further, as mentioned by BRPL the key drivers for high cost is not true for Power Stations of Petitioner as mentioned hereunder:
  - a. Availability remained high during the period but PLF remained lower as compared to availability due to less demand in the Grid and erratic merit order scheduling by DISCOMs/SLDC.
  - b. O&M allowed by Hon'ble Commission are least as compared to similar power plants in India as allowed by CERC.
  - c. Station Heat Rate and auxiliary consumptions are within the norms as allowed by Hon'ble Commission. Moreover, any excess heat rate and auxiliary Consumption over and above norms have never been allowed by Hon'ble Commission.
  - d. The plants are reliable, embedded generation, GTPS need minimum time to supply power in Delhi Grid. There is assured fuel linkage for RPH and GTPS stations of the petitioner.



- 2.10 In this regard, it is to mention that total cost of generation also depends upon the PLF of the station. In this regard, petitioner submitted that lesser the scheduling due to less demand or otherwise higher will be the per unit cost of generation for scheduled energy.
- 2.11 Petitioner stated that the fuel linkage are same throughout India and any increase in Gas Cost affects all power plants whether it is state owned or otherwise.
- 2.12 The comparison of a gas based power plant with Hydro or Coal based power plant as has been done by BRPL in arriving power purchase cost have no relevance as Technology, Heat Rate and Auxiliary Consumption are totally different for different station.
- 2.13 Petitioner further submitted that:
  - a. Power purchased from power stations of petitioner are only 15-20% of total power purchase. Therefore, there will be less impact on overall power purchase cost. However, the same is not reflected in the claims filed by BRPL.
  - b. The higher power purchase cost from power stations of the Petitioner may be due to inclusion of surcharge on account of default in payment to the petitioner by BRPL.
  - c. Overall cost of purchase of power including transmission charges and losses are not accounted by BRPL and other DISCOMS while giving schedule to state power plants. This erratic scheduling by BRPL and other Distribution companies results in backing down of the most efficient power plants of the Petitioner which results in inflated fixed cost due to reduced scheduled energy.
- 2.14 Petitioner has disagreed with the submissions of BRPL regarding increase of 100% in power purchase cost from state owned power plants as compared to only 40% increase in power purchase cost from other sources for the period 2010-11 to FY 14-15.

# **Commission's Views**

2.15 The Commission has been approving tariff in accordance with the norms specified in DERC (Terms and Conditions for Determination of Generation Tariff) Regulations, 2011 and on the basis of prevalent fuel prices. The tariff consists of two components i.e., fixed charges and variable charges. The fixed charges are approved by the Commission and the



variable charges are recovered based on normative heat rate as approved by the Commission subject to recovery of fuel cost on account of variation in fuel price and calorific value of fuel received as compared to that approved by the Commission.

# RPH

2.16 As per the submissions of the Petitioner, the last unit of Rajghat Power House (RPH) was commissioned in May 1990. Therefore the useful life of RPH was till May 2015. As the PPA for RPH expired in May 2015, the DISCOMs have indicated their unwillingness to extend the same. Accordingly the Commission has considered power purchase from RPH till May 2015 for the Tariff Orders pertaining to DISCOMs.

# GTPS

2.17 The Commission is Truing up for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 as per the data submitted by the Petitioner. The same is detailed in Chapter 3 of this Order. For Annual Revenue Requirement (ARR) for FY 2015-16, the Commission has considered latest available bills of fuel and Net Generation as estimated by SLDC.

# Relaxation in Norms of Operation Stakeholder's Comments

2.18 The stakeholders are of the view that IPGCL has asked for relaxation in norms of operation like Plant Availability (%), Auxiliary Power Consumption (%), Station Heat Rate in its petition submitted to the Commission. They further added that the plea of the Petitioner should not be considered as the same will unnecessary burden the consumer in form of higher tariff.

# **Petitioner's Response**

(a) Availability

# RPH

2.19 The Petitioner in its Petition has submitted that RPH could not achieve the target availability of 75% fixed by the Commission for all the years of the Control Period i.e. FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 and extended the same for FY 2015-16. The Petitioner on non achievement of target availability has submitted that the Station is proposed to be closed down in near future and no major expenditure on R&M is being incurred. Only



need based maintenance is being carried out for sustained operation of the machines. Therefore, RPH could achieve average availability of only 64.61% during the control period.

2.20 The Petitioner has accordingly requested the Commission to relax and approve the availability of 70% for recovery of full fixed cost for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 and extended period 2015-16.

# GTPS

- 2.21 The Petitioner has further submitted that CERC has appreciated to recognize the life of Gas Turbines as 15 years. The CERC has fixed the norm of 72% availability for similar station like Assam Gas based Station for the period FY 2014-15 to 2018-19 based on the average of actual availability achieved during the previous MYT period FY 2009-10 to 2013-14. It is further submitted that CERC while fixing the operational parameters has adopted the principle of average performance during previous MYT period and not the best of the parameters during that period. The petitioner would like to mention that the Gas Turbines of the station are more than 28 years old and no major Renovation and Modernization of the station has been undertaken so far. The Petitioner has therefore requested the Commission to retain the normative availability of 70% for recovery of full fixed cost, based upon the principles adopted by CERC.
- 2.22 The Petitioner has further submitted that it will make all out efforts to optimize the availability of the station and it will not claim any incentive as per the regulations upto the level of 80% availability, in case the Commission relaxes the availability norm to 70% for recovery of fixed cost.
- 2.23 The Petitioner accordingly has requested the Commission to relax the target availability for the Gas Turbine Power Station and allow the availability as achieved (in the petition) during FY 2012-13, 2013-14 and 2014-15 and allow 70% target availability in FY 2015-16.

# (b) Station Heat Rate

# RPH

2.24 DERC has approved the station heat rate of 3200 kCal/kWh which is below than the level achievable by the station.



- 2.25 The Petitioner further submitted that as per the instruction of the Commission, the Performance Test was conducted by M/s CenPEEP, NTPC Limited to determine the Station Heat Rate of the Units.
- 2.26 As per CenPEEP report the achieved unit heat rate is 3050 kCal/kWh for Unit#1 and 3220 kCal/kWh for Unit#2 and the average station heat rate computes to 3135 kCal/kWh.
- 2.27 The Petitioner has requested the Commission to true- up and allow the actual heat rate (in the petition) for Rajghat Power House for FY 2012-13 to 2014-15 and the proposed heat rate of 3248 kCal/kWh for FY 2015-16.

# GTPS

- 2.28 DERC has approved the station heat rate of 2450 kCal/kWh in combined cycle operation and 3125 kCal/kWh in open cycle mode for the Gas Turbine Power Station which is below the level achievable by the station.
- 2.29 The turbines of the station are of 30 MW size and are more than 25 years old. The Steam Turbine Generators of GTPS were installed after retrofitting of waste Heat Recovery modules by M/s BHEL, after operation of GTs in open cycle mode for around 10 Years. It may be appreciated that retrofitting of the machines by any supplier other than by the supplier of GTs will have inherent problems.
- 2.30 The Petitioner has also stated various other reasons for the higher SHR, which are discussed in Chapter 3 of this Order.
- 2.31 The Petitioner has submitted that higher heat rate of the stations are beyond the control of the petitioner and the petitioner has therefore requested the Commission to adopt more liberal approach.
- 2.32 The Petitioner has further prayed to the Commission to approve the SHR levels as proposed in its petition

# (c) Auxiliary Power Consumption



# RPH

- 2.33 DERC for the Second Control Period has fixed the norm of 11.28% for the auxiliary power consumption of the station. However, the auxiliary power consumption achieved by the station is higher than the normative approved values.
- 2.34 The Petitioner has also stated various other reasons for the higher Auxiliary Consumption, which have been discussed in Chapter 3 of this Order.
- 2.35 DERC had already approved the Auxiliary Power Consumption of 12% for FY 2006-07. Further, due to prolonged backing down, un-productive auxiliary consumption also increases percentage of total auxiliary consumption of the station. The percentage of auxiliary consumption as allowed for RPH relates to the time when backing down due to merit order dispatch was not in the practice and the actual auxiliary consumption of the station was related to actual running of plants & equipments during generation from the station. However, due to present practice of frequent and prolonged backing downs the station heat rate has increased substantially.
- 2.36 The Station is proposed to be closed down in near future. In view of the proposed closure, no major repair and maintenance work including bulk replacement of boiler tubes, could be carried out.
- 2.37 The Petitioner has accordingly requested the Commission to true- up the actual auxiliary power consumption as achieved by the station for the Control period from FY 2012-13 to 2014-15 and approve the 12.50% auxiliary power consumption for FY 2015-16.

# GTPS

- 2.38 The Petitioner in its Petition has submitted the auxiliary power consumption achieved by the Station during the Control Period FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 is higher than the normative approved values
- 2.39 The Gas Turbines of the station were commissioned in the year 1985-86 and the Waste Heat Recovery Units were retrofitted in the year 1995-96. The STGs of the station are not able to produce the rated output and hence the auxiliary power consumption of the station calculated in terms of percentage over the gross generation of the station increases.



- 2.40 Due to less system demand, the generation of the station was backed down, resulting in partial operation of the units. Further, due to prolonged backing down, un-productive auxiliary consumption also increases percentage of total auxiliary consumption of the station.
- 2.41 The Petitioner has requested the Commission to true-up the actual auxiliary power consumption and allow the Auxiliary Power consumption of 3.59% in combined cycle mode for FY 2015-16.

# **Commission's Views**

- 2.42 The Petitioner at some places has referred CERC Regulations, 2014-19, which pertain to Control Period 2014-19 and are applicable to Central Sector Generating Stations (CSGS). However, DERC has extended its MYT Regulations, 2011 till FY 2015-16 vide Order dated October 22, 2014. DERC will take in to consideration the actual performance of the utilities during the Control Period under its MYT Regulations, 2011 and provisions of CERC Regulations, 2014-19 while framing its MYT Regulations for the next Control Period.
- (a) Availability

# **RPH and GTPS**

- 2.43 Regarding relaxation of Plant Availability (%), the Commission has suitably addressed this issue while framing the MYT Regulations, 2011 based on past performance pertaining to the first MYT control period.
- (b) Station Heat Rate

# RPH

2.44 The norms of operation provided in the MYT Regulations, 2011 were determined considering the state of the Plant which in turn was evaluated based on the referred report i.e. CENPEEP and the expected performance improvements during the Control Period.



2.45 The Commission has fixed the norms for SHR in the MYT Regulations, 2011 and issue regarding relaxation of SHR has been dealt in Chapter 3.

# GTPS

- 2.46 The Commission finalized the operational norms in DERC (Terms and Conditions for Determination of Generation Tariff) Regulations, 2011 duly considering the operating conditions of the plant and the norms specified by CERC for similar stations both for combined cycle and open cycle mode
- 2.47 The Commission observes that the Petitioner had been able to achieve the actual heat rate under combined cycle mode below the target SHR of 2450 kCal/kWh in the past period. Therefore, relaxation of SHR as claimed by the Petitioner is not considered.

# (c) Auxiliary Consumption – RPH and GTPS

2.48 The Commission observed that the Petitioner has not installed the metering arrangement as per CEA Regulation for Energy Metering. This issue has been deliberated in detail in Chapter 3 and accordingly, no relaxation in Auxiliary Consumption has been considered by the Commission.

# **Miscellaneous Comments**

# **Stakeholder's Comment**

2.49 PPA in TPDDL and Rajghat has already ended in November, 2014. We have also made representation regarding the same. Please consider cancellation of these PPAs.

# Commission's Views

2.50 As per the submissions of the Petitioner, the last unit of Rajghat Power House (RPH) was commissioned in May 1990. Therefore the useful life of RPH was till May 2015. Further the DISCOMs have submitted that the PPA for RPH has expired in May 2015 and have shown their unwillingness to extend the same. Accordingly the Commission has considered power purchase from RPH till May 2015 for the Tariff Orders pertaining to DISCOMs.



# **Stakeholder's Comment**

2.51 TPDDL have stated that the PPA for GT is already over and only one block of GT is required to meet blackout situation. Therefore, TPPDL requested for cancellation of PPA.

# **Commission's Views**

2.52 PPA for GTPS is a bilateral arrangement between the DISCOM and the Petitioner. The arrangement should be followed as per the terms and conditions of the PPA.

# **Stakeholder's Comment**

2.53 RPH and GT should be closed. It's already been 29 years. Even though PPAs are there BUT these should get closed now.

# **Commission's Views**

2.54 Pl refer the explanation given in Para 2.50 and 2.52 above.

# **Stakeholder's Comment**

2.55 IPGCL is entering contract with GAIL for RNLG with take or pay basis. Original order did not have point "Pay if not supply". So one sided penalty also increase cost to Consumer. DISCOMs were not taken into loop before signing contract with GAIL.

# **Commission's Views**

2.56 The Commission directs the Petitioner to ensure that the fuel supply agreements does not contain the "Minimum Off Take Guarantee" clause linked with "Take or Pay" obligation, so as to optimize the cost of generation. Any cost on account of such clause shall not be allowed to be billed to the beneficiaries and the liability on this count shall be solely to the account of the petitioner. The petitioner shall be allowed to recover only the actual cost of fuel (including fuel price adjustment/Power Purchase Cost Adjustments, if any but excluding cost on account of "Minimum Off Take Guarantee" / "Take or Pay" obligation) from the respective beneficiaries.


# Stakeholder's Comment

2.57 Continuing with old thermal power plants whether they are 50 year old or 60 year old and then continuing, in this process they are taking more resources more coal. National resources are being used. Thermal power should be closed now.

#### **Commission's Views**

2.58 The Commission determines the useful life of the Generating Station as per its MYT Regulations.

#### Stakeholder's Comment

2.59 The 72 page submission by IPGCL and 45 page submission by PPCL make dismal reading. Both of them seem to be in bad shape. They have claimed several exemptions and concessions, mentioning serious constraints on their efficiency as well as due to various other real or perceived constraints, which if agreed to by DERC is bound to have a further impact on the ultimate electricity tariff for consumers in Delhi. It is not clear whether the implication this will have on the purchase price and other factors have been taken into account by the DISCOMS in their submissions. We would like DERC to comment on this.

## **Commission's Views**

2.60 All the issues have already been discussed in Para 2.42 to 2.48



# A3: ANALYSIS OF TRUING UP OF MYT CONTROL PERIOD FROM FY 2012-13 TO FY 2013-14

- 3.1 The Commission has notified DERC (Terms and Conditions for Determination of Generation Tariff) Regulations, 2011 (DERC MYT Regulations, 2011) for the Control Period FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 which were extended to be applicable for FY 2015-16 by Commission's Order dated October 22, 2014.
- 3.2 Regulation 5.8 of Delhi Electricity Regulatory Commission (Terms and Conditions for Determination of Generation Tariff) MYT Regulations, 2011 specifies as follows:

"..... The Commission shall review actual capital expenditure incurred and capitalisation at the end of each year of the Control Period vis-a-vis the approved capital expenditure and capitalisation schedule. The Commission may also revise the capital expenditure and capitalisation for remaining years of the Control Period based on trued up capital expenditure and capitalisation for any year."

Therefore, in accordance with the DERC MYT Regulations, 2011, the Commission trued up the Capital Expenditure of the Petitioner for FY 2012-13 & FY 2013-14

- 3.3 The Commission had issued MYT Order dated July 13, 2012 determining the tariff for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15. The Petitioner as per the DERC MYT Tariff Regulations, 2011 has now filed a Petition for true up for FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14. Hence, in accordance with the DERC MYT Regulations, 2011, the Commission has trued up the Expenditure of the Petitioner for FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14.
- 3.4 Further, the Petitioner in addition to true up of capital expenditure has requested the Commission to relax certain operational norms on account of various reasons. The submissions made in this regards and the Commission's views on the same have been discussed in the following sections.

# Indraprastha Power Station (I. P. Station)

3.5 I.P. Station initially comprised of five units out of which Unit 1 was decommissioned prior to the unbundling of Delhi Vidyut Board (DVB). Further, IPGCL had been supplying one-third of the power generated from Units 2, 3 and 4 to Haryana, as per the agreement signed between erstwhile DESU and DVB with the Government of Haryana. In view of the above, out of the total installed capacity of 247.5 MW, the power generated corresponding to capacity of 62.5 MW was transferred to Haryana, and the generation corresponding to 185 MW was supplied to Delhi. Unit 2 to Unit 5 were



operational since the unbundling, however these were also decommissioned as the units had outlived their lives. The complete plant was finally decommissioned with effect from December 31, 2009.

#### **Petitioner's Submissions**

3.6 The Petitioner has submitted that the station was more than 40 years old and has been closed down on 31.12.2009. Earlier, Petitioner has submitted true up petition for FY 2007-08 to 2011-12 for IP Station. and the Commission vide its order dt. 31.07.2013 had trued up Rs.175.41 Cr. to be recovered by Petitioner due to approval of additional expenditure on various heads during the period by the Commission. However, the Commission had not allowed to recover above amount from DISCOMs and have noted as under:

"3.92 However, as discussed earlier the same shall be allowed to be recovered once all the assets of IP Stn. are disposed off and the final amount of realization from sale of assets including land gets firmed up.

3.93 The Petitioner is directed to inform the Commission once the IP Station is completely disposed off and submit the details of assets disposed off along with salvage value realized on account of sale of assets.

3.95 However, as discussed earlier the same shall be allowed to be recovered once all the assets of IP Station are disposed off and the final amount of realization from sale of assets including land gets firmed up."

3.7 The Petitioner has further submitted that directed vide above order, the Petitioner had submitted its reply vide letter No. IPGCL/Comml./IDRA/07-12/178 dt. 30.10.2013 and requested the Commission not to link the recovery of above amount with final disposal of IP Stn. and the land due to following reasons:

1. The amount allowed by Hon'ble Commission after truing up is related to O&M expenses, depreciation, interest on loans, return on equity, interest on working capital allowed on account of relaxed norms considered for IP Station. Due to implementation of impact of various courts orders, actual operational conditions accepted and allowed by Hon'ble Commission in this regard. Therefore, Hon'ble Commission's decision to link above recovery with final asset disposal and land disposal is not justified.

2. The land was on a lease with notional lease rental. Therefore, no actual disposal / sale of the land is possible. The accumulated depreciation of the IP Station up to the date of closure as allowed by Hon'ble Commission was not up to 90% of depreciation of the



original cost of the assets as allowed in MYT regulation, 2007. Accordingly, Petitioner has requested Hon'ble Commission to depreciate the assets up to 90% in FY 2009-10. However, the Commission did not allow depreciation up to 90% with the remarks as under:

"3.74 The Commission has further considered the impact of additional capitalization while computing depreciation. However, with regards to the Petitioner's claim of balance depreciation to the extent of 90% of the GFA value, the Commission is of the view that the issue shall be dealt with once the assets of IP Stn. gets disposed off. The commission has therefore only allowed depreciation by applying depreciation rates as specified in the DERC MYT Regulations, 2007 on the opening GFA for the year and on assets added during the year. Accordingly, the depreciation as approved by the Commission in its MYT Order dated December 14, 2007, as requested by the Petitioner and that allowed by the Commission."

3.8 The Petitioner has further submitted that since the additional information has already been submitted by Petitioner in this regard, therefore, the Petitioner has requested the Commission not to link the recovery of Rs.175.41 Cr. with final disposal of assets and land of IP Station and allow the Petitioner to allow above amount along with additional cost due to trued up and further submission by Petitioner vide its letter dt. 30.10.2013.

## **Commission Analysis**

3.9 The Commission during the prudence check, asked the Petitioner to submit the details regarding sale of assets and land of IP Station. However the required data was not submitted by the Petitioner. Therefore the Commission has directed the Petitioner to submit the required details/ associated documents related to claims made against the dismantling of the "IP Station" along with the audited statements within 2 months from the date of issuance of the Tariff Order.

Rajghat Power House (RPH) Norms of Operation Availability Petitioner's Submissions

3.10 The Petitioner in its Petition has submitted that RPH could not achieve the target availability of 75% fixed by the Commission for all the years of the Control Period i.e. FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 and extended the same for FY 2015-16. The Petitioner on non achievement of target availability has submitted that the Station is proposed to be



closed down in near future and no major expenditure on R&M is being incurred. Only need based maintenance is being carried out for sustained operation of the machines. Therefore, RPH could achieve average availability of only 64.61% during the control period.

3.11 The Petitioner has accordingly requested the Commission to relax and approve the availability of 70% for recovery of full fixed cost for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 and extended period 2015-16.. The actual availability achieved by RPH during the Control Period and as submitted by the Petitioner is as shown below.

Generating Station	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
Rajghat Power House	66.94%	67.55%

Table 3.1: Actual Availability achieved by RPH as submitted by Petitioner

# **Commission Analysis**

3.12 The Commission analysed the information related to the availability of RPH as submitted by the Petitioner. The same has been verified for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 with SLDC data and it was observed that the figures submitted by the Petitioner match with that shared by the SLDC. Therefore, the Commission has considered the figures as submitted by the Petitioner i.e. 66.94 % and 67.55 % for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 respectively. Accordingly, fixed / capacity charges have been computed as per the Regulation 7.12 of MYT Regulations, 2011, extracts of which are reproduced below

"Full Capacity Charges shall be recoverable at Normative Annual Plant Availability Factor (NAPAF) specified in clause 7.1,7.3 of these Regulations. Recovery of Capacity Charges below the level of Normative Annual Plant Availability Factor (NAPAF) shall be on a pro-rata basis. At zero availability, no Capacity Charges shall be payable."

- 3.13 Regarding, the contention of the Petitioner for relaxation of plant availability (%), the Commission has suitably addressed this issue while framing the MYT Regulations, 2011 on account of past performance pertaining to the first MYT control period.
- 3.14 In view of Para 3.12 to 3.13 above, the Commission has trued up the availability for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 as below:

Table 5.2. Availability as Trued up by the commission						
Particulars	Unit	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14			

Table 3.2: Availability as Trued up by the Commission



				Trued up Availability	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up Availability
Availability	%	75	66.94	66.94	75	67.55	67.55

\* Annual Fixed Cost has been apportioned based on the Trued up Plant Availability.

# Station Heat Rate (SHR)

#### **Petitioner's Submission**

- 3.15 The Petitioner has submitted that the Commission has approved the station heat rate of 3200 kCal/kWh which is below than the level achievable by the station.
- 3.16 It is submitted that Central Electricity Authority (CEA) has recognized that the operation efficiency or heat rate and other performance parameters of a Thermal Power Station depends on a number of factors which can be broadly classified as under:
  - a) Technology and equipment
  - b) Ambient Conditions
  - c) Fuel Quality
  - d) Plant operation and maintenance practices.
  - e) Unit Sizes
- 3.17 The station was commissioned in the year 1989-90. The station is around 25 years old. As submitted above, the station is to be closed down in the near future due to environmental concerns. Therefore, in the station no major R&M activities is being carried out and only need based maintenance is being carried out. Petitioner therefore has requested the Commission to allow additional Rs. 6.9833 lakh / MW / year separate compensation for FY 2015-16 in addition to normal O&M in line with Clause 6.15 of the DERC MYT Regulations, 2011, to meet out requirement of renovation & modernization expenditure for FY 2015-16.
- 3.18 Further, as per the instruction of the Commission, the Performance Test to determine the Station Heat Rate of the Units was conducted by M/s CenPEEP, NTPC Limited. The Tests were conducted under the following conditions:
  - a) Unit operation was kept steady for two hours prior to and during the tests.
  - b) Tests conducted at rated load at nominal operating parameters to the extent possible
  - c) No furnace soot blowers or air heater soot blowers were operated during the test.
  - d) Main Steam Pressure and Temperature were maintained as close as possible to the design values.
  - e) Auxiliary PRDS steam flow was kept isolated for the unit being tested.
  - f) Continuous blow down and intermittent blow down was kept isolated and not operated during the test.



- g) Unit1 HP heaters 1&2 were not in service during the tests due to suspected tube leakage. Unit 2 all FW Heaters were kept in service with normal drip cascading.
- h) No mill changeover was done during the test and the test is conducted without any oil support.
- i) Economizer hopper de-ashing was not done during the test.
- j) Bottom hopper de-ashing was done prior to the test stabilization period and thereafter immediately after the test.
- 3.19 The achieved unit heat rate is 3050 kCal/kWh for Unit#1 and 3220 kCal/kWh for Unit#2 under the above conditions. The average station heat rate computes to 3135 kCal/kWh in the above conditions. It is mentioned in the report that the average Heat Rate for the units would be higher than the Test Heat rate on account of following conditions:
  - Parametric deviations (e.g. steam pressure & temperatures)
  - Variation in coal quality
  - Operation of soot blowers, Water/steam leakages, CBD/IBD operation
  - Partial loading, unit startups/ shutdowns
  - Changes in ambient operating conditions (Ambient temp. & CW inlet temp.)
  - Deterioration in equipment performance between an overhaul to next overhaul
- 3.20 The copy of CenPEEP report was already submitted to the Commission during true up of previous MYT period. The Commission in its Order dated 26.08.2011 had analyzed the report prepared by NTPC-CenPEEP for performance test of the units of RPH. The station heat rate achieved by the Unit 1 and Unit 2 of the Rajghat Power House was 3049.8 kCal/kWh and 3220.1 kCal/kWh. The Commission had observed from the report that boiler efficiency of Unit No.2 was low on account of high moisture in fuel and loss due to carbon mono oxide, which are temporary phenomena due to improper burning of coal. Therefore, the performance of the Unit No. 2 had been considered at the same level of Unit No.1 i.e 3049.8 kCal/kWh. The Commission had applied a margin of 5% only on site operating conditions on 3049.8 kCal/kWh and the station heat rate for the RPH was worked out to 3202 kCal/kWh. The Commission had accordingly restricted the station heat rate to 3200 kCal/kWh.
- 3.21 The petitioner submitted that the Commission had considered the margin of 5% only. However, actual heat rate during FY 2012-13, 2013-14 has been more than as allowed by the Commission due to following reasons:
  - 1. Variation in percentage of make-up water due to frequent stop and start on account of backing down.
  - 2. Variation in quality of coal.
  - 3. Variation in cooling water temperature.
  - 4. Variation in back pressure of steam turbine.
  - 5. Frequent bottom ash cooling due to high ash content in the coal.



- 6. Increased frequency of boiler blow downs due to poor raw water quality.
- 7. Frequent changeover of mills due to poor conditions of mills.
- 8. Operation of soot blowers.
- 9. Leakage of water and steam due to ageing of pipes.
- 3.22 The Petitioner has accordingly requested the Commission to true- up and allow the actual heat rate for Rajghat Power House for FY 2012-13 to 2014-15 and the proposed heat rate of 3248 kCal/kWh for FY 2015-16.

#### Table 3.3: Actual Heat Rate as submitted by the Petitioner (kCal/kWh)

Description	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
Rajghat Power House	3317	3381

#### **Commission's Analysis**

- 3.23 The Commission has analysed the submissions made by the Petitioner. The norms of operation provided in the MYT Regulations, 2011 were determined considering the state of the Plant which in turn was evaluated based on the referred report i.e. CENPEEP and the expected performance improvements during the Control Period. During Prudence Check, it was observed that after the submission of the CENPEEP report, no further performance tests that are periodic in nature, have been carried out thereafter to evaluate the plant efficiency i.e. station heat rate duly considering operating conditions like Temperature, Pressure, quality of fuel used etc. For instance, as per the submitted report, it has been observed that tests were conducted in August, 2010 and the outcome of the same, if conducted under present conditions may not give the similar results as were envisaged in the said report.
- 3.24 It may be noted that the contention of the Petitioner in connection to relaxation of SHR has been suitably addressed by the Hon'ble ATE in its Judgment on Appeal No. 81 of 2007, extracts of which are reproduced below

"13) For the RPH station the appellant has actually been able to achieve the given target of station heat rate. While target was 3200 Kcal/kWh the appellant has been able to achieve 3167 Kcal/kWh."

Hon'ble ATE accordingly rejected the need for any revision in heat rate for RPH in its above Judgment.

3.25 Further as per Regulation 5.10 and 5.11 of DERC (Terms and Conditions for Determination of Generation Tariff) MYT Regulations, 2011, extracts of which are



reproduced below, any financial gain / loss on account of over achievement / under achievement, the same shall be on account of the generating company and shall not be adjusted in tariff:

*"5.10 The Commission shall set targets for each year of the Control Period for the items or parameters that are deemed to be "controllable" and which includes:* 

(a) Gross Station Heat Rate;

(b) Normative Annual Plant Availability Factor;

(c) Auxiliary Energy Consumption;

(d) Secondary Fuel Oil Consumption;

(e) Operation and Maintenance Expenses;

(f) Financing Cost which includes cost of debt (interest), cost of equity (return); and

(g) Depreciation.

5.11 Any financial loss on account of underperformance on targets for parameters specified in Clause 5.10 (a) to (e) is not recoverable through tariffs. Similarly, any financial gain on account of over-performance with respect to these parameters is to the generating company''s benefit and shall not be adjusted in tariffs."

3.26 In view of 3.22 to 3.24 above, the Commission considers the following Station Heat Rate for RPH for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14:

Table 3.4: Station Heat Rate for RPH (kCal/ kWH) of RPH as Trued up by the Commission

	FY 2012-13			FY 2013-14		
Description	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued- up	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued-up
Rajghat Power	3200	3317	3200	3200	3381	3200

Auxiliary Power Consumption Petitioner's Submissions



3.27 The Petitioner in its Petition has submitted that the Commission for the Second Control Period has fixed the norm of 11.28% for the auxiliary power consumption of the station. However, the auxiliary power consumption achieved by the station as submitted by the Petitioner is as shown in the table below.

Table 3.5: Actual Auxiliary Power Consumption (%) of RPH as submitted by the Petitioner

Description	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
Rajghat Power House	13.27	15.16

- 3.28 The Petitioner has submitted that the Commission has fixed target APC of 11.28% which is much below what can be practically achieved by the station. The Petitioner in this regards has further submitted that the CEA in its report dated December, 2004 on "Technical Standard on Operation Norms for Coal/Lignite fired Thermal Power Station had recommended APC of 12% for smaller size units with cooling tower.
- 3.29 The Petitioner has submitted that Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (CERC) in its Regulation 26 (iv) (b) of CERC Tariff Regulations, 2009 for the period FY 2009-14 has approved an auxiliary consumption of 12% for Tanda TPS having four 110 MW units. The petitioner has further submitted that CERC in its Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (Terms and Conditions of Tariff) Regulations, 2014 for the period FY 2014-19 regulation 36 (E) (b) (ii) has approved an auxiliary consumption of 12% for Tanda Thermal Power Station.
- 3.30 The Petitioner has further submitted that the Commission had already approved the Auxiliary Power Consumption of 12% for FY 2006-07. Further, due to prolonged backing down, un-productive auxiliary consumption also increases percentage of total auxiliary consumption of the station. The percentage of auxiliary consumption as allowed for RPH relates to the time when backing down due to merit order dispatched was not in the practice and the actual auxiliary consumption of the station. However, due to present practice of frequent and prolonged backing downs the station heat rate has increased substantially.
- 3.31 The Petitioner has further submitted that the Station is proposed to be closed down in near future. In view of the proposed closure, no major repair and maintenance work including bulk replacement of boiler tubes, could be carried out.
- 3.32 The Petitioner has accordingly requested the Commission to true- up the actual auxiliary



power consumption as achieved by the station for the Control period from FY 2012-13 to 2014-15 and approve the 12.50% auxiliary power consumption for FY 2015-16.

# **Commission's Analysis**

- 3.33 The Commission observed that the Petitioner has claimed high auxiliary consumption in the petition in comparison to MYT Regulation, 2011. During various validation sessions/prudence checks, it was observed by the Commission that there is no separate arrangement for recording of unit auxiliary transformers consumption, as no meters have been provided / installed for unit auxiliary consumption measurement at RPH. The Petitioner has submitted that the auxiliary consumption is accounted by taking the difference of gross generation and sent out energy, in line with CEA regulation for energy metering. However, as per CEA Regulation for Energy Metering, it was observed that in order to facilitate the accounting of the energy generated, vis-a-vis consumed/sent out, the meters shall be installed at the following locations:
  - a) At a point after the generator stator terminals and before the tap-off to the unit auxiliary transformers
  - b) On each incoming feeder of 3.3 kV and above
  - c) Low voltage side of each incoming transformer feeder of low voltage (415V) buses, and
  - d) On all high tension motor feeders

Therefore, Petitioner's Submission of not installing meters for separate auxiliary unit transformers for recording purpose is not in line with the regulations.

- 3.34 Regarding Petitioner's contention for higher auxiliary consumption on account of the backing down of generation, the Commission sought the details from the Petitioner for assessing the impact of backing down on the Auxiliary Consumption which the Petitioner could not provide.
- 3.35 Further, the Petitioner in the petition has compared RPH with Tanda Thermal Plant and requested the Commission to relax the Auxiliary Power Consumption. Regarding this, comparing Tanda with RPH does not holds good because there is a difference between the unit size's among the plants. For instance, Tanda unit size is 110 MW while unit size of RPH is 67.5 MW. However, it may be noted that the "Southern Generating Station of CESC", whose commissioning date and capacity match with the RPH, has been allowed an Auxiliary Energy Consumption @ 9% only for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 as per prevailing WBERC's Tariff Regulations, 2011.
- 3.36 In addition, as per Regulation 5.10 and 5.11 of DERC (Terms and Conditions for



Determination of Generation Tariff) MYT Regulations, 2011, (extracts of which are reproduced below), any financial gain / loss on account of over achievement / under achievement , the same shall be on account of the generating company and shall not be adjusted in tariffs

"5.10 The Commission shall set targets for each year of the Control Period for the items or parameters that are deemed to be "controllable" and which includes:

(a) Gross Station Heat Rate;

(b) Normative Annual Plant Availability Factor;

(c) Auxiliary Energy Consumption;

(d) Secondary Fuel Oil Consumption;

(e) Operation and Maintenance Expenses;

(f) Financing Cost which includes cost of debt (interest), cost of equity (return); and

(g) Depreciation.

5.11 Any financial loss on account of underperformance on targets for parameters specified in Clause 5.10 (a) to (e) is not recoverable through tariffs. Similarly, any financial gain on account of over-performance with respect to these parameters is to the generating company''s benefit and shall not be adjusted in tariffs."

3.37 Since any efficiency gains / loss is to the generator's account, therefore the Commission has approved the following auxiliary consumption (%) in line with the MYT Regulation, 2011

		FY 2012-13			FY 2013-14		
Sl. No	Particulars	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued-up	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued-up
1	Auxiliary Power Consumption (%)	11.28	13.27	11.28	11.28	15.16	11.28

Table 3.6: Auxiliary Power Consumption as Approved by the Commission

**Energy Charge Rate and Variable Cost** 

Petitioner's Submission



Table 5.7. Gross and Net Generation					
Rajghat Power Station	FY 12-13	FY 13-14			
Capacity (MW)	135	135			
Gross Generation(MU)	792.799	379.883			
Auxiliary Consumption	13.27%	15.16%			
Net Generation (MU)	687.577	322.301			

3.38 The Petitioner has submitted the following on Net Generation for RPH:

 Table 3.7: Gross and Net Generation

- 3.39 Regarding Indigenous Coal/ Washed Coal, the Petitioner has submitted that the price of coal is dependent on the distance of the power station from the coal mines. Apart from above, the coal prices also vary from mine to mine depending upon the factors related to the mines, including grade of coal. IPGCL is using washed coal of less than 34% ash content as per the directive of the Hon'ble Supreme Court.
- 3.40 The Petitioner further submitted that Govt. of India has decided to impose service tax of 3% on the freight charge of coal w.e.f. 01.04.2012. The freight charges constitute around 50% of the landed cost of coal. However, the service tax is not considered but it is requested to the Hon'ble Commission to consider the same.
- 3.41 The Petitioner further submitted that Ministry of Coal, Govt. of India has revised the coal prices w.e.f. 01.01.2012. Further, NCL has raised the bills for UP Forest transit fee as per following details :
  - 1. NCL has raised the bills of Rs.40,91,64,309.24 for UP forest transit fee (Rs.20,84,04,150.43 for RPH and Rs.20,07,60,158.81 for IP Stn.) for the period from 21.01.1999 to 31.03.2012.
  - 2. IPGCL for its power Station RPH is procuring coal till date from NCL and for IP Stn. (closed on 31.12.2009) coal was procured from NCL.
  - 3. As the claim of UP forest transit fee is a part of variable cost (fuel) the same is required to be claimed from the receptive distribution companies i.e. from Delhi Transco Ltd. For the period from 01.07.2002 to 31.03.2007 and from other DISCOMs i.e. BYPL, BRPL, TPDDL (then NDPL), HVPNL and NDMC from 01.04.2007 to 31.03.2012.
- 3.42 In this regard petitioner may like to submit that IPGCL is further taking up clarification from NCL in this regard. However if payable additional Liability in form of Duty as above will be payable by beneficiaries of IPGCL for Rajghat Power Station for above period.
- 3.43 Accordingly the Petitioner after considering the Gross Generation of the plant, SHR of



the station, Gross Calorific Value and the Fuel Prices as explained above, has estimated the Fuel cost for the station as under:

Description	12-13	13-14
Gross Generation (MU)	792.799	379.883
Net Generation (MU)	687.577	322.301
Coal Consumption (MT)	717153.01	346849.39
Cost per Tone of Coal(Rs/MT)	3095.82	3331.28
Secondary Oil Consumption- HSD(Kl)	2984.85	2254.56
Cost of HSD (Rs/Kl)		
Total Cost of Fuel(Rs Crores)	222.02	115.54
Variable Cost in Rs/kWh	3.23	3.58

Table 3.8: Variable Cost for RPH for FY 2012-13 to 2013-14

## **Commission's Analysis:**

- 3.44 The Commission has analyzed the submissions made by the Petitioner during discussions and meetings held for prudence check. For determination of variable cost the fuel bills were verified on sample basis and accordingly the variable cost is being computed. For computation of energy charge rate, the Commission has considered SLDC certified data of net generation.
- 3.45 The Commission has allowed energy charge on the basis of scheduled energy (ex-bus) as mentioned in Regulation 7.17 DERC Generation Tariff MYT Regulations, 2011., *extracts of which are mentioned below* :-

*"7.17 Total Energy charge payable to the generating company for a month shall be:* 

(Energy charge rate in Rs./kWh) x {Scheduled energy (ex-bus) for the month in kWh.}"

Any excess generation over and above the scheduled generation has not been considered for computation of actual fuel cost. Energy Charge Rate (ECR) in Rupees per kWh is determined in accordance with the following formula:

 $ECR = (GHR - SFC \times CVSF) \times LPPF \times 100/ \{CVPF \times (100 - AUX)\}$ 

ECR= Energy charge rate GHR = Gross Heat Rate, in kCal per kWh LPPF= Weighted average landed price of primary fuel, in Rupees per kg, per litre or per



standard cubic meter, as applicable, during the month.

CVPF= Calorific value of primary fuel as fired, in kCal per kg, per litre or per standard cubic meter.

CVSF = Calorific value of secondary fuel, in kCal per ml.

AUX= Normative auxiliary consumption in percentage

SFC = Specific fuel oil consumption, in ml per kWh.

3.46 Accordingly Energy Charge Rate (ECR) and allowable annual fuel cost to be recovered by the Petitioner has been computed. The total fuel cost trued up by the Commission is as shown in the table below:

	FY 2012-13 FY 2013-14							
Sl. No.	Particulars	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued-up	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued-up	Ref.
А	Gross Generation (MU)	887	792.799	786.23	887	379.883	379.72	Table 3.8
В	Net Generation (MU)	787	687.577	681.01	787	322.301	322.13	SLDC Data
C	Energy Charge rate (Rs/kWh)	2.92	3.23	2.98	2.92	3.58	3.22	MYT Regulations, 2011
D	Fuel Cost (Rs Cr)	230.01	222.02	202.94	230.01	115.54	103.72	D=B*C

# Table 3.9: Energy Charge Rate (ECR) Approved by the Commission for RPH

# **Determination of Fixed Cost**

- 3.47 The Commission analyzed all the components of fixed cost submitted by the Petitioner in detail to determine the applicable fixed cost for each year of the Control Period. As per the MYT Regulations 2011, the fixed cost of a generating station eligible for recovery through capacity charge shall include the following elements:
  - A. Operation & Maintenance Expenses
  - B. Depreciation
  - C. Return on Equity
  - D. Income Tax
  - E. Interest on loan
  - F. Interest on Working Capital
  - G. Cost of secondary fuel oil (for coal based stations only)



H. Special allowance in lieu of R&M or separate compensation allowance, wherever applicable

# **Operation & Maintenance Expenses**

3.48 O&M Expenses comprises of Employee Expenses, Repairs and Maintenance, Administrative and General Expenses.

Petitioner's Submission

# **Employee Expenses**

- 3.49 The petitioner has submitted that as per the transfer scheme, the terms and condition of service applicable to the erstwhile employees of Delhi Vidyut Board in the transferee company shall in no way be less favorable or inferior to that applicable to them immediately before the transfer. Their service shall continue to be governed by various rules and laws applicable to them prior to unbundling. The salaries of employees of the company are governed by FRSR structure. The company has to mandatory follow the salary structure as per the FRSR and it has no control over the same. Hence, the increase in dearness allowance has been at par with the increase in Pay & allowances of Government employees. The Government allows two installments of DA every year effective in July and January. Due to high inflation in the past, the DA increased in the range of 14% to 18% during previous years of current MYT period. The average increase in DA of salary of employees was 16.33%.
- 3.50 The petitioner has further submitted that the headquarters of IPGCL & PPCL are common and the employees posted at headquarters are rendering services to both the companies. The common headquarters is helpful in economizing the expenses for both the companies as well as for providing better facilities. The expenses of employees posted at headquarters are allocated between IPGCL & PPCL in the ratio of 50:50. Further, in case of individual plants of a company same has been allocated in the ratio of installed capacity of the stations.
- 3.51 The Petitioner has further submitted to the Commission that any disallowance of employee expenses by the Commission would force IPGCL to borrow funds in order to finance the difference between actual employee cost incurred and Commission approved cost, which would result in significant burden on IPGCL resources, in turn affecting its functioning and development works, resulting in low level of generation.
- 3.52 The Petitioner has prayed to the Commission that salaries/employee cost should be



considered as uncontrollable factor. The petitioner would not be in the position to disallow these increases as any non payment will be against law/policy.

- 3.53 The Petitioner has submitted that IPGCL is already cutting corners on employee cost. As prayed in earlier petitions also that despite the fact that the Company was transferred with sizeable number of employees, resulting in substantial wage bill for the Company, efforts have been made by the Company to optimize the manpower cost. In this pursuit, VRS was given on number of occasions in the past. 383 employees in 2003, 101 employees in 2008 and 328 in 2010 were given VRS. It may be appreciated that the downsizing of manpower by way of any other mode cannot be done in present set-up. Further, the petitioner would like to highlight that the petitioner has not recruited any manpower in B, C, D category.
- 3.54 The Petitioner has requested the Commission to adopt a relaxed and realistic approach for employee expenditure, keeping in view the obligation of the organization towards the employees.
- 3.55 The Petitioner has submitted the following Expenses under Employee Cost:

Table 3.10: Estimated Emplo	oyee Cost expenses for J	RPH for FY 2012-13 and	FY 2013-14 (Rs Crores)

Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14	
Rajghat Power Station	43.53	40.60	

## **R&M Expenses**

- 3.56 The Petitioner submitted that the R&M expenditure would be relatively high due to the small size of the units and due to old age of the stations. The R&M will result into improved capacity utilization and reliable operation of the station.
- 3.57 The Petitioner has further submitted that Unit 1 & 2 of Rajghat Power House is under overhauling as per directive of DPCC conveyed to IPGCL vide letter No. F.No.DPCC/WMC-II/2014/T-13/2027 dt. 01.04.2014. The overhauling was to be completed before 01.04.2015. This will involve overhauling of ESP, Boiler, Turbine and Milling system, installation of EP IC Controller and online pollution control system. This overhauling would add up to further over O&M cost of the station and unavoidable capital expenditure to meet out environmental norms. The plant is proposed to be closed with Provision of Transmission and Evacuation facility near RPH to transmit and distribute power in Central Delhi. This was decided in meeting chaired by Chief



Secretary, GNCTD on 18.03.2014 to provide separate transmission line within 2 years before closure of RPH is affected. PGCIL (Power Grid Corporation of India Ltd.) has been entrusted to erect and Commission 400KV GIS (Gas Insulated Station) substation near RPH. The foundation stone of the same has been led in December 2014 and project is to be completed in FY 2016-17. The petitioner has therefore requested the Commission to allow additional expenditure on account of above expenditure and capital expenditure as a special R&M as per Clause 6.15 of MYT Regulation, 2011.

3.58 The R&M Expenses as submitted by the petitioner for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 are as following:

Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
Rajghat Power Station	15.85	16.41

Table 3.11: R&M expenses for RPH for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14

- 3.59 The Petitioner has claimed Special R&M Expenses under the head of R&M Expenses. Regarding that, the Petitioner has submitted that RPH is anticipated to be closed down FY 16-17 or after completion of power evacuation facility near RPH being undertaken by M/s. PGCIL. The station is around 25 years old. The station is to be closed down in the near future due to environmental concerns. Therefore, in the station no major R&M activities is being carried out and only need based maintenance is being carried out. However, for smooth operation of the plant some plants & equipments of capital nature is required as per direction of Delhi Pollution Control Committee for installation of SPM control and stack monitoring system. The station was commissioned in the year 1989-90. Petitioner has therefore requested the Commission to allow additional Rs. 6.9833 lakh/MW/year separate compensation for FY 2015-16 in addition to normal O&M in line with Clause 6.15 of the DERC Regulation, 2011, to meet out requirement of renovation & modernization expenditure for FY 2015-16. Further, petitioner has requested the Commission to allow separate compensation allowance of Rs. 0.65 lac / MW / year as per Clause No.6.44 of DERC MYT Regulation, 2011 to meet out additional expenditure to meet out expenditure on procurement of new assets of capital nature including in the nature of minor assets.
- 3.60 The Petitioner further submitted that Unit No. 2 and Unit no.1 of Rajghat Power House were commissioned in January, 1990 and May 1990 respectively. It is submitted that the unit No.2 has completed its useful life of 25 years by December, 2014. The petitioner in its earlier submission in tariff petition for FY 12-13 to 14-15 has requested Hon'ble Commission a Special allowance @ Rs. 6.61 lakh per annum for FY 2014-15 as per clause 6.15 of MYT 2011 Regulation. Further, petitioner requests Hon'ble Commission to approve a Special allowance @ Rs. 6.9881 lakh per annum for FY 2015-16 equivalents



to Rs. 9.4339 Crore on account of special allowance on Renovation & Modernization (R&M). In this regard, petitioner may like to submit that RPH is anticipated to be closed down FY 16-17 or after completion of power evacuation facility near RPH being undertaken by M/s. PGCIL, therefore, petitioner is not carrying out any capital expenditure. However, for smooth operation of the plant some plants & equipments of capital nature is required. Petitioner therefore requests Hon'ble Commission to allow additional Rs. 6.9833 lakh/MW/year separate compensation for FY 2015-16. Further, petitioner requests Hon'ble Commission to allow separate compensation allowance of Rs. 0.65 lac / MW / year as per Clause No.6.44 of DERC MYT Regulation, 2011 to meet out additional expenditure on procurement of new assets of capital nature including in the nature of minor assets. As DPCC/CPCB instruction is to install continuous stack monitoring system (CSEM) for measurement of PM, NOX, SO2. The System is to be installed not later than 31th march 2015. No compliance of the same will lead to withdrawn of consent to operate . In order to comply with the provisions IPGCL have submitted a Bank Guarantee of Rs 26.00 Lacs, failing which DPCC will forfeit the BG.

- 3.61 The Petitioner further submitted that To bring down the emission from chimney below the level of 150 mg/NM3, BHEL have suggested various measures i.e. increase of physical size and number of ESP fields/installation of new bigger size ESP/conversion of one ESP pass as Bag filter etc., requiring unit shutdown of approx. 9-12 months with an estimated cost of several crores. These options are not being exercised considering the limited life span of plant / long shutdown as well as due to the involved cost ant anticipated closure.
- 3.62 Therefore after studying various schemes as given in BHEL's feasibility report, petitioner has decided to get overhauled the ESP system along with installation of up-graded version of ESP controllers & rapping system. This has been planned for Unit-2 and shall be implemented during fourth quarter of 2014-15 itself. Up graded version of controllers (SRECA-II) is being ordered to BHEL, which along with overhauling of ESP, boiler & other related works will enable to achieve <150 mg/NM3. Cost involved is 161 lacs per Unit. Overhauling of Unit-2 ESP along with Boiler & TG has already been commenced & shall be completed by the end of March, 2015.
- 3.63 Accordingly the Petitioner has requested the Commission to allow following expenditure under Clauses 6.15 & 6.44 of MYT 2011 regulation:

Particulars	FY 12-13	FY 13-14
Compensation as per Clause 6.15 on account of Renovation & Modernization	5.1861	5.4827

Table 3.12: Special Allowances for RPH for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 (Rs. Crores)



Particulars	FY 12-13	FY 13-14
Compensation as per Clause 6.44 for acquiring new assets of capital nature.	0.8775	0.8775
Total	6.0636	6.3602

# 3.64 The Total R&M Expenses (including Special R&M) as projected by the petitioner for FY 2015-16 are as following:

Particulars	FY 12-13	FY 13-14
Rajghat Power Station	21.91	22.77

# A&G Expenses

3.65 Regarding Administrative and General (A&G) Expenses, the Petitioner has submitted that IPGCL has deployed CISF for the security of its plants. Their manpower deployment and expenditure are as per their specified norms. Their pay structure is also governed by the Central Government rules. It is further submitted that GoI has imposed service tax w.e.f. 01st May, 2006 on security agency services through Finance Act. Ministry of Home Affairs has decided to charge service tax on the services provided by CISF w.e.f. 1st April, 2009 and service tax for the period prior to 01.04.2009 is not payable pending decision by GoI. The company is paying service tax of 10.3% additionally on the services provided by CISF. Accordingly, the expenditure on security has also increased substantially. Petitioner may further like to say that during FY 2012-13 to 14-15 the increase in Dearness Allowance (DA) of Central Govt. employees has been increased 14%, 18% & 17 % respectively for FY 12-13, 13-14, 14-15. This increase in DA is applicable to employees of the petitioner and CISF personnel. Thus the Petitioner has requested the Commission to consider above increase in DA while deciding R&M of RPH. Details of increase in DA is given in table as below. Further, 7th Pay Commission for Central Govt. Employees has already been formulated. The salary structure of CISF is determined in accordance with the recommendations of the Central Pay Commission. Therefore, 7th Pay Commission recommendations which are likely to be implemented in January, 2016 may have impact on expenses on account of deployment of CISF at the power stations of the petitioner.

Table 3.14: Increase in DA	A of employees during	FY 2012-13 to 2014-15
Table 5.14. mercase m DI	a of employees during	1 1 2012-13 10 2014-13

Effective Dates	Increased DA	Total cumulative DA
1.1.2012	7%	65%



1.7.2012	7%	72%
1.1.2013	8%	80%
1.7.2013	10%	90%
1.1.2014	10%	100%
1.7.2014	7%	107%

- 3.66 The Petitioner has submitted that Barrage at ITO is being maintained by Haryana Irrigation Department for meeting the water requirements of IPGCL and its O&M expenses are shared/ reimbursed by IPGCL. Besides this, water charges are also being paid to Delhi Jal Board for domestic and industrial water consumption in the form of water charges.
- 3.67 The Petitioner has submitted that IPGCL has taken a policy for insurance of the plants. IPGCL has paid a premium of Rs. 1.32 Crore for Rajghat Power House for procuring industrial risk policies during the FY 2014-15.
- 3.68 The Petitioner has submitted the following actual Expenses towards A & G Expenses:

Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 12-13	FY 13-14
Rajghat Power Station	8.23	9.32

Table 3.15: A&G Cost for RPH for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14

# **Summary of Operation & Maintenance Expenses**

## **Petitioner's Submission**

- 3.69 The petitioner has submitted that the units of IPGCL are small in size and are also old in age; hence it will require more man power for operation as well as higher Repair & Maintenance expenses. This fact has also been appreciated by CERC for allowing the higher O&M expenses for small size and old age plants.
- 3.70 The petitioner further submitted that the Commission in its Order dated 26.08.2011 has revised the O&M expenses for RPH. The revised O&M expenses are even lower than the base O&M expenses allowed by CERC for similar stations. The petitioner further submitted that Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (Terms and Conditions of Tariff) Regulations, 2014 for the period FY 2014 to 2019 in the regulation 29(c) has allowed O&M expenses @ Rs. 45.87 Lakh/ MW with an escalation of 6.30 %, for



Talcher Thermal Power Station. The Talcher TPS comprising of installed Capacity of 470 MW (4x62.5 MW+ 2x110 MW). These units are of bigger size than Rajghat Power House. The same O&M computes to Rs. 61.9245 Crore for RPH for FY 2015-16.

Station	Installed Capacity (MW)		ERC) akh/MW)	Total (Rs. C		Allowed by DERC after Revision (Rs. Crore)	Difference (Rs. Crore)
		Base rate	Talchar	Base rate	Talchar		
R.P.H.	135	43.16	43.16	58.266	58.266	40.72	3.49

Table 3.16: Comparison of O&M with CERC normative base for FY 2014-15

- 3.71 The petitioner has accordingly requested the Commission to adopt a liberal and more realistic view for O&M cost.
- 3.72 The petitioner has further submitted that Regulation 6.41 of MYT Regulations, 2011 provides that O&M expenses for base year shall be determined based on latest accounting statements, estimates of the generating company for relevant years and other factors considered relevant.
- 3.73 The Petitioner has submitted O&M expenses for FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14. The details of O&M expenses submitted by the Petitioner are reproduced as under:

Sr. No.	Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
1	Employee Expenses	43.53	40.60
2	R&M Expenses	21.91	22.77
3	A&G Expenses	8.23	9.32
4	O&M Expenses	73.67	72.69

Table 3.17: O&M Expenses as submitted by the petitioner (Rs Crore)

## **Commission's Analysis:**

- 3.74 As per the Regulations 5.10-5.11 of the MYT Regulations 2011, O&M Expenses are controllable parameters and any financial gain or loss on account of over achievement / under performance is on the account of the generating company and is not recoverable / adjusted through the tariff.
- 3.75 Accordingly, the Commission has allowed the components of O&M as approved in MYT



Order, 2012. The same are as shown in the tables below

Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
Employee Expenses	54.89	59.30

Table 3.18: Employee Expenses as approved by the Commission (Rs Crore)

Table 3.19: A&G Expenses as approved by the Commission (Rs Crore)

Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
A&G Expenses	8.16	8.80

 Table 3.20: R&M Expenses as approved by the Commission (Rs Crore)

Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
R&M Expenses	21.33	22.02

3.76 Regarding Special R&M Expenses, Regulation 6.14 and 6.15 of the MYT Generation Regulations, 2011 (extracts of which are reproduced below), the generating company is entitled to claim special allowance upon expiry of useful life :

"6.14 The generating company in case of thermal generating station, may, in its discretion, avail of a special allowance either for a Unit or a group of Units as compensation for meeting the requirement of expenses including Renovation and Modernization beyond the Useful life of the generating station or a Unit thereof, and in such an event revision of the capital cost shall not be considered and the applicable operational norms shall not be relaxed but the special allowance shall be included in the annual fixed cost. Provided also that such option shall not be available for a generating station or unit for which renovation and modernization has been undertaken and the expenditure has been admitted by the Commission before commencement of these Regulations, or for a generating station or unit which is in a depleted condition or operating under relaxed operational and performance norms.

"6.15 A generating company (coal-based thermal generating station) on opting for the alternative in the clause 6.14 of these Regulations, shall be allowed special allowance @ Rs. 5.91 lakh/MW/year in 2012-13 and thereafter escalated @ 5.72% every year during the Control Period 2012-15, unit-wise from the next financial year from the respective date of the completion of useful life with reference to the date of commercial operation of the respective unit of generating station:



Provided that in respect of a unit in commercial operation for more than 25 years as on 1.4.2012, this allowance shall be admissible from the year 2012-13."

- 3.77 During the Validation/ Prudence Check Sessions, the Petitioner submitted that RPH was commissioned in the 1990. This clearly implies that RPH did not complete its useful life of 25 years till the closing of either FY 2012-13 or FY 2013-14. Further, Petitioner's claim for acquiring new assets of Capital Nature has not been considered by the Commission as the plant is anticipated to be closed shortly as stated by the Petitioner. Therefore, the Commission has disallowed the claim sought by the petitioner under Special R&M Expenses.
- 3.78 In view, of the above, the total O&M Expenses as approved by the Commission, is tabulated below:

		]	FY 2012-13		FY 2013-14			
Sr. No.	Particulars	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's submission	Trued- Up	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's submission	Trued- Up	Ref.
								MYT Order,
А	Employee Expenses	54.89	43.53	54.89	59.30	40.60	59.30	2012 and
								Table 3.18
								MYT Order,
В	R&M Expenses	21.33	15.85	21.33	22.02	16.40	22.02	2012 and
								Table 3.20
								MYT Order,
С	A&G Expenses	8.16	8.23	8.16	8.80	9.32	8.80	2012 and
								Table 3.19
D	Base O&M Expenses	84.37	67.61	84.37	90.12	66.32	90.12	D=A+B+C
Е	Special R&M Expenses	0	6.06	0	0	6.36	0	
F	Total O&M Expenses	84.37	73.67	84.37	90.12	72.68	90.12	F=D+E

Table 3.21: O&M Expenses as Approved by the Commission (Rs Crore)

# A. Depreciation

# **Petitioner's Submissions**

3.79 The Petitioner has submitted that Depreciation is charged on the basis of straight-line method, on the fixed assets. The depreciation is based on the original cost, estimated life



and residual life. The depreciation rates applied are as per the Regulation notified by the Commission for respective period.

- 3.80 The Petitioner has further submitted that the Petitioner in its submission on draft MYT Regulations had requested the Commission to amend the regulation 6.33 of MYT Regulations, 2011 in view of non recovery of 90% of depreciation value of fixed assets during the useful life of the station.
- 3.81 The Petitioner has further submitted that RPH is going to complete its useful life of 25 years in May, 2015. The station will be able to recover the 70% of the depreciable value during the mid of FY 2014-15 only. Since the station has completed the major portion of useful life, the Petitioner while submitting tariff petition for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 had claimed the remaining amount of depreciation up to the value of 90% during FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15. However, the same had not been allowed by the Commission for previous years of current MYT period. Further, as detailed above, RPH is expected to be closed down in FY 2016-17. The Petitioner has therefore again requested the Commission to consider accelerated depreciation for RPH during FY 2015-16 and 2016-17 for balance percentage of depreciation to achieve 90% accumulated depreciation till closure of RPH in FY 2016-17.
- 3.82 The Depreciation amount submitted by the Petitioner for the period FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14 has been summarized as follows:

Table 5.22. Depreciation for RPH				
Particulars	FY 12-13	FY 13-14		
(Rs. Crores)	F I 12-13	FI 15-1 <del>4</del>		
RPH	13.49	13.25		

Table 3.22: Depreciation for RPH

# **Commission's Analysis**

3.83 Regulations 6.30-6.34 of the MYT Regulations 2011 specify the methodology for calculation of depreciation for a generation company during the Control Period as follows:

"6.30 Depreciation shall be calculated for each year of the Control Period, on the amount of Capital Cost of the Fixed Assets as admitted by the Commission; Provided that depreciation shall not be allowed on assets funded by any capital subsidy/grant.

6.31 Depreciation for each year of the Control Period shall be determined based on the methodology as specified in these Regulations along with the rates and other terms



specified in Appendix-I of these Regulations.

6.32 Depreciation shall be calculated annually, based on the straight line method, over the useful life of the asset. The base value for the purpose of depreciation shall be capital cost of the asset as admitted by the Commission. Provided that, the remaining depreciable value as on 31st March of the year closing after a period of 12 years from the date of commercial operation shall be spread over the balance useful life of the assets.

6.33 In case of the existing Projects, the balance depreciable value as on 1.4.2012 shall be worked out by deducting the cumulative depreciation including Advance Against Depreciation as admitted by the Commission up to 31.3.2012 from the gross depreciable value of the assets. The rate of depreciation shall be continued to be charged at the rate specified in Appendix-I till cumulative depreciation reaches 70%. Thereafter the remaining depreciable value shall be spread over the remaining life of the asset such that the maximum depreciation does not exceed 90%.

6.34 The salvage value of the asset shall be considered as 10% and depreciation shall be allowed up to a maximum of 90% of the capital cost of the asset. Land is not a depreciable asset and its cost shall be excluded while computing 90% of the original cost of the asset. In the event of Renovation and Modernization expenditure affecting the life of the asset, the depreciation shall be allowed up to a maximum of 90% of the cost of the asset within the enhanced life span of the asset".

3.84 For verification of Capital Additions during the FY 2012-13 & FY 2013-14 and the associated documents, the officials of DERC visited the Petitioner's office and plants. Accordingly, the Capitalization for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 works out to be as under:

Sr. No.	Heads	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
1	Plant and Machinery	-	0.02
2	Capital Spares	5.27	2.92
3	Office Equipments & Furniture	0.09	0.13
4	Vehicles	0.21	0.10
5	Communication Equipments	-	0.04
6	Safety Equipments	0.01	-
7	HQ Share	0.53	0.41

Table 3.23: Capitalization for Non-approved schemes for RPH as submitted by the Petitioner (Rs. Crore)



(a)	Vehicles included in HQ Share	0.29	0.27
	Total	6.12	3.62

\* There were no schemes approved for RPH for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14

- 3.85 The Commission has not considered the Capitalization of Non-approved schemes carried out by RPH and therefore disallows the same for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14.
- **3.86** During the visit the officials of Commission observed that the Petitioner has submitted the details of decapitalisation for RPH for FY 2012-13 & FY 2013-14 including capital spares. Since the capitalization of capital spares is not approved therefore, decapitalisation for capital spares is also not considered for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14. Accordingly, the Commission considers the decapitalisation of assets other than Capital Spares as under:

Table 3.24: Decapitalization approved by the Commission for RPH (Rs. Crore)

Sr. No.	Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
1	De-capitalization	(0.63)	(0.20)

- 3.87 The closing balance of Gross Fixed Assets (GFA) of FY 2011-12 has been considered as opening balance of FY 2012-13.
- 3.88 The details of approved GFA by the Commission are shown as under:

Sr. No.	Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14	Ref.
А	Opening GFA	226.25	225.62	Tariff Order, 2013
В	Additions during the year	0	0	
С	Adjustments & Deductions	(0.63)	(0.20)	Table 3.24
D	Closing GFA	225.62	225.42	D=A+B+C

 Table 3.25: Gross Fixed Asset approved by the Commission (Rs. Crore)

- 3.89 During prudence check sessions, the Commission observed that the Petitioner has claimed different rates of depreciation for some items in the petition. The Commission has computed the depreciation for FY 2012-13 & FY 2013-14 based on the above GFA and the depreciation rates specified in MYT Regulations, 2011.
- 3.90 The Depreciation approved by the Commission for true up for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-



14 is as shown below.

		FY	2012-13		FY	2013-14		
Sr. No.	Particulars	MYT Order, 2012	Petition	Trued- Up	MYT Order, 2012	Petition	Trued- Up	Ref.
А	Opening GFA	255.90	241.38	226.25	255.90	245.57	225.62	Table 3.25
В	New Addition	0	6.12	0	0	3.63	0	
С	Adjustments & Deductions	0	(1.93)	(0.63)	0	(1.41)	(0.2)	Table 3.24
D	Closing GFA	255.90	245.57	225.62	255.90	247.79	225.42	D=A+B+C
Е	Average GFA	255.90	243.48	225.94	255.90	246.68	225.52	E=(A+D)/2
F	Rate of Depreciation (%)	-	-	5.13	-	-	5.13	F=G/E
G	Depreciation	12.93	13.49	11.59	12.93	13.25	11.56	Para 3.89
Н	Accumulated Depreciation including AAD*	142.26	-	150.32	155.19	-	161.88	

Table 3.26: Approved Depreciation by the Commission (Rs Crore)

\*Accumulated Depreciation has been computed based on Commission's MYT Order, 2012 and Tariff Order, 2013

# **B. Return on Equity (RoE)**

# **Petitioner's Submissions**

3.91 The Petitioner submitted that the subscribed and paid up equity capital of IPGCL was fixed at Rs. 140 Crore as on July 1, 2002 in accordance with the Transfer Scheme. The total equity was bifurcated plant wise, on the basis of Gross Fixed Assets of the Company, as under:

Tuble 5.27. Equity Bild	
Power Stations	Rs. in Crore
IP Power Station	1.20
Rajghat Power Station	59.56
GT Power Station	79.24
Total	140.00

Table 3.27: Equity Bifurcation for IPGCL Power Plants

3.92 The Petitioner further submitted that the Hon'ble Commission has fixed the pretax base



rate of 15.5% in draft Generation Tariff Regulation in line with Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (Terms and Conditions of Tariff) Regulations, 2009 for the period FY 2009-14. However, the Hon'ble Commission has reduced the rate of return on equity to 14% in the final Delhi Electricity Regulatory Commission (Terms and Conditions for Determination of Generation Tariff) Regulations, 2011.

3.93 The Petitioner further submitted that the Hon'ble Commission has not considered the principles enumerated by Hon'ble Central Electricity Regulatory Commission for increasing rate of return on equity to 15.5% from existing14%. Though, petitioner had requested the Hon'ble Commission to retain the norm of 15.5% based upon the principles followed by CERC. The extract of the submission of the petitioner as submitted during the finalization of MYT Regulation, 2011 is reproduced as under:

"This is in reference to the meeting held in the office of Hon'ble Commission on 22.11.2011 in respect of draft MYT Regulations. The Hon'ble Commission has given the rate of return on equity at 15.5% in line with the CERC Regulations in draft MYT Generation Tariff Regulations. During the meeting, a comparison was made between the rate of return on equity of generating companies and distribution companies.

It is submitted that rate of return on equity as fixed by Hon'ble Commission in past were in line with the rate of return on equity fixed by CERC. Every business has its own risk and there can not be any comparison between the risks of two businesses. The generating companies are having much bigger risk as compared to distribution companies as any break-down affects the whole station while in distribution companies, there operation risk is limited to particular area/locality only.

In this regard, the attention of the Hon'ble Commission is drawn to the reasons stated by CERC for increase in return on equity. CERC in its statement of reasons for terms and conditions, Regulations, 2009. The reasons are reproduces as under:-

13.4 Section 61 (d) of the Electricity Act, 2003 provides that the Commission, while specifying the terms and conditions for the determination of tariff, shall be guided by the principle of 'safeguarding of consumers interest and at the same time, recovery of cost of electricity in a reasonable manner'. Para 5(3)(a) of the Tariff Policy stipulates that:

'Balance needs to be maintained between the interests of consumers and the need for investments while laying down rate of return. Return should attract investments at par with, if not in preference to, other sectors so that the electricity sector is able to create adequate capacity. The rate of return should be such that it allows generation of reasonable surplus for growth of the sector'

13.5 The Commission has thus the mandate to fix a rate of return for equity that will not only attract investment and generate sufficient resources for further growth in the sector but also to take care of the consumers' interest. The interests of the consumers are taken care of in real sense only when quality power is made available for twenty four hours a day throughout the year. This could be achieved only through large capacity addition



which in turn will require huge investment in the power sector. Considering the investment pattern of 70:30 debt-equity ratio, the utilities are required to build up sufficient internal accruals so that they are able to meet the target of investing at least 30% of capital cost in the form of equity. A higher investment in the form of equity also helps the entities in negotiating and availing loan at competitive terms and conditions.

13.6 The power sector in India during last few years has been able create a lot of enthusiasm amongst the investors and attract investment. In the last five years, there have been rapid developments in the equity market and debt market related to power sector in India. Various CPSUs and private entities working in power sector have entered into primary market to raise funds. The sector is at the take off stage at present and there is a need to ensure that the confidence evinced is sustained.

13.7 The rate of return on equity can be fixed by using any of the scientific model like dividend growth model, price/earning ratio, capital asset pricing model, risk premium model, etc or by linking to an appropriate benchmark with a mark up. As on date only few entities working in power sector in India have entered into primary market and that too, very recently. To calculate the rate of return by using a scientific model, one needs sufficient volume of related data for calculation of beta value, expected rate of return, P/E ratio, etc. Except a few companies such as NTPC, Reliance Energy, PGCIL etc, not many generating companies and transmission licensees particularly in the State Sector are listed in the Stock Exchange. As sufficient data in regard to the power sector, particularly scripts traded in the secondary market, are not available, the Commission does not favour to estimate the rate of return by using any of the scientific models.

13.8 The Commission also discussed the option of linking rate of return on equity to an appropriate benchmark with a mark up. The rate of return on equity may be linked to an appropriate benchmark like RBI Bank Rate, SBI PLR, Average PLR, 10 yr G-Securities Rate, etc. However, the Commission cannot remain oblivious of the realities of the debt market, more so of the fluctuations in interest rates as witnessed in recent past. The debt market in India is not yet stable. The Commission feels that unless the debt market stabilizes, it may not be feasible to arrive at an appropriate benchmark rate. This leads to difficulty in linking the rate of return to a benchmark with a mark up.

13.9 It may be noted that in the last five years there has been a rise in the interest rate. The Prime Lending Rate (PLR) of the public sector banks have increased during this period, as is seen from the table given below:

Year	PLR of Public Sector Banks
	(%)
March 2004	10.25-11.50
March 2005	10.25-11.25
March 2006	10.25-11.25



March 2007	12.25-12.75
March 2008	12.25-13.50
January 2009	12.00-14.00

The interest rate of 10-year Government securities has also increased from 5.1461% as on March 2004 to 7.1197% as on November 2008.

13.10 The Commission allowed rate of return on equity of 16% and 14% for the tariff period 2001-04 and 2004-09 respectively. The PLRs of State Bank of India during 2001 and 2004 were 11.50% and 10.25% respectively. But as on 1st January 2009, the PLR of State Bank of India is 12.25%. After considering the rise in the PLR of the public sector banks, 10-year G-Sec, etc and also in order to help the entities to build up sufficient internal accruals for the purpose of investment in capacity addition and to ensure better cash flow, the Commission considered & deliberated to restore the rate of return at 16% as was existing prior to 1.4.2004. After consultations & deliberations it was decided to increase the base rate from 14% to 15.5% and an additional 0.5% for timely competition as explained below.

3.94 Further the Petitioner has drawn submitted the Tariff Regulations issued by MERC on Return on Equity. The extract is as under:

*"32 Return on Equity Capital* 

32.1 Generation

32.1.1 Return on equity capital shall be computed on the equity capital determined in accordance with Regulation 30 at the rate of 15.5 per cent per annum in Indian Rupee terms:

Provided that in case of projects commissioned on or after 1st April, 2011, an additional return of 0.5% shall be allowed if such projects are completed within the timeline specified in Annexure-III:

Provided further that the additional return of 0.5% shall not be admissible if the project is not completed within the timeline specified above for reasons whatsoever.

32.2 Transmission Licensee and Distribution Licensee

32.2.1 Return on equity capital for the Transmission Licensee and Wires Business of Distribution Licensee shall be computed on the equity capital determined in accordance



with Regulation 30 at the rate of 15.5 % per cent per annum, and for the Retail Supply of Electricity of Distribution Licensee, Return on equity capital shall be allowed a return at the rate of 17.5 % per cent per annum, in Indian Rupee terms, on the amount of equity capital determined in accordance with Regulation 30.

32.2.2 The return on equity capital shall be computed in the following manner:

(a) Return at the allowable rate as per this Regulation above, applied on the amount of equity capital at the commencement of the financial year; plus
(b) Return at the allowable rate as per this Regulation above, applied on 50 per cent of the equity capital portion of the allowable capital cost, for the investments put to use in transmission business or distribution business, calculated in accordance with Regulation 27, Regulation 28 and Regulation 29 above, for such financial year."

- 3.95 The Petitioner further submitted that it may be observed from above that MERC has allowed return on equity@15.5% on generation and 17.5% on Retail Supply of Electricity of Distribution Licensee.
- 3.96 The Petitioner further submitted that the petitioner has made certain Capital additions. 30% equivalent amount of the capital additions during the Control period FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 and extended period FY 2015-16 has been considered for computation of ROE.
- 3.97 The Petitioner further submitted that it has considered the Return on Equity @ 14% in the present petition as per the rate specified by Hon'ble Commission in its Generation Regulations-2011 for the respective period.
- It has been further submitted by the Petitioner that the Hon'ble Commission has 3.98 determined the Annual aggregate Revenue Requirement for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 for the stations of IPGCL vide its Order dt. July 13, 2012. There seems to be an error on the face of record while computing the Income Tax as the part of Fixed Cost. During the previous MYT period from FY 2007-08 to FY 2011-12, income tax was not the part of Annual Fixed Cost as approved by the Hon'ble Commission but was recoverable separately. In the tariff order dt. July 13, 2012, the Hon'ble Commission has not grossed up the Income tax and simply determined the income tax by multiplying the income tax rate with return on equity component. The Hon'ble Commission in its Generation Tariff Regulations, 2011 has allowed the Return on Equity as 14% post tax. The grossing up is done because the recovery of income tax from the beneficiary becomes the part of sales and hence further income tax is also levied on the base income tax. Central Electricity Regulatory Commission has also allowed grossing up of Income-tax in its generation tariff regulation, 2009 for the period FY 2009-10 to 2013-14 and also in its generation



tariff regulation 2014 for the period FY 2014-15 to 2018-19. The relevant extract of CERC generation tariff regulation, 2009 is reproduced as under "The relevant extract is as under:

"(3) The rate of return on equity shall be computed by grossing up the base rate with the normal tax rate for the year 2008-09 applicable to the concerned generating company or the transmission licensee, as the case may be:

Provided that return on equity with respect to the actual tax rate applicable to the generating company or the transmission licensee, as the case may be, in line with the provisions of the relevant Finance Acts of the respective year during the tariff period shall be trued up separately for each year of the tariff period along with the tariff petition filed for the next tariff period.

(4) Rate of return on equity shall be rounded off to three decimal points and be computed as per the formula given below :

Rate of pre-tax return on equity = Base rate /(1-t)

*Where it is the applicable tax rate in accordance with Clause (3) of this regulation.* 

3.99 The Petitioner further submitted that CERC in its generation tariff regulation, 2014 has also grossed up the rate of return of income-tax, the relevant extract of the same is reproduced as under:

*"25. Tax on return on equity* 

(1) The base rate of return on equity as allowed by the commission under Regulation 24 shall be grossed up with the effective tax rate of the respective financial year. For this purpose, the effective tax rate shall be considered on the basis of actual tax paid in the respect of the financial year in line with the provisions of the Financial acts by the concerned generating company or the transmission Licensee, as the case may be. The actual tax income on other income stream (i.e., income of non generation or non transmission business, as the case may be) shall not be considered for the calculation of "effective tax rate".

(2) Rate of return on equity shall be rounded off to three decimal placed and shall be computed as per the formula given below:

Rate of pre-tax return on equity = Base rate /(1-t)

Where "t" is the effective tax rate in accordance with Clause (1) of this regulation and shall be calculated at the beginning of every financial year based on the estimated profit and tax to be



paid estimated in line with the provisions of the relevant Finance Act applicable for that financial year to the company on pro-rata basis by excluding the income of non-generation or non-transmission business, as the case may be, and the corresponding tax thereon. In case of generating company or transmission licensee paying Minimum Alternate Tax (MAT), 't' shall be considered as MAT rate including surcharge and cess.

Illustration:-

- (i) In case of the generating company or the transmission licensee paying Minimum Alternate Tax (MAT) @ 20.96% including surcharge and cess: Rate of return on equity = 15.50 / (1-0.2096) = 19.610%
- (ii) In case of generating company or the transmission licensee paying normal corporate tax including surcharge and cess:
- (a) Estimated Gross Income from generation or transmission business for FY 2014-15 is Rs.1000 Cr.
- (b) Estimated Advance Tax for the year on above is Rs. 240 Crore.
- (c) Effective Tax Rate for the year 2014-15 = Rs. 240 Crore / Rs.1000 Crore = 24%.
- (d) Rate of Return on equity = 15.50 / (1-0.24) = 20.395%.

(3) The generating company or the transmission licensee, as the case may be, shall true up the grossed up rate of return on equity at the end of every financial year based on actual tax paid together with any additional tax demand including interest thereon, duly adjusted for any refund of tax including interest received from the income-tax authorities pertaining to the tariff period 2014-15 to 2018-19 on actual gross income of any financial year. However, penalty, if any, arising on account of delay in deposit or short deposit of tax amount shall not be claimed by the generating company or the transmission licensee as the case may be. Any under-recovery or over-recovery of grossed up rate on return on equity after truing up, shall be recovered or refunded to beneficiaries or the long term transmission customers/DICs as the case may be on year to year basis."

3.100 Accordingly the Petitioner has computed the revised tax rates as per above provisions for RPH, which are as following:

Particulars		FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14	FY 2014-15	FY 15-16 (Estimated)
AverageEquity(Rs.Cr.)asapprovedbyHon'bleCommission	А	73.04	74.00	74.35	74.37
Base Rate of return on equity	В	14%	14%	14%	14%

Table 3.28: Grossed up Income tax for RPH



Normal Income tax as considered by Hon'ble Commission	С	32.445%	33.99%	33.99%	33.99%
Gross up return on equity	D (B/(1-C)	20.72%	21.21%	21.21%	21.21%
Return on equity (Rs. Cr.)	E (AxD)	15.14	15.70	15.77	15.77
Base Return on Equity (Rs. Cr.)	F (AxB)	10.2256	10.36	10.4090	10.4118
Income tax component (Rs. Cr.)	G (E-F)	4.9144	5.34	5.41	5.3582
Approved in Tariff Order (Rs. Cr.)	H (FxC)	2.76	2.76	2.76	
Difference (Rs. Cr.)	Ι	2.1544	2.58	2.65	5.3582

3.101 The Petitioner has accordingly prayed the Commission to rectify the error apparent on record and allow the Income Tax as under:

 Table 3.29: Grossed up Income tax for IPGCL

Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14	FY 2014-15	
GTPS	27.10	28.67	28.83	
RPH	15.14	15.70	15.77	
IPGCL total	42.24	44.37	44.60	

3.102 The Petitioner has submitted the following on Return on Equity for RPH:

Table 3.30: Return on Equity for RPH

Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14		
Return on equity (Rs. Cr.)	15.14	15.70		

## **Commission's Analysis**

3.103 The Commission has analysed the submissions made by the Petitioner and observed that the Petitioner's claim of pre-tax RoE is not in line with the MYT Tariff Regulations 2011. RoE has been computed on average equity principle i.e. average of opening equity and closing equity of the year while taking into consideration the equity pertaining to the capital additions during the true up period i.e. FY 2012-13 & FY 2013-14. The Commission has computed RoE @ 14% in line with the MYT Regulations, 2011, extracts of which are reproduced below:

"6.36 Return on equity shall be computed on the equity determined in accordance with clauses 6.6 - 6.10 of these Regulations and shall be 14% (post tax);

*Provided that return on equity invested in work in progress shall be allowed from the Date of Commercial Operation.*"



- 3.104 The closing balance of ROE for FY 2011-12 as approved in Tariff Order 2013 has been taken as considered as opening balance of FY 2012-13.Equity Additions have been calculated @ 30% of trued up GFA additions for the FY 2012-13 & FY 2013-14 as indicated in Table 3.25
- 3.105 The Return on Equity approved by the Commission vis-a-vis true up for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 is as follows:

			FY 2012-13			FY 2013-14		
Sr. No.	Particulars	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued- up	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued- up	Ref.
А	Equity (Opening Balance)	69.40	72.41	60.52	69.40	73.67	60.33	Tariff Order, 2013
В	Net Additions during the year	0.00	1.26	(0.19)	0.00	0.66	(0.06)	30% of (C) of Table 3.25
С	Equity (Closing Balance)	69.40	73.67	60.33	69.40	74.33	60.27	C=A+B
D	Average Equity	69.40	73.04	60.43	69.40	74.00	60.30	D=(A+C)/2
E	Rate of Return on equity	14.00%	20.72%	14.00%	14.00%	21.21%	14.00%	MYT Regulations, 2011
F	Return on Equity	9.72	15.14	8.46	9.72	15.70	8.44	F= 14% of D

# C. Income Tax

## Petitioner's Submissions

- 3.106 The Petitioner has submitted on Income Tax at 3.98 to 3.101 above.
- 3.107 The Petitioner has submitted the following on Income Tax for RPH:

Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14				
Income tax (Rs. Cr.)	4.9144	5.34				

#### Table 3.32: Income tax for RPH


### **Commission's Analysis**

3.108 With regard to Income Tax, the MYT Regulations, 2011 state the following:

"6.37 Tax on the income streams of the generating company shall be recovered from the beneficiaries. Tax on income, if any, liable to be paid shall be limited to tax on return on the equity component of capital employed. Any additional tax liability on account of incentive due to improved performance like higher availability, lower station heat rate, lower auxiliary consumption, lower O&M Expenses etc and other income shall not be considered:

Provided that the deferred tax liability, excluding Fringe Benefit Tax, for the period up to 31st March, 2012 whenever it materializes, shall be recoverable directly from the beneficiaries and the long-term customers.

6.38 The actual assessment of income tax should take into account benefits of tax holiday, and the credit for carry forward losses applicable as per the provisions of the Income Tax Act 1961 shall be passed on to the consumers."

3.109 Income Tax figures as Trued up by the Commission for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 are tabulated below:

			FY 2012-13	2-13 FY 2013-14				
SI. No.	Particulars	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued-up	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued-up	Ref.
	Average Equity	69.40	73.04	60.43	69.40	74.00	60.30	Table 3.31
A B	Rate of Return on Equity	14%	20.72%	14%	14.00%	21.21%	14%	Table 3.31
С	Return on Equity	9.72	15.13	8.46	9.72	15.70	8.44	Table 3.31
D	Income tax rate	-	32.445%	32.445%	-	33.99%	33.99%	
E	Income Tax	2.76	4.91	2.74	2.76	5.34	2.87	E=C*D

Table 3.33: Income Tax approved by the Commission (Rs Crore)

### D. Interest on Loan

### **Petitioner's Submissions**

3.110 The Petitioner has submitted that as per the Delhi Electricity Reforms (Transfer Scheme) Rules 2001, Rs. 210 Crore of unsecured loan was transferred to IPGCL as on July 1,



2002 and repayable to holding company. This loan has been bifurcated station wise, based on the gross fixed assets of the Company, as under:

Power Stations	Rs. in Crore
Rajghat Power Station	16.26
GT Power Station	32.96
Total	49.22

Table 3.34: Loan Bifurcation for IPGCL Plants

- 3.111 The Petitioner has submitted that the Plan Funds Loan from Delhi Government were taken @ 13% interest in the FY 2002-03 & from FY 2003-04 and thereafter, the plan funds interest rate is @ 11.50%. A penal interest of 2.75% is payable in case of default in timely payment of interest on principal amount. The penal interest has been accounted in the ARR.
- 3.112 The Petitioner has further submitted that IPGCL has made certain capital additions during the Control period FY 2012-13, 2013-14 to FY 2014-15. The same has been funded through internal accruals/ loan from GNCTD. As per Regulation, 70% of the capital additions have been considered to be funded through Loans. Accordingly, interest on this normative loan has been taken @ 11.50% per annum, as per Regulations.
- 3.113 Accordingly, the Petitioner has requested the Commission to approve the estimated Interest for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 in the following table:

Table 3.35: Interest on Loan						
Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 2012-13	FY 13-14				
RPH	6.69	6.36				

### **Commission's Analysis**

3.114 Regarding Interest on Loan relevant Regulations 6.16 to 6.20 of the MYT Regulations, 2011 are reproduced below:

"6.16 Interest and finance charges on loan capital shall be computed on the outstanding loans, bond or non convertible debentures as on 31.03.2012 approved by the Commission and additional loan approved during each year of the Control Period.

6.17 The loan repayment for each year of the Control Period 2012-15 shall be deemed to be equal to the depreciation allowed for that year.

6.18 The rate of interest shall be the weighted average rate of interest calculated on the basis of the actual loan portfolio at the beginning of each year applicable to the



project.

Provided that if there is no actual loan for a particular year but normative loan is still outstanding, the last available weighted average rate of interest shall be considered;

Provided further that if the generating station, as the case may be, does not have actual loan, then the weighted average rate of interest of the generating company as a whole shall be considered;

6.19 The interest on loan shall be calculated on the normative average loan of the respective years by applying the weighted average rate of interest.

6.20 The interest rate on the amount of equity in excess of 30% treated as notional loan shall be the weighted average rate of the loans of the respective years and shall be further limited to the prescribed rate of return on equity in the Regulation;

*Provided that all loans considered for this purpose shall be identified with the assets created;* 

Provided that interest and finance charges of re-negotiated loan agreements shall not be considered, if they result in higher charges;

Provided further that interest and finance charges on capital works in progress shall be excluded and shall be considered as part of the capital cost;

*Provided further that neither penal interest nor overdue interest shall be allowed for computation of Tariff.*"

3.115 Regarding True up of Interest on Loans, relevant extract of, Regulation 5.12 specified in the MYT Regulations 2011, is reproduced below:

"5.12 Depreciation, Loan and Equity shall be trued up every year based on the actual capital expenditure and actual capitalisation vis-à-vis capital investment plan (capital expenditure and capitalisation) approved by the Commission:

Provided that any surplus or deficit in Working Capital shall be to the account of the generating company and shall not be trued up in ARR;

Provided further that the Commission shall not true up the interest rate, if variation in State Bank of India Base Rate as on April 1, 2012, is within +/- 1% during the Control Period. Any increase / decrease in State Bank of India Base Rate beyond +/- 1% only shall be trued up."



- 3.116 The Commission has analyzed the submissions made by the petitioner for Interest on Loans. The Commission during its validation/Prudence check sessions directed the petitioner to verify the Loan details with the Financial Statements. However, the Petitioner could not verify the Loan details with the Financial Statements. It is also observed that claimed figures by the Petitioner are on the lower side in comparison to the approved figures in MYT Order, 2012. While taking into account the Petitioner's plea the Commission directs the Petitioner to submit the required details/ associated documents with plant wise interest on loans with reconciled audited statements for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 within 2 months from the date of release of this Tariff Order failing which the amount claimed/allowed shall be disallowed alongwith carrying cost and the same shall be adjusted in the subsequent Tariff Order. In view of the above the Commission has allowed the figures as claimed by the petitioner.
- 3.117 Accordingly the Commission has allowed the figures pertaining to Interest on Loans as claimed by the Petitioner as shown below.

	FY 2012-13			FY 2013-14		
Particulars	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued-up	()rder	Petitioner's Submission	Trued-un
Interest on Term Loan	8.12	6.69	6.69	6.57	6.36	6.36

Table 3.36: Approved Interest on Loan (Rs Crore)

# E. Interest on Working Capital

### **Petitioner's Submissions**

- 3.118 The Petitioner submitted that the Interest on Working Capital has been computed as per the following norms:
  - Cost of coal & secondary oil for 2 months
  - O&M expenses for 1 month
  - Receivables equivalent to 2 months average billing
  - Maintenance Spares @20% for coal based plants ( for FY 2007-08 to FY 2011-12 @1% of project cost plus escalation as approved in Tariff Orders)
- 3.119 The petitioner submits that the fuel cost has increased steeply since November, 2014. The Hon'ble Commission has determined the cost of fuel for 1 month and receivables



equivalent of 2 months in working capital requirement based upon the initial gas price. This increase in prices of fuel had substantial impact on certain components considered in the computation of working capital and resultantly, the interest on working capital has considerably increased in comparison to the interest allowed by the Commission.

- 3.120 As per the clause 6.27 of Regulations, 2011, the cost of fuel for the purpose of computation of working capital requirement, shall be based on the fuel prices prevailing during the three months preceding the first month for which tariff is to be determined i.e. January to March, 2015. The petitioner for the purpose of submitting this ARR has considered the fuel prices prevailing during the month of October, 2014 to December, 2014. The petitioner will submit the desired data of fuel prices for January to March-2014 in due course and at the time of the purpose of determination of final tariff.
- 3.121 The petitioner submitted that the rate of Interest for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 has been computed in line with the Generation Tariff Regulations, 2011. The base Rate of State Bank of India is 10% w.e.f 07.11.2013. The rate of Interest for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 is computed as 13.5% by additionally allowing 350 basis points on base rate of SBI. The petitioner has requested the Commission to approve Interest on Working Capital for extended period FY15-16 as submitted under:

Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 12-13	FY 13-14
RPH	16.33	11.39

Table 3.37: Interest on Working Capital

### **Commission's Analysis**

- 3.122 The Commission has computed the working capital requirement of the Petitioner based on the following norms as specified in the Regulation 6.25 of MYT Regulations, 2011:
  - a) Cost of coal for 1.5 months for pithead generating stations and 2 months for nonpithead generating stations for generation corresponding to the Normative Annual Plant Availability Factor;
  - b) Cost of secondary fuel oil for two months for generation corresponding to the Normative Annual Plant Availability Factor, and in case of use of more than one secondary fuel oil, cost of fuel oil stock for the main secondary fuel oil;
  - c) Maintenance spares @ 20% of operation and maintenance expenses
  - d) O&M expenses for 1 month;
  - e) Receivables equivalent to 2 months of capacity charges and energy charges for



sale of electricity calculated on the Normative Annual Plant Availability Factor.

3.123 In accordance with MYT Regulations 2011, the rate of interest on working capital has been considered equal to Base Rate of State Bank of India as on April 1, 2012 plus 350 basis points and Interest on Working Capital is computed as below:

		<b>FY 20</b> 1	12-13	FY 20	13-14			
Sr. No.	Particulars	MYT Order, 2012	Trued up	MYT Order, 2012	Trued up	Ref.		
А	Coal expenses for 2 months	38.34	33.82	38.34	17.29	(D)/6 of Table 3.9		
В	Cost of Secondary Fuel for 2 months	2.43	2.18	2.43	2.24	(A)/6 of Table 3.45		
С	Maintenance spares @ 20% of O&M	16.87	16.87	18.02	18.02	20%*(F) of Table 3.21		
D	O&M expenses for 1 (One) month	7.03	7.03	7.51	7.51	(F)/12 of Table 3.21		
Е	Receivables equivalent to 2 (Two) months of capacity and energy charge	63.29	57.62	64.05	41.36	(C)/6+(D)/6 of Table 3.48		
F	Total Working Capital	127.96	117.52	130.34	86.43	F=A+B+C+D+E		
G	Rate of Interest (%)	13.50%	13.50%	13.50%	13.50%	MYT Regulations, 2011		
Η	Interest on Working Capital	17.27	15.87	17.60	11.67	H=F * G		

Table 3.38: Interest on Working Capital Calculation (Rs Cr)

3.124 The Interest on Working Capital approved by the Commission for true up for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 is shown below.

		FY 2012-13			FY 2013-14		
Sr. No.	Portionlorg	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up
	Interest on Working Capital	17.27	16.33	15.87	17.60	11.39	11.67



# F. Secondary Fuel Oil

### Petitioner's Submissions

3.125 The petitioner submitted that the cost of secondary fuel has been computed based upon the average price and GCV for the months of October to December, 2014 and no escalation has been provided. The petitioner further submitted that earlier the Commission in its Regulation 2011, and tariff order for RPH for FY 2012-13 to 2014-15 had allowed using secondary fuel oil for RPH for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 as under:

Parameters	2012-13	2013-14	2014-15
Secondary Fuel Oil (LDO) Consumption (ml/kWh)	1.50	1.50	1.50
Secondary Fuel Oil (LSHS) Consumption (gm/kWh)	3.75	3.75	3.75

Table 3.40: Norms of Secondary Fuel allowed for RPH

3.126 The petitioner further submitted that the cost of the secondary fuel has been considered as part of fixed cost as per the Regulations, 2011 from FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15. However, from November, 2011 petitioner is using only HSD in place of LDO and LSHS. The year wise consumption of the same during previous years of current MYT period is furnished as under:

Table 3.41: Actual Secondary Fuel consumption for RPH

Parameters	2012-13	2013-14	2014-15
Secondary Fuel Oil (HSD) Consumption (ml/kWh)	3.74	5.93	3.23

3.127 The petitioner has therefore requested the Commission to allow recovery of HSD charges as secondary fuel as part of fixed charges as per Clause 7.1 (1) of MYT Regulation, 2011. The equivalent normative HSD calculated on weighted average heat content of per unit LDO, LSHS and HSD is 5.876 ml/kWh. The details of the GCV taken for individual fuel and equivalent HSD is tabulated as under:

Sr. No	Secondary fuel used in RPH	Unit	GCV of Secondary fuel (Kcal/ltr,gm)	Sp. Cons. Allowed by Commission (Kcal/kWh)	Sp. HSD Con. Equivalent to LSHS & LDO (ml/kWh)
1	LSHS	MT	10360	3.75	
2	LDO	KL	9027	1.5	
3	HSD	KL	8916		5.876

Table 3.42: Equivalent HSD in lieu of LDO and LSHS



- 3.128 The petitioner has therefore requested the Commission to allow 5.876 ml/kWh of HSD in lieu of 1.5 ml/kWh LDO and 3.75 gm/kWh LSHS.
- 3.129 The petitioner has submitted the following actual expense as Cost of Secondary Fuel oil:

Table 3.43: Cost of Secondary Fuel as submitted by the petitioner

Sr. No	Particulars	UoM	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
А	Cost of Secondary Fuel Oil	Rs Cr	13.06	13.44

### **Commission's Analysis**

3.130 The Commission in its MYT Order, 2012 approved expenses on secondary fuel oil for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 are as shown in the table below:

Table 3.44: Cost of Secondary Fuel for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 (Rs Cr)

Sr. No	Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
1	Cost of Secondary Fuel Oil	14.57	14.57

- 3.131 Secondary Fuel bills were sought from the petitioner on sample basis and the same were verified against the claimed figures. It was observed that the bills provided were for Receiving and not for Consumption. However, on scrutiny it was assessed that the quantity and the Total Cost claimed against Consumption for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 is considerably lesser in comparison to the Quantity received vis-a-vis associated cost. Further, the claimed figures were also verified with the audited statements.
- 3.132 In view of the above, the claims made by the petitioner for Secondary Fuel Cost of RPH have been allowed in full.

Table 3.45: Cost of Secondary Fuel as trued up by the Commission (Rs Cr)

Sr. No	Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
А	Cost of Secondary Fuel Oil	13.06	13.44

## **Summary of Fixed Cost**

3.133 The Petitioner has submitted the total cost of RPH as given under:

Table 3.46: Total Fixed Cost for Rajghat Power House (Rs Crore)

Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 12-13	FY 13-14
O&M Expenses	73.67	72.69



Fixed Cost/Unit (Rs/kWh)	2.084	4.287
Net Generation (MU)	687.577	322.301
Total Fixed Cost	143.28	138.16
Income Tax	4.91	5.34
Secondary Fuel Oil	13.06	13.44
Interest on Working Capital	16.33	11.39
Return on Equity	15.14	15.70
Interest Charges	6.69	6.30
Depreciation	13.49	13.25

3.134 The Petitioner has prayed to the Commission to true up the cost and parameters from FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14 based on the actual performance. The submissions for the deviation of various parameters and costs have been detailed out in the petition and are beyond the control of the petitioner.

### **Commission's Analysis**

3.135 Based on the analysis of various components by the Commission, the Annual Fixed Charges for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14, are Trued up as below:

 Table 3.47: Annual Fixed Charges Trued up by the Commission (Rs Crore)

Sr.	Doutionlose	FY 2012	2-13	FY 2013	Ref.	
No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	Kel.
А	O&M Expenses	73.67	84.37	72.69	90.12	Table 3.21
В	Depreciation	13.49	11.59	13.25	11.56	Table 3.26
C	Return on Equity	15.14	8.46	15.70	8.44	Table 3.31
D	Income-tax	4.91	2.74	5.34	2.87	Table 3.33
Е	Interest on Loans	6.69	6.69	6.36	6.36	Table 3.36
F	Interest on Working Capital	16.33	15.87	11.39	11.67	Table 3.39



-						
G	Cost of Secondary Fuel	13.06	13.06	13.44	13.44	Table 3.45
Н	Annual Fixed Charges (AFC)	143.29	142.77	138.16	144.46	H=A+B+C+ D+E+F+G
Ι	AFC based on actual achieved availability	-	127.43	-	130.11	
J	Net Generation (MUs)	687.58	681.01	322.30	322.13	Table 3.9
K	Fixed Cost (Rs/kWh)	2.08	1.871*	4.29	4.04*	K=(H/J) * 10

Note: Actual Availability has been trued up as 66.94% and 67.55% for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 respectively in Table 3.2

\*Annual Fixed Cost has been apportioned based on the Trued up Plant Availability.

			FY 2012-13						
Sr. No.	Particulars	Units	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued- up	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued- up	Ref.
А	Gross Generation	MU	887	792.80	786.23	887	379.88	379.72	Table 3.9
В	Net Generation	MU	787	687.58	681.01	787	322.30	322.13	Table 3.9
С	Fixed Cost	Rs Crore	149.74	143.29	127.43	154.26	138.16	130.11	Table 3.47
D	Variable Cost	Rs Crore	230.01	222.02	202.94	230.01	115.54	103.72	Table 3.9
E	Energy Charge rate	Rs/kWh	2.92	3.23	2.98	2.92	3.58	3.22	Table 3.9
F	Fixed Cost Per Unit	Rs/KWh	-	2.08	1.87	-	4.29	4.04	Table 3.47

 Table 3.48: Summary of the Generation Tariff as approved by the Commission

# **Revenue (Gap)/Surplus**

- 3.136 During the prudence check, the Commission directed the Petitioner to submit the actual bills raised by the Petitioner to the Beneficiaries (i.e. DISCOMs) for FY 2012-13 & FY 2013-14. Upon analysis of the submitted documents it was observed that the actual billed cost w.r.t variable cost and fixed cost was higher than the approved cost as mentioned in MYT Order, 2012. Therefore the Revenue (Gap)/Surplus has been computed considering the actual billed values for FY 2012-13 & FY 2013-14.
- 3.137 The (Gap)/Surplus on account of Variable Cost and Annual Fixed Charges for FY 2012-



13 & FY 2013-14 as approved by the Commission after the truing-up of all expenses is shown as under:

		FY 2012-13							
Sr. No.	Particulars	Unit	Approved Variable Cost in MYT Order, 2012 (a)	Actual billed (Rs/kWh) (b)	Petitioner's Submission (Rs/kWh) (C)	Trued Up (Rs /kWh) (d)	(Gap)/ Surplus (e)=(b)–(d)	Ref.	
А	Energy Charge Rate	(Rs/kWh)	2.92	2.94	3.23	2.98	(0.04)	Table 3.9	
В	Net Generation	MU	787	-	687.58	681.01	-	Table 3.9	
С	(Gap)/Surplus	(Rs Cr)	((0.04)*681.01)/10				(2.52)		

Table 3.49: Revenue (Gap)/Surplus pertaining to Variable Cost for FY 2012-13 (Rs Cr)

Table 3.50: Revenue (Gap)/Surplus pertaining to Variable Cost for F	FY 2013-14 (Rs Cr)
---	--------------------

				FY 2013-14				
Sr. No.	Particulars	Unit	Approved Variable Cost in MYT Order, 2012 (a)	Actual billed (Rs/kWh) (b)	Petitioner's Submission (Rs/kWh) (C)	Trued Up (Rs /kWh) (d)	(Gap)/ Surplus (e)=(b)–(d)	Ref.
А	Energy Charge Rate	(Rs/kWh)	2.92	3.08	3.58	3.22	(0.14)	Table 3.9
В	Net Generation	MU	787	-	322.30	322.13	-	Table 3.9
С	(Gap)/Surplus	(Rs Cr)	((0.14)*322.13)/10				(4.57)	

Table 3.51: Revenue (Gap)/Surplus pertaining to Fixed Cost for FY 2012-13 (Rs Cr)

			_	FY 2012	2-13	-	
Sr. No.	Particulars	MYT Order, 2012 (a)	Actual FC billed (b)	Petitioner's Submission (c)	Trued Up (d)	(Gap)/Surplus (e)=(b)–(d)	Ref.
1	O&M Expenses	84.37		73.67	84.37		Table 3.47
2	Depreciation	12.93		13.49	11.59		Table 3.47
3	Return on Equity	9.72		15.14	8.46		Table 3.47
4	Income Tax	2.76		4.91	2.74		Table 3.47
5	Interest on Loans	8.12	]	6.69	6.69		Table 3.47
6	Interest on Working Capital	17.27	]	16.33	15.87		Table 3.47



Indraprastha Power Generation Company Limited *True up Order for FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14 and Determination of Tariff for FY 2015-16* 

		FY 2012-13						
Sr. No.	Particulars	MYT Order, 2012 (a)	Actual FC billed (b)	Petitioner's Submission (c)	Trued Up (d)	(Gap)/Surplus (e)=(b)–(d)	Ref.	
7	Secondary Fuel Cost	14.57		13.06	13.06		Table 3.47	
8	Total Annual Fixed Cost	149.74		143.29	142.77		Table 3.47	
9	Total AFC as per Trued up Availability	-	132.53	-	127.43	5.10	Table 3.47	

Table 3.52: Revenue (Gap)/Surplus pertaining to Fixed Cost for FY 2013-14 (Rs Cr)

				FY 2013-	14		
Sr. No.	Particulars	MYT Order, 2012 (a)	Actual FC billed (b)	Petitioner's Submission (c)	Trued Up (d)	(Gap)/ Surplus (e)=(b)–(d)	Ref.
1	O&M Expenses	90.12		72.69	90.12		Table 3.47
2	Depreciation	12.93		13.25	11.56		Table 3.47
3	Return on Equity	9.72		15.70	8.44		Table 3.47
4	Income Tax	2.76		5.34	2.87		Table 3.47
5	Interest on Loans	6.57		6.36	6.36		Table 3.47
6	Interest on Working Capital	17.60		11.39	11.67		Table 3.47
7	Secondary Fuel Cost	14.57		13.44	13.44		Table 3.47
8	Total Annual Fixed Cost	154.26		138.16	144.46		Table 3.47
9	Total AFC as per actual Availability achieved	-	137.78	-	130.11	7.67	Table 3.47

### Net impact of truing up with Carrying Cost

3.138 The Commission has determined year wise (Gap)/(Surplus) with respect to the approved values as shown above. The Commission has computed the total (Gap)/Surplus along with carrying cost till FY 2014-15 as shown below in the table. Further, the interest rate for carrying cost has been considered as per the Regulation 8.5 of MYT Regulations, 2011. The Opening (Gap)/Surplus for FY 2012-13 has been taken as per the Tariff Order,



2013.

Sl. No.	Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14	FY 2014-15	Ref.
А	Opening (Gap)/Surplus	0.00	(2.66)	(7.81)	Tariff Order, 2013
В	Addition (Gap)/Surplus	(2.52)	(4.57)	0.00	Table 3.49 & 3.50
С	Interest Rate (%)	11.50%	11.50%	11.50%	MYT Regulations, 2011
D	Carrying Cost (Rs Cr)	(0.14)	(0.57)	(0.90)	(A+(B)/2)*C
Е	Closing (Gap)/Surplus	(2.66)	(7.81)	(8.71)	E=A+B+D

Table 3.53: (Gap)/Surplus with Carrying Cost on Variable Cost (Rs Crore)

Table 3.54: (Gap)/Surplus with Carrying Cost on Fixed Cost (Rs Crore)

Sl. No.	Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14	FY 2014-15	Ref.
А	Opening (Gap)/Surplus	0.00	5.39	14.12	Tariff Order, 2013
В	Addition (Gap)/Surplus	5.10	7.67	0.00	Table 3.51 & 3.52
С	Interest Rate (%)	11.50%	11.50%	11.50%	MYT Regulations, 2011
D	Carrying Cost (Rs Cr)	0.29	1.06	1.62	(A+(B)/2)*C
Е	Closing (Gap)/Surplus	5.39	14.12	15.75	E=A+B+D

 Table 3.55: Net (Gap)/Surplus as approved by the Commission (Rs Cr)

Sr. No.	Particulars	FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 along with the Carrying Cost for FY 2014-15	Ref.
А	Gap pertaining to Variable Cost	(8.71)	Table 3.53
В	Surplus pertaining to Fixed Cost	15.75	Table 3.54
С	Net Surplus	7.04	C=A+B

3.139 The Commission accordingly directs the Petitioner to refund the surplus amount (including carrying cost) of Rs 7.04 Cr to the respective beneficiaries in three equal monthly instalments starting from October, 2015.

# **Gas Turbine Power Station (GTPS)**



## Norms of Operation

# Availability

## Petitioner's Submissions

3.140 The Petitioner has submitted that in MYT Regulations, 2011, target availability for the Control period FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 has been fixed at 80%. However, the actual availability achieved by the station during FY 2012-13 to 2013-14 is as under:

Financial Year	Availability (%)
2012-13	84.22
2013-14	85.76

Table 3.56: Availability (%) of GTPS

- 3.141 The Petitioner has further submitted that Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (CERC) has appreciated to recognize the life cycle of 15 years for Gas Turbines. The CERC has fixed the norm of 72% availability for similar station like Assam Gas based Station for the period FY 2014-15 to 2018-19 based on the average of actual availability achieved during the previous MYT period FY 2009-10 to 2013-14. It is further submitted that CERC while fixing the operational parameters has adopted the principle of average performance during previous MYT period and not the best of the parameters during that period. The petitioner would like to mention that the Gas Turbines of the station are more than 28 years old and no major Renovation and Modernization of the station has been undertaken so far. The Petitioner has therefore requested the Commission to retain the normative availability of 70% for recovery of full fixed cost, based upon the principles adopted by CERC.
- 3.142 The Petitioner has further submitted that it will make all out efforts to optimize the availability of the station and it will not claim any incentive as per the regulations upto the level of 80% availability, in case the Commission relaxes the availability norm to 70% for recovery of fixed cost.
- 3.143 The Petitioner accordingly has requested the Commission to relax the target availability for the Gas Turbine Power Station and allow the availability as achieved during FY 2012-13, 2013-14 and 2014-15 and allow 70% target availability in FY 2015-16.

## **Commission's Analysis**

3.144 The Commission in its MYT Generation Regulations, 2011 and MYT Order, 2012 has



approved the availability of 80% for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15. It has been observed that the petitioner had achieved higher availability than the target availability. Further, the Commission verified with SLDC the plant availability (%) of GTPS for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 submitted by the Petitioner and it was observed that the figures submitted by the Petitioner match with those shared by SLDC. Therefore, the Commission has considered the figures as submitted by the Petitioner, which are 84.22 % and 85.76 % for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 respectively. Accordingly, fixed / capacity charges have been computed as per the Regulation 7.12 of MYT Regulations, 2011, extract of which is reproduced below.

"Full Capacity Charges shall be recoverable at Normative Annual Plant Availability Factor (NAPAF) specified in clause 7.1,7.3 of these Regulations. Recovery of Capacity Charges below the level of Normative Annual Plant Availability Factor (NAPAF) shall be on a pro-rata basis. At zero availability, no Capacity Charges shall be payable."

3.145 In view of the above, the Commission has trued up the availability for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 as below:

		FY 2012-13			FY 2013-14		
Particulars	Unit	MYT Order	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up Availability	MYT Order	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up Availability
Availability	%	80.00%	84.22%	84.22%	80.00%	85.76%	85.76%

Table 3.57: Availability as	Trued up	by the Commission
-----------------------------	----------	-------------------

# **Station Heat Rate**

## Petitioner's Submissions

3.146 The Petitioner has submitted that the Commission has approved the station heat rate of 2450 kCal/kWh in combined cycle operation and 3125 kCal/kWh in open cycle mode for the Gas Turbine Power Station which is below the level achievable by the station. The heat rate achieved during FY 2012-13 to 2013-14 is as under:

Table 3.58: Heat Rate of Gas Turbine Power Station				
Mode	FY 12-13	FY 13-14		



Combined Cycle mode (kCal/kWh)	2439	2416
Open Cycle mode (kCal/kWh)	3449	3442

- 3.147 The Petitioner has further has submitted that the turbines of the station are of 30 MW size and more than 25 years old. The STGs of IPGTPS were installed after retrofitting of waste Heat Recovery modules by M/s BHEL, after operation of GTs in open cycle mode for around 10 Years. It may be appreciated that retrofitting of the machines by any supplier other than by the supplier of GTs will have inherent problems.
- 3.148 The Petitioner has further submitted that the guaranteed heat rate in simple cycle mode is 11688 kJ/kWh on NCV at compressor inlet temperature of 15°C and atmospheric pressure of 1.019 BAR. The guaranteed heat rate at site conditions of 31.5°C is approximately 3188 Kcal/Kwh. Further, taking into account the correction factor of 5.70% on the guaranteed heat rate as recommended by the CEA, the corrected heat rate for simple cycle mode works out to 3370 kCal/kWh.
- 3.149 The Petitioner has further submitted that CEA has also recommended technical standards on operational norms on Gas Turbine stations in their report of December, 2004. As per the recommendations, following simple cycle heat rate has been prescribed in reference to capacity of Gas Turbine applicable to IPGTPS.

	Simple Cycle Heat rate (Kcal/Kwh)		
Capacity of GTs	Age less than 10 years	Age more than 10 years	
Gas Turbines with Capacity less than 30 MW	3500	3550	
Gas Turbines with capacity 30 MW or more but less than 100 MW	3200	3250	

Table 3.59: Recommendation of Heat Rate by CEA in 2004

- 3.150 The Petitioner has further submitted that CEA has also recognized that the operation efficiency or heat rate and other performance parameters of a Thermal Power Station depends on a number of factors which can be broadly classified as under:
  - a) Technology and equipment
  - b) Ambient Conditions
  - c) Fuel Quality
  - d) Plant operation and maintenance practices.



- e) Unit Sizes
- 3.151 The Petitioner has further submitted that the Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (CERC) in its latest tariff regulation for FY 2014-19 has fixed a heat rate of 3440 Kcal/Kwh in simple cycle mode for similar Assam gas station of NEEPCO having capacity of 291 MW (6 Gas Turbines of 33.5 MW and 3 STG of 30 MW), even though the station was commissioned in 1995-98. Even under the CERC Tariff Regulations, 2004, the heat rate allowed for this station was at a higher level than as allowed by DERC. Further, the Commission in the tariff Order dated 26.08.2011 for determination of aggregate Revenue Requirement for FY 2011-12 in respect of GTPS has also observed that CERC has provided a heat rate of 3440kCal/kWh for Assam Kathal Guri gas based station. However, the Commission had not admitted the contention of the petitioner on the basis that the station is expected to run in combined cycle mode most of the time and open cycle operation is rare. It has been further submitted by the Petitioner that the station runs in open cycle mode only as and when requisitioned by SLDC, Delhi. Further, CERC in its tariff regulation dt. 21.02.2014 had allowed 3440 kCal/Kwh for Assam GPS for FY 2014-15 to 2018-19. The operation of IPGTPS in open cycle mode during the last four years is as under:

Year	Net Generation (MU)	Open cycle generation certified by SLDC (MU)	% Open Cycle
2012-13	1268.422	7.111766	0.56
2013-14	1006.792	5.140309	0.51
2014-15 (up to Dec.14)	695.562	10.906382	1.56

Table 3.60: Open cycle (%) certified by SLDC

- 3.152 The Petitioner has further submitted that there has been considerable open cycle operation in FY 2012-13 to 2014-15. Even though the operation of IPGTPS is less in open cycle mode, there is a direct loss of around 10% on recovery of fuel cost when operated in open cycle mode. This loss in absolute terms is on higher side. Station will endeavour to run in combined cycle mode but when operated in open cycle mode on the request of SLDC, the station may be allowed higher heat rate of 3440 kCal/kWh.
- 3.153 The Petitioner has further submitted that two number of Gas Turbines were converted on Liquid Fuel. The Commission has allowed 2% excess heat rate over the allowed operative heat rate for newly set up gas turbine stations operating on liquid fuel. The Petitioner has requested the Commission to consider and allow 2% excess heat rate over the allowed heat rate for operation on liquid fuel for even existing Gas Turbine Power



Station.

3.154 The Petitioner has submitted that the Station Heat Rate of IPGTPS is also on higher side due to frequent backing down during night time by SLDC, resulting in partial operation. The backing down of the station resulted in partial operation of the units. The Petitioner has further submitted that there has been substantial gap between Availability and PLF of the station due to backing down. The lower PLF has adversely affected the heat rate of the station.

Year	Availability (%)	PLF (%)
2012-13	84.22	55.29
2013-14	86.94	44.01
2014-15(up to Dec)	66.11	40.48

Table 3.61: Comparison of Availability & PLF for GTPS

- 3.155 The Petitioner has submitted that it is very much evident that PLF has been on lower side as compared to availability which further affects the station heat rate and auxiliary power consumption of the station.
- 3.156 The Petitioner has submitted that since, heat input is same for de-rated capacity of STGs, the combined cycle heat rate will be impacted and need to be revised accordingly. The petitioner has mentioned that the Gas Turbines of the station are more than 28 years old and no major Renovation and Modernization of the station has been undertaken so far.
- 3.157 The Petitioner has accordingly has requested the Commission to relax and true- up the actual heat rate achieved by the Station in Combined Cycle mode and Open cycle mode for the MYT period 2012-13 to 2014-15. The Petitioner has further requested to allow the heat rates of 2500 kCal/kWh in combined cycle mode & 3440 kCal/kWh in open cycle mode for FY 2015-16.
- 3.158 Regarding the issue of Partial Backing Down of GTPS, the Petitioner has submitted that SLDC Delhi has been backing down the generation of the stations depending on the requirement of power in Delhi. IPGTPS consist of three blocks; each block consists of two Gas Turbines and one steam turbine. The capacity of each gas turbine is 30 MW and de -rated capacity of each steam turbine is also 30 MW. IPGTPS has been serving the dual purpose of base load as well as peaking load. Many times, SLDC Delhi has been giving instructions to back down the blocks partially, thus resulting in non optimization of fuel consumption. The variation of backing down is enormous depending upon the



load curve during the day, change in weather conditions. This partial backing down of the blocks further increases the heat rate and auxiliary power consumption.

- 3.159 The Petitioner has therefore requested to direct SLDC Delhi to back down complete block of the station only. The Petitioner has further requested that there should not be frequent backing down. The complete backing down of the block to some extent will help to control the heat rate and auxiliary Power consumption.
- 3.160 In view of all above stated reasons, the Petitioner has submitted that higher heat rate of the stations are beyond the control of the petitioner and the petitioner has therefore requested the Commission to adopt more liberal approach.
- 3.161 The Petitioner has further prayed to the Commission to approve the SHR levels as proposed in its petition keeping in view:
  - A) Old age and technology of the stations.
  - B) Practical difficultly in achieving lower SHR, as reflected in various technical reports.
  - C) Various Hon'ble ATE rulings, CEA guidelines and CERC regulations

### **Commission's Analysis**

- 3.162 Regarding Gas Turbine Power Station, the Commission in it's MYT Order, 2012 has directed the Petitioner several times in the past to get the performance guarantee test conducted in open cycle and combined cycle mode on its machines so that the Commission may have a scientific basis for relaxation of the heat rate allowed to the Petitioner. However, the Petitioner has not complied with the directive of the Commission till date.
- 3.163 The Commission observes that the Petitioner had been able to achieve the actual heat rate under combined cycle mode below the target SHR of 2450 kCal/kWh. Therefore, it is clear that a heat rate of 2450 kcal/kWh is achievable.
- 3.164 Further, as per Petitioner's submission on the Heat Rates allowed by CERC for Assam GPS, it is pertinent to mention here that Assam GPS, having similar unit's size, is located at a very distant/ different location from GTPS and operating under different atmospheric conditions, thus comparing the two plants does not hold good. Moreover, CERC had allowed Assam GPS a Combined Cycle Heat Rate of 2400 kCal/ kWH in its Generation Tariff Regulations, 2009-14, which is anyway lower to that of GTPS as allowed in the Commission's MYT Regulations, 2011.
- 3.165 Further, Hon'ble ATE in its Judgment dated April 7, 2001 in Appeal No. 26 of 2008 has



stated as follows:

"In case of Rajghat and Indraprastha Gas Station the Appellant has not been able to give sufficient reasons for relaxation in norms with respect to MYT Regulations. On the other hand th<sup>e</sup> State Commission has given reasoned order.

....

Similarly, the reasons recorded by the State Commission in the impugned order in respect of Station Heat Rate for Indraprastha Gas Station are as under:

"4.217 The Petitioner has specified no reason for the request in relaxation of SHR during the Control Period, as part of its MYT Petition. The Commission raised the issue during the public hearing process, asking for suitable justifications. Further, the Commission does not expect the plant to be operated in open cycle mode frequently, which should be resorted to only during emergencies. This makes it even more necessary to maintain the WHRU in proper condition.

4.218 Since no cogent reason has been provided by the Petitioner, the Commission has retained the SHR values as specified in the MYT Regulations, which was also agreed to by the Petitioner in line with the PPA submitted by TRANSCO".

35. The data sheet submitted by the Appellant in I.A. No. 13 of 2009 indicates heat rate for 30 MW gas turbine with age more than 10 years in combined cycle mode, which is the normal operation, as 2200 kCal/kWh. Against this the State Commission has allowed a higher Station Heat Rate of 2450 kCal/kWh.

36. In view of above, we do not find any reason to interfere with the findings of the State Commission with respect to station heat rate for Indraprastha Gas Station and auxiliary consumption for Rajghat Power Station."

The Commission is of the view that the Petitioner in this Petition has also not submitted any cogent reasons substantiating its claim of higher Station Heat Rate.

- 3.166 As per Regulation 5.10 and 5.11 of MYT Regulations, 2011, any financial gain/loss on account of over achievement/under achievement, shall be on account of the generating company and shall not be adjusted in tariff.
- 3.167 Accordingly, the Commission approves the following Station Heat Rate for GTPS for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14:

### Table 3.62: Station Heat Rate (kCal/ kWH) as approved by the Commission

Sl.	Description	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
-----	-------------	------------	------------



No.		MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up
1	SHR (Combined Cycle)	2450	2439	2450	2450	2416	2450
2	SHR (Open Cycle)	3125	3449	3125	3125	3442	3125

# **Auxiliary Power Consumption**

### **Petitioner's Submissions**

3.168 The Petitioner in its Petition has submitted the auxiliary power consumption achieved by the Station during the Control Period FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 which is as shown in the table below.

# Table 3.63: Actual Auxiliary Power Consumption (%) of GTPS as submitted by the Petitioner

Description	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
GTPS (Combined Cycle)	3.01	3.28
GTPS (Open Cycle)	1	1

- 3.169 The Petitioner has submitted that the Gas Turbines of the station were commissioned in the year 1985-86 and the Waste Heat Recovery Units were retrofitted in the year 1995-96. The STGs of the station are not able to produce the rated output and hence the auxiliary power consumption of the station calculated in terms of percentage over the gross generation of the station increases.
- 3.170 The Petitioner has further mentioned that due to less system demand, the generation of the station was backed down, resulting in partial operation of the units. Further, due to prolonged backing down, un-productive auxiliary consumption also increases percentage of total auxiliary consumption of the station. The percentage of auxiliary consumption as allowed for GTPS relates to the time when backing down due to merit order dispatched was not in the practice and the actual auxiliary consumption of the station. However, due to present practice of frequent and prolonged backing downs the station auxiliary



consumption has increased substantially. This is also evident from difference in availability and PLF of the station. The year wise availability and PLF of the Station as certified by SLDC has been presented in the following table:

Year	Availability (%)	<b>PLF</b> (%)
2012-13	84.22	55.29
2013-14	86.94	44.01
2014-15(up to Dec)	66.11	40.48

 Table 3.64: Comparison of Availability & PLF for GTPS

3.171 The Petitioner has submitted that the PLF measures the actual generation of the station based upon the scheduled generation whereas the availability measures the capacity of the station to inject the power into the system. This lower PLF has resulted into higher Auxiliary Power Consumption of the station. The Petitioner has further submitted that Auxiliary Power Consumption in combined cycle mode is around 3.59% for FY 2014-15. The Petitioner has therefore requested the Commission to true-up the actual auxiliary power consumption and allow the Auxiliary Power consumption of 3.59% in combined cycle mode for FY 2015-16.

### **Commission's Analysis**

- 3.172 The Commission observed that the Petitioner has claimed high auxiliary consumption in comparison to normative figures. During various validation sessions/prudence checks, it was observed by the Commission that there is no separate arrangement for recording of unit auxiliary transformers consumption, as no meters have been provided / installed for unit auxiliary consumption measurement at GTPS. The Petitioner has submitted that the auxiliary consumption is accounted by taking the difference of gross generation and sent out energy, in line with CEA regulation for energy metering. However, as per CEA Regulation for Energy Metering, it was observed that in order to facilitate the accounting of the energy generated, vis-a-vis consumed/sent out, the meters shall be installed at the following locations:
  - e) At a point after the generator stator terminals and before the tap-off to the unit auxiliary transformers
  - f) On each incoming feeder of 3.3 kV and above
  - g) Low voltage side of each incoming transformer feeder of low voltage (415V) buses, and



h) On all high tension motor feeders

Therefore, the Commission observes that the Petitioner's submission of not installing meters for separate auxiliary unit transformers for recording purpose is not in line with the regulations.

- 3.173 In support of the petitioner contention regarding higher auxiliary consumption on account of the backing down of generation, the Commission sought the details from the petitioner for assessing the impact of backing down on the Auxiliary Consumption which the petitioner failed to provide. In addition, as per Regulations 5.10 and 5.11 of MYT Regulations, 2011, any financial gain/loss on account of over achievement/under achievement of Auxiliary Consumption, the same shall be on account of the generating company and shall not be adjusted in tariff
- 3.174 In view of the above, the Commission approves the following on Auxiliary Consumption for GTPS in line with the MYT Regulations, 2011.

			FY 2012-13			FY 2013-14	
Sl. No.	Particulars	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up
1	Auxiliary Power Consumption (Combined Cycle)	3.00%	3.01%	3.00%	3.00%	3.28%	3.00%
2	Auxiliary Power Consumption (Open Cycle)	1.00%	1.00%	1.00%	1.00%	1.00%	1.00%

Table 3.65: Auxiliary Power Consumption as Approved by the Commission

# **Energy Charge Rate and Variable Cost**

3.175 The Petitioner has submitted the following on Net Generation for GTPS:

GT Power Station	FY 12-13	FY 13-14
Capacity (MW)	270	270
Gross Generation(MU)	1307.834	1040.949
Auxiliary Consumption	3.01%	3.28%
Net Generation (MU)	1268.422	1006.792

### Table 3.66: Gross and Net Generation



- 3.176 Regarding fuel, the Petitioner submitted that GT Power Station of IPGCL runs on the Natural Gas being supplied by GAIL and Liquid Fuel supplied by IOCL. The total (APM+PMT+LNG) allocation for GTPS was 1.44 MMSCMD which is sufficient to run six gas turbines. This allocation was reduced to 1.32 MMSCMD during the FY 2006-07. Out of the total allocation of 1.32 MMSCMD, the contracted quantity of R-LNG is 0.60 MMSCMD and balance i.e. 0.72 MMSCMD comes from APM and PMT and these quantities were further subject to daily cuts in the range of 15% depending on the availability. In view of non availability of sufficient gas, Hon'ble Commission has approved the conversion of two Gas Turbines on dual fuel system in FY 2008-09. MoP&NG has further allocated 0.23 MMSCMD non-APM ONGC gas whose supply has been commenced from mid October, 2011.
- 3.177 The Petitioner further submitted that the Generating Company has an agreement with GAIL for supply of 0.6 MMSCMD R-LNG. As per the agreement with GAIL, the contracted quantity is subject to Take or Pay clause. Accordingly, the Company is to bear the cost of this contracted quantity even if there is no off take of supply. IPGCL is also using spot R-LNG, subject to availability on take and pay basis.
- 3.178 The Petitioner further submitted that one module of the station has been converted on liquid fuel. The quantum of open cycle generation calculated in terms of percentage is around 1.5% of the total generation of the station in FY 2012-13 to 2014-15. However, the fuel requirement for FY 2015-16 has been computed based upon the type of fuel and also the operation of module in combined cycle mode. This fuel consumption is projected on the heat rate of 2500kCal/kWh in combined cycle mode at the gross calorific value of 9695 kCal/SCM for gas and 8946kCal/ltr for liquid fuel.
- 3.179 Accordingly the Petitioner after considering the Gross Generation of the plant, SHR of the station, Gross Calorific Value and the Fuel Prices as explained above, has estimated the Fuel cost for the station as under:

Description	12-13	13-14
Gross Generation(MU)	1307.834	1040.949
Net Generation (MU)	1268.422	1006.792
Gas Consumption		
APM (MMSCM)	182.395	170.780

 Table 3.67: Variable Cost for GT Power Station



12-13	13-14
9456.561	10360.146
172.483	176.930
50.709	42.037
12961.31	13952.13
65.725	58.65
21.991	14.917
9418.184	10241.53
20.712	15.277
72.497	35.107
24960.46	32339.78
180.955	113.54
6.276	0
39077.32	0
24.526	0
333.868	262.841
464.40	364.395
89.72	20.44
28903.38	28897.18
0.25	0.06
464.40	346.40
3.66	3.62
	9456.561 172.483 50.709 12961.31 65.725 21.991 9418.184 20.712 72.497 24960.46 180.955 6.276 39077.32 24.526 333.868 464.40 89.72 28903.38



### **Commission's Analysis**

- 3.180 The Commission has analyzed the submissions made by the Petitioner during discussions and meetings held for prudence check. For determination of variable cost the fuel bills were verified on sample basis and accordingly the variable cost is being computed. For computation of energy charge rate, the Commission has considered SLDC certified data of net generation.
- 3.181 The Commission has allowed energy charge on the basis of scheduled energy (ex-bus) as mentioned in Regulation 7.17 DERC Generation Tariff MYT Regulations, 2011.
  - *"7.17 Total Energy charge payable to the generating company for a month shall be:*

(Energy charge rate in Rs./kWh) x {Scheduled energy (ex-bus) for the month in kWh.}"

3.182 Any excess generation over and above the scheduled generation has not been considered for computation of actual fuel cost. Energy Charge Rate (ECR) in Rupees per kWh is determined in accordance with the following formulae:

ECR = GHR \* LPPF \* 100 / {CVPF \* (100-AUX)}

ECR= Energy charge rate

GHR = Gross Heat Rate, in kCal per kWh

LPPF= Weighted average landed price of primary fuel, in Rupees per kg, per litre or per standard cubic meter, as applicable, during the month.

CVPF= Calorific value of primary fuel as fired, in kCal per kg, per litre or per standard cubic meter.

AUX= Normative auxiliary consumption in percentage

3.183 The Commission has accordingly computed the Energy Charge Rate considering both closed and open cycle mode of operation and allows following fuel cost to be recovered by the Petitioner. The total fuel cost trued up by the Commission is as shown in the table below:

### Table 3.68: Energy Charge Rate (ECR) trued up by the Commission

				FY 201	12-13		FY 20	013-14	
Sr. No.	Particulars	Units	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	Ref.



Indraprastha Power Generation Company Limited *True up Order for FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14 and Determination of Tariff for FY 2015-16* 

				FY 201	FY 2012-13		FY 2013-14		
Sr. No.	Particulars	Units	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	Ref.
А	Gross Generation	MU	1892	1307.83	1307.83	1892	1040.95	1040.95	Table 3.66
В	Net Generation	MU	1835	1268.42	1268.42	1835	1006.79	1006.79	SLDC data
С	Energy Charge rate	(Rs/kWh)	2.95	3.66	3.55	2.95	3.62	3.65	MYT Regulations, 2011
D	Fuel Cost	(Rs Cr)	541.99	464.40	450.54	541.99	346.40	366.99	D=B*C

## **Determination of Fixed Cost**

- 3.184 The Commission analyzed all the components of fixed cost submitted by the Petitioner in detail to determine the applicable fixed cost for each year of the Control Period. As per the MYT Regulations 2011, the fixed cost of a generating station eligible for recovery through capacity charge shall include the following elements:
  - A. Operation & Maintenance Expenses
  - B. Depreciation
  - C. Return on Equity
  - D. Income Tax
  - E. Interest on loan
  - F. Interest on Working Capital
  - G. Special allowance in lieu of R&M or separate compensation allowance, wherever applicable

## A. Operations and Maintenance Expenses

3.185 O&M Expenses comprises of Employee Expenses, Repairs and Maintenance, Administrative and General Expenses.

### **Petitioner's Submissions**

### **Employee Expenses**

3.186 The petitioner has submitted that as per the transfer scheme, the terms and condition of



service applicable to the erstwhile employees of Delhi Vidyut Board in the transferee company shall in no way be less favorable or inferior to that applicable to them immediately before the transfer. Their service shall continue to be governed by various rules and laws applicable to them prior to unbundling. The salaries of employees of the company are governed by FRSR structure. The company has to mandatory follow the salary structure as per the FRSR and it has no control over the same. Hence, the increase in dearness allowance has been at par with the increase in Pay & allowances of Government employees. The Government allows two installments of DA every year effective in July and January. Due to high inflation in the past, the DA increased in the range of 14% to 18% during previous years of current MYT period. The average increase in DA of salary of employees was 16.33%.

- 3.187 The petitioner has further submitted that the headquarters of IPGCL & PPCL are common and the employees posted at headquarters are rendering services to both the companies. The common headquarters is helpful in economizing the expenses for both the companies as well as for providing better facilities. The expenses of employees posted at headquarters are allocated between IPGCL & PPCL in the ratio of 50:50. Further, in case of individual plants of a company same has been allocated in the ratio of installed capacity of the stations.
- 3.188 The Petitioner has further submitted to the Commission that any disallowance of employee expenses by the Commission would force IPGCL to borrow funds in order to finance the difference between actual employee cost incurred and Commission approved cost, which would result in significant burden on IPGCL resources, in turn affecting its functioning and development works, resulting in low level of generation.
- 3.189 The petitioner has prayed to the Commission that salaries/employee cost should be considered as uncontrollable factor. The petitioner would not be in the position to disallow these increases as any non payment will be against law/policy.
- 3.190 The Petitioner has submitted that IPGCL is already cutting corners on employee cost. As prayed in earlier petitions also that despite the fact that the Company was transferred with sizeable number of employees, resulting in substantial wage bill for the Company, efforts have been made by the Company to optimize the manpower cost. In this pursuit, VRS was given on number of occasions in the past. 383 employees in 2003, 101 employees in 2008 and 328 in 2010 were given VRS. It may be appreciated that the downsizing of manpower by way of any other mode cannot be done in present set-up. Further, the petitioner would like to highlight that the petitioner has not recruited any manpower in B, C, D category.
- 3.191 The Petitioner has requested the Commission to adopt a relaxed and realistic approach for



employee expenditure, keeping in view the obligation of the organization towards the employees.

3.192 The Petitioner has submitted the following Expenses for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 under Employee Cost:

 Table 3.69: Estimated Employee Cost expenses for GTPS (Rs Crores)

Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
GTPS	38.26	34.48

### **R&M Expenses**

- 3.193 Regarding R&M Expenses, the Petitioner submitted that the R&M expenditure would be relatively high due to the small size of the units and due to old age of the stations. The R&M will result into improved capacity utilization and reliable operation of the station.
- 3.194 The Petitioner further submitted that for GTPS, Repair and Maintenance expenses are varying on year to year basis because of cyclic nature of maintenance activities of Gas Turbines. Normally, Combustion Inspection is carried out after every 8000 hours, Hot Gas Path Inspection after operation of machines for 24000 hours and Major Inspection after every 48000Hours of Operation of Gas Turbines. In a cyclic period of six years gas turbine will undergo four Combustion Inspections, one Hot Gas Path Inspection, and one major Inspection. The station is having nine units (six Gas Turbines and three steam turbines). The repair and maintenance expenditure will vary on year to year depending on the type of inspection carried out in the machines.
- 3.195 The Petitioner further submitted that IPGTPS is having nine number of machines and the major inspection of one Gas Turbine costs around Rs. 12-15 Crore, Hot Gas Path Inspection of one Gas Turbine is around Rs. 6-7 Crore and cost of one Combustion Inspection is around Rs. 2-3 Crore. The petitioner would like to submit that in a cycle of six years, the average repair & maintenance expenditure of the station including various inspections of GTs from time to time, repair & maintenance of STGs, HRSGs, balance of plant, civil work and share of headquarters will be around Rs. 35 Crore.
- 3.196 The R&M Expenses as submitted by the petitioner for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 are as following:

### Table 3.70: R&M Expenses for GTPS as submitted by the Petitioner (Rs Cr)



Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 12-13	FY 14-15
GTPS	32.20	15.74

### A&G Expenses

3.197 Regarding A&G Expenses, the Petitioner has submitted that IPGCL has deployed CISF for the security of its plants. Their manpower deployment and expenditure are as per their specified norms. Their pay structure is also governed by the Central Government rules. It is further submitted that GoI has imposed service tax w.e.f. 01st May, 2006 on security agency services through Finance Act. Ministry of Home Affairs has decided to charge service tax on the services provided by CISF w.e.f. 1st April, 2009 and service tax for the period prior to 01.04.2009 is not payable pending decision by GoI. The company is paying service tax of 10.3% additionally on the services provided by CISF. Accordingly, the expenditure on security has also increased substantially. Petitioner may further like to say that during FY 2012-13 to 14-15 the increase in Dearness Allowance (DA) of Central Govt. employees has been increased 14%, 18% & 17 % respectively for FY 12-13, 13-14, 14-15. This increase in DA is applicable to employees of the petitioner and CISF personnel. Thus the Petitioner has requested the Commission to consider above increase in DA while deciding R&M of GTPS. Details of increase in DA is given in table as below. Further, 7th Pay Commission for Central Govt. Employees has already been formulated. The salary structure of CISF is determined in accordance with the recommendations of the Central Pay Commission. Therefore, 7th Pay Commission recommendations which are likely to be implemented in January, 2016 may have impact on expenses on account of deployment of CISF at the power stations of the petitioner.

Effective Dates	Increased DA	Total cumulative DA
1.1.2012	7%	65%
1.7.2012	7%	72%
1.1.2013	8%	80%
1.7.2013	10%	90%
1.1.2014	10%	100%
1.7.2014	7%	107%

Table 3.71: Increase in DA of employees during FY 2012-13 to 2014-15

3.198 The Petitioner has submitted that Barrage at ITO is being maintained by Haryana Irrigation Department for meeting the water requirements of IPGCL and its O&M



expenses are shared/ reimbursed by IPGCL. Besides this, water charges are also being paid to Delhi Jal Board for domestic and industrial water consumption in the form of water charges.

- 3.199 The Petitioner has submitted that IPGCL has taken a policy for insurance of the plants. IPGCL has paid a premium of Rs. 4.77 Crore for GTPS for procuring industrial risk policies during the FY 2014-15.
- 3.200 The Petitioner has submitted the following actual Expenses towards A & G Expenses for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14:

	v	
Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
GTPS	13.72	14.94

### Table 3.72: A&G Cost for GTPS as submitted by the Petitioner (Rs Cr)

## Summary of O&M Expenses

### **Petitioner's Submission**

- 3.201 The petitioner has submitted that the units of IPGCL are small in size and are also old in age; hence it will require more man power for operation as well as higher Repair & Maintenance expenses. This fact has also been appreciated by CERC for allowing the higher O&M expenses for small size and old age plants.
- 3.202 The petitioner further submitted that the Commission in its Order dated 26.08.2011 has revised the O&M expenses for GTPS. The revised O&M expenses are even lower than the base O&M expenses allowed by CERC for similar stations. The petitioner further submitted that CERC has allowed O&M expenses of Rs. 35.70 Lakh/MW for small gas turbine power generating stations with an escalation of 6.80%. GTPS is in operation for more than 25 years. The O&M expenses computes to Rs.96.39 Crores for GTPS with the new CERC norms for FY 2015-16. If the same is taken on the basis of Agartala Gas Station, the same O&M expenses for GTPS compute to Rs. 119.178 crores. A Comparison of O&M expenses allowed by CERC vis-à-vis DERC for FY 2015-16 is depicted in the following table.

### Table 3.73: Comparison of O&M with CERC normative base for FY 2014-15



Station	Installed Capacity (MW)		ERC) akh/MW)	Total O&M (Rs. Crore)		Allowed by DERC after Revision (Rs. Crore)	Difference (Rs. Crore)
		Base rate	Agartala	Base rate Agartala			
GTPS	270	33.43	41.31	90.261	111.537	50.74	11.09

- 3.203 The petitioner has accordingly requested the Commission to adopt a liberal and more realistic view for O&M cost.
- 3.204 The Petitioner further submitted the following comparison of O&M expenses Rs. Lakh/MW allowed vis-à-vis actual O&M expenses for GTPS is tabulated as under:

Table 3.74: Comparison of O&M Expenses allowed vis-à-vis Actual O&M (Rs. Lakh/MW)

FY	Actual	As per DERC*	As per CERC for small Gas Turbines	@ 8.85%
2012-13	31.17	27.06	27.06	29.45
2013-14	24.13	28.61	28.61	31.14
2014-15	23.67	30.24	33.43	32.92
2015-16			35.70	

- 3.205 The petitioner has further submitted that clause 6.41 of MYT Regulations, 2011 provides that O&M expenses for base year shall be determined based on latest accounting statements, estimates of the generating company for relevant years and other factors considered relevant.
- 3.206 The Petitioner has submitted O&M expenses for the Control Period from FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14 for GTPS. The details of O&M expenses submitted by the Petitioner are reproduced as under:

	1	<b>v 1</b>	
Sr. No.	Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
1	Employee Expenses	38.26	34.48
2	R&M Expenses	32.20	15.74
3	A&G Expenses	13.72	14.94
4	O&M Expenses	84.18	65.16

 Table 3.75: O&M Expenses as submitted by the petitioner (Rs Crore)



### **Commission's Analysis:**

- 3.207 As per the Regulations 5.10-5.11 of the MYT Regulations 2011, O&M Expenses are controllable parameters and any financial gain or loss on account of over achievement / under performance is on the account of the generating company and is not recoverable / adjusted through the tariff.
- 3.208 Accordingly, the Commission has approved the components of O&M Expenses as approved in the MYT Order, 2012

Table 3.76: Employee Expenses as approved by the Commission (Rs Crore)

Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
Employee Expenses	39.32	42.49

Table 3.77: A&G expenses as trued up by the Commission (Rs Crore)

Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
A&G Expenses	16.70	18.03

### Table 3.78: R&M Expenses as trued up by the Commission (Rs Crore)

Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
R&M Expenses	36.49	37.67

3.209 In view, of the above, the total O&M Expenses as approved by the Commission, is tabulated below:

### Table 3.79: O&M Expenses as trued up by the Commission (Rs Crore)

			FY 2012-13			FY 2013-14		
Sr. No.	Particulars	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's submission	Trued- Up	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's submission	Trued- Up	Ref.
А		20.22	20.20	39.32	12.10	24.40	42.49	MYT Order, 2012
	Employee Expenses	39.32	38.26	39.32	42.49	34.48	42.49	and Table 3.76
В	R&M Expenses	36.49	32.20	36.49	37.67	15.74	37.67	MYT Order, 2012



Indraprastha Power Generation Company Limited *True up Order for FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14 and Determination of Tariff for FY 2015-16* 

								and Table 3.78
С	A & C Europage	16 70	10 <b>7</b> 0	16.70	18.03	14.94	18.03	MYT Order, 2012
	A&G Expenses	16.70	13.72	10.70	18.03	14.94	10.05	and Table 3.77
D	Total O&M Expenses	92.51	84.18	92.51	98.19	65.16	98.19	D=A+B+C

## **B.** Depreciation

### Petitioner's Submissions

- 3.210 The Petitioner has submitted that Depreciation is charged on the basis of straight-line method, on the fixed assets. The depreciation is based on the original cost, estimated life and residual life. The depreciation rates applied are as per the Regulation notified by the Commission for respective period.
- 3.211 The Petitioner has further submitted that the Petitioner in its submission on draft MYT Regulations had requested the Commission to amend the regulation 6.33 of MYT Regulations, 2011 in view of non recovery of 90% of depreciation value of fixed assets during the useful life of the station.
- 3.212 The Petitioner has further submitted that GTPS has completed its useful life of 25 years in 2011. However, the depreciation to be recovered by FY 2014-15, in line with Regulations is not 70% of the asset value, even after operation of 28 years. It is therefore requested to consider and allow relaxation in the depreciation norms; and allow to recover the remaining depreciation upto 90% during FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 and extended period FY 2015-16. The Petitioner has therefore again requested to consider accelerated depreciation for GTPS during FY 2015-16 and allowed balance percentage of depreciation to achieve 90% accumulated depreciation.
- 3.213 The Petitioner has submitted the following Depreciation for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14:

Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 12-13	FY 13-14
GTPS	22.36	24.53

**Commission's Analysis** 



3.214 As per Regulations 6.30-6.34 of the MYT Regulations 2011 as quoted below specify the methodology for calculation of depreciation for a generation company during the Control Period.

"6.30 Depreciation shall be calculated for each year of the Control Period, on the amount of Capital Cost of the Fixed Assets as admitted by the Commission; Provided that depreciation shall not be allowed on assets funded by any capital subsidy / grant.

6.31 Depreciation for each year of the Control Period shall be determined based on the methodology as specified in these Regulations along with the rates and other terms specified in Appendix-I of these Regulations.

6.32 Depreciation shall be calculated annually, based on the straight line method, over the useful life of the asset. The base value for the purpose of depreciation shall be capital cost of the asset as admitted by the Commission. Provided that, the remaining depreciable value as on 31st March of the year closing after a period of 12 years from the date of commercial operation shall be spread over the balance useful life of the assets.

6.33 In case of the existing Projects, the balance depreciable value as on 1.4.2012 shall be worked out by deducting the cumulative depreciation including Advance Against Depreciation as admitted by the Commission up to 31.3.2012 from the gross depreciable value of the assets. The rate of depreciation shall be continued to be charged at the rate specified in Appendix-I till cumulative depreciation reaches 70%. Thereafter the remaining depreciable value shall be spread over the remaining life of the asset such that the maximum depreciation does not exceed 90%.

6.34 The salvage value of the asset shall be considered as 10% and depreciation shall be allowed up to a maximum of 90% of the capital cost of the asset. Land is not a depreciable asset and its cost shall be excluded while computing 90% of the original cost of the asset. In the event of Renovation and Modernization expenditure affecting the life of the asset, the depreciation shall be allowed up to a maximum of 90% of the cost of the asset within the enhanced life span of the asset".

3.215 For verification of Capital Additions during the FY 2012-13 & FY 2013-14 and the associated documents, the officials of DERC visited the Petitioner's office & plants. Accordingly the Capitalization for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 works out to be as under:

Table 3.81: Capitalization for approved schemes for GTPS for FY 2012-13 assubmitted by the Petitioner (Rs. Crore)



Sr. No.	Heads	Amount	Remarks
		(Rs Crore)	
1	Turbovisory Monitoring SYS, 3500	0.30	Spill Over Scheme
	Series		
2	Rotor Assy, STG, BHEL,	3.10	Spill Over Scheme
	NK63/91/63-3, 1		
3	Rotor Assy, STG, BHEL,	3.10	Spill Over Scheme
	NK63/91/63-3, 2		
4	Rotor Assy, STG, BHEL,	3.10	Spill Over Scheme
	NK63/91/63-3, 3		
5	Inner Casing Guide Bid Carrier, HP/	5.47	Spill Over Scheme
	LP Turbine Glands		
6	Panel Cntrl, DVR	0.51	Spill Over Scheme
	(1150+750)X1250X2295MM		
7	Replacement of Expansion Joints of	0.08	FY 2012-13
	GT to HRSG duct for efficiency		
8	Renovation of Exhaust Plenum	1.32	FY 2012-13
	Insulation of GT		
Total		16.98	

\* The Petitioner has not claimed anything for Capitalisation under Approved Schemes for FY 2013-14 for GTPS

Table 3.82: Capitalization for Non-approved schemes for GTPS as submitted by the
Petitioner (Rs. Crore)

Sr. No.	Heads	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
1	Plant and Machinery	0.03	0.01
2	Office Equipments & Furniture	0.30	0.20
3	Communication Equipments	-	0.03
4	Safety Equipments	0.04	-
5	HQ Share excluding Vehicles	0.49	0.27
Total		0.86	0.51

3.216 The Commission has not considered the Capitalization of Non-approved schemes carried out by GTPS and therefore disallows the same for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14. With regard to Approved schemes for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14, the Commission noted


that the schemes for installation of Turbovisory Monitoring SYS, 3500 Series and Panel Cntrl, DVR (1150+750)X1250X2295MM are not related to energy efficiency (as referred at Sr. 1 and Sr. 6 in Table 3.81) but are for reliability, therefore these two Schemes have not been allowed, in line with the provisions of DERC (Terms and conditions for determination of Generation Tariff) Regulations, 2007. Accordingly, the other approved schemes have been considered by the Commission for capitalization for FY 2012-13.

3.217 In view of the above, the Commission has approved the capital additions as mentioned below.

 Table 3.83: Capitalization Additions approved by the Commission for GTPS (Rs. Crore)

Sr. No.	Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
1	Capital Additions	16.17	-

3.218 The Commission has observed that the Petitioner has submitted the details of decapitalisation for FY 2012-13 & FY 2013-14 including capital spares. Since the capitalization of capital spares is not approved, therefore decapitalisation for capital spares is also not considered for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14. Accordingly, the Commission considers the decapitalisation of assets other than Capital Spares as under:

 Table 3.84: Decapitalization approved by the Commission for GTPS (Rs. Crore)

Sr. No.	Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
1	De-capitalization	(1.56)	(0.38)

- 3.219 The Opening balance of GFA for FY 2012-13 has been taken as approved closing balance of FY 2011-12.
- 3.220 The details of approved GFA by the Commission are shown as under:

Sr. No.	Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14	Ref.
A	Opening GFA	407.36	421.97	Tariff Order, 2013
В	Additions during the year	16.17	0	Table 3.83
С	Adjustments & Deductions	(1.56)	(0.38)	Table 3.84

# Table 3.85: Gross Fixed Asset (Rs. Crore)



Indraprastha Power		<i>True up Order for FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14</i>				
Generation Company Limited		<i>and Determination of Tariff for FY 2015-16</i>				
	D	Closing GFA	421.97	421.59	D=A+B+C	

- 3.221 During prudence check session the Commission observed that the Petitioner has claimed different rates of depreciation for some items in the petition. The Commission has computed the depreciation for FY 2012-13 & FY 2013-14 based on the above GFA and the depreciation rates specified in MYT Regulations, 2011.
- 3.222 The Depreciation approved by the Commission i.e. true up for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 is as shown below.

			FY 2012-13			FY 2013-14		
Sr. No.	Particulars	MYT Order, 2012	Petition	Trued- Up	MYT Order, 2012	Petition	Trued- Up	Ref.
А	Opening GFA	430.29	423.70	407.36	430.29	448.12	421.97	Table 3.85
В	New Addition	0	32.47	16.17	0	5.87	0	Table 3.85
С	Adjustments & Deductions	0	(8.05)	(1.56)	0	(1.06)	(0.38)	Table 3.85
D	Closing GFA	430.29	448.12	421.97	430.29	452.93	421.59	D=A+B+C
Е	Average GFA	430.29	435.91	414.67	430.29	450.53	421.78	E=(A+D)/2
F	Rate of Depreciation (%)	-	-	5.17	-	-	5.17	F=G/E
G	Depreciation	22.71	22.36	21.42	22.71	24.53	21.81	Para 3.221
Н	Accumulated Depreciation including AAD*	252.85	-	268.34	275.56	-	290.15	

 Table 3.86: Approved Depreciation (Rs Crore)

\* Accumulated Depreciation has been computed based on MYT Order, 2012 and Tariff Order, 2013.

# C. Return on Equity

# Petitioner's Submissions

3.223 The Petitioner submitted that the subscribed and paid up equity capital of IPGCL was fixed at Rs. 140 Crore as on July 1, 2002 in accordance with the Transfer Scheme. The total equity was bifurcated plant wise, on the basis of Gross Fixed Assets of the Company, as under:

# Table 3.87: Equity Bifurcation for IPGCL Power Plants



Power Stations	Rs. in Crore
IP Power Station	1.20
Rajghat Power Station	59.56
GT Power Station	79.24
Total	140.00

- 3.224 The Petitioner further submitted that the Hon'ble Commission has fixed the pretax base rate of 15.5% in draft Generation Tariff Regulation in line with Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (Terms and Conditions of Tariff) Regulations, 2009 for the period FY 2009-14. However, the Hon'ble Commission has reduced the rate of return on equity to 14% in the final Delhi Electricity Regulatory Commission (Terms and Conditions for Determination of Generation Tariff) Regulations, 2011.
- 3.225 The Petitioner further submitted that the Hon'ble Commission has not considered the principles enumerated by Hon'ble Central Electricity Regulatory Commission for increasing rate of return on equity to 15.5% from existing14%. Though, petitioner had requested the Hon'ble Commission to retain the norm of 15.5% based upon the principles followed by CERC. The extract of the submission of the petitioner as submitted during the finalization of MYT Regulation, 2011 is reproduced as under:

"This is in reference to the meeting held in the office of Hon'ble Commission on 22.11.2011 in respect of draft MYT Regulations. The Hon'ble Commission has given the rate of return on equity at 15.5% in line with the CERC Regulations in draft MYT Generation Tariff Regulations. During the meeting, a comparison was made between the rate of return on equity of generating companies and distribution companies.

It is submitted that rate of return on equity as fixed by Hon'ble Commission in past were in line with the rate of return on equity fixed by CERC. Every business has its own risk and there can not be any comparison between the risks of two businesses. The generating companies are having much bigger risk as compared to distribution companies as any break-down affects the whole station while in distribution companies, there operation risk is limited to particular area/locality only.

In this regard, the attention of the Hon'ble Commission is drawn to the reasons stated by CERC for increase in return on equity. CERC in its statement of reasons for terms and conditions, Regulations, 2009. The reasons are reproduces as under:-

13.4 Section 61 (d) of the Electricity Act, 2003 provides that the Commission, while specifying the terms and conditions for the determination of tariff, shall be guided by the principle of 'safeguarding of consumers interest and at the same time, recovery of cost of electricity in a reasonable manner'. Para 5(3)(a) of the Tariff Policy stipulates that: 'Balance needs to be maintained between the interests of consumers and the need for



investments while laying down rate of return. Return should attract investments at par with, if not in preference to, other sectors so that the electricity sector is able to create adequate capacity. The rate of return should be such that it allows generation of reasonable surplus for growth of the sector'

13.5 The Commission has thus the mandate to fix a rate of return for equity that will not only attract investment and generate sufficient resources for further growth in the sector but also to take care of the consumers' interest. The interests of the consumers are taken care of in real sense only when quality power is made available for twenty four hours a day throughout the year. This could be achieved only through large capacity addition which in turn will require huge investment in the power sector. Considering the investment pattern of 70:30 debt-equity ratio, the utilities are required to build up sufficient internal accruals so that they are able to meet the target of investing at least 30% of capital cost in the form of equity. A higher investment in the form of equity also helps the entities in negotiating and availing loan at competitive terms and conditions.

13.6 The power sector in India during last few years has been able create a lot of enthusiasm amongst the investors and attract investment. In the last five years, there have been rapid developments in the equity market and debt market related to power sector in India. Various CPSUs and private entities working in power sector have entered into primary market to raise funds. The sector is at the take off stage at present and there is a need to ensure that the confidence evinced is sustained.

13.7 The rate of return on equity can be fixed by using any of the scientific model like dividend growth model, price/earning ratio, capital asset pricing model, risk premium model, etc or by linking to an appropriate benchmark with a mark up. As on date only few entities working in power sector in India have entered into primary market and that too, very recently. To calculate the rate of return by using a scientific model, one needs sufficient volume of related data for calculation of beta value, expected rate of return, *P/E* ratio, etc. Except a few companies such as NTPC, Reliance Energy, PGCIL etc, not many generating companies and transmission licensees particularly in the State Sector are listed in the Stock Exchange. As sufficient data in regard to the power sector, particularly scripts traded in the secondary market, are not available, the Commission does not favour to estimate the rate of return by using any of the scientific models.

13.8 The Commission also discussed the option of linking rate of return on equity to an appropriate benchmark with a mark up. The rate of return on equity may be linked to an appropriate benchmark like RBI Bank Rate, SBI PLR, Average PLR, 10 yr G-Securities Rate, etc. However, the Commission cannot remain oblivious of the realities of the debt market, more so of the fluctuations in interest rates as witnessed in recent past. The debt market in India is not yet stable. The Commission feels that unless the debt market stabilizes, it may not be feasible to arrive at an appropriate benchmark rate. This leads to difficulty in linking the rate of return to a benchmark with a mark up.

13.9 It may be noted that in the last five years there has been a rise in the interest rate.



The Prime Lending Rate (PLR) of the public sector banks have increased during this period, as is seen from the table given below:

Year	PLR of Public Sector Banks (%)		
March 2004	10.25-11.50		
March 2005	10.25-11.25		
March 2006	10.25-11.25		
March 2007	12.25-12.75		
March 2008	12.25-13.50		
January 2009	12.00-14.00		

The interest rate of 10-year Government securities has also increased from 5.1461% as on March 2004 to 7.1197% as on November 2008.

13.10 The Commission allowed rate of return on equity of 16% and 14% for the tariff period 2001-04 and 2004-09 respectively. The PLRs of State Bank of India during 2001 and 2004 were 11.50% and 10.25% respectively. But as on 1st January 2009, the PLR of State Bank of India is 12.25%. After considering the rise in the PLR of the public sector banks, 10-year G-Sec, etc and also in order to help the entities to build up sufficient internal accruals for the purpose of investment in capacity addition and to ensure better cash flow, the Commission considered & deliberated to restore the rate of return at 16% as was existing prior to 1.4.2004. After consultations & deliberations it was decided to increase the base rate from 14% to 15.5% and an additional 0.5% for timely competition as explained below.

3.226 Further the Petitioner has submitted the Tariff Regulations issued by MERC on Return on Equity. The extract is as under:

"32 Return on Equity Capital

32.1 Generation

32.1.1 Return on equity capital shall be computed on the equity capital determined in accordance with Regulation 30 at the rate of 15.5 per cent per annum in Indian Rupee terms:

Provided that in case of projects commissioned on or after 1st April, 2011, an additional return of 0.5% shall be allowed if such projects are completed within the timeline specified in Annexure-III:



Provided further that the additional return of 0.5% shall not be admissible if the project is not completed within the timeline specified above for reasons whatsoever.

32.2 Transmission Licensee and Distribution Licensee

32.2.1 Return on equity capital for the Transmission Licensee and Wires Business of Distribution Licensee shall be computed on the equity capital determined in accordance with Regulation 30 at the rate of 15.5 % per cent per annum, and for the Retail Supply of Electricity of Distribution Licensee, Return on equity capital shall be allowed a return at the rate of 17.5 % per cent per annum, in Indian Rupee terms, on the amount of equity capital determined in accordance with Regulation 30.

32.2.2 The return on equity capital shall be computed in the following manner:

(a) Return at the allowable rate as per this Regulation above, applied on the amount of equity capital at the commencement of the financial year; plus

(b) Return at the allowable rate as per this Regulation above, applied on 50 per cent of the equity capital portion of the allowable capital cost, for the investments put to use in transmission business or distribution business, calculated in accordance with Regulation 27, Regulation 28 and Regulation 29 above, for such financial year."

- 3.227 The Petitioner further submitted that it may be observed from above that MERC has allowed return on equity@15.5% on generation and 17.5% on Retail Supply of Electricity of Distribution Licensee.
- 3.228 The Petitioner further submitted that the petitioner has made certain Capital additions. 30% equivalent amount of the capital additions during the Control period FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 and extended period FY 2015-16 has been considered for computation of ROE.
- 3.229 The Petitioner further submitted that it has considered the Return on Equity @ 14% in the present petition as per the rate specified by Hon'ble Commission in its Generation Regulations-2011 for the respective period.
- 3.230 It has been further submitted by the Petitioner that the Hon'ble Commission has determined the Annual aggregate Revenue Requirement for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 for the stations of IPGCL vide its Order dt. July 13, 2012. There seems to be an error on the face of record while computing the Income Tax as the part of Fixed Cost. During the previous MYT period from FY 2007-08 to FY 2011-12, income tax was not the part of Annual Fixed Cost as approved by the Hon'ble Commission but was recoverable separately. In the tariff order dt. July 13, 2012, the Hon'ble Commission has not grossed



up the Income tax and simply determined the income tax by multiplying the income tax rate with return on equity component. The Hon'ble Commission in its Generation Tariff Regulations, 2011 has allowed the Return on Equity as 14% post tax. The grossing up is done because the recovery of income tax from the beneficiary becomes the part of sales and hence further income tax is also levied on the base income tax. Central Electricity Regulatory Commission has also allowed grossing up of Income-tax in its generation tariff regulation, 2009 for the period FY 2009-10 to 2013-14 and also in its generation tariff regulation 2014 for the period FY 2014-15 to 2018-19. The relevant extract of CERC generation tariff regulation, 2009 is reproduced as under "The relevant extract is as under:

"(3)The rate of return on equity shall be computed by grossing up the base rate with the normal tax rate for the year 2008-09 applicable to the concerned generating company or the transmission licensee, as the case may be:

Provided that return on equity with respect to the actual tax rate applicable to the generating company or the transmission licensee, as the case may be, in line with the provisions of the relevant Finance Acts of the respective year during the tariff period shall be trued up separately for each year of the tariff period along with the tariff petition filed for the next tariff period.

(4)*Rate of return on equity shall be rounded off to three decimal points and be computed as per the formula given below :* 

Rate of pre-tax return on equity = Base rate /(1-t)

Where it is the applicable tax rate in accordance with Clause (3) of this regulation.

3.231 The Petitioner further submitted that CERC in its generation tariff regulation, 2014 has also grossed up the rate of return of income-tax, the relevant extract of the same is reproduced as under:

# *"25. Tax on return on equity*

(1) The base rate of return on equity as allowed by the commission under Regulation 24 shall be grossed up with the effective tax rate of the respective financial year. For this purpose, the effective tax rate shall be considered on the basis of actual tax paid in the respect of the financial year in line with the provisions of the Financial acts by the concerned generating company or the transmission Licensee, as the case may be. The actual tax income on other income stream (i.e., income of non generation or non transmission business, as the case may be) shall not be considered for the calculation of "effective tax rate".

(2) Rate of return on equity shall be rounded off to three decimal placed and shall be computed as per the formula given below:



Rate of pre-tax return on equity = Base rate /(1-t)

Where "t" is the effective tax rate in accordance with Clause (1) of this regulation and shall be calculated at the beginning of every financial year based on the estimated profit and tax to be paid estimated in line with the provisions of the relevant Finance Act applicable for that financial year to the company on pro-rata basis by excluding the income of non-generation or non-transmission business, as the case may be, and the corresponding tax thereon. In case of generating company or transmission licensee paying Minimum Alternate Tax (MAT), 't' shall be considered as MAT rate including surcharge and cess.

#### Illustration:-

(i) In case of the generating company or the transmission licensee paying Minimum Alternate Tax (MAT) @ 20.96% including surcharge and cess: Rate of return on equity = 15.50/(1-0.2096) = 19.610%

(*ii*) In case of generating company or the transmission licensee paying normal corporate tax including surcharge and cess:

- (a) Estimated Gross Income from generation or transmission business for FY 2014-15 is Rs.1000 Cr.
- (b) Estimated Advance Tax for the year on above is Rs. 240 Crore.
- (c) Effective Tax Rate for the year 2014-15 = Rs. 240 Crore / Rs.1000 Crore = 24%.
- (d) Rate of Return on equity = 15.50 / (1-0.24) = 20.395%.

(3) The generating company or the transmission licensee, as the case may be, shall true up the grossed up rate of return on equity at the end of every financial year based on actual tax paid together with any additional tax demand including interest thereon, duly adjusted for any refund of tax including interest received from the income-tax authorities pertaining to the tariff period 2014-15 to 2018-19 on actual gross income of any financial year. However, penalty, if any, arising on account of delay in deposit or short deposit of tax amount shall not be claimed by the generating company or the transmission licensee as the case may be. Any under-recovery or over-recovery of grossed up rate on return on equity after truing up, shall be recovered or refunded to beneficiaries or the long term transmission customers/DICs as the case may be on year to year basis."

3.232 Accordingly the Petitioner has computed the revised tax rates as per above provisions for GTPS, which are as following:

Particulars		FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14	FY 2014-15	FY 15-16 (Estimated)
AverageEquity(Rs.Cr.)approvedbyHon	as A 'ble	130.78	135.16	135.95	136.02

Table 3.88: Grossed up Income tax for GTPS



Commission					
Base Rate of return on equity	В	14%	14%	14%	14%
Normal Income tax as considered by Hon'ble Commission	С	32.445%	33.99%	33.99%	33.99%
Gross up return on equity	D (B/(1-C)	20.72%	21.21%	21.21%	21.21%
Return on equity (Rs. Cr.)	E (AxD)	27.10	28.67	28.83	28.85
Base Return on Equity (Rs. Cr.)	F (AxB)	18.3092	18.9224	19.033	19.0428
Income tax component (Rs. Cr.)	G (E-F)	8.7908	9.7476	9.797	9.8072
Approved in Tariff Order (Rs. Cr.)	H (FxC)	5.42	5.42	5.42	
Difference (Rs. Cr.)	Ι	3.3708	4.3276	4.377	9.8072

3.233 The Petitioner has accordingly prayed the Commission to rectify the error apparent on record and allow the Income Tax as under:

Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14	FY 2014-15
GTPS	27.10	28.67	28.83
RPH	15.14	15.70	15.77
IPGCL total	42.24	44.37	44.60

3.234 The Petitioner has submitted the following on Return on Equity for GTPS:

## Table 3.90: Return on Equity for GTPS

Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
Return on equity (Rs. Cr.)	27.10	28.67

## **Commission's Analysis**

3.235 The Commission has analysed the submissions made by the Petitioner and observed that the Petitioner's claim of pre-tax RoE is not in line with the MYT Tariff Regulations 2011. RoE has been computed on average equity principle i.e. average of opening equity and closing equity while taking into consideration the equity pertaining to the capital additions during the true up period i.e. FY 2012-13 & FY 2013-14. The Commission has computed RoE @ 14% in line with the MYT regulations, 2011, extracts of which are reproduced below:

"6.36 Return on equity shall be computed on the equity determined in accordance with clauses 6.6 - 6.10 of these Regulations and shall be 14% (post tax);



*Provided that return on equity invested in work in progress shall be allowed from the Date of Commercial Operation.*"

- 3.236 The Opening balance of ROE for FY 2012-13 has been taken as approved closing balance of FY 2011-12 from Tariff Order, 2013 of the Commission. Equity Additions have been calculated @ 30% of trued up GFA additions for the FY 2012-13 & FY 2013-14 as indicated in Table 3.85
- 3.237 The Return on Equity approved by the Commission vis-a-vis true up for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 is as below.

		FY 2012-13 FY 2013-14						
Sr. No.	Particulars	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	Ref.
А	Equity (Opening Balance)	119.37	127.11	113.54	119.37	134.44	117.92	Tariff Order, 2013
В	Net Additions during the year	0.00	7.33	4.38	0.00	1.44	(0.11)	30% * (B) of Table 3.85
С	Equity (Closing Balance)	119.37	134.44	117.92	119.37	135.88	117.81	C=A+B
D	Average Equity	119.37	130.78	115.73	119.37	135.16	117.87	D=(A+C)/2
E	Rate of Return on							MYT Regulations,
	equity	14.00%	20.72%	14.00%	14.00%	21.21%	14.00%	2011
F	<b>Return on Equity</b>	16.71	27.10	16.20	16.71	28.67	16.50	F= 14% of D

# Table 3.91: Return on Equity approved by the Commission for GTPS (Rs Crore)

# D. Income Tax

# **Petitioner's Submissions**

- 3.238 The Petitioner has submitted its views on Income Tax at 3.230 to 3.233 above.
- 3.239 The Petitioner has submitted the following on Income Tax for GTPS:

Particulars	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14						
Income tax (Rs. Cr.)	8.79	9.75						

## Table 3.92: Income tax for GTPS



# **Commission's Analysis**

3.240 With regard to Income Tax, the MYT Regulations, 2011 state the following:

" 6.37 Tax on the income streams of the generating company shall be recovered from the beneficiaries. Tax on income, if any, liable to be paid shall be limited to tax on return on the equity component of capital employed. Any additional tax liability on account of incentive due to improved performance like higher availability, lower station heat rate, lower auxiliary consumption, lower O&M Expenses etc and other income shall not be considered:

Provided that the deferred tax liability, excluding Fringe Benefit Tax, for the period up to 31st March, 2012 whenever it materializes, shall be recoverable directly from the beneficiaries and the long-term customers.

6.38 The actual assessment of income tax should take into account benefits of tax holiday, and the credit for carry forward losses applicable as per the provisions of the Income Tax Act 1961 shall be passed on to the consumers."

3.241 Income Tax figures as approved by the Commission for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 are tabulated below:

		FY 2012-13						
Sr. No.	Particulars	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	Ref.
А	Equity	119.37	130.78	115.73	119.37	135.16	117.87	Table 3.91
В	Rate of Return on							Table 3.91
	Equity	14.00%	20.72%	14%	14.00%	21.21%	14%	
С	Return on Equity	16.71	27.10	16.20	16.71	28.67	16.50	Table 3.91
D	Income tax rate	32.45%	32.445%	32.445%	32.45%	33.99%	33.99%	
E	Income Tax	5.42	8.79	5.26	5.42	9.74	5.61	E=C*D

Table 3.93: Income Tax approved by the Commission (Rs Cr)
---

# E. Interest on Loan

**Petitioner's Submissions** 



3.242 The Petitioner has submitted that as per the Delhi Electricity Reforms (Transfer Scheme) Rules 2001, Rs. 210 Crore of unsecured loan was transferred to IPGCL as on July 1, 2002 and repayable to holding company. This loan has been bifurcated station wise, based on the gross fixed assets of the Company, as under:

Table 5.54. Loan Difurcation for II GCL Haits							
<b>Power Stations</b>	Rs. in Crore						
Rajghat Power Station	16.26						
GT Power Station	32.96						
Total	49.22						

 Table 3.94: Loan Bifurcation for IPGCL Plants

- 3.243 The Petitioner has submitted that the Plan Funds Loan from Delhi Government were taken @ 13% interest in the FY 2002-03 & from FY 2003-04 and thereafter, the plan funds interest rate is @ 11.50%. A penal interest of 2.75% is payable in case of default in timely payment of interest on principal amount. The penal interest has been accounted in the ARR.
- 3.244 The Petitioner has further submitted that IPGCL has made certain capital additions during the Control period FY 2012-13, 2013-14 to FY 2014-15. The same has been funded through internal accruals/ loan from GNCTD. As per Regulation, 70% of the capital additions have been considered to be funded through Loans. Accordingly, interest on this normative loan has been taken @ 11.50% per annum, as per Regulations.
- 3.245 Accordingly, the Petitioner has requested the Commission to approve the estimated Interest for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 in the following table:

Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 2012-13	FY 13-14
GTPS	15.24	14.53

# **Commission's Analysis**

3.246 Regarding Interest on Loan, relevant Regulation 6.16 to 6.20 of MYT Regulations, 2011 are reproduced below:



"6.16 Interest and finance charges on loan capital shall be computed on the outstanding loans, bond or non convertible debentures as on 31.03.2012 approved by the Commission and additional loan approved during each year of the Control Period.

6.17 The loan repayment for each year of the Control Period 2012-15 shall be deemed to be equal to the depreciation allowed for that year.

6.18 The rate of interest shall be the weighted average rate of interest calculated on the basis of the actual loan portfolio at the beginning of each year applicable to the project.

Provided that if there is no actual loan for a particular year but normative loan is still outstanding, the last available weighted average rate of interest shall be considered;

Provided further that if the generating station, as the case may be, does not have actual loan, then the weighted average rate of interest of the generating company as a whole shall be considered;

6.19 The interest on loan shall be calculated on the normative average loan of the respective years by applying the weighted average rate of interest.

6.20 The interest rate on the amount of equity in excess of 30% treated as notional loan shall be the weighted average rate of the loans of the respective years and shall be further limited to the prescribed rate of return on equity in the Regulation;

*Provided that all loans considered for this purpose shall be identified with the assets created;* 

Provided that interest and finance charges of re-negotiated loan agreements shall not be considered, if they result in higher charges;

Provided further that interest and finance charges on capital works in progress shall be excluded and shall be considered as part of the capital cost;

Provided further that neither penal interest nor overdue interest shall be allowed for computation of Tariff."

- 3.247 Regarding True up of Interest on Loans, relevant Regulation 5.12 specified in the MYT Regulations 2011 is reproduced below:
  - "5.12 Depreciation, Loan and Equity shall be trued up every year based on the actual



capital expenditure and actual capitalisation vis-à-vis capital investment plan (capital expenditure and capitalisation) approved by the Commission:

Provided that any surplus or deficit in Working Capital shall be to the account of the generating company and shall not be trued up in ARR;

Provided further that the Commission shall not true up the interest rate, if variation in State Bank of India Base Rate as on April 1, 2012, is within +/- 1% during the Control Period. Any increase / decrease in State Bank of India Base Rate beyond +/- 1% only shall be trued up."

- 3.248 The Commission has analyzed the submissions made by the petitioner for Interest on Loans. The Commission during its validation/Prudence check sessions directed the petitioner to verify the Loan details with the Financial Statements. However, the Petitioner could not verify the Loan details with the Financial Statements. It is also observed that claimed figures by the Petitioner are on the lower side in comparison to the approved figures in MYT Order, 2012. While taking into account the Petitioner's plea the Commission directs the Petitioner to submit the required details/ associated documents with plant wise interest on loans with reconciled audited statements for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 within 2 months from the date of release of this Tariff Order failing which the amount claimed/allowed shall be disallowed alongwith carrying cost and the same shall be adjusted in the subsequent Tariff Order. In view of the above the Commission has allowed the figures as claimed by the petitioner.
- 3.249 The Details of approved Interest on Loan in MYT Order, 2012 and as Trued-up now is shown as under:

		FY 2012-1	13	FY 2013-14			
Particulars	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	
Interest on Term Loan	18.49	15.24	15.24	15.78	14.53	14.53	

 Table 3.96: Approved Interest on Loan (Rs Cr)

# F. Interest on Working Capital

Petitioner's Submissions



- 3.250 The Petitioner submitted that the Interest on Working Capital has been computed as per the following norms:
  - Cost of Gas for 1 month
  - Cost of liquid fuel for gas station for 1/2 month
  - O&M expenses for 1 month
  - Receivables equivalent to 2 months average billing
  - Maintenance Spares @30% for Gas based plants ( for FY 2007-08 to FY 2011-12 @1% of project cost plus escalation as approved in Tariff Orders)
- 3.251 The petitioner submits that the fuel cost has increased steeply since November, 2014. The Hon'ble Commission has determined the cost of fuel for 1 month and receivables equivalent of 2 months in working capital requirement based upon the initial gas price. This increase in prices of fuel had substantial impact on certain components considered in the computation of working capital and resultantly, the interest on working capital has considerably increased in comparison to the interest allowed by the Commission.
- 3.252 As per the clause 6.27 of Regulations, 2011, the cost of fuel for the purpose of computation of working capital requirement, shall be based on the fuel prices prevailing during the three months preceding the first month for which tariff is to be determined i.e. January to March, 2015. The petitioner for the purpose of submitting this ARR has considered the fuel prices prevailing during the month of October, 2014 to December, 2014. The petitioner will submit the desired data of fuel prices for January to March-2014 in due course and at the time of the purpose of determination of final tariff.
- 3.253 The petitioner submitted that the rate of Interest for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 has been computed in line with the Generation Tariff Regulations, 2011. The base Rate of State Bank of India is 10% w.e.f 07.11.2013. The rate of Interest for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 is computed as 13.5% by additionally allowing 350 basis points on base rate of SBI. The petitioner has requested the Commission to approve Interest on Working Capital for extended period FY15-16 as submitted under:

Tuble 5177 Interest on Working Cupitar							
Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 12-13	FY 13-14					
GTPS	24.13	19.32					

# Table 3.97: Interest on Working Capital

**Commission's Analysis** 



3.254 The Commission has computed the working capital requirement of the Petitioner based on the following norms as specified in the Regulation 6.26 of MYT Regulations 2011:

(a) Fuel expenses for 1 month corresponding to the Normative Annual Plant Availability Factor, duly taking into account mode of operation of the generating station on gas fuel and liquid fuel;

(b) Liquid fuel stock for <sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> month corresponding to the Normative Annual Plant Availability Factor duly taking into account mode of operation of the generating station of gas fuel and liquid fuel, and in case of use of more than one liquid fuel, cost of main liquid fuel;

(c) Maintenance spares @ 30% of operation and maintenance expenses;

(d) Receivables equivalent to two months of capacity charge and energy charge for sale of electricity calculated on Normative Annual Plant Availability factor; and

(e) O&M expenses for 1 month

3.255 In accordance with MYT Regulations 2011, the rate of interest on working capital has been considered equal to Base Rate of State Bank of India as on April 1, 2012 plus 350 basis points and Interest on Working Capital is computed as tabulated below:

		FY 20	12-13	FY 20	13-14		
Sr. No.	Particulars	MYT Order, 2012	Trued up	MYT Order, 2012	Trued up	Ref.	
Α	Fuel expenses for 1 month					(D)/12 of Table	
		45.17	37.55	45.17	30.58	3.68	
В	Liquid Fuel for <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> month	20.78	0.00	20.78	0.00		
С	Maintenance spares @ 30%					30% * (D) of	
	of O&M	27.76	27.75	29.46	29.46	Table 3.79	
D	O&M expenses for 1 (One)					(D)/12 of Table	
	month	7.71	7.71	8.18	8.18	3.79	
Е	Receivables equivalent to 2					(C)/6 + (D)/6 of	
	(Two) months of capacity and					Table 102	
	energy charge	121.32	104.18	121.87	90.85		
F	Total Working Capital	222.73	177.19	225.46	159.07	F=A+B+C+D+E	
G	Rate of Interest	13.50%	13.50%	13.50%	13.50%	MYT Regulations, 2011	
Η	Interest on Working Capital	30.07	23.92	30.44	21.47	H=G * F	



Note: Expenses on Liquid Fuel have been disallowed in full because of non-submission of bills as sought by the Commission from the petitioner during prudence check

3.256 The Interest on Working Capital approved by the Commission for true up for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 is as shown below.

 Table 3.99: Interest on Working Capital Approved by the Commission (Rs Crore)

-			FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14			
Sr. No.	Particulars	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up
	Interest on Working Capital	30.07	24.13	23.92	30.44	19.32	21.47

# **Summary of Fixed Cost**

3.257 The Petitioner has submitted the total fixed cost of GTPS as given under:

Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 12-13	FY 13-14					
O&M Expenses	84.18	65.16					
Depreciation	22.36	24.53					
Interest Charges	15.24	14.53					
Return on Equity	27.10	28.67					
Interest on Working Capital	24.13	19.32					
Income Tax	8.79	9.74					
Total Fixed Cost	181.80	161.95					
Net Generation (MU)	1268.42	1006.79					
Fixed Cost/Unit (Rs/kWh)	1.433	1.609					

 Table 3.100: Total Fixed Cost for GTPS

3.258 The Petitioner has prayed to the Commission to true up the cost and parameters from FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14 based on the actual performance. The submissions for the deviation of various parameters and costs have been detailed out in the petition and are



beyond the control of the petitioner.

# **Commission's Analysis**

3.259 The Annual Fixed Charges for FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14, based on the analysis of various components by the Commission are Trued up and tabulated below:

Table 3.101: Annual Fixed Charges Trued up by the Commission (Rs. Cr)

		FY 2012	2-13	<b>FY 20</b> 1	13-14	
Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	Ref.
А	O&M Expenses	84.18	92.51	65.16	98.19	Table 3.79
В	Depreciation	22.36	21.42	24.53	21.81	Table 3.86
С	Return on Equity	27.10	16.20	28.67	16.50	Table 3.91
D	Income-tax	8.79	5.26	9.74	5.61	Table 3.93
Е	Interest on Loans	15.24	15.24	14.53	14.53	Table 3.96
F	Interest on Working Capital	24.13	23.92	19.32	21.47	Table 3.99
G	Annual Fixed Charges	181.79	174.55	161.95	178.10	G=A+B+C+ D+E+F
Н	Net Generation (MUs)	1268.42	1268.42	1006.79	1006.79	Table 3.68
Ι	Fixed Cost (Rs/kWh)	1.433	1.376	1.609	1.769	I=(G/H) *10

# Table 3.102: Summary of the Generation Tariff as approved by the Commission

			FY 2012-13				FY 2013-14			
Sr. No.	Particulars	Units	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	MYT Order, 2012	Petitioner's Submission	Trued up	Ref.	
А	Gross Generation	MU	1892	1307.83	1307.83	1892	1040.95	1040.95	Table 3.68	
В	Net Generation	MU	1835	1268.42	1268.42	1835	1006.79	1006.79	Table 3.68	



Indraprastha Power Generation Company Limited *True up Order for FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14 and Determination of Tariff for FY 2015-16* 

С	Fixed Cost	Rs Crore	185.93	181.79	174.55	189.24	161.95	178.10	Table 3.101
D	Variable Cost	Rs Crore	541.99	464.40	450.54	541.99	346.60	366.99	Table 3.68
Е	Energy Charge rate	Rs/kWh	2.95	3.66	3.55	2.95	3.62	3.65	Table 3.68
F	Fixed Cost Per Unit	Rs/KWh	-	1.43	1.38	-	1.61	1.77	Table 3.101

## Revenue (Gap)/Surplus

- 3.260 During the prudence check, the Commission asked the petitioner to submit the actual bills raised by the petitioner to the Beneficiaries (i.e. DISCOMs) for FY 2012-13 & FY 2013-14. Upon analysis of the submitted documents it was found that the actual billed cost w.r.t variable cost and fixed cost was higher than the approved cost as mentioned in MYT Order, 2012. Therefore the Revenue (Gap)/Surplus has been computed considering the actual billed values for FY 2012-13 & FY 2013-14.
- 3.261 The (Gap)/Surplus on account of Variable Cost and Annual Fixed Charges for FY 2012-13 & FY 2013-14 as approved by the Commission after the truing-up of all expenses is shown as under:

Table 3.103: Revenue (Gap)/Surplus pertaining to Variable Cost for FY 2012-13 (Rs Cr)

		FY 2012-13							
Sr. No.	Particulars	Unit	Approved Variable Cost in MYT Order, 2012 (a)	Actual billed (Rs/kWh) (b)	Petitioner's Submission (Rs/kWh) (C)	Trued Up (Rs /kWh) (d)	(Gap)/ Surplus (e)=(b)–(d)	Ref.	
А	Energy Charge Rate	(Rs/kWh)	2.95	3.74	3.66	3.55	0.19	Table 3.68	
В	Net Generation	MU	1835	-	1268.42	1268.42	-	Table 3.68	
С	(Gap)/Surplus	(Rs Cr)		(0.19*126		23.97			

			FY 2013-14							
Sr. No.	Particulars	Unit	Approved Variable Cost in MYT Order, 2012 (a)	Actual billed (Rs/kWh) (b)	Petitioner's Submission (Rs/kWh) (C)	Trued Up (Rs /kWh) (d)	(Gap)/ Surplus (e)=(b)–(d)	Ref.		
А	Energy Charge Rate	(Rs/kWh)	2.95	3.655	3.62	3.645	0.01	Table 3.68		
В	Net Generation	MU	1835	-	1006.79	1006.79	-	Table 3.68		
С	(Gap)/Surplus	(Rs Cr)		(0.01*100		1.01				

**Delhi Electricity Regulatory Commission** 



				FY 2012-13	3		
Sr. No.	Particulars	MYT Order, 2012 (a)	Actual FC billed (b)	Petitioner's Submission (c)	Trued Up (d)	(Gap)/ Surplus (e)=(b)–(d)	Ref.
1	O&M Expenses	92.51		84.18	92.51		Table 3.101
2	Depreciation	22.71		22.36	21.42		Table 3.101
3	Interest on Loans	18.49		15.24	15.24		Table 3.101
4	Return on Equity	16.71		27.10	16.20		Table 3.101
5	Income Tax	5.42		8.79	5.26		Table 3.101
6	Interest on Working Capital	30.07		24.13	23.92		Table 3.101
7	Total Annual Fixed Cost	185.92	195.73	181.79	174.55	21.18	Table 3.101

## Table 3.105: Revenue (Gap)/ Surplus pertaining to Fixed Cost for FY 2012-13 (Rs Cr)

# Table 3.106: Revenue (Gap)/Surplus pertaining to Fixed Cost for FY 2013-14 (Rs Cr)

			-	FY 2013-14			
Sr. No.	Particulars	MYT Order, 2012 (A)	Actual FC billed (B)	Petitioner's Submission (C)	Trued Up (D )	(Gap)/ Surplus (e)=(b)–(d)	Ref.
1	O&M Expenses	98.19		65.16	98.19		Table 3.101
2	Depreciation	22.71		24.53	21.81		Table 3.101
3	Interest on Loans	15.78		14.53	14.52		Table 3.101
4	Return on Equity	16.71		28.67	16.50		Table 3.101
5	Income-tax	5.42		9.74	5.61		Table 3.101
6	Interest on Working Capital	30.44		19.32	21.47		Table 3.101
7	Total Annual Fixed Cost	189.25	202.86	161.95	178.10	24.76	Table 3.101

# Net impact of truing up with Carrying Cost

3.262 The Commission has determined year wise (Gap)/Surplus with respect to the approved values as shown above. The Commission has computed the total (Gap)/Surplus along with carrying cost till FY 2014-15 as shown below in the table. Further, the interest rate w.r.t carrying cost has been taken as per the Regulation 8.5 of MYT Regulations, 2011.



The Opening (Gap)/Surplus for FY 2012-13 has been taken as per the Tariff Order, 2013.

Sl. No.	Particulars	FY 2012- 13	FY 2013- 14	FY 2014- 15	Ref.
Α	Opening (Gap)/Surplus	0.00	25.35	29.33	Tariff Order, 2013
В	Addition (Gap)/Surplus	23.97	1.01	0.00	Table 103, Table 104
С					MYT Regulations,
	Interest Rate (%)	11.50%	11.50%	11.50%	2011
D	Carrying Cost (Rs Cr)	1.38	2.97	3.37	D=(A+(B)/2)*C
E	Closing (Gap)/Surplus	25.35	29.33	32.70	E=A+B+D

 Table 3.107: (Gap)/Surplus with Carrying Cost on Variable Cost (Rs Cr)

Table 3.108: (Gap)/Surplus with Carrying Cost on Fixed Cost (Rs Cr)

Sl.	Particulars	FY 2012-	FY 2013-	FY	Ref.
No.	Faruculars	13	14	2014-15	Kel.
А	Opening (Gap)/Surplus	0.00	22.39	51.15	Tariff Order, 2013
В	Addition (Gap)/Surplus	21.18	24.76	0.00	Table 105, Table 106
С					MYT Regulations,
	Interest Rate (%)	11.50%	11.50%	11.50%	2011
D	Carrying Cost (Rs Cr)	1.22	4.00	5.88	D=(A+(B)/2)*C
E	Closing (Gap)/Surplus	22.39	51.15	57.03	E=A+B+D

 Table 3.109: Net (Gap)/Surplus as approved by the Commission (Rs Cr)

Sr. No.	Particulars	FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 along with the Carrying Cost for FY 2014-15	Ref.
А	Surplus pertaining to Variable Cost	32.70	Table 107
В	Surplus pertaining to Fixed Cost	57.03	Table 108
С	Net Surplus	89.73	C=A+B

3.263 The Commission accordingly directs the Petitioner to refund the surplus amount (including carrying cost) of Rs 89.73 Cr. to the respective beneficiaries in three equal monthly instalments starting from October, 2015.



# A4: ANALYSIS OF AGGREGATE REVENUE REQUIREMENT (ARR) FOR EXTENDED MYT CONTROL PERIOD (FY 2015-16) FOR RAJGHAT POWER HOUSE (RPH) AND GAS TURBINE POWER STATION (GTPS)

- 4.1 The Commission had approved the Aggregate Revenue Requirement (ARR) of the Petitioner i.e. Indraprastha Power Generation Company Limited (IPGCL) for Rajghat Power House (RPH) and Gas Turbine Power Station (GTPS) for each year of the Multi Year Control Period (FY 2012-13 to 2014-15) in its Multi Year Tariff Order dated July, 2012 which has been extended for FY 2015-16 vide Order dated 22.10.2014 of the Commission.
- 4.2 In the present Petition, the Petitioner has prayed for determination of the tariff for FY 2015-16. A summary of the fixed cost submitted by the Petitioner for FY 2015-16 in the Petition is shown as under:

		<b>TT</b> •/	FY 2015-16
Sr. No.	Particulars	Units	Petitioner's Submission
1	Gross Generation	MU	889.380
2	Net Generation	MU	778.208
3	Fixed Cost	Rs Crore	175.13
4	Variable Cost	Rs Crore	273.00

 Table 4.1: Cost for FY 2015-16 for RPH as submitted by the Petitioner

Table 4.2: Cost for FY 2015-16 for GTPS as submitted by the Petitioner

Sr. No.	Particulars	Units	FY 2015-16 Petitioner's Submission
1	Gross Generation	MU	1897.344
2	Net Generation	MU	1829.23
3	Fixed Cost	Rs Crore	198.24
4	Variable Cost	Rs Crore	681.93

4.3 The Commission has analysed the Petition submitted by the Petitioner for determination of Generation Tariff for FY 2015-16. The Commission held various discussions with Petitioner to validate the data submitted by the Petitioner and sought clarifications on various issues. The Commission has considered all information submitted by the Petitioner, responses to various queries raised during the discussions, for determination of the tariff for FY 2015-16.



4.4 Since I.P. Power Station was decommissioned on December 31, 2009, generation tariff is not required to be determined for it.

# **Rajghat Power House (RPH)**

# Norms of Operation

4.5 The Commission has notified MYT Regulations, 2011 for the Control Period (FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15) and subsequently extended the same by one year (FY 2015-16) vide Order dated 22.10.2014. The said Regulations contain the target norms of operation for the purpose of determination of tariff. The Petitioner has made submissions for relaxation of certain operational norms. The submissions made by the Petitioner in this regard and the Commission's analysis on the same has been discussed in the following sections.

# A) Availability

# **Petitioner's Submissions**

- 4.6 The Petitioner in its petition has submitted that regarding RPH, earlier the Hon'ble Commission had approved the availability of 70% for FY 2011-12. However, the Hon'ble Commission has fixed the target availability of 75% for FY 2012-13 to 2014-15 and extended period of 2015-16. It has been further submitted that the average availability during the control period is 64.61% which is much below the target availability during the period. Higher availability of 75% as fixed by the Hon'ble Commission during the present control period is not achievable and justified. Station is proposed to be closed down in near future and no major expenditure on R&M is being incurred. Only need based maintenance is being carried out for sustained operation of the machines. The fixing of higher targets is unrealistic and unjustified.
- 4.7 The Petitioner has accordingly requested the Commission to relax and approve the availability of 70% for recovery of full fixed cost for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 and extended period 2015-16. The estimated availability for RPH for FY 2015-16 and as submitted by the Petitioner is as shown below.

# Table 4.3: Estimated Availability for RPH for FY 2015-16 as submitted by Petitioner

Generating Station	FY 2015-16
Rajghat Power House	70%

# **Commission's Analysis**



- 4.8 In view of the past performance achieved by the RPH in the first MYT period i.e. 2007-08 to 2011-12, the Commission had fixed target availability for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 at 75% for recovery of full fixed cost in its MYT Generation Regulations, 2011 and MYT Order, 2012. Further, the Commission vide its order dated 22/10/2014 has extended the MYT Regulations, 2011 for one more year i.e. till FY 2015-16.
- 4.9 In view of the above, the Plant Availability approved by the Commission for RPH is as shown in the table below

Table 4.4: Availability (%) as an	pproved by the Commission for RPH
Tuble in Tranability (70) us a	

Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the
			Commission
1	Plant Availability	70%	75%

# **B)** Station Heat Rate (SHR)

# **Petitioner's Submission**

- 4.10 The Petitioner has submitted that the Commission has approved the station heat rate of 3200 kCal/kWh which is below than the level achievable by the station.
- 4.11 The Petitioner further submitted that Central Electricity Authority (CEA) has recognized that the operation efficiency or heat rate and other performance parameters of a Thermal Power Station depends on a number of factors which can be broadly classified as under:
  - a) Technology and equipment
  - b) Ambient Conditions
  - c) Fuel Quality
  - d) Plant operation and maintenance practices.
  - e) Unit Sizes
- 4.12 The Petitioner further submitted that the station was commissioned in the year 1989-90. The station is around 25 years old. As submitted above, the station is to be closed down in the near future due to environmental concerns. Therefore, in the station no major R&M activities is being carried out and only need based maintenance is being carried out. Petitioner therefore has requested the Commission to allow additional Rs. 6.9833 lakh / MW / year separate compensation for FY 2015-16 in addition to normal O&M in line with Clause 6.15 of the DERC MYT Regulations, 2011, to meet out requirement of renovation & modernization expenditure for FY 2015-16.
- 4.13 The Petitioner further submitted that as per the instruction of the Commission, the Performance Test to determine the Station Heat Rate of the Units was conducted by M/s



CenPEEP, NTPC Limited. The Tests were conducted under the following conditions:

- a) Unit operation was kept steady for two hours prior to and during the tests.
- b) Tests conducted at rated load at nominal operating parameters to the extent possible
- c) No furnace soot blowers or air heater soot blowers were operated during the test.
- d) Main Steam Pressure and Temperature were maintained as close as possible to the design values.
- e) Auxiliary PRDS steam flow was kept isolated for the unit being tested.
- f) Continuous blow down and intermittent blow down was kept isolated and not operated during the test.
- g) Unit1 HP heaters 1&2 were not in service during the tests due to suspected tube leakage. Unit 2 all FW Heaters were kept in service with normal drip cascading.
- h) No mill changeover was done during the test and the test is conducted without any oil support.
- i) Economizer hopper de-ashing was not done during the test.
- j) Bottom hopper de-ashing was done prior to the test stabilization period and thereafter immediately after the test.
- 4.14 The Petitioner further submitted that the achieved unit heat rate is 3050 kCal/kWh for Unit#1 and 3220 kCal/kWh for Unit#2 under the above conditions. The average station heat rate computes to 3135 kCal/kWh in the above conditions. It is mentioned in the report that the average Heat Rate for the units would be higher than the Test Heat rate on account of following conditions:
  - Parametric deviations (e.g. steam pressure & temperatures)
  - Variation in coal quality
  - Operation of soot blowers, Water/steam leakages, CBD/IBD operation
  - Partial loading, unit startups/ shutdowns
  - Changes in ambient operating conditions (Ambient temp. & CW inlet temp.)
  - Deterioration in equipment performance between an overhaul to next overhaul
- 4.15 The Petitioner further submitted that the copy of CenPEEP report was already submitted to the Commission during true up of previous MYT period. The Commission in its Order dated 26.08.2011 had analyzed the report prepared by NTPC-CenPEEP for performance test of the units of RPH. The station heat rate achieved by the Unit 1 and Unit 2 of the Rajghat Power House was 3049.8 kCal/kWh and 3220.1 kCal/kWh. The Commission had observed from the report that boiler efficiency of Unit No.2 was low on account of high moisture in fuel and loss due to carbon mono oxide, which are temporary phenomena due to improper burning of coal. Therefore, the performance of the Unit No. 2 had been considered at the same level of Unit No.1 i.e 3049.8 kCal/kWh. The Commission had applied a margin of 5% only on site operating conditions on 3049.8 kCal/kWh and the station heat rate for the RPH was worked out to 3202 kCal/kWh. The Commission had



accordingly restricted the station heat rate to 3200 kCal/kWh.

- 4.16 The Petitioner further submitted that the Commission had considered the margin of 5% only. However, actual heat rate during FY 2012-13, 2013-14 has been more than as allowed by the Commission due to following reasons:
  - 1. Variation in percentage of make-up water due to frequent stop and start on account of backing down.
  - 2. Variation in quality of coal.
  - 3. Variation in cooling water temperature.
  - 4. Variation in back pressure of steam turbine.
  - 5. Frequent bottom ash cooling due to high ash content in the coal.
  - 6. Increased frequency of boiler blow downs due to poor raw water quality.
  - 7. Frequent changeover of mills due to poor conditions of mills.
  - 8. Operation of soot blowers.
  - 9. Leakage of water and steam due to ageing of pipes.
- 4.17 The Petitioner has accordingly requested the Commission to allow the proposed heat rate of 3248 kCal/kWh for FY 2015-16.

## Table 4.5: Proposed Heat Rate for FY 2015-16 as submitted by the Petitioner (kCal/kWh)

Description	FY 2015-16
Rajghat Power House	3248

## **Commission's Analysis**

- 4.18 The norms of operation provided in the MYT Regulations, 2011 were determined considering the state of the Plant which in turn was evaluated based on the referred report i.e. CENPEEP and the expected performance improvements during the Control Period. During Prudence Check, it was also observed that after the submission of the CENPEEP report, no further performance tests that are periodic in nature, have been carried out thereafter to evaluate the plant efficiency i.e. station heat rate duly considering operating conditions like Temp., Pressure, quality of fuel used etc. For instance, as per the submitted report, it has been observed that tests were conducted in Aug'2010 & the outcome of the same, if conducted under present conditions may not give the similar results as were envisaged in the said report.
- 4.19 It may be noted that the contention of the petitioner in connection to relaxation of SHR has been suitably addressed by the Hon'ble ATE in its Judgment on Appeal No. 81 of 2007, extracts of which are reproduced below



"13) For the RPH station the appellant has actually been able to achieve the given target of station heat rate. While target was 3200 Kcal/kWh the appellant has been able to achieve 3167 Kcal/kWh."

Hon'ble ATE accordingly rejected the need for any revision in heat rate for RPH in its above Judgment.

4.20 Further, the Commission has extended the MYT Regulations, 2011 vide its order dated 22/10/2014 till FY 2015-16, accordingly the Station Heat Rate approved by the Commission for RPH is as shown in the table below:

# Table 4.6: Station Heat Rate (kCal/ kWH) as approved by the Commission

ŝ	Sl. No.	Description	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission
	1	Rajghat Power House	3248	3200

# C) Auxiliary Power Consumption

# **Petitioner's Submissions**

4.21 The Petitioner in its Petition has submitted that the Commission for the Second Control Period has fixed the norm of 11.28% for the auxiliary power consumption of the station. However, the auxiliary power consumption achieved by the station as submitted by the Petitioner is as shown in the table below.

 Table 4.7: Actual Auxiliary Power Consumption (%) of RPH as submitted by the Petitioner

Description	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
Rajghat Power House	13.27	15.16

4.22 The Petitioner has submitted that the Commission has fixed target APC of 11.28% which is much below what can be practically achieved by the station. The Petitioner in this regards has further submitted that the CEA in its report dated December, 2004 on "Technical Standard on Operation Norms for Coal/Lignite fired Thermal Power Station had recommended APC of 12% for smaller size units with cooling tower.



- 4.23 The Petitioner has submitted that Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (CERC) in its Regulation 26 (iv) (b) of CERC Tariff Regulations, 2009 for the period FY 2009-14 has approved an auxiliary consumption of 12% for Tanda TPS having four 110 MW units. The petitioner has further submitted that CERC in its Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (Terms and Conditions of Tariff) Regulations, 2014 for the period FY 2014-19 regulation 36 (E) (b) (ii) has approved an auxiliary consumption of 12% for Tanda Thermal Power Station.
- 4.24 The Petitioner has further submitted that the Commission had already approved the Auxiliary Power Consumption of 12% for FY 2006-07. Further, due to prolonged backing down, un-productive auxiliary consumption also increases percentage of total auxiliary consumption of the station. The percentage of auxiliary consumption as allowed for RPH relates to the time when backing down due to merit order dispatched was not in the practice and the actual auxiliary consumption of the station. However, due to present practice of frequent and prolonged backing downs the station heat rate has increased substantially.
- 4.25 The Petitioner has submitted that the Station is proposed to be closed down in near future. In view of the proposed closure, no major repair and maintenance work including bulk replacement of boiler tubes, could be carried out.
- 4.26 The Petitioner has accordingly requested the Commission to approve the 12.50% auxiliary power consumption for FY 2015-16.

# Table 4.8: Proposed Auxiliary Power Consumption of RPH for FY 2015-16 by thePetitioner

Description	FY 2015-16	
Rajghat Power House	12.50%	

# **Commission's Analysis**

4.27 The Commission observes that the Petitioner in the petition has compared RPH with Tanda Thermal Plant and requested the Commission to relax the Auxiliary Power Consumption. Regarding this, comparing Tanda with RPH does not holds good because there is a difference between the unit size's among the plants. For instance, Tanda unit size is 110 MW while unit size of RPH is 67.5 MW. However, it may be noted that the "Southern Generating Station of CESC", whose commissioning date and capacity match



with the RPH, has been allowed an Auxiliary Energy Consumption @ 9% only for FY 2014-15 to FY 2016-17 by WBERC.

4.28 In view of the above, the Commission approves Auxiliary Power Consumption for RPHas shown in the table below, in line with the MYT Regulations, 2011 extended for one year vide Order dated October 22, 2014.

 Table 4.9: Auxiliary Power Consumption (%) approved by the Commission

Sr.	Particulars	Petitioner's	Approved by the
No.		Submission	Commission
1	Auxiliary Power Consumption	12.50%	11.28%

# **Gross and Net Generation**

# **Petitioner's Submissions**

4.29 On the basis of Availability & Auxiliary Power Consumption as projected above, the Petitioner has projected annual gross generation and net generation for FY 2015-16 as tabulated below:

<b>Rajghat Power Station</b>	15-16
Capacity (MW)	135
Gross Generation(MU)	889.380
Auxiliary Consumption	12.50%
Net Generation (MU)	778.208

Table 4.10: Gross and Net Generation

# **Commission's Analysis**

4.30 The Commission has considered figures submitted by SLDC (projected Net Generation) for RPH for FY 2015-16. Gross Generation figure has been calculated by applying the normative auxiliary consumption to the net generation figures keeping in view of the extended MYT Regulations Order dated 22.10.2014. The gross and net generation figures approved by the Commission are given below.

 Table 4.11: Gross and Net Generation approved by the Commission

Sr.	Particulars	Petitioner's	Approved by	Reference
No.		Submission	the Commission	
А	Net Generation (MU)	778.21	350	SLDC Data
В	Auxiliary Consumption (%)	12.50	11.28	Table 4.9
С	Gross Generation (MU)	889.38	394.50	C= A/(100-B)



# **Determination of Variable Charges**

4.31 The energy charges (variable cost) of the plant depends upon the operational and fuel parameters such as the Station Heat Rate, Auxiliary Consumption, Fuel Cost and the Gross Calorific Value of fuel used. The Commission has considered all these factors to determine the variable cost of generation of Rajghat Power House.

# **Petitioner's Submission**

4.32 The petitioner has proposed variable cost for FY 2015-16 based on the projected operational parameters, GCV and price of fuel.

# Fuel Price

- 4.33 The petitioner has considered weighted average price of fuel prevailing during the three months of FY 2015-16 i.e. October to December, 2014 in line with the Regulations, 2011. These prices are kept constant for determination of fuel cost for FY 2015-16.
- 4.34 **Indigenous Coal/ Washed Coal:** The price of coal is dependent on the distance of the power station from the coal mines. Apart from above, the coal prices also vary from mine to mine depending upon the factors related to the mines, including grade of coal. The petitioner has stated that RPH is using washed coal of less than 34% ash content as per the directive of the Hon'ble Supreme Court.
- 4.35 The petitioner has further submitted that Govt. of India has decided to impose service tax of 3% on the freight charge of coal w.e.f. 01.04.2012. The freight charges constitute around 50% of the landed cost of coal. However, the service tax is not considered. The petitioner has therefore requested the Commission to consider the same.
- 4.36 The petitioner further submitted that Ministry of Coal, Govt. of India has revised the coal prices w.e.f. 01.01.2012. Further, NCL has raised the bills for UP Forest transit fee as per following details:
  - 4. NCL has raised the bills of Rs.40,91,64,309.24 for UP forest transit fee (Rs.20,84,04,150.43 for RPH and Rs.20,07,60,158.81 for IP Stn.) for the period from 21.01.1999 to 31.03.2012.
  - 5. IPGCL for its power Station RPH is procuring coal till date from NCL and for IP Stn. (closed on 31.12.2009) coal was procured from NCL.
  - 6. As the claim of UP forest transit fee is a part of variable cost (fuel) the same is required to be claimed from the receptive distribution companies i.e. from Delhi Transco Ltd. For the period from 01.p7.2002 to 31.03.2007 and from other DISCOMs i.e. BYPL, BRPL, TPDDL (then NDPL), HVPNL and NDMC from 01.04.2007 to 31.03.2012.



In this regard petitioner may like to submit that IPGCL is further taking up clarification from NCL in this regard. However if payable additional Liability in form of Duty as above will be payable by beneficiaries of IPGCL for Rajghat Power Station for above period.

4.37 The petitioner has projected the fuel cost of RPH for FY 2015-16 considering the Gross Generation of the plant, SHR of the station, Gross Calorific Value and the Fuel Prices as explained above:

Description	FY 15-16
Gross Generation (MU)	889.380
Net Generation (MU)	778.208
Coal Consumption (MT)	784548.14
Cost per Tone of Coal(Rs/MT)	3438
Secondary Oil Consumption- HSD(Kl)	5226
Cost of HSD (Rs/Kl)	61000
Total Cost of Fuel(Rs Crores)	273.00
Variable Cost in Rs/kWh	3.51

# **Commission's Analysis**

4.38 The Commission has verified and considered the net generation for FY 2015-16 from SLDC as 350 MU against 778.208 MU claimed by the Petitioner. The Petitioner in its petition considered the bills of July, August and September months of 2014 based on old cost parameters of fuel to project the Energy Charge Rate (ECR), whereas the Commission has taken latest available Form 27 pertaining to three month (i.e. April, May, June 2015 bills) uploaded on the website of IPGCL for computation of ECR for FY 2015-16, in accordance with the Regulation 6.27 of MYT Regulations, 2011 as reproduced below.

"6.27 The cost of fuel in cases covered under sub-clauses (a) and (b) of clause 6.25 and 6.26 of these Regulations shall be based on the landed cost incurred (taking into account normative transit and handling losses) by the generating company and gross calorific value of the fuel as per actual for the three months preceding the first month for which tariff is to be determined and no fuel price escalation shall be provided during the Control Period."

4.39 The energy charge rate and fuel cost approved by the Commission is given below.



Sl.	Particulars	Unit	Petitioner's	Approved by	Ref
No			Submission	the Commission	
А	Net Generation	MU	778.21	350	SLDC Data
В	Energy Charge Rate (ECR)	Rs/kWh	3.51	3.78	
С	Fuel Cost	Rs Cr	273	132.33	C=A*B

 Table 4.13: Energy Charge Rate and Fuel Cost approved by the Commission

# **Determination of Fixed Cost**

- 4.40 The Commission has analyzed all the components of fixed cost submitted by the Petitioner in detail to determine the applicable fixed cost for each year of the Control Period. As per the MYT Regulations 2011, the fixed cost of a generating station eligible for recovery through capacity charge shall include the following elements:
  - I. Operation & Maintenance Expenses
  - J. Depreciation
  - K. Return on Equity
  - L. Income Tax
  - M. Interest on loan
  - N. Interest on Working Capital
  - O. Cost of secondary fuel oil (for coal based stations only)
  - P. Special allowance in lieu of R&M or separate compensation allowance, wherever applicable

# **Operation & Maintenance Expenses**

- 4.41 In accordance with Regulation 6.39 of the MYT Regulations, 2011, the Normative Operation and Maintenance (O&M) expenses allowable to a generation company shall comprise the following:
  - (a) Salaries, wages, pension contribution and other employee costs;
  - (b) Administrative and General costs;
  - (c) Repairs and maintenance; and
  - (d) Other miscellaneous expenses.
- 4.42 The MYT Regulations, 2011 specify the following methodology for approval of O&M expenses of an existing generating station for the Control Period (FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15):



"6.40 Existing Generating Stations: O&M expenses permissible towards ARR for each year of the Control Period shall be determined using the formula detailed below: O&Mn = (R&Mn + EMPn + A&Gn) \* (1 - Xn)Where,  $R&Mn = K * GFA_{n-1};$  $EMPn + A&Gn = (EMP_{n-1} + A&G_{n-1}) * (INDX);$  and INDX = 0.55 \* CPI + 0.45 \* WPIEMPn - Employee Costs of the Licensee for the nth year;A&Gn - Administrative and General Costs of the Licensee for the nth year;R&Mn - Repair and Maintenance Costs of the Licensee for the nth year;

Xn is an efficiency factor for nth year. Value of Xn shall be determined by the Commission in the MYT Tariff order based on Applicant's filing, benchmarking, approved cost by the Commission in past and any other factor the Commission feels appropriate.

Where,

"K is a constant (could be expressed in %). Value of K for each year of the Control Period shall be determined by the Commission in the MYT Tariff order based on Applicant's filing, benchmarking, approved cost by the Commission in past and any other factor considered appropriate by the Commission;

*INDX* - *Inflation Factor to be used for indexing. Value of INDX shall be a combination of the Consumer Price Index (CPI) and the Wholesale Price Index (WPI) for immediately preceding five years before the base year;* 

6.41 The Applicant shall submit details of O&M expenses as required by the Commission. The O&M expenses for the Base Year shall be determined based on latest accounting statements, estimates of the generating company for relevant years and other factors considered relevant."

4.43 The Commission has used the methodology as specified in the MYT Regulations 2011 for calculation of O&M expenses for the Control Period. The same is detailed in the following paras.

# Base year and Inflation Factor (INDX)

# Petitioner's Submission

4.44 The petitioner has considered base Year as FY 2014-15 and the INDEX in the preceding five years has been computed as 8.85%.

	СРІ	Change (%)	WPI	Change(%)
2008-09	144.83		126.02	

# Table 4.14: Computation of INDEX for FY 2014-15 base year



2009-10	162.75	12.37	130.81	3.80
2010-11	179.75	10.45	143.32	9.56
2011-12	194.83	8.39	156.13	8.94
2012-13	215.16	10.43	167.62	7.36
2013-14	236	9.69	177.64	5.98
Average		10.27		7.13
Projection				
2014-15	260.23	10.27	190.30	7.13
2015-16	286.94		203.87	
Escalation Index		8.85		

# **Commission's Analysis**

- 4.45 As per the MYT Regulations 2011, "the escalation factor (INDX) to be used for projection of employee and A&G expenses shall be a combination of the Consumer Price Index (CPI) and the Wholesale Price Index (WPI) for immediately preceding five years before the base year."
- 4.46 The Commission has considered the WPI and CPI values as defined in MYT Order, 2012 as per the extended MYT Regulations, 2011
- 4.47 The inflation factor (INDX<sub>n</sub>) approved for FY 2014-15 in MYT Order, 2012 has been taken for projections of FY 2015-16 in line with the extended MYT Regulations 2011.

Year	Index (Consolidated)	Escalation Factor
2010-11	163.36	
2011-12	176.45	1.08
2012-13	190.62	1.08
2013-14	205.94	1.08
2014-15	222.53	1.08

Table 4.15: Escalation Factor approved by the Commission as per MYT Order, 2012

## **Employee Expenses**

## Petitioner's Submission

4.48 The petitioner has submitted that as per the transfer scheme, the terms and condition of service applicable to the erstwhile employees of Delhi Vidyut Board in the transferee company shall in no way be less favorable or inferior to that applicable to them immediately before the transfer. Their service shall continue to be governed by various rules and laws applicable to them prior to unbundling. The salaries of employees of the



company are governed by FRSR structure. The company has to mandatory follow the salary structure as per the FRSR and it has no control over the same. Hence, the increase in dearness allowance has been at par with the increase in Pay & allowances of Government employees. The Government allows two instalments of DA every year effective in July and January. Due to high inflation in the past, the DA increased in the range of 14% to 18% during previous years of current MYT period. The average increase in DA of salary of employees was 16.33%.

- 4.49 The petitioner has further submitted that the headquarters of IPGCL & PPCL are common and the employees posted at headquarters are rendering services to both the companies. The common headquarters is helpful in economizing the expenses for both the companies as well as for providing better facilities. The expenses of employees posted at headquarters are allocated between IPGCL & PPCL in the ratio of 50:50. Further, in case of individual plants of a company same has been allocated in the ratio of installed capacity of the stations.
- 4.50 The Petitioner has further submitted to the Commission that any disallowance of employee expenses by the Commission would force IPGCL to borrow funds in order to finance the difference between actual employee cost incurred and Commission approved cost, which would result in significant burden on IPGCL resources, in turn affecting its functioning and development works, resulting in low level of generation.
- 4.51 The petitioner has prayed to the Commission that salaries/employee cost should be considered as uncontrollable factor. The petitioner would not be in the position to disallow these increases as any non payment will be against law/policy.
- 4.52 The Petitioner has submitted that IPGCL is already cutting corners on employee cost. As prayed in earlier petitions also that despite the fact that the Company was transferred with sizeable number of employees, resulting in substantial wage bill for the Company, efforts have been made by the Company to optimize the manpower cost. In this pursuit, VRS was given on number of occasions in the past. 383 employees in 2003, 101 employees in 2008 and 328 in 2010 were given VRS. It may be appreciated that the downsizing of manpower by way of any other mode cannot be done in present set-up. Further, the petitioner would like to highlight that the petitioner has not recruited any manpower in B, C, D category.
- 4.53 The Petitioner has requested the Commission to adopt a relaxed and realistic approach for employee expenditure, keeping in view the obligation of the organization towards the employees.



4.54 The Petitioner has submitted the following Expenses for FY 2015-16 under Employee Cost:

Table 4.16: Estimated Employee Cost expenses for RPH for FY 2015-16

Particulars	Rs Crores
Rajghat Power Station	44.19

## **Commission's Analysis**

4.55 As per MYT Regulations 2011, the employee expenses for the Control Period shall be projected using the following formula:

EMPn + A&Gn = (EMPn-1 + A&Gn-1) \* (INDX); and

INDX = 0.55 \* CPI + 0.45 \* WPI

EMPn – Employee Costs of the Licensee for the nth year;

A&Gn – Administrative and General Costs of the Licensee for the nth year;

Where,

INDX - Inflation Factor to be used for indexing. Value of INDX shall be a combination of the Consumer Price Index (CPI) and the Wholesale Price Index (WPI) for immediately preceding five years before the base year

4.56 The A&G expenses of FY 2014-15 (as per MYT Order, 2012) have been escalated to arrive at the A&G expenses for FY 2015-16 using the escalation factor as derived above in Table 4.15. Accordingly the A&G expenses as approved by the Commission are shown in the table below:

Table 4.17: Employee Expenses approve	ed by the Commission (Rs. Cr)
---------------------------------------	-------------------------------

Sl. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission
1	Employee Expenses	44.19	69.21

# **Repair and Maintenance Expenses**

## **Petitioner's Submission**

4.57 The Petitioner submitted that the R&M expenditure would be relatively high due to the small size of the units and due to old age of the stations. The R&M will result into improved capacity utilization and reliable operation of the station.


- 4.58 The Petitioner has further submitted that Unit 1 & 2 of Rajghat Power House is under overhauling as per directive of DPCC conveyed to IPGCL vide letter No. F.No.DPCC/WMC-II/2014/T-13/2027 dt. 01.04.2014. The overhauling was to be completed before 01.04.2015. This will involve overhauling of ESP, Boiler, Turbine and Milling system, installation of EP IC Controller and online pollution control system. This overhauling would add up to further over O&M cost of the station and unavoidable capital expenditure to meet out environmental norms. The plant is proposed to be closed with Provision of Transmission and Evacuation facility near RPH to transmit and distribute power in Central Delhi. This was decided in meeting chaired by Chief Secretary, GNCTD on 18.03.2014 to provide separate transmission line within 2 years before closure of RPH is affected. PGCIL (Power Grid Corporation of India Ltd.) has been entrusted to erect and Commission 400KV GIS (Gas Insulated Station) substation near RPH. The foundation stone of the same has been led in December 2014 and project is to be completed in FY 2016-17. The petitioner has therefore requested the Commission to allow additional expenditure on account of above expenditure and capital expenditure as a special R&M as per Clause 6.15 of MYT Regulation, 2011.
- 4.59 The R&M Expenses as projected by the petitioner for FY 2015-16 are as following: Table 4.18: R&M expenses for RPH for FY 2015-16 (Rs. Crores)

Particulars	FY 15-16
Rajghat Power Station	21.30

4.60 The petitioner has claimed Special R&M Expenses under the head of R&M Expenses. Regarding that, the Petitioner has submitted that RPH is anticipated to be closed down FY 16-17 or after completion of power evacuation facility near RPH being undertaken by M/s. PGCIL. The station is around 25 years old. The station is to be closed down in the near future due to environmental concerns. Therefore, in the station no major R&M activities is being carried out and only need based maintenance is being carried out. However, for smooth operation of the plant some plants & equipments of capital nature is required as per direction of Delhi Pollution Control Committee for installation of SPM control and stack monitoring system. The station was commissioned in the year 1989-90. Petitioner has therefore requested the Commission to allow additional Rs. 6.9833 lakh/MW/year separate compensation for FY 2015-16 in addition to normal O&M in line with Clause 6.15 of the DERC Regulation, 2011, to meet out requirement of renovation & modernization expenditure for FY 2015-16. Further, petitioner has requested the Commission to allow separate compensation allowance of Rs. 0.65 lac / MW / year as per Clause No.6.44 of DERC MYT Regulation, 2011 to meet out additional expenditure to meet out expenditure on procurement of new assets of capital nature including in the nature of minor assets.



- 4.61 The Petitioner further submitted that Unit No. 2 and Unit no.1 of Rajphat Power House were commissioned in January, 1990 and May 1990 respectively. It is submitted that the unit No.2 has completed its useful life of 25 years by December, 2014. The petitioner in its earlier submission in tariff petition for FY 12-13 to 14-15 has requested Hon'ble Commission a Special allowance @ Rs. 6.61 lakh per annum for FY 2014-15 as per clause 6.15 of MYT 2011 Regulation. Further, petitioner requests Hon'ble Commission to approve a Special allowance @ Rs. 6.9881 lakh per annum for FY 2015-16 equivalents to Rs. 9.4339 Crore on account of special allowance on Renovation & Modernization (R&M). In this regard, petitioner may like to submit that RPH is anticipated to be closed down FY 16-17 or after completion of power evacuation facility near RPH being undertaken by M/s. PGCIL, therefore, petitioner is not carrying out any capital expenditure. However, for smooth operation of the plant some plants & equipments of capital nature is required. Petitioner therefore requests Hon'ble Commission to allow additional Rs. 6.9833 lakh/MW/year separate compensation for FY 2015-16. Further, petitioner requests Hon'ble Commission to allow separate compensation allowance of Rs. 0.65 lac / MW / year as per Clause No.6.44 of DERC MYT Regulation, 2011 to meet out additional expenditure on procurement of new assets of capital nature including in the nature of minor assets. As DPCC/CPCB instruction is to install continuous stack monitoring system (CSEM) for measurement of PM, NOX, SO2. The System is to be installed not later than 31th march 2015. No compliance of the same will lead to withdrawn of consent to operate . In order to comply with the provisions IPGCL have submitted a Bank Guarantee of Rs 26.00 Lacs, failing which DPCC will forfeit the BG.
- 4.62 The Petitioner further submitted that To bring down the emission from chimney below the level of 150 mg/NM3, BHEL have suggested various measures i.e. increase of physical size and number of ESP fields/installation of new bigger size ESP/conversion of one ESP pass as Bag filter etc., requiring unit shutdown of approx. 9-12 months with an estimated cost of several crores. These options are not being exercised considering the limited life span of plant / long shutdown as well as due to the involved cost ant anticipated closure.
- 4.63 Therefore after studying various schemes as given in BHEL's feasibility report, petitioner has decided to get overhauled the ESP system along with installation of up-graded version of ESP controllers & rapping system. This has been planned for Unit-2 and shall be implemented during fourth quarter of 2014-15 itself. Up graded version of controllers (SRECA-II) is being ordered to BHEL, which along with overhauling of ESP, boiler & other related works will enable to achieve <150 mg/NM3. Cost involved is 161 lacs per Unit. Overhauling of Unit-2 ESP along with Boiler & TG has already been commenced & shall be completed by the end of March, 2015.</p>
- 4.64 Accordingly the Petitioner has requested the Commission to allow following expenditure



under Clauses 6.15 & 6.44 of MYT 2011 regulation:

Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 15-16
Compensation as per Clause 6.15 on account of Renovation & Modernization	6.1278
Compensation as per Clause 6.44 for acquiring new assets of capital nature.	0.8775
Total	7.0053

#### Table 4.19: Special Allowances for RPH for FY 2015-16

4.65 The Total R&M Expenses (including Special R&M) as projected by the petitioner for FY 2015-16 are as following:

Table 4.20: Total R&M expenses for RPH for FY 2015-16

Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 15-16
Rajghat Power Station	28.31

# **Commission's Analysis**

4.66 As per MYT Generation Regulations, 2011, the R&M expenses for existing generating stations shall be determined using the following formula:

 $R\&M_n = K * GFA_{n-1};$ Where,  $R\&M_n$  is Repair and Maintenance Costs of the Licensee for the n<sub>th</sub> year;

'K' is a constant (could be expressed in %). Value of K for each year of the Control Period shall be determined by the Commission in the MYT Tariff order based on Applicant's filing, benchmarking, approved cost by the Commission in past and any other factor considered appropriate by the Commission

- 4.67 The Commission has followed the methodology specified in MYT Regulations 2011 and has analysed the submissions made by the Petitioner regarding its Repair & Maintenance Expenses.
- 4.68 The Commission has considered the value of 8.88% as K from MYT Order, 2012 and



considered it for determination of tariff for FY 2015-16.

4.69 Regarding Special R&M Expenses, Regulation 6.14 and 6.15 of the MYT Generation Regulations, 2011 are reproduced below:

"6.14 The generating company in case of thermal generating station, may, in its discretion, avail of a special allowance either for a Unit or a group of Units as compensation for meeting the requirement of expenses including Renovation and Modernization beyond the Useful life of the generating station or a Unit thereof, and in such an event revision of the capital cost shall not be considered and the applicable operational norms shall not be relaxed but the special allowance shall be included in the annual fixed cost. Provided also that such option shall not be available for a generating station or unit for which renovation and modernization has been undertaken and the expenditure has been admitted by the Commission before commencement of these Regulations, or for a generating station or unit which is in a depleted condition or operating under relaxed operational and performance norms.

6.15 A generating company (coal-based thermal generating station) on opting for the alternative in the clause 6.14 of these Regulations, shall be allowed special allowance @ Rs. 5.91 lakh/MW/year in 2012-13 and thereafter escalated @ 5.72% every year during the Control Period 2012-15, unit-wise from the next financial year from the respective date of the completion of useful life with reference to the date of commercial operation of the respective unit of generating station:

*Provided that in respect of a unit in commercial operation for more than 25 years as on 1.4.2012, this allowance shall be admissible from the year 2012-13.*"

- 4.70 RPH was commissioned in 1990 and thus has completed its useful life in 2015.
- 4.71 In view of the above and as per Regulation 6.14 & 6.15 of the MYT Regulations, 2011, the Commission allows the claim sought by the Petitioner under Special R&M Expenses as RPH has completed 25 years. However, Petitioner's claim for acquiring new assets of capital nature is not considered by the Commission as the plant is anticipated to be closed as has been stated by the Petitioner. Therefore, the special allowance under R&M are approved by the Commission as below:

Sl. No.	Particulars	Approved by the Commission
	Compensation as per Regulation 6.15 on account of Renovation & Modernization	6.13
	Compensation as per Regulation 6.44 for acquiring new assets of capital nature.	0.00

Table 4.21: Special Allowances as approved for RPH for FY 2015-16 (Rs. Cr)



3	Total	6.13

4.72 The total R&M Expenses as approved by the Commission are shown in the table below:

Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission	Ref.
А	Opening GFA	247.92	225.42	Table 3.25
В	K Factor (%)	-	8.88	
C	R&M Expenses	21.30	20.02	C=B*E
D	Special Allowance towards R&M	7.01	6.13	Table 4.21
E	Total R&M Expenses	28.31	26.15	E=C+D

 Table 4.22: R&M Expenses Approved by the Commission for RPH (Rs. Cr)

# Administrative and General Expenses

#### **Petitioner's Submission**

4.73 The Petitioner has submitted that IPGCL has deployed CISF for the security of its plants. Their manpower deployment and expenditure are as per their specified norms. Their pay structure is also governed by the Central Government rules. It is further submitted that GoI has imposed service tax w.e.f. 1st May, 2006 on security agency services through Finance Act. Ministry of Home Affairs has decided to charge service tax on the services provided by CISF w.e.f. 1st April, 2009 and service tax for the period prior to 01.04.2009 is not payable pending decision by GoI. The company is paying service tax of 10.3% additionally on the services provided by CISF. Accordingly, the expenditure on security has also increased substantially. Petitioner may further like to say that during FY 2012-13 to 14-15 the increase in Dearness Allowance (DA) of Central Govt. employees has been increased 14%, 18% & 17 % respectively for FY 12-13, 13-14, 14-15. This increase in DA is applicable to employees of the petitioner and CISF personnel. Thus the Petitioner has requested the Commission to consider above increase in DA while deciding R&M of RPH. Details of increase in DA is given in table as below. Further, 7th Pay Commission for Central Govt. Employees has already been formulated. The salary structure of CISF is determined in accordance with the recommendations of the Central Pay Commission. Therefore, 7th Pay Commission recommendations which are likely to be implemented in January, 2016 may have impact on expenses on account of deployment of CISF at the power stations of the petitioner.

 Table 4.23: Increase in DA of employees during FY 2012-13 to 2014-15

Effective Dates	tes Increased DA Total cumulative I	
1.1.2012	7%	65%



1.7.2012	7%	72%
1.1.2013	8%	80%
1.7.2013	10%	90%
1.1.2014	10%	100%
1.7.2014	7%	107%

- 4.74 The Petitioner has submitted that Barrage at ITO is being maintained by Haryana Irrigation Department for meeting the water requirements of IPGCL and its O&M expenses are shared/ reimbursed by IPGCL. Besides this, water charges are also being paid to Delhi Jal Board for domestic and industrial water consumption in the form of water charges.
- 4.75 The Petitioner has submitted that IPGCL has taken a policy for insurance of the plants. IPGCL has paid a premium of Rs. 1.32 Crore for Rajghat Power House for procuring industrial risk policies during the FY 2014-15. The Petitioner has further submitted that it will incur an estimated expenditure of Rs. 1.44 Crore for FY 2015-16.
- 4.76 The Petitioner has submitted the following actual Expenses towards A & G Expenses:

 Table 4.24: A&G Cost for RPH for FY 2015-16 (Rs. Crores)

Particulars	FY 15-16
Rajghat Power Station	10.20

# **Commission's Analysis**

4.77 As per MYT Regulations 2011, the employee expenses for the Control Period are projected using the following formula:

EMPn + A&Gn = (EMPn-1 + A&Gn-1) \* (INDX); and

INDX = 0.55 \* CPI + 0.45 \* WPI

EMPn – Employee Costs of the Licensee for the nth year;

A&Gn – Administrative and General Costs of the Licensee for the nth year;

Where,

INDX - Inflation Factor to be used for indexing. Value of INDX shall be a combination



of the Consumer Price Index (CPI) and the Wholesale Price Index (WPI) for immediately preceding five years before the base year

- 4.78 The Commission has followed the methodology specified in MYT Regulations, 2011 and has analysed the submissions made by the Petitioner regarding its A&G Expenses for approval of A&G cost for the Control Period.
- 4.79 The A&G expenses of FY 2014-15 (as per MYT Order, 2012) have been escalated to arrive at the A&G expenses for FY 2015-16 using the escalation factor as derived above in Table 4.15. Accordingly the A&G expenses as approved by the Commission are shown in the table below:

Table 4.25: A&G Expenses approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)

Sl. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission
1	A&G Expenses	10.20	10.26

# O&M Expenses

# **Petitioner's Submission**

- 4.80 The petitioner has submitted that the units of IPGCL are small in size and are also old in age; hence it will require more man power for operation as well as higher Repair & Maintenance expenses. This fact has also been appreciated by CERC for allowing the higher O&M expenses for small size and old age plants.
- 4.81 The petitioner further submitted that the Commission in its Order dated 26.08.2011 has revised the O&M expenses for RPH. The revised O&M expenses are even lower than the base O&M expenses allowed by CERC for similar stations. The petitioner further submitted that Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (Terms and Conditions of Tariff) Regulations, 2014 for the period FY 2014 to 2019 in the regulation 29(c) has allowed O&M expenses @ Rs. 45.87 Lakh/ MW with an escalation of 6.30 %, for Talcher Thermal Power Station. The Talcher TPS comprising of installed Capacity of 470 MW (4x62.5 MW+ 2x110 MW). These units are of bigger size than Rajghat Power House. The same O&M computes to Rs. 61.9245 Crore for RPH for FY 2015-16.

# Table 4.26: Comparison of O&M with CERC normative base for FY 2014-15

Station	Installed Capacity (MW)	(CERC) (Rs. Lakh/MW)	Total O&M (Rs. Crore)	Allowed by DERC after Revision	Difference (Rs. Crore)
				(Rs.	
				Crore)	



		Base rate	Talchar	Base rate	Talchar		
R.P.H.	135	43.16	43.16	58.266	58.266	40.72	3.49

4.82 The petitioner has accordingly requested the Commission to adopt a liberal and more realistic view for O&M cost. The petitioner has further submitted that clause 6.41 of MYT Regulations, 2011 provides that O&M expenses for base year shall be determined based on latest accounting statements, estimates of the generating company for relevant years and other factors considered relevant. The petitioner has summarized O&M cost worked out by escalating revised O&M of FY 14-15, for FY 15-16 is given as under:

Table 4.27: O&M Cost for RPH for FY 2015-16

Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 15-16
Rajghat Power House	82.70

4.83 The petitioner has accordingly requested the Commission to approve the O&M costs as estimated for FY 2015-16.

# **Commission's Analysis**

4.84 The O&M Expenses as approved by the Commission for RPH for FY 2015-16 are shown in the table below:

Sr.	Particulars	Petitioner's	Approved by the	Ref.
No.	i ai uculai s	Submission	Commission	Nel.
Α	Employee Expenses	44.19	69.21	Table 4.17
В	R&M Expenses (including special allowance)	28.31	26.15	Table 4.22
С	A&G Expenses	10.20	10.26	Table 4.25
D	Total O&M Expenses	82.70	105.62	D=A+B+C

Table 4.28: O&M Expenses (Rs. Cr)

# Depreciation

# **Petitioner's Submissions**

- 4.85 The Petitioner has submitted that Depreciation is charged on the basis of straight-line method, on the fixed assets. The depreciation is based on the original cost, estimated life and residual life. The depreciation rates applied are as per the Regulation notified by the Commission for respective period.
- 4.86 The Petitioner has further submitted that the Petitioner in its submission on draft MYT Regulations had requested the Commission to amend the regulation 6.33 of MYT Regulations, 2011 in view of non recovery of 90% of depreciation value of fixed assets



during the useful life of the station.

- 4.87 The Petitioner has further submitted that RPH is going to complete its useful life of 25 years in May, 2015. The station will be able to recover the 70% of the depreciable value during the mid of FY 2014-15 only. Since the station has completed the major portion of useful life, the Petitioner while submitting tariff petition for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 had claimed the remaining amount of depreciation up to the value of 90% during FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15. However, the same had not been allowed by the Commission for previous years of current MYT period. Further, as detailed above, RPH is expected to be closed down in FY 2016-17. The Petitioner has therefore again requested the Commission to consider accelerated depreciation for RPH during FY 2015-16 and 2016-17 for balance percentage of depreciation to achieve 90% accumulated depreciation till closure of RPH in FY 2016-17.
- 4.88 The Petitioner has estimated Depreciation for FY 2015-16 as under:

Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 15-16
RPH	12.91

# Table 4.29: Estimated Depreciation for RPH for FY 2015-16

# **Commission's Analysis**

4.89 As per Regulations 6.30-6.34 of the MYT Regulations, 2011, the methodology for calculation of depreciation for a generation company during the Control Period is specified below: .

"6.30 Depreciation shall be calculated for each year of the Control Period, on the amount of Capital Cost of the Fixed Assets as admitted by the Commission; Provided that depreciation shall not be allowed on assets funded by any capital subsidy / grant.

6.31 Depreciation for each year of the Control Period shall be determined based on the methodology as specified in these Regulations along with the rates and other terms specified in Appendix-I of these Regulations.

6.32 Depreciation shall be calculated annually, based on the straight line method, over the useful life of the asset. The base value for the purpose of depreciation shall be capital cost of the asset as admitted by the Commission. Provided that, the remaining depreciable value as on 31st March of the year closing after a period of 12 years from the date of commercial operation shall be spread over the balance useful life of the assets.



6.33 In case of the existing Projects, the balance depreciable value as on 1.4.2012 shall be worked out by deducting the cumulative depreciation including Advance Against Depreciation as admitted by the Commission up to 31.3.2012 from the gross depreciable value of the assets. The rate of depreciation shall be continued to be charged at the rate specified in Appendix-I till cumulative depreciation reaches 70%. Thereafter the remaining depreciable value shall be spread over the remaining life of the asset such that the maximum depreciation does not exceed 90%.

6.34 The salvage value of the asset shall be considered as 10% and depreciation shall be allowed up to a maximum of 90% of the capital cost of the asset. Land is not a depreciable asset and its cost shall be excluded while computing 90% of the original cost of the asset. In the event of Renovation and Modernization expenditure affecting the life of the asset, the depreciation shall be allowed up to a maximum of 90% of the cost of the asset within the enhanced life span of the asset".

- 4.90 The Commission has not considered the capital expenditure and capitalization for FY 2015-16 on account of new schemes. The Petitioner is directed to approach the Commission for approval of each scheme which it proposes to undertake separately before the execution of the scheme as per the DERC Regulations, 2011 along with the expected running of the station in future.
- 4.91 The Commission has calculated the depreciation for FY 2015-16 according to the methodology and depreciation rates notified in the extended MYT Regulations 2011 and considering Tariff Order, 2013.

Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission	Ref.
А	Opening GFA	247.92	225.42	Table 3.25
В	Net Additions during the year	0	0	
С	Closing GFA	247.92	225.42	C=A+B
D	Average GFA	247.92	225.42	D=(A+C)/2
E	Rate of Depreciation (%)	-	6.08	E=F/D*100
F	Depreciation	12.91	13.70	
G	Accumulated Depreciation including AAD	-	189.28	

 Table 4.30: Depreciation approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)

\* Accumulated Depreciation has been determined considering MYT Order, 2012 and Tariff Order, 2013



4.92 The Commission has computed the depreciation for FY 2015-16 by equally dividing the depreciation after the closing of FY 2013-14 in the remaining useful life i.e. 3 years as per the Regulation 6.33 of the MYT Order, 2012.

# **Return on Equity**

# Petitioner's Submissions

4.93 The Petitioner submitted that the subscribed and paid up equity capital of IPGCL was fixed at Rs. 140 Crore as on July 1, 2002 in accordance with the Transfer Scheme. The total equity was bifurcated plant wise, on the basis of Gross Fixed Assets of the Company, as under:

Power Stations	Rs. in Crore
IP Power Station	1.20
Rajghat Power Station	59.56
GT Power Station	79.24
Total	140.00

# Table 4.31: Equity Bifurcation for IPGCL Power Plants

- 4.94 The Petitioner further submitted that the Hon'ble Commission has fixed the pretax base rate of 15.5% in draft Generation Tariff Regulation in line with Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (Terms and Conditions of Tariff) Regulations, 2009 for the period FY 2009-14. However, the Hon'ble Commission has reduced the rate of return on equity to 14% in the final Delhi Electricity Regulatory Commission (Terms and Conditions for Determination of Generation Tariff) Regulations, 2011.
- 4.95 The Petitioner further submitted that the Hon'ble Commission has not considered the principles enumerated by Hon'ble Central Electricity Regulatory Commission for increasing rate of return on equity to 15.5% from existing14%. Though, petitioner had requested the Hon'ble Commission to retain the norm of 15.5% based upon the principles followed by CERC. The extract of the submission of the petitioner as submitted during the finalization of MYT Regulation, 2011 is reproduced as under:

"This is in reference to the meeting held in the office of Hon'ble Commission on 22.11.2011 in respect of draft MYT Regulations. The Hon'ble Commission has given the rate of return on equity at 15.5% in line with the CERC Regulations in draft MYT Generation Tariff Regulations. During the meeting, a comparison was made between the rate of return on equity of generating companies and distribution companies.

It is submitted that rate of return on equity as fixed by Hon'ble Commission in past were in line with the rate of return on equity fixed by CERC. Every business has its own risk and there can not be any comparison between the risks of two businesses. The generating companies are having much bigger risk as compared to distribution companies as any break-down affects the whole



station while in distribution companies, there operation risk is limited to particular area/locality only.

In this regard, the attention of the Hon'ble Commission is drawn to the reasons stated by CERC for increase in return on equity. CERC in its statement of reasons for terms and conditions, Regulations, 2009. The reasons are reproduces as under:-

13.4 Section 61 (d) of the Electricity Act, 2003 provides that the Commission, while specifying the terms and conditions for the determination of tariff, shall be guided by the principle of 'safeguarding of consumers interest and at the same time, recovery of cost of electricity in a reasonable manner'. Para 5(3)(a) of the Tariff Policy stipulates that:

'Balance needs to be maintained between the interests of consumers and the need for investments while laying down rate of return. Return should attract investments at par with, if not in preference to, other sectors so that the electricity sector is able to create adequate capacity. The rate of return should be such that it allows generation of reasonable surplus for growth of the sector'

13.5 The Commission has thus the mandate to fix a rate of return for equity that will not only attract investment and generate sufficient resources for further growth in the sector but also to take care of the consumers' interest. The interests of the consumers are taken care of in real sense only when quality power is made available for twenty four hours a day throughout the year. This could be achieved only through large capacity addition which in turn will require huge investment in the power sector. Considering the investment pattern of 70:30 debt-equity ratio, the utilities are required to build up sufficient internal accruals so that they are able to meet the target of investing at least 30% of capital cost in the form of equity. A higher investment in the form of equity also helps the entities in negotiating and availing loan at competitive terms and conditions.

13.6 The power sector in India during last few years has been able create a lot of enthusiasm amongst the investors and attract investment. In the last five years, there have been rapid developments in the equity market and debt market related to power sector in India. Various CPSUs and private entities working in power sector have entered into primary market to raise funds. The sector is at the take off stage at present and there is a need to ensure that the confidence evinced is sustained.

13.7 The rate of return on equity can be fixed by using any of the scientific model like dividend growth model, price/earning ratio, capital asset pricing model, risk premium model, etc or by linking to an appropriate benchmark with a mark up. As on date only few entities working in power sector in India have entered into primary market and that too, very recently. To calculate the rate of return by using a scientific model, one needs sufficient volume of related data for calculation of beta value, expected rate of return, P/E ratio, etc. Except a few companies such as NTPC, Reliance Energy, PGCIL etc, not many generating companies and transmission licensees particularly in the State Sector are listed in the Stock Exchange. As sufficient data in regard to the power sector, particularly scripts traded in the secondary market, are not available, the Commission does not favour to estimate the rate of return by using any of the scientific models.

13.8 The Commission also discussed the option of linking rate of return on equity to an appropriate benchmark with a mark up. The rate of return on equity may be linked to an appropriate benchmark like RBI Bank Rate, SBI PLR, Average PLR, 10 yr G-Securities Rate, etc. However, the Commission cannot remain oblivious of the realities of the debt market, more so of the fluctuations in interest rates as witnessed in recent past. The debt market in India is not yet



stable. The Commission feels that unless the debt market stabilizes, it may not be feasible to arrive at an appropriate benchmark rate. This leads to difficulty in linking the rate of return to a benchmark with a mark up.

13.9 It may be noted that in the last five years there has been a rise in the interest rate. The Prime Lending Rate (PLR) of the public sector banks have increased during this period, as is seen from the table given below:

Year	PLR of Public Sector Banks (%)
March 2004	10.25-11.50
March 2005	10.25-11.25
March 2006	10.25-11.25
March 2007	12.25-12.75
March 2008	12.25-13.50
January 2009	12.00-14.00

The interest rate of 10-year Government securities has also increased from 5.1461% as on March 2004 to 7.1197% as on November 2008.

13.10 The Commission allowed rate of return on equity of 16% and 14% for the tariff period 2001-04 and 2004-09 respectively. The PLRs of State Bank of India during 2001 and 2004 were 11.50% and 10.25% respectively. But as on 1st January 2009, the PLR of State Bank of India is 12.25%. After considering the rise in the PLR of the public sector banks, 10-year G-Sec, etc and also in order to help the entities to build up sufficient internal accruals for the purpose of investment in capacity addition and to ensure better cash flow, the Commission considered & deliberated to restore the rate of return at 16% as was existing prior to 1.4.2004. After consultations & deliberations it was decided to increase the base rate from 14% to 15.5% and an additional 0.5% for timely competition as explained below.

4.96 Further the Petitioner has drawn submitted the Tariff Regulations issued by MERC on Return on Equity. The extract is as under:

"32 Return on Equity Capital

32.1 Generation

32.1.1 Return on equity capital shall be computed on the equity capital determined in accordance with Regulation 30 at the rate of 15.5 per cent per annum in Indian Rupee terms:

Provided that in case of projects commissioned on or after 1st April, 2011, an additional return of 0.5% shall be allowed if such projects are completed within the timeline specified in Annexure-III:

Provided further that the additional return of 0.5% shall not be admissible if the project is not



completed within the timeline specified above for reasons whatsoever.

32.2 Transmission Licensee and Distribution Licensee

32.2.1 Return on equity capital for the Transmission Licensee and Wires Business of Distribution Licensee shall be computed on the equity capital determined in accordance with Regulation 30 at the rate of 15.5 % per cent per annum, and for the Retail Supply of Electricity of Distribution Licensee, Return on equity capital shall be allowed a return at the rate of 17.5 % per cent per annum, in Indian Rupee terms, on the amount of equity capital determined in accordance with Regulation 30.

32.2.2 The return on equity capital shall be computed in the following manner:

(a) Return at the allowable rate as per this Regulation above, applied on the amount of equity capital at the commencement of the financial year; plus
(b) Return at the allowable rate as per this Regulation above, applied on 50 per cent of the equity capital portion of the allowable capital cost, for the investments put to use in transmission business or distribution business, calculated in accordance with Regulation 27, Regulation 28 and Regulation 29 above, for such financial year."

- 4.97 The Petitioner further submitted that it may be observed from above that MERC has allowed return on equity@15.5% on generation and 17.5% on Retail Supply of Electricity of Distribution Licensee.
- 4.98 The Petitioner further submitted that the petitioner has made certain Capital additions. 30% equivalent amount of the capital additions during the Control period FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 and extended period FY 2015-16 has been considered for computation of ROE.
- 4.99 The Petitioner further submitted that it has considered the Return on Equity @ 14% in the present petition as per the rate specified by Hon'ble Commission in its Generation Regulations-2011 for the respective period.
- 4.100 It has been further submitted by the Petitioner that the Hon'ble Commission has determined the Annual aggregate Revenue Requirement for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 for the stations of IPGCL vide its Order dt. 13.07.2012. There seems to be an error on the face of record while computing the Income Tax as the part of Fixed Cost. During the previous MYT period from FY 2007-08 to FY 2011-12, income tax was not the part of Annual Fixed Cost as approved by the Hon'ble Commission but was recoverable separately. In the tariff order dt. 13.07.2012, the Hon'ble Commission has not grossed up the Income tax and simply determined the income tax by multiplying the income tax rate with return on equity component. The Hon'ble Commission in its Generation Tariff Regulations, 2011 has allowed the Return on Equity as 14% post tax. The grossing up is



done because the recovery of income tax from the beneficiary becomes the part of sales and hence further income tax is also levied on the base income tax. Central Electricity Regulatory Commission has also allowed grossing up of Income-tax in its generation tariff regulation, 2009 for the period FY 2009-10 to 2013-14 and also in its generation tariff regulation 2014 for the period FY 2014-15 to 2018-19. The relevant extract of CERC generation tariff regulation, 2009 is reproduced as under "The relevant extract is as under:

"(3)The rate of return on equity shall be computed by grossing up the base rate with the normal tax rate for the year 2008-09 applicable to the concerned generating company or the transmission licensee, as the case may be:

Provided that return on equity with respect to the actual tax rate applicable to the generating company or the transmission licensee, as the case may be, in line with the provisions of the relevant Finance Acts of the respective year during the tariff period shall be trued up separately for each year of the tariff period along with the tariff petition filed for the next tariff period.

(4) Rate of return on equity shall be rounded off to three decimal points and be computed as per the formula given below :

*Rate of pre-tax return on equity* = *Base rate* /(1-t)

*Where it is the applicable tax rate in accordance with Clause (3) of this regulation.* 

4.101 The Petitioner further submitted that CERC in its generation tariff regulation, 2014 has also grossed up the rate of return of income-tax, the relevant extract of the same is reproduced as under:

*"25. Tax on return on equity* 

(1) The base rate of return on equity as allowed by the commission under Regulation 24 shall be grossed up with the effective tax rate of the respective financial year. For this purpose, the effective tax rate shall be considered on the basis of actual tax paid in the respect of the financial year in line with the provisions of the Financial acts by the concerned generating company or the transmission Licensee, as the case may be. The actual tax income on other income stream (i.e., income of non generation or non transmission business, as the case may be) shall not be considered for the calculation of "effective tax rate".

(2) Rate of return on equity shall be rounded off to three decimal placed and shall be computed as per the formula given below:

Rate of pre-tax return on equity = Base rate /(1-t)

Where "t" is the effective tax rate in accordance with Clause (1) of this regulation and shall be calculated at the beginning of every financial year based on the estimated profit and tax to be



paid estimated in line with the provisions of the relevant Finance Act applicable for that financial year to the company on pro-rata basis by excluding the income of non-generation or non-transmission business, as the case may be, and the corresponding tax thereon. In case of generating company or transmission licensee paying Minimum Alternate Tax (MAT), 't' shall be considered as MAT rate including surcharge and cess.

Illustration:-

(iii) In case of the generating company or the transmission licensee paying Minimum Alternate Tax (MAT) @ 20.96% including surcharge and cess:
 Rate of return on equity = 15.50 / (1-0.2096) = 19.610%

*(iv)* In case of generating company or the transmission licensee paying normal corporate tax including surcharge and cess:

(e) Estimated Gross Income from generation or transmission business for FY 2014-15 is Rs.1000 Cr.

(f) Estimated Advance Tax for the year on above is Rs. 240 Crore.

(g) Effective Tax Rate for the year 2014-15 = Rs. 240 Crore / Rs.1000 Crore = 24%.

(h) Rate of Return on equity = 15.50 / (1-0.24) = 20.395%.

(3) The generating company or the transmission licensee, as the case may be, shall true up the grossed up rate of return on equity at the end of every financial year based on actual tax paid together with any additional tax demand including interest thereon, duly adjusted for any refund of tax including interest received from the income-tax authorities pertaining to the tariff period 2014-15 to 2018-19 on actual gross income of any financial year. However, penalty, if any, arising on account of delay in deposit or short deposit of tax amount shall not be claimed by the generating company or the transmission licensee as the case may be. Any under-recovery or over-recovery of grossed up rate on return on equity after truing up, shall be recovered or refunded to beneficiaries or the long term transmission customers/DICs as the case may be on year to year basis."

4.102 Accordingly the Petitioner has computed the revised tax rates as per above provisions for RPH, which are as following:

Particulars		FY 15-16 (Estimated)
Average Equity (Rs. Cr.) as approved by Hon'ble Commission	A	74.37
Base Rate of return on equity	В	14%
Normal Income tax as considered by Hon'ble Commission	С	33.99%
Gross up return on equity	D	21.21%

 Table 4.32: Grossed up Income tax for RPH



	(B/(1-C)	
Return on equity (Rs. Cr.)	E (AxD)	15.77
Base Return on Equity (Rs. Cr.)	F (AxB)	10.4118
Income tax component (Rs. Cr.)	G (E-F)	5.3582
Approved in Tariff Order (Rs. Cr.)	H (FxC)	
Difference (Rs. Cr.)	Ι	5.3582

4.103 The Petitioner has estimated the following on Return on Equity for RPH for FY 2015-16: Table 4.33: Return on Equity for RPH

Particulars	FY 2015-16
Return on equity (Rs. Cr.)	15.77

# **Commission's Analysis**

- 4.104 The Commission has analysed the submissions made by the Petitioner. The Petitioner's claim of pre-tax RoE is not in line with the extended MYT Tariff Regulations 2011. RoE has been computed on average equity principle i.e. average of opening equity and closing equity while taking into consideration the equity pertaining to the capital additions during the year. The Commission has computed RoE @ 14% in line with the extended MYT Regulations, 2011.
- 4.105 The return on equity approved by the Commission for FY 2015-16 is shown below:

Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission	Ref.
A	Equity (Opening Balance)	74.37	60.27	Table 3.31
В	Net Additions during the year	0.00	0.00	
С	Equity (Closing Balance)	74.37	60.27	C=A+B
D	Average Equity	74.37	60.27	D=(A+C)/2
E	Rate of Return on Equity	21.21%	14.00%	
F	Return on Equity	15.77	8.44	F=D*E

Table 4.34: Return on Equity approved by the Commission for RPH (Rs. Cr)

# Income Tax

# Petitioner's Submissions

4.106 The Petitioner has stated its views on Income Tax at 4.100 to 4.102 above.

4.107 The Petitioner has estimated the following on Income Tax for RPH for FY 2015-16:



Table 4.35: Income tax for RPH
--------------------------------

Particulars	FY 2015-16
Income tax (Rs. Cr.)	5.3582

#### **Commission's Analysis**

4.108 With regard to tax on income the MYT Regulations 2011 states the following:

"6.37 Tax on the income streams of the generating company shall be recovered from the beneficiaries. Tax on income, if any, liable to be paid shall be limited to tax on return on the equity component of capital employed. Any additional tax liability on account of incentive due to improved performance like higher availability, lower station heat rate, lower auxiliary consumption, lower O&M Expenses etc and other income shall not be considered:

Provided that the deferred tax liability, excluding Fringe Benefit Tax, for the period up to 31st March, 2012 whenever it materializes, shall be recoverable directly from the beneficiaries and the long-term customers.

6.38 The actual assessment of income tax should take into account benefits of tax holiday, and the credit for carry forward losses applicable as per the provisions of the Income Tax Act 1961 shall be passed on to the consumers."

4.109 The income tax as approved by the Commission for FY 2015-16 is given below.

Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission	Ref.
А	Average Equity	74.37	60.27	Table 4.34
В	Rate of Return on Equity (%)	21.21%	14%	Table 4.34
С	Return on Equity	15.77	8.44	C=A*B
D	Income tax rate (%)	33.99%	33.99%	
Е	Income Tax	5.36	2.87	E=C*D

Table 4.36: Income Tax Liability approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)

Interest on Loan Petitioner's Submissions



4.110 The Petitioner has submitted that as per the Delhi Electricity Reforms (Transfer Scheme) Rules 2001, Rs. 210 Crore of unsecured loan was transferred to IPGCL as on July 1, 2002 and repayable to holding company. This loan has been bifurcated station wise, based on the gross fixed assets of the Company, as under:

Power Stations	Rs. in Crore
Rajghat Power Station	16.26
GT Power Station	32.96
Total	49.22

Table 4.37: Loan Bifurcation for IPGCL Plants

- 4.111 The Petitioner has submitted that the Plan Funds Loan from Delhi Government were taken @ 13% interest in the FY 2002-03 & from FY 2003-04 and thereafter, the plan funds interest rate is @ 11.50%. A penal interest of 2.75% is payable in case of default in timely payment of interest on principal amount. The penal interest has been accounted in the ARR.
- 4.112 The Petitioner has further submitted that IPGCL has made certain capital additions during the Control period FY 2012-13, 2013-14 to FY 2014-15. The same has been funded through internal accruals/ loan from GNCTD. As per Regulation, 70% of the capital additions have been considered to be funded through Loans. Accordingly, interest on this normative loan has been taken @ 11.50% per annum, as per Regulations.
- 4.113 Accordingly, the Petitioner has requested the Commission to approve the estimated Interest for FY 2015-16 in the following table:

Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 15-16	
RPH	6.40	

# **Commission's Analysis**

4.114 The Commission has calculated the interest on loan for FY 2015-16 in accordance with the following methodology specified in the MYT Regulations 2011.

"6.16 Interest and finance charges on loan capital shall be computed on the outstanding loans, bond or non convertible debentures as on 31.03.2012 approved by the Commission and additional loan approved during each year of the Control Period.



6.17 The loan repayment for each year of the Control Period 2012-15 shall be deemed to be equal to the depreciation allowed for that year.

6.18 The rate of interest shall be the weighted average rate of interest calculated on the basis of the actual loan portfolio at the beginning of each year applicable to the project.

Provided that if there is no actual loan for a particular year but normative loan is still outstanding, the last available weighted average rate of interest shall be considered;

Provided further that if the generating station, as the case may be, does not have actual loan, then the weighted average rate of interest of the generating company as a whole shall be considered;

6.19 The interest on loan shall be calculated on the normative average loan of the respective years by applying the weighted average rate of interest.

6.20 The interest rate on the amount of equity in excess of 30% treated as notional loan shall be the weighted average rate of the loans of the respective years and shall be further limited to the prescribed rate of return on equity in the Regulation;

Provided that all loans considered for this purpose shall be identified with the assets created;

Provided that interest and finance charges of re-negotiated loan agreements shall not be considered, if they result in higher charges;

Provided further that interest and finance charges on capital works in progress shall be excluded and shall be considered as part of the capital cost;

Provided further that neither penal interest nor overdue interest shall be allowed for computation of Tariff.

6.21 Notwithstanding any moratorium period availed by the generating company the repayment of loan shall be considered from the first year of commercial operation of the project and shall be equal to the annual depreciation allowed."

4.115 The Commission allows figures for Interest on Loan for FY 2015-16 as approved for FY 2014-15 in Commission's MYT Order, 2012 which is in line with the extended MYT Regulations, 2011.



Sr. No.	Particulars	FY 2015-16	Ref.
А	Opening Loans	48.84	
В	Addition during year	0.00	
С	Repayment during year	12.93	
D	Closing Loans	35.91	D = A + B - C
Е	Average Loans	42.37	E=(A+D)/2
F	Rate of Interest (%)	11.84%	
G	Interest Payment	5.02	G=E*F

 Table 4.39: Interest Expenses approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)

#### **Interest on Working Capital**

#### **Petitioner's Submission**

- 4.116 The Petitioner submitted that the Interest on Working Capital has been computed as per the following norms:
  - Cost of coal & secondary oil for 2 months
  - O&M expenses for 1 month
  - Receivables equivalent to 2 months average billing
  - Maintenance Spares @20% for coal based plants ( for FY 2007-08 to FY 2011-12 @1% of project cost plus escalation as approved in Tariff Orders)
- 4.117 The petitioner has considered the generation of two Gas Turbines on liquid fuel and other four gas turbines on gas. Accordingly, the requirement of 15 days liquid fuel as per the Regulations has been considered for requirement of working capital for FY 2014-15 and extended period FY 2015-16.
- 4.118 The petitioner submits that the fuel cost has increased steeply since November, 2014. The Hon'ble Commission has determined the cost of fuel for 1 month and receivables equivalent of 2 months in working capital requirement based upon the initial gas price. This increase in prices of fuel had substantial impact on certain components considered in the computation of working capital and resultantly, the interest on working capital has considerably increased in comparison to the interest allowed by the Commission.
- 4.119 As per the clause 6.27 of Regulations, 2011, the cost of fuel for the purpose of computation of working capital requirement, shall be based on the fuel prices prevailing during the three months preceding the first month for which tariff is to be determined i.e. January to March, 2015. The petitioner for the purpose of submitting this ARR has



considered the fuel prices prevailing during the month of October, 2014 to December, 2014. The petitioner will submit the desired data of fuel prices for January to March-2014 in due course and at the time of the purpose of determination of final tariff.

4.120 The petitioner submitted that the rate of Interest for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 has been computed in line with the Generation Tariff Regulations, 2011. The base Rate of State Bank of India is 10% w.e.f 07.11.2013. The rate of Interest for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 is computed as 13.5% by additionally allowing 350 basis points on base rate of SBI. The petitioner has requested the Commission to approve Interest on Working Capital for extended period FY15-16 as submitted under

Table 4.40: Interest on Working Capital

	Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY15-16
RPH		20.11

# **Commission's Analysis**

- 4.121 The Commission has estimated the working capital requirement of the Petitioner based on the following norms as specified in the Regulation 6.25 of MYT Regulations 2011:
  - f) Cost of coal for 1.5 months for pithead generating stations and 2 months for nonpithead generating stations for generation corresponding to the Normative Annual Plant Availability Factor;
  - g) Cost of secondary fuel oil for two months for generation corresponding to the Normative Annual Plant Availability Factor, and in case of use of more than one secondary fuel oil, cost of fuel oil stock for the main secondary fuel oil;
  - h) Maintenance spares @ 20% of operation and maintenance expenses
  - i) O&M expenses for 1 month;
  - j) Receivables equivalent to 2 months of capacity charges and energy charges for sale of electricity calculated on the Normative Annual Plant Availability Factor.
- 4.122 The Commission has calculated the working capital requirement of the Petitioner considering the approved values of the above components for FY 2015-16, as shown below:



Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission	Ref.
А	Coal expenses for 2 months	45.50	22.06	(C)/6 of Table 4.13
В	Cost of Secondary Fuel for 2 months	5.31	2.43	(A)/2 of Table 4.46
C	Maintenance spares @ 20% of O&M	16.54	21.12	20%*(D) of Table 4.28
D	O&M expenses for 1 month	6.89	8.80	(D)/12 of Table 4.28
E	Receivables equivalent to 2 months of capacity and energy charge	74.69	49.43	(C)/6 + (D)/6 of Table 4.49
F	Total Working Capital	148.93	103.84	F=A+B+C+D+E
G	Rate of Interest	13.50%	13.50%	MYT Regulations, 2011
Н	Interest on Working Capital	20.11	14.02	H=F * G

# Table 4.41: Working Capital for RPH approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)

#### Secondary fuel oil

# **Petitioner's Submission**

4.123 The petitioner submitted that the cost of secondary fuel has been computed based upon the average price and GCV for the months of October to December, 2014 and no escalation has been provided. The petitioner further submitted that earlier the Commission in its Regulation 2011, and tariff order for RPH for FY 2012-13 to 2014-15 had allowed using secondary fuel oil for RPH for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 as under:

Table	4.42: Norms	of Secondary	Fuel allowed for RPH
-------	-------------	--------------	----------------------

Parameters	2012-13	2013-14	2014-15
Secondary Fuel Oil (LDO) Consumption (ml/kWh)	1.50	1.50	1.50
Secondary Fuel Oil (LSHS) Consumption (gm/kWh)	3.75	3.75	3.75

4.124 The petitioner further submitted that the cost of the secondary fuel has been considered as part of fixed cost as per the Regulations, 2011 from FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15. However, from November, 2011 petitioner is using only HSD in place of LDO and LSHS. The year wise consumption of the same during previous years of current MYT period is furnished as under:



Table 4.43: Actual Secondary Fuel consumption for RPH				
Parameters	2012-13	2013-14	2014-15	
Secondary Fuel Oil (HSD) Consumption (ml/kWh)	3.74	5.93	3.23	

4.125 The petitioner has therefore requested the Commission to allow recovery of HSD charges as secondary fuel as part of fixed charges as per Clause 7.1 (1) of MYT Regulation, 2011. The equivalent normative HSD calculated on weighted average heat content of per unit LDO, LSHS and HSD is 5.876 ml/kWh. The details of the GCV taken for individual fuel and equivalent HSD is tabulated as under:

Secondary Unit GCV of Sp. Cons. Sp. HSD Con. Sr. fuel used in Secondary fuel Allowed by **Equivalent to** No Commission LSHS & LDO RPH (Kcal/ltr,gm) (Kcal/kWh) (ml/kWh) 1 LSHS MT 10360 3.75 9027 1.5 2 LDO ΚL 3 HSD KL 8916 5.876

Table 4.44: Equivalent HSD in lieu of LDO and LSHS

- 4.126 The petitioner has therefore requested the Commission to allow 5.876 ml/kWh of HSD in lieu of 1.5 ml/kWh LDO and 3.75 gm/kWh LSHS.
- 4.127 The petitioner has submitted the following actual expense as Cost of Secondary Fuel oil:

Table 4.45: Cost of Secondary Fuel as submitted by the petitioner for FY 2015-16

Sr. No	Particulars	UoM	FY 2015-16
1	Cost of Secondary Fuel Oil	Rs Cr	31.88

# **Commission's Analysis**

4.128 The Commission in its MYT Order, 2012, determined the Expenses on secondary fuel oil in line with the normative secondary fuel oil consumption (SFC) specified the MYT Regulations 2011, and in accordance with the formula given in the said Regulations as quoted below:

"6.45 Expenses on secondary fuel oil in Rupees shall be computed corresponding to normative secondary fuel oil consumption (SFC) specified in clause 7.3 of these



Regulations, in accordance with the following formula:

= SFC x LPSFi x NAPAF x 24 x NDY x IC x 10

Where,

SFC – Normative Specific Fuel Oil consumption in ml/kWh LPSFi – Weighted Average Landed Price of Secondary Fuel in Rs./ml considered initially NAPAF – Normative Annual Plant Availability Factor in percentage NDY – Number of days in a year IC - Installed Capacity in MW

6.46 Initially, the landed cost incurred by the generating company on secondary fuel oil shall be taken based on actuals of the weighted average price of the three preceding months and in the absence of landed costs for the three preceding months, latest procurement price for the generating station, before the start of the year."

- 4.129 The Petitioner was directed to submit the price details as per Regulation 6.46 wrt Secondary Fuels during the prudence check but the Petitioner failed to provide the same. In addition, the Petitioner also failed to provide the Cost Benefit Analysis details in support of GCV & applicable rates pertaining to LDO/LSHS/HSD. Further, the MYT Regulations, 2011 are extended to FY 2015-16 as per the Commission order dated 22/10/2014.
- 4.130 In view of the above, the Commission approves the following Cost of Secondary Fuel for FY 2015-16 as approved for FY 2014-15 in MYT Order, 2012 in line with the extended MYT Regulations, 2011:

Table 4.46: Cost of Secondary Fuel as approved by the Commission (Rs Cr)

Sr.	Particulars	Petitioner's	Approved by the
No		Submission	Commission
А	Cost of Secondary Fuel Oil	31.88	14.57

# **Summary of Fixed Cost**

# Petitioner's Submission

4.131 The Petitioner has submitted the total fixed cost of RPH as given under:

# Table 4.47: Total Fixed Cost for Rajghat Power House

Particulars (Rs. Crores) FY 15-16



Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 15-16
O&M Expenses	82.70
Depreciation	12.91
Interest Charges	6.40
Return on Equity	15.77
Interest on Working Capital	20.11
Secondary Fuel Oil	31.88
Income Tax	5.36
Total Fixed Cost	175.13
Net Generation (MU)	778.208
Fixed Cost/Unit (Rs/kWh)	2.250

# **Commission's Analysis**

4.132 The Annual Fixed Charges for FY 2015-16, based on the analysis of various components by the Commission are approved and tabulated below:

Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission	Ref.
А	O&M Expenses	82.70	105.62	Table 4.28
В	Depreciation	12.91	13.70	Table 4.30
С	Return on Equity	15.77	8.44	Table 4.34
D	Income-tax	5.36	2.87	Table 4.36
Е	Interest on Loans	6.40	5.02	Table 4.39
F	Interest on Working Capital	20.11	14.02	Table 4.41
G	Cost of Secondary Fuel	31.88	14.57	Table 4.46
Н	Annual Fixed Charges	175.13	164.23	H=A+B+C+ D+E+F+G
Ι	Net Generation (MUs)	778.208	350	Table 4.11
J	Fixed Cost (Rs/kWh)	2.250	4.692	J=(H/I) * 10

#### Table 4.48: Annual Fixed Charges approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)



Sr. No.	Particulars	Units	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission	Ref.
А	Gross Generation	MU	889.380	394.50	Table 4.11
В	Net Generation	MU	778.208	350	Table 4.11
С	Fixed Cost	Rs Crore	175.13	164.23	Table 4.48
D	Variable Cost	Rs Crore	273	132.33	Table 4.13
Е	Energy Charge rate	Rs/kWh	3.51	3.781	Table 4.13
F	Fixed Cost Per Unit	Rs/kWh	2.250	4.692	Table 4.48

#### Table 4.49: Summary of Generation Tariff for FY 2015-16 as approved by the Commission

#### **Gas Turbine Power Station (GTPS)**

# **Norms of Operation**

4.133 The Commission has notified MYT Regulations, 2011 for the Control Period (FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15) and subsequently extended the same by one year vide Order dated 22.10.2014. The said Regulations contain the target norms of operation, for the purpose of determination of tariff, for GTPS during FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15. The Petitioner has, made submissions for relaxation of certain operational norms. The submissions made by the Petitioner in this regard and the Commission's views on the same have been discussed in the following sections.

# A) Availability

# Petitioner's Submissions

4.134 The Petitioner has submitted that in MYT Regulations, 2011, target availability for the Control period FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 and extended period for FY 2015-16 has been fixed at 80%. However, the actual availability achieved by the station during FY 2012-13 to 2013-14 is as under:

Financial Year	Availability (%)
2012-13	84.22
2013-14	86.94

<b>Table 4.50:</b>	Availability	(%) of GTPS
--------------------	--------------	-------------



- 4.135 The Petitioner has further submitted that the average availability (%) achieved by the station during the Control period for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 (till Dec'14) is around 79.09%. The availability of the station has been varying since its inception.
- 4.136 The Petitioner has further submitted that Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (CERC) has appreciated to recognize the life cycle of 15 years for Gas Turbines. The CERC has fixed the norm of 72% availability for similar station like Assam Gas based Station for the period FY 2014-15 to 2018-19 based on the average of actual availability achieved during the previous MYT period FY 2009-10 to 2013-14. It is further submitted that CERC while fixing the operational parameters has adopted the principle of average performance during previous MYT period and not the best of the parameters during that period. The petitioner would like to mention that the Gas Turbines of the station are more than 28 years old and no major Renovation and Modernization of the station has been undertaken so far. The Petitioner has therefore requested the Commission to retain the normative availability of 70% for recovery of full fixed cost, based upon the principles adopted by CERC.
- 4.137 The Petitioner has further submitted that it will make all out efforts to optimize the availability of the station and it will not claim any incentive as per the regulations upto the level of 80% availability, in case the Commission relaxes the availability norm to 70% for recovery of fixed cost.
- 4.138 The Petitioner accordingly has requested the Commission to relax the target availability for the Gas Turbine Power Station and allow the availability as achieved during FY 2012-13, 2013-14 and 2014-15 and allow 70% target availability in FY 2015-16.
- 4.139 Accordingly the Petitioner has proposed the Availability as following:

Generating Station	FY 15-16 (Estimated)	
Gas Turbine	80	

 Table 4.51: Availability (%)

# **Commission's Analysis**

4.140 The Commission in its MYT Regulation, 2011 as well as in the MYT Order, 2012 had approved the availability of 80%. For FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15. It has been observed



by the Commission that the Petitioner in FY 2012-13 and FY 2013-14 had achieved higher availability than the target. Further, the Commission vide its order dated October 22, 2014 has extended the MYT Regulations, 2011 for one more year i.e. till FY 2015-16.

4.141 In view of the above, the Plant Availability approved by the Commission for GTPS is as shown in the table below:

 Table 4.52: Availability (%) as approved by the Commission

Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission
1	Plant Availability	80%	80%

# B) Station Heat Rate (SHR)

# **Petitioner's Submission**

4.142 The Petitioner has submitted that the Commission has approved the station heat rate of 2450 kCal/kWh in combined cycle operation and 3125 kCal/kWh in open cycle mode for the Gas Turbine Power Station which is below the level achievable by the station. The heat rate achieved during FY 2012-13 to 2013-14 is as under:

 Table 4.53: Heat Rate of Gas Turbine Power Station

Mode	FY 12-13	FY 13-14
Combined Cycle mode (kCal/kWh)	2439	2416
Open Cycle mode (kCal/kWh)	3449	3442

- 4.143 The Petitioner has further has submitted that the turbines of the station are of 30 MW size and more than 25 years old. The STGs of IPGTPS were installed after retrofitting of waste Heat Recovery modules by M/s BHEL, after operation of GTs in open cycle mode for around 10 Years. It may be appreciated that retrofitting of the machines by any supplier other than by the supplier of GTs will have inherent problems.
- 4.144 The Petitioner has further submitted that the guaranteed heat rate in simple cycle mode is 11688 kJ/kWh on NCV at compressor inlet temperature of 15°C and atmospheric pressure of 1.019 BAR. The guaranteed heat rate at site conditions of 31.5°C is approximately 3188 Kcal/Kwh. Further, taking into account the correction factor of



5.70% on the guaranteed heat rate as recommended by the CEA, the corrected heat rate for simple cycle mode works out to 3370 kCal/kWh.

4.145 The Petitioner has further submitted that CEA has also recommended technical standards on operational norms on Gas Turbine stations in their report of December, 2004. As per the recommendations, following simple cycle heat rate has been prescribed in reference to capacity of Gas Turbine applicable to IPGTPS.

	Simple Cycle Heat rate (Kcal/Kwh)		
Capacity of GTs	Age less than 10 years	Age more than 10 years	
Gas Turbines with Capacity less than 30 MW	3500	3550	
Gas Turbines with capacity 30 MW or more but less than 100 MW	3200	3250	

# Table 4.54: Recommendation of Heat Rate by CEA in 2004

- 4.146 The Petitioner has further submitted that CEA has also recognized that the operation efficiency or heat rate and other performance parameters of a Thermal Power Station depends on a number of factors which can be broadly classified as under:
  - a) Technology and equipment
  - b) Ambient Conditions
  - c) Fuel Quality
  - d) Plant operation and maintenance practices.
  - e) Unit Sizes
- 4.147 The Petitioner has further submitted that the Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (CERC) in its latest tariff regulation for FY 2014-19 has fixed a heat rate of 3440 Kcal/Kwh in simple cycle mode for similar Assam gas station of NEEPCO having capacity of 291 MW (6 Gas Turbines of 33.5 MW and 3 STG of 30 MW), even though the station was commissioned in 1995-98. Even under the CERC Tariff Regulations, 2004, the heat rate allowed for this station was at a higher level than as allowed by DERC. Further, the Commission in the tariff Order dated 26.08.2011 for determination of aggregate Revenue Requirement for FY 2011-12 in respect of GTPS has also observed that CERC has provided a heat rate of 3440kCal/kWh for Assam Kathal Guri gas based station. However, the Commission had not admitted the contention of the petitioner on the basis that the station is expected to run in combined cycle mode most of the time and open cycle operation is rare. It has been further submitted by the Petitioner that the



station runs in open cycle mode only as and when requisitioned by SLDC, Delhi. Further, CERC in its tariff regulation dt. 21.02.2014 had allowed 3440 kCal/Kwh for Assam GPS for FY 2014-15 to 2018-19. The operation of IPGTPS in open cycle mode during the last four years is as under:

Year	Net Generation (MU)	Open cycle generation certified by SLDC (MU)	% Open Cycle
2012-13	1268.422	7.111766	0.56
2013-14	1006.792	5.140309	0.51
2014-15 (up to Dec.14)	695.562	10.906382	1.56

 Table 4.45: Open cycle (%) certified by SLDC

- 4.148 The Petitioner has further submitted that there has been considerable open cycle operation in FY 2012-13 to 2014-15. Even though the operation of IPGTPS is less in open cycle mode, there is a direct loss of around 10% on recovery of fuel cost when operated in open cycle mode. This loss in absolute terms is on higher side. Station will endeavour to run in combined cycle mode but when operated in open cycle mode on the request of SLDC, the station may be allowed higher heat rate of 3440 kCal/kWh.
- 4.149 The Petitioner has further submitted that two number of Gas Turbines were converted on Liquid Fuel. The Commission has allowed 2% excess heat rate over the allowed operative heat rate for newly set up gas turbine stations operating on liquid fuel. The Petitioner has requested the Commission to consider and allow 2% excess heat rate over the allowed heat rate for operation on liquid fuel for even existing Gas Turbine Power Station.
- 4.150 The Petitioner has submitted that the Station Heat Rate of IPGTPS is also on higher side due to frequent backing down during night time by SLDC, resulting in partial operation. The backing down of the station resulted in partial operation of the units. The Petitioner has further submitted that there has been substantial gap between Availability and PLF of the station due to backing down. The lower PLF has adversely affected the heat rate of the station.

Table 4.50: Comparison of Availability & PLF for GTPS			
Year	Availability (%)	<b>PLF (%)</b>	
2012-13	84.22	55.29	

# Table 4.56: Comparison of Availability & PLF for GTPS



2013-14	86.94	44.01
2014-15(up to Dec)	66.11	40.48

- 4.151 The Petitioner has submitted that it is very much evident that PLF has been on lower side as compared to availability which further affects the station heat rate and auxiliary power consumption of the station.
- 4.152 The Petitioner has submitted that since, heat input is same for de-rated capacity of STGs, the combined cycle heat rate will be impacted and need to be revised accordingly. The petitioner has mentioned that the Gas Turbines of the station are more than 28 years old and no major Renovation and Modernization of the station has been undertaken so far.
- 4.153 The Petitioner has accordingly has requested the Commission to relax and true- up the actual heat rate achieved by the Station in Combined Cycle mode and Open cycle mode for the MYT period 2012-13 to 2014-15. The Petitioner has further requested to allow the heat rates of 2500 kCal/kWh in combined cycle mode & 3440 kCal/kWh in open cycle mode for FY 2015-16.
- 4.154 Regarding the issue of Partial Backing Down of GTPS, the Petitioner has submitted that SLDC Delhi has been backing down the generation of the stations depending on the requirement of power in Delhi. IPGTPS consist of three blocks; each block consists of two Gas Turbines and one steam turbine. The capacity of each gas turbine is 30 MW and de -rated capacity of each steam turbine is also 30 MW. IPGTPS has been serving the dual purpose of base load as well as peaking load. Many times, SLDC Delhi has been giving instructions to back down the blocks partially, thus resulting in non optimization of fuel consumption. The variation of backing down is enormous depending upon the load curve during the day, change in weather conditions. This partial backing down of the blocks further increases the heat rate and auxiliary power consumption.
- 4.155 The Petitioner has therefore requested to direct SLDC Delhi to back down complete block of the station only. The Petitioner has further requested that there should not be frequent backing down. The complete backing down of the block to some extent will help to control the heat rate and auxiliary Power consumption.
- 4.156 In view of all above stated reasons, the Petitioner has submitted that higher heat rate of the stations are beyond the control of the petitioner and the petitioner has therefore requested the Commission to adopt more liberal approach.



- 4.157 The Petitioner has further prayed to the Commission to approve the SHR levels as proposed in this petition keeping in view:
  - A) Old age and technology of the stations.
  - B) Practical difficultly in achieving lower SHR, as reflected in various technical reports.
  - C) Various Hon'ble ATE rulings, CEA guidelines and CERC regulations
- 4.158 The Petitioner has further mentioned that as per the report of CEA for technical standards for operations of the thermal plants (2004) the poor performance of the older units are due to various reasons attributable to basic design deficiencies, lack of appropriate R&M, aging, coal quality, deterioration etc.
- 4.159 The petitioner accordingly requested the Commission to allow the following heat rates in combined cycle and open cycle modes for FY 2015-16.

SHR (kCal/kWh)	15-16 Estimated
GT Power Station (Combined Cycle)	2500
GT Power Station (Open Cycle)	3440

 Table 4.57: Station Heat Rates (kCal/kWh) for GTPS

# **Commission's Analysis**

- 4.160 The Heat Rates (Open Cycle and Combined Cycle) allowed by the Commission for GTPS are already lenient when compared to other Gas Based Plants of similar capacity. For instance, RGTPS of RRVUNL consists of 2 Nos. GTs i.e. 1x35.5 MW & 1x37.5 MW and 1 STG of 37.5 MW. The Plant has been allowed an SHR of 2256 kCal/ kWh for FY 2014-15 as per the latest Tariff Order of RERC. Further Vatva CCPP of Torrent Power Limited (TPL) consists of 2 Nos. GTs i.e. 2x32.5 MW and 1 STG of 35 MW. The said CCPP of TPL has been allowed an SHR of 2165 kCal/ kWh for FY 2015-16 as per GERC Tariff Regulations, 2011
- 4.161 Further, the Hon'ble ATE in its Judgment dated April 7, 2001 in Appeal No. 26 of 2008 has stated as follows:



"In case of Rajghat and Indraprastha Gas Station the Appellant has not been able to give sufficient reasons for relaxation in norms with respect to MYT Regulations. On the other hand the State Commission has given reasoned order.

....

Similarly, the reasons recorded by the State Commission in the impugned order in respect of Station Heat Rate for Indraprastha Gas Station are as under:

"4.217 The Petitioner has specified no reason for the request in relaxation of SHR during the Control Period, as part of its MYT Petition. The Commission raised the issue during the public hearing process, asking for suitable justifications. Further, the Commission does not expect the plant to be operated in open cycle mode frequently, which should be resorted to only during emergencies. This makes it even more necessary to maintain the WHRU in proper condition.

4.218 Since no cogent reason has been provided by the Petitioner, the Commission has retained the SHR values as specified in the MYT Regulations, which was also agreed to by the Petitioner in line with the PPA submitted by TRANSCO".

35. The data sheet submitted by the Appellant in I.A. No. 13 of 2009 indicates heat rate for 30 MW gas turbine with age more than 10 years in combined cycle mode, which is the normal operation, as 2200 kCal/kWh. Against this the State Commission has allowed a higher Station Heat Rate of 2450 kCal/kWh.

36. In view of above, we do not find any reason to interfere with the findings of the State Commission with respect to station heat rate for Indraprastha Gas Station and auxiliary consumption for Rajghat Power Station."

- 4.162 The Commission is of the view that the Petitioner in this Petition has also not submitted any cogent reasons substantiating its claim of higher Station Heat Rate.
- 4.163 Further, the Commission has extended the MYT Regulations, 2011 vide its order dated 22/10/2014 till FY 2015-16
- 4.164 Accordingly, the Commission approves the following Station Heat Rate for GTPS for FY 2015-16:

Sl. No.	Description	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission
1	GTPS (Combined Cycle)	2500	2400
2	GTPS (Open Cycle)	3440	3125

 Table 4.58: Station Heat Rate (kCal/ kWH) as approved by the Commission

# C) Auxiliary Power Consumption



# **Petitioner's Submissions**

4.165 The Petitioner in its Petition has submitted the auxiliary power consumption achieved by the Station during the Control Period FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14 which is as shown in the table below.

# Table 4.59: Actual Auxiliary Power Consumption (%) of GTPS as submitted by the Petitioner

Description	FY 2012-13	FY 2013-14
GTPS (Combined Cycle)	3.02	3.28
GTPS (Open Cycle)	1	1

- 4.166 The Petitioner has submitted that the Gas Turbines of the station were commissioned in the year 1985-86 and the Waste Heat Recovery Units were retrofitted in the year 1995-96. The STGs of the station are not able to produce the rated output and hence the auxiliary power consumption of the station calculated in terms of percentage over the gross generation of the station increases.
- 4.167 The Petitioner has further mentioned that due to less system demand, the generation of the station was backed down, resulting in partial operation of the units. Further, due to prolonged backing down, un-productive auxiliary consumption also increases percentage of total auxiliary consumption of the station. The percentage of auxiliary consumption as allowed for GTPS relates to the time when backing down due to merit order dispatched was not in the practice and the actual auxiliary consumption of the station. However, due to present practice of frequent and prolonged backing downs the station auxiliary consumption has increased substantially. This is also evident from difference in availability and PLF of the station. The year wise availability and PLF of the Station as certified by SLDC has been presented in the following table:

Year	Availability (%)	<b>PLF</b> (%)
2012-13	84.22	55.29
2013-14	86.94	44.01
2014-15(up to Dec)	66.11	40.48

 Table 4.60: Comparison of Availability & PLF for GTPS



4.168 The Petitioner has further submitted that the PLF measures the actual generation of the station based upon the scheduled generation whereas the availability measures the capacity of the station to inject the power into the system. This lower PLF has resulted into higher Auxiliary Power Consumption of the station. The Petitioner has further submitted that Auxiliary Power Consumption in combined cycle mode is around 3.59% for FY 2014-15. The petitioner accordingly requested the Commission to allow the following Auxiliary Power consumption in combined cycle mode for FY 2015-16.

# Table 4.61: Auxiliary Power Consumption submitted by the Petitioner

Sr. No.	Particulars	FY 2015-16
1Auxiliary Consumption (Combined Cycle)		3.59 %

#### **Commission's Analysis**

4.169 The Commission approves Auxiliary Power Consumption for Combined Cycle and Open Cycle in line with the extended MYT Regulations, 2011 as shown in the table below.

# Table 4.62: Auxiliary Power Consumption (%) approved by the Commission

Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission
1	Auxiliary Consumption (Combined Cycle)	3.59	3%
2	Auxiliary Consumption (Open Cycle)	-	1%

# **Gross and Net Generation**

# **Petitioner's Submissions**

4.170 On the basis of Availability & Auxiliary Power Consumption as projected above, the Petitioner has projected annual gross generation and net generation for FY 2015-16 as tabulated below:

Gas Turbine Power Station	FY 15-16
Capacity (MW)	270
Gross Generation(MU)	1897.344
Auxiliary Consumption	3.59%
Net Generation (MU)	1829.23

#### Table 4.63: Gross and Net Generation

#### **Commission's Analysis**

4.171 The Commission has considered figures submitted by SLDC (projected Net Generation)


of GTPS for FY 2015-16. Gross Generation figure has been calculated by applying the normative auxiliary consumption to the net generation figures keeping in view of the extended MYT Regulations, 2011. The gross and net generation figures approved by the Commission are given below.

 Table 4.64: Gross and Net Generation approved by the Commission

Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's	Approved by the	Reference
		Submission	Commission	
А	Net Generation (MU)	1829.23	900	SLDC Data
В	Auxiliary Consumption (%)	3.59	3%	Table 4.62
С	Gross Generation (MU)	1897.344	927.84	C= A/(100-B)

# **Determination of Variable Charges**

4.172 The energy charges (variable cost) of the plant depends upon the operational and fuel parameters such as the Station Heat Rate, Auxiliary Consumption, Fuel Cost and the Gross Calorific Value of fuel used. The Commission has considered all these factors to determine the variable cost of generation from Gas Turbine Power Station.

# Petitioner's Submission

4.173 The petitioner has proposed variable cost for FY 2015-16 based on the projected operational parameters, GCV and price of different fuels.

# **Fuel Price**

- 4.174 The petitioner submitted that it has considered weighted average price of fuel prevailing during the three months of FY 2015-16 i.e. October to December, 2014 in line with the Regulations, 2011. These prices are kept constant for determination of fuel cost for FY 2015-16.
- 4.175 The petitioner further submitted that GT Power Station of IPGCL runs on the Natural Gas being supplied by GAIL and Liquid Fuel supplied by IOCL. The total (APM+PMT+LNG) allocation for GTPS was 1.44 MMSCMD which is sufficient to run six gas turbines. This allocation was reduced to 1.32 MMSCMD during the FY 2006-07. Out of the total allocation of 1.32 MMSCMD, the contracted quantity of R-LNG is 0.60 MMSCMD and balance i.e. 0.72 MMSCMD comes from APM and PMT and these quantities were further subject to daily cuts in the range of 15% depending on the availability. In view of non availability of sufficient gas, Hon'ble Commission has



approved the conversion of two Gas Turbines on dual fuel system in FY 2008-09. MoP&NG has further allocated 0.23 MMSCMD non-APM ONGC gas whose supply has been commenced from mid October, 2011.

- 4.176 The petitioner further submitted that it has an agreement with GAIL for supply of 0.6 MMSCMD R-LNG. As per the agreement with GAIL, the contracted quantity is subject to Take or Pay clause. Accordingly, the Company is to bear the cost of this contracted quantity even if there is no off take of supply. IPGCL is also using spot R-LNG, subject to availability on take and pay basis.
- 4.177 The petitioner further submitted that One module of the station has been converted on liquid fuel. The quantum of open cycle generation calculated in terms of percentage is around 1.5% of the total generation of the station in FY 2012-13 to 2014-15. However, the fuel requirement for FY 2015-16 has been computed based upon the type of fuel and also the operation of module in combined cycle mode. This fuel consumption is projected on the heat rate of 2500kCal/kWh in combined cycle mode at the gross calorific value of 9695 kCal/SCM for gas and 8946kCal/ltr for liquid fuel.
- 4.178 Accordingly the petitioner has projected the fuel cost of GTPS for FY 2015-16 considering the Gross Generation of the plant, SHR of the station, Gross Calorific Value and the Fuel Prices as explained above:

Description	FY 15-16
Gross Generation(MU)	1897.344
Net Generation (MU)	1829.229
Gas Consumption	
APM (MMSCM)	
Rate/1000SCM	
Cost of APM Gas (Rs. Crore)	
NAPM (MMSCM)	

 Table 4.65: Variable Cost for GTPS



Variable Cost in Rs/kwh	3.73
Total Fuel Cost (Rs. Crore)	681.93
Cost of HSD (Rs. Crore)	1078.11
Rate Rs./kL	61000.00
HSD Consumption (kL)	176740
Total Gas Cost (Rs. Crore)	681.93
Total Gas Consumption (MMSCM)	489.26
Cost of Spot-RLNG (Rs. Crore)	
Rate/1000SCM	
Spot R-LNG(MMSCM)	
Cost for R-LNG (Rs.Crores)	
Rate/1000SCM)	
R-LNG (MMSCM)	
Cost of PMT Gas (Rs. Crore)	
Rate/1000 SCM	
PMT(MMSCM)	
Cost of NAPM Gas (Rs. Crore)	
Rate/1000SCM	

### **Commission's Analysis**

4.179 The Commission verified and considered the net generation for FY 2015-16 from SLDC as 900 MU against 1829.229 MU claimed by the Petitioner. The Petitioner in its petition considered the bills of October, November and December months of 2014 based on old cost parameters of fuel to project the Energy Charge Rate (ECR), whereas the Commission has considered the latest available three month bills along with the respective Form 27 (i.e. June, July, August 2015 bills) uploaded on the website of IPGCL



for computation of ECR for FY 2015-16, in accordance with the para 6.27 of MYT Regulations, 2011 as reproduced below.

"6.27 The cost of fuel in cases covered under sub-clauses (a) and (b) of clause 6.25 and 6.26 of these Regulations shall be based on the landed cost incurred (taking into account normative transit and handling losses) by the generating company and gross calorific value of the fuel as per actual for the three months preceding the first month for which tariff is to be determined and no fuel price escalation shall be provided during the Control Period."

4.180 The energy charge rate and fuel cost approved by the Commission is given below.

 Table 4.66: Energy Charge Rate and Fuel Cost approved by the Commission

Sl. No.	Particulars	Unit	FY 2015-16	Ref
А	Net Generation	MUs	900	SLDC Data
В	Energy Charge Rate (ECR)	Rs/kWh	4.70	
С	Fuel Cost	Rs Cr	423	C=A*B

### **Determination of Fixed Cost**

- 4.181 The Commission analyzed all the components of fixed cost submitted by the Petitioner in detail to determine the applicable fixed cost for each year of the Control Period. As per the MYT Regulations 2011, the fixed cost of a generating station eligible for recovery through capacity charge shall include the following elements:
  - A. Operation & Maintenance Expenses
  - B. Depreciation
  - C. Return on Equity
  - D. Income Tax
  - E. Interest on loan
  - F. Interest on Working Capital
  - G. Special allowance in lieu of R&M or separate compensation allowance, wherever applicable

# **Operation & Maintenance Expenses**

4.182 In accordance with the Regulation 6.39 of the MYT Regulations 2011, the Normative Operation and Maintenance (O&M) expenses allowable to a generation company shall comprise the following:



- (a) Salaries, wages, pension contribution and other employee costs;
- (b) Administrative and General costs;
- (c) Repairs and maintenance; and
- (d) Other miscellaneous expenses.
- 4.183 The MYT Regulations, 2011 specify the following methodology for approval of O&M expenses of an existing generating station for the Control Period (FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15):

"6.40 Existing Generating Stations: O&M expenses permissible towards ARR for each year of the Control Period shall be determined using the formula detailed below: O&Mn = (R&Mn + EMPn + A&Gn) \* (1 - Xn)Where,  $R&Mn = K * GFA_{n-1};$  $EMPn + A&Gn = (EMP_{n-1} + A&G_{n-1}) * (INDX);$  and INDX = 0.55 \* CPI + 0.45 \* WPIEMPn - Employee Costs of the Licensee for the nth year; A&Gn - Administrative and General Costs of the Licensee for the nth year; R&Mn - Repair and Maintenance Costs of the Licensee for the nth year;

Xn is an efficiency factor for nth year. Value of Xn shall be determined by the Commission in the MYT Tariff order based on Applicant's filing, benchmarking, approved cost by the Commission in past and any other factor the Commission feels appropriate.

Where,

"K is a constant (could be expressed in %). Value of K for each year of the Control Period shall be determined by the Commission in the MYT Tariff order based on Applicant's filing, benchmarking, approved cost by the Commission in past and any other factor considered appropriate by the Commission;

*INDX* - *Inflation Factor to be used for indexing. Value of INDX shall be a combination of the Consumer Price Index (CPI) and the Wholesale Price Index (WPI) for immediately preceding five years before the base year;* 

6.41 The Applicant shall submit details of O&M expenses as required by the Commission. The O&M expenses for the Base Year shall be determined based on latest accounting statements, estimates of the generating company for relevant years and other factors considered relevant."



4.184 The Commission has used the methodology as specified in the MYT Regulations 2011 for calculation of O&M expenses for the Control Period. The same is detailed in the following paras.

## **Base year and Inflation Factor (INDX)**

#### **Petitioner's Submission**

4.185 The petitioner has considered base Year as FY 2014-15 and the INDEX in the preceding five years has been computed as 8.85%.

	CPI	Change (%)	WPI	Change(%)
2008-09	144.83		126.02	
2009-10	162.75	12.37	130.81	3.80
2010-11	179.75	10.45	143.32	9.56
2011-12	194.83	8.39	156.13	8.94
2012-13	215.16	10.43	167.62	7.36
2013-14	236	9.69	177.64	5.98
Average		10.27		7.13
Projection				
2014-15	260.23	10.27	190.30	7.13
2015-16	286.94		203.87	
Escalation Index		8.85		

 Table 4.67: Computation of INDEX for FY 2014-15 base year

# **Commission's Analysis**

- 4.186 As per the MYT Regulations 2011, "the escalation factor (INDX) to be used for projection of employee and A&G expenses shall be a combination of the Consumer Price Index (CPI) and the Wholesale Price Index (WPI) for immediately preceding five years before the base year."
- 4.187 The Commission has considered the WPI and CPI values as defined in MYT Order, 2012 as per the extended MYT Regulations, 2011
- 4.188 The inflation factor (INDX<sub>n</sub>) approved for FY 2014-15 in MYT Order, 2012 has been taken for projections of FY 2015-16 in line with the extended MYT Regulations 2011.

 Table 4.68: Escalation Factor approved by the Commission as per MYT Order, 2012

Year	Index (Consolidated)	Escalation Factor
2010-11	163.36	



2011-12	176.45	1.08
2012-13	190.62	1.08
2013-14	205.94	1.08
2014-15	222.53	1.08

#### **Employee Expenses**

#### **Petitioner's Submission**

- 4.189 The petitioner has submitted that as per the transfer scheme, the terms and condition of service applicable to the erstwhile employees of Delhi Vidyut Board in the transferee company shall in no way be less favorable or inferior to that applicable to them immediately before the transfer. Their service shall continue to be governed by various rules and laws applicable to them prior to unbundling. The salaries of employees of the company are governed by FRSR structure. The company has to mandatory follow the salary structure as per the FRSR and it has no control over the same. Hence, the increase in dearness allowance has been at par with the increase in Pay & allowances of Government employees. The Government allows two instalments of DA every year effective in July and January. Due to high inflation in the past, the DA increased in the range of 14% to 18% during previous years of current MYT period. The average increase in DA of salary of employees was 16.33%.
- 4.190 The petitioner has further submitted that the headquarters of IPGCL & PPCL are common and the employees posted at headquarters are rendering services to both the companies. The common headquarters is helpful in economizing the expenses for both the companies as well as for providing better facilities. The expenses of employees posted at headquarters are allocated between IPGCL & PPCL in the ratio of 50:50. Further, in case of individual plants of a company same has been allocated in the ratio of installed capacity of the stations.
- 4.191 The Petitioner has further submitted to the Commission that any disallowance of employee expenses by the Commission would force IPGCL to borrow funds in order to finance the difference between actual employee cost incurred and Commission approved cost, which would result in significant burden on IPGCL resources, in turn affecting its functioning and development works, resulting in low level of generation.
- 4.192 The petitioner has prayed to the Commission that salaries/employee cost should be considered as uncontrollable factor. The petitioner would not be in the position to disallow these increases as any non payment will be against law/policy.



- 4.193 The Petitioner has submitted that IPGCL is already cutting corners on employee cost. As prayed in earlier petitions also that despite the fact that the Company was transferred with sizeable number of employees, resulting in substantial wage bill for the Company, efforts have been made by the Company to optimize the manpower cost. In this pursuit, VRS was given on number of occasions in the past. 383 employees in 2003, 101 employees in 2008 and 328 in 2010 were given VRS. It may be appreciated that the downsizing of manpower by way of any other mode cannot be done in present set-up. Further, the petitioner would like to highlight that the petitioner has not recruited any manpower in B, C, D category.
- 4.194 The Petitioner has requested the Commission to adopt a relaxed and realistic approach for employee expenditure, keeping in view the obligation of the organization towards the employees.
- 4.195 The Petitioner has submitted the following Expenses for FY 2015-16 under Employee Cost:

Particulars	Rs Crores
GTPS	37.53

Table 4.69: Estimated Employee Cost expenses for GTPS for FY 2015-16

# **Commission's Analysis**

4.196 As per MYT Regulations, 2011, the employee expenses for the Control Period are projected using the following formula:

EMPn + A&Gn = (EMPn-1 + A&Gn-1) \* (INDX); and

INDX = 0.55 \* CPI + 0.45 \* WPI

EMPn – Employee Costs of the Licensee for the nth year;

A&Gn – Administrative and General Costs of the Licensee for the nth year;

Where,

INDX - Inflation Factor to be used for indexing. Value of INDX shall be a combination of the Consumer Price Index (CPI) and the Wholesale Price Index (WPI) for immediately preceding five years before the base year



4.197 The employee expenses of FY 2014-15 (as per MYT Order, 2012) have been escalated to arrive at the employee expenses for FY 2015-16 using the escalation factor as derived above. Accordingly, the Commission has approved the following Employee Expenses as shown in the table below:

Table 4.70: Employee Expenses approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)

Sl. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission
1	Employee Expenses	37.53	49.59

#### **Repair and Maintenance Expenses**

#### **Petitioner's Submission**

- 4.198 The Petitioner submitted that the R&M expenditure would be relatively high due to the small size of the units and due to old age of the stations. The R&M will result into improved capacity utilization and reliable operation of the station.
- 4.199 The Petitioner further submitted that for GTPS, Repair and Maintenance expenses are varying on year to year basis because of cyclic nature of maintenance activities of Gas Turbines. Normally, Combustion Inspection is carried out after every 8000 hours, Hot Gas Path Inspection after operation of machines for 24000 hours and Major Inspection after every 48000Hours of Operation of Gas Turbines. In a cyclic period of six years gas turbine will undergo four Combustion Inspections, one Hot Gas Path Inspection, and one major Inspection. The station is having nine units (six Gas Turbines and three steam turbines). The repair and maintenance expenditure will vary on year to year depending on the type of inspection carried out in the machines.
- 4.200 The Petitioner further submitted that IPGTPS is having nine number of machines and the major inspection of one Gas Turbine costs around Rs. 12-15 Crore, Hot Gas Path Inspection of one Gas Turbine is around Rs. 6-7 Crore and cost of one Combustion Inspection is around Rs. 2-3 Crore. The petitioner would like to submit that in a cycle of six years, the average repair & maintenance expenditure of the station including various inspections of GTs from time to time, repair & maintenance of STGs, HRSGs, balance of plant, civil work and share of headquarters will be around Rs. 35 Crore.
- 4.201 The R&M Expenses as projected by the petitioner for FY 2015-16 are as following:



Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 15-16
GTPS	17.47

#### Table 4.71: Estimated R&M Expenses for GTPS for FY 2015-16

#### **Commission's Analysis**

4.202 As per the MYT Generation Regulations, 2011, the R&M expenses for existing generating stations shall be determined using the following formula:

 $R\&M_n = K * GFA_{n-1};$ Where,  $R\&M_n$  is Repair and Maintenance Costs of the Licensee for the nth year;

'K' is a constant (could be expressed in %). Value of K for each year of the Control Period shall be determined by the Commission in the MYT Tariff order based on Applicant's filing, benchmarking, approved cost by the Commission in past and any other factor considered appropriate by the Commission

- 4.203 The Commission has followed the methodology specified in MYT Regulations, 2011 and has analysed the submissions made by the Petitioner regarding its Repair & Maintenance Expenses.
- 4.204 The Commission has taken the value of 9.04% as K factor from MYT Order, 2012 and considered it for determination of tariff for FY 2015-16.
- 4.205 The R&M Expenses as approved by the Commission are shown in the table below:

Table 4.72: R&M Expenses approved by the Commission for GTPS (Rs Cr)

Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission	Ref
А	Opening GFA	453.41	421.59	Table 3.84
В	K Factor (%)	-	9.04	MYT Order, 2012
С	R&M Expenses	17.47	38.11	C=A*B



#### Administrative and General Expenses

#### **Petitioner's Submission**

4.206 The Petitioner has submitted that IPGCL has deployed CISF for the security of its plants. Their manpower deployment and expenditure are as per their specified norms. Their pay structure is also governed by the Central Government rules. It is further submitted that GoI has imposed service tax w.e.f. 01st May, 2006 on security agency services through Finance Act. Ministry of Home Affairs has decided to charge service tax on the services provided by CISF w.e.f. 1st April, 2009 and service tax for the period prior to 01.04.2009 is not payable pending decision by GoI. The company is paying service tax of 10.3% additionally on the services provided by CISF. Accordingly, the expenditure on security has also increased substantially. Petitioner may further like to say that during FY 2012-13 to 14-15 the increase in Dearness Allowance (DA) of Central Govt. employees has been increased 14%, 18% & 17 % respectively for FY 12-13, 13-14, 14-15. This increase in DA is applicable to employees of the petitioner and CISF personnel. Thus the Petitioner has requested the Commission to consider above increase in DA while deciding R&M of Details of increase in DA is given in table as below. GTPS. Further, 7th Pay Commission for Central Govt. Employees has already been formulated. The salary structure of CISF is determined in accordance with the recommendations of the Central Pay Commission. Therefore, 7th Pay Commission recommendations which are likely to be implemented in January, 2016 may have impact on expenses on account of deployment of CISF at the power stations of the petitioner.

Effective Dates	Increased DA	Total cumulative DA
1.1.2012	7%	65%
1.7.2012	7%	72%
1.1.2013	8%	80%
1.7.2013	10%	90%
1.1.2014	10%	100%
1.7.2014	7%	107%

Table 4.73: Increase in DA of employees during FY 2012-13 to 2014-15



- 4.207 The Petitioner has submitted that Barrage at ITO is being maintained by Haryana Irrigation Department for meeting the water requirements of IPGCL and its O&M expenses are shared/ reimbursed by IPGCL. Besides this, water charges are also being paid to Delhi Jal Board for domestic and industrial water consumption in the form of water charges.
- 4.208 The Petitioner has submitted that IPGCL has taken a policy for insurance of the plants. IPGCL has paid a premium of Rs. 4.77 Crore for GTPS for procuring industrial risk policies during the FY 2014-15. The Petitioner has further submitted that it will incur an estimated expenditure of Rs. 5.19 Crore for FY 2015-16.
- 4.209 The Petitioner has submitted the following Expenses towards A & G Expenses:

 Table 4.74: A&G Cost for GTPS for FY 2015-16 (Rs. Crores)

Particulars	FY 15-16
GTPS	14.58

### **Commission's Analysis**

4.210 As per MYT Regulations 2011, the employee expenses for the Control Period shall be projected using the following formula:

EMPn + A&Gn = (EMPn-1 + A&Gn-1) \* (INDX); and

INDX = 0.55 \* CPI + 0.45 \* WPI

EMPn – Employee Costs of the Licensee for the nth year;

A&Gn – Administrative and General Costs of the Licensee for the nth year;

Where,

INDX - Inflation Factor to be used for indexing. Value of INDX shall be a combination of the Consumer Price Index (CPI) and the Wholesale Price Index (WPI) for immediately preceding five years before the base year

4.211 The Commission has followed the methodology specified in MYT Regulations, 2011 and has analysed the submissions made by the Petitioner regarding its A&G Expenses for approval of A&G cost for the Control Period.



4.212 The A&G expenses of FY 2014-15 (as per MYT Order, 2012) have been escalated to arrive at the A&G expenses for FY 2015-16. Accordingly, the Commission has approved the A&G Expenses as shown in the table below:

Sl. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission
1	A&G Expenses	14.58	21.03

#### **O&M** Expenses

# **Petitioner's Submission**

- 4.213 The petitioner has submitted that the units of IPGCL are small in size and are also old in age; hence it will require more man power for operation as well as higher Repair & Maintenance expenses. This fact has also been appreciated by CERC for allowing the higher O&M expenses for small size and old age plants.
- 4.214 The petitioner further submitted that the Commission in its Order dated 26.08.2011 has revised the O&M expenses for GTPS. The revised O&M expenses are even lower than the base O&M expenses allowed by CERC for similar stations. The petitioner further submitted that CERC has allowed O&M expenses of Rs. 35.70 Lakh/MW for small gas turbine power generating stations with an escalation of 6.80%. GTPS is in operation for more than 25 years. The O&M expenses computes to Rs.96.39 Crores for GTPS with the new CERC norms for FY 2015-16. If the same is taken on the basis of Agartala Gas Station, the same O&M expenses for GTPS compute to Rs. 119.178 crores. A Comparison of O&M expenses allowed by CERC vis-à-vis DERC for FY 2015-16 is depicted in the following table.

Station	Installed Capacity (MW)	(CERC) Total O&M (Rs. Lakh/MW) (Rs. Crore)			Allowed by DERC after Revision (Rs. Crore)	Difference (Rs. Crore)	
		Base rate	Agartala	Base rate	Agartala		
GTPS	270	33.43	41.31	90.261	111.537	50.74	11.09

Table 4.76: Comparison of O&M with CERC normative base for FY 2014-15



- 4.215 The petitioner has accordingly requested the Commission to adopt a liberal and more realistic view for O&M cost.
- 4.216 The Petitioner further submitted the following comparison of O&M expenses Rs. Lakh/MW allowed vis-à-vis actual O&M expenses for GTPS is tabulated as under:

Table 4.77: Comparison of O&M Expenses allowed vis-à-vis Actual O&M (Rs. Lakh/MW)

FY	Actual	As per DERC*	As per CERC for small Gas Turbines	@ 8.85%
2012-13	31.17	27.06	27.06	29.45
2013-14	24.13	28.61	28.61	31.14
2014-15	23.67	30.24	33.43	32.92
2015-16			35.70	

- 4.217 The petitioner has further submitted that clause 6.41 of MYT Regulations, 2011 provides that O&M expenses for base year shall be determined based on latest accounting statements, estimates of the generating company for relevant years and other factors considered relevant.
- 4.218 The petitioner has summarized O&M cost worked out by escalating revised O&M of FY 14-15, for FY 15-16 is given as under:

Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 15-16
GTPS	69.58

### Table 4.78: O&M Cost for GTPS for FY 2015-16

#### **Commission's Analysis**

4.219 The O&M Expenses as approved by the Commission for GTPS for FY 2015-16 are shown in the table below:

Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission	Ref.
А	Employee Expenses	37.53	49.59	Table 4.70

### Table 4.79: O&M Expenses (Rs. Cr)



В	R&M Expenses	17.47	38.11	Table 4.72
С	A&G Expenses	14.58	21.03	Table 4.75
D	Total O&M Expenses	69.58	108.73	D=A+B+C

#### Depreciation

#### **Petitioner's Submissions**

- 4.220 The Petitioner has submitted that Depreciation is charged on the basis of straight-line method, on the fixed assets. The depreciation is based on the original cost, estimated life and residual life. The depreciation rates applied are as per the Regulation notified by the Commission for respective period.
- 4.221 The Petitioner has further submitted that the Petitioner in its submission on draft MYT Regulations had requested the Commission to amend the regulation 6.33 of MYT Regulations, 2011 in view of non recovery of 90% of depreciation value of fixed assets during the useful life of the station.
- 4.222 The Petitioner has further submitted that GTPS has completed its useful life of 25 years in 2011. However, the depreciation to be recovered by FY 2014-15, in line with Regulations is not 70% of the asset value, even after operation of 28 years. It is therefore requested to consider and allow relaxation in the depreciation norms; and allow to recover the remaining depreciation upto 90% during FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 and extended period FY 2015-16. The Petitioner has therefore again requested to consider accelerated depreciation for GTPS during FY 2015-16 and allowed balance percentage of depreciation to achieve 90% accumulated depreciation.
- 4.223 The Petitioner has estimated Depreciation for FY 2015-16 as under:

Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 15-16
GTPS	23.32

### Table 4.80: Estimated Depreciation for GTPS for FY 2015-16

### **Commission's Analysis**

4.224 As per Regulations 6.30-6.34 of the MYT Regulations, 2011 , the methodology for calculation of depreciation for a generation company during the Control Period is specified below :-

"6.30 Depreciation shall be calculated for each year of the Control Period, on the



amount of Capital Cost of the Fixed Assets as admitted by the Commission; Provided that depreciation shall not be allowed on assets funded by any capital subsidy / grant.

6.31 Depreciation for each year of the Control Period shall be determined based on the methodology as specified in these Regulations along with the rates and other terms specified in Appendix-I of these Regulations.

6.32 Depreciation shall be calculated annually, based on the straight line method, over the useful life of the asset. The base value for the purpose of depreciation shall be capital cost of the asset as admitted by the Commission. Provided that, the remaining depreciable value as on 31st March of the year closing after a period of 12 years from the date of commercial operation shall be spread over the balance useful life of the assets.

6.33 In case of the existing Projects, the balance depreciable value as on 1.4.2012 shall be worked out by deducting the cumulative depreciation including Advance Against Depreciation as admitted by the Commission up to 31.3.2012 from the gross depreciable value of the assets. The rate of depreciation shall be continued to be charged at the rate specified in Appendix-I till cumulative depreciation reaches 70%. Thereafter the remaining depreciable value shall be spread over the remaining life of the asset such that the maximum depreciation does not exceed 90%.

6.34 The salvage value of the asset shall be considered as 10% and depreciation shall be allowed up to a maximum of 90% of the capital cost of the asset. Land is not a depreciable asset and its cost shall be excluded while computing 90% of the original cost of the asset. In the event of Renovation and Modernization expenditure affecting the life of the asset, the depreciation shall be allowed up to a maximum of 90% of the cost of the asset within the enhanced life span of the asset".

- 4.225 The Commission has not considered the capital expenditure and capitalization for FY 2015-16 on account of new schemes. The Petitioner is directed to approach the Commission for approval of each scheme which it proposes to undertake separately before the execution of the scheme as per the DERC Regulations, 2011 along with the expected running of the station in future.
- 4.226 The Commission has considered the spill over amount of Rs 5.95 Crores under capital expenditure and capitalization for FY 2015-16 for already approved schemes.
- 4.227 The Commission has calculated the depreciation for FY 2015-16 according to the methodology and depreciation rates notified in the extended MYT Regulations, 2011,



Tariff Order, 2013 as well as the capital additions of Rs 5.95 Crores approved by the Commission for FY 2015-16.

Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission	Ref.
Α	Opening GFA	453.41	421.59	Table 3.84
В	Net Additions during the year	0	5.95	
С	Closing GFA	453.41	427.54	C=A+B
D	Average GFA	453.41	424.57	D=(A+C)/2
E	Rate of Depreciation (%)	-	3.01	E=G/D*100
G	Depreciation	23.32	12.78	
Н	Accumulated Depreciation including AAD	-	315.71	

Table 4.81: Depreciation approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)

\*MYT Order, 2012 and Tariff Order, 2013 have been considered for the computation of Accumulated Depreciation

The Commission has computed the depreciation for FY 2015-16 by equally dividing the depreciation after the closing of FY 2013-14 in the remaining useful life i.e. 7 years as per the Regulation 6.33 of the MYT Order, 2012

# **Return on Equity**

# Petitioner's Submissions

4.228 The Petitioner submitted that the subscribed and paid up equity capital of IPGCL was fixed at Rs. 140 Crore as on July 1, 2002 in accordance with the Transfer Scheme. The total equity was bifurcated plant wise, on the basis of Gross Fixed Assets of the Company, as under:

Power Stations	Rs. in Crore
IP Power Station	1.20
Rajghat Power Station	59.56
GT Power Station	79.24
Total	140.00

 Table 4.82: Equity Bifurcation for IPGCL Power Plants

4.229 The Petitioner further submitted that the Hon'ble Commission has fixed the pretax base rate of 15.5% in draft Generation Tariff Regulation in line with Central Electricity



Regulatory Commission (Terms and Conditions of Tariff) Regulations, 2009 for the period FY 2009-14. However, the Hon'ble Commission has reduced the rate of return on equity to 14% in the final Delhi Electricity Regulatory Commission (Terms and Conditions for Determination of Generation Tariff) Regulations, 2011.

4.230 The Petitioner further submitted that the Hon'ble Commission has not considered the principles enumerated by Hon'ble Central Electricity Regulatory Commission for increasing rate of return on equity to 15.5% from existing14%. Though, petitioner had requested the Hon'ble Commission to retain the norm of 15.5% based upon the principles followed by CERC. The extract of the submission of the petitioner as submitted during the finalization of MYT Regulation, 2011 is reproduced as under:

"This is in reference to the meeting held in the office of Hon'ble Commission on 22.11.2011 in respect of draft MYT Regulations. The Hon'ble Commission has given the rate of return on equity at 15.5% in line with the CERC Regulations in draft MYT Generation Tariff Regulations. During the meeting, a comparison was made between the rate of return on equity of generating companies and distribution companies.

It is submitted that rate of return on equity as fixed by Hon'ble Commission in past were in line with the rate of return on equity fixed by CERC. Every business has its own risk and there can not be any comparison between the risks of two businesses. The generating companies are having much bigger risk as compared to distribution companies as any break-down affects the whole station while in distribution companies, there operation risk is limited to particular area/locality only.

In this regard, the attention of the Hon'ble Commission is drawn to the reasons stated by CERC for increase in return on equity. CERC in its statement of reasons for terms and conditions, Regulations, 2009. The reasons are reproduces as under:-

13.4 Section 61 (d) of the Electricity Act, 2003 provides that the Commission, while specifying the terms and conditions for the determination of tariff, shall be guided by the principle of 'safeguarding of consumers interest and at the same time, recovery of cost of electricity in a reasonable manner'. Para 5(3)(a) of the Tariff Policy stipulates that:

'Balance needs to be maintained between the interests of consumers and the need for investments while laying down rate of return. Return should attract investments at par with, if not in preference to, other sectors so that the electricity sector is able to create adequate capacity. The rate of return should be such that it allows generation of reasonable surplus for growth of the sector'

13.5 The Commission has thus the mandate to fix a rate of return for equity that will not only attract investment and generate sufficient resources for further growth in the sector but also to take care of the consumers' interest. The interests of the consumers are taken care of in real sense only when quality power is made available for twenty four hours a day throughout the year. This could be achieved only through large capacity addition which in turn will require huge investment in the power sector. Considering the investment pattern of 70:30 debt-equity ratio, the utilities are required to build up sufficient internal accruals so that they are able to meet the



target of investing at least 30% of capital cost in the form of equity. A higher investment in the form of equity also helps the entities in negotiating and availing loan at competitive terms and conditions.

13.6 The power sector in India during last few years has been able create a lot of enthusiasm amongst the investors and attract investment. In the last five years, there have been rapid developments in the equity market and debt market related to power sector in India. Various CPSUs and private entities working in power sector have entered into primary market to raise funds. The sector is at the take off stage at present and there is a need to ensure that the confidence evinced is sustained.

13.7 The rate of return on equity can be fixed by using any of the scientific model like dividend growth model, price/earning ratio, capital asset pricing model, risk premium model, etc or by linking to an appropriate benchmark with a mark up. As on date only few entities working in power sector in India have entered into primary market and that too, very recently. To calculate the rate of return by using a scientific model, one needs sufficient volume of related data for calculation of beta value, expected rate of return, P/E ratio, etc. Except a few companies such as NTPC, Reliance Energy, PGCIL etc, not many generating companies and transmission licensees particularly in the State Sector are listed in the Stock Exchange. As sufficient data in regard to the power sector, particularly scripts traded in the secondary market, are not available, the Commission does not favour to estimate the rate of return by using any of the scientific models.

13.8 The Commission also discussed the option of linking rate of return on equity to an appropriate benchmark with a mark up. The rate of return on equity may be linked to an appropriate benchmark like RBI Bank Rate, SBI PLR, Average PLR, 10 yr G-Securities Rate, etc. However, the Commission cannot remain oblivious of the realities of the debt market, more so of the fluctuations in interest rates as witnessed in recent past. The debt market in India is not yet stable. The Commission feels that unless the debt market stabilizes, it may not be feasible to arrive at an appropriate benchmark rate. This leads to difficulty in linking the rate of return to a benchmark with a mark up.

13.9 It may be noted that in the last five years there has been a rise in the interest rate. The Prime Lending Rate (PLR) of the public sector banks have increased during this period, as is seen from the table given below:

Year	PLR of Public Sector Banks (%)
March 2004	10.25-11.50
March 2005	10.25-11.25
March 2006	10.25-11.25
March 2007	12.25-12.75
March 2008	12.25-13.50
January 2009	12.00-14.00

The interest rate of 10-year Government securities has also increased from 5.1461% as on March 2004 to 7.1197% as on November 2008.

13.10 The Commission allowed rate of return on equity of 16% and 14% for the tariff period



2001-04 and 2004-09 respectively. The PLRs of State Bank of India during 2001 and 2004 were 11.50% and 10.25% respectively. But as on 1st January 2009, the PLR of State Bank of India is 12.25%. After considering the rise in the PLR of the public sector banks, 10-year G-Sec, etc and also in order to help the entities to build up sufficient internal accruals for the purpose of investment in capacity addition and to ensure better cash flow, the Commission considered & deliberated to restore the rate of return at 16% as was existing prior to 1.4.2004. After consultations & deliberations it was decided to increase the base rate from 14% to 15.5% and an additional 0.5% for timely competition as explained below.

4.231 Further the Petitioner has drawn the attention of the Hon'ble Commission towards the Tariff Regulations issued by MERC on Return on Equity. The extract is as under:

"32 Return on Equity Capital

32.1 Generation

32.1.1 Return on equity capital shall be computed on the equity capital determined in accordance with Regulation 30 at the rate of 15.5 per cent per annum in Indian Rupee terms:

Provided that in case of projects commissioned on or after 1st April, 2011, an additional return of 0.5% shall be allowed if such projects are completed within the timeline specified in Annexure-III:

Provided further that the additional return of 0.5% shall not be admissible if the project is not completed within the timeline specified above for reasons whatsoever.

32.2 Transmission Licensee and Distribution Licensee

32.2.1 Return on equity capital for the Transmission Licensee and Wires Business of Distribution Licensee shall be computed on the equity capital determined in accordance with Regulation 30 at the rate of 15.5 % per cent per annum, and for the Retail Supply of Electricity of Distribution Licensee, Return on equity capital shall be allowed a return at the rate of 17.5 % per cent per annum, in Indian Rupee terms, on the amount of equity capital determined in accordance with Regulation 30.

32.2.2 The return on equity capital shall be computed in the following manner:

(a) Return at the allowable rate as per this Regulation above, applied on the amount of equity capital at the commencement of the financial year; plus

(b) Return at the allowable rate as per this Regulation above, applied on 50 per cent of the equity capital portion of the allowable capital cost, for the investments put to use in transmission business or distribution business, calculated in accordance with Regulation 27, Regulation 28 and Regulation 29 above, for such financial year."



- 4.232 The Petitioner further submitted that it may be observed from above that MERC has allowed return on equity@15.5% on generation and 17.5% on Retail Supply of Electricity of Distribution Licensee.
- 4.233 The Petitioner further submitted that the petitioner has made certain Capital additions.30% equivalent amount of the capital additions during the Control period FY 2012-13 toFY 2014-15 and extended period FY 2015-16 has been considered for computation of ROE.
- 4.234 The Petitioner further submitted that it has considered the Return on Equity @ 14% in the present petition as per the rate specified by Hon'ble Commission in its Generation Regulations-2011 for the respective period.
- 4.235 It has been further submitted by the Petitioner that the Hon'ble Commission has determined the Annual aggregate Revenue Requirement for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 for the stations of IPGCL vide its Order dt. 13.07.2012. There seems to be an error on the face of record while computing the Income Tax as the part of Fixed Cost. During the previous MYT period from FY 2007-08 to FY 2011-12, income tax was not the part of Annual Fixed Cost as approved by the Hon'ble Commission but was recoverable separately. In the tariff order dt. 13.07.2012, the Hon'ble Commission has not grossed up the Income tax and simply determined the income tax by multiplying the income tax rate with return on equity component. The Hon'ble Commission in its Generation Tariff Regulations, 2011 has allowed the Return on Equity as 14% post tax. The grossing up is done because the recovery of income tax from the beneficiary becomes the part of sales and hence further income tax is also levied on the base income tax. Central Electricity Regulatory Commission has also allowed grossing up of Income-tax in its generation tariff regulation, 2009 for the period FY 2009-10 to 2013-14 and also in its generation tariff regulation 2014 for the period FY 2014-15 to 2018-19. The relevant extract of CERC generation tariff regulation, 2009 is reproduced as under "The relevant extract is as under:

"(3)*The rate of return on equity shall be computed by grossing up the base rate with the normal tax rate for the year 2008-09 applicable to the concerned generating company or the transmission licensee, as the case may be:* 

Provided that return on equity with respect to the actual tax rate applicable to the generating company or the transmission licensee, as the case may be, in line with the provisions of the relevant Finance Acts of the respective year during the tariff period shall be trued up separately



for each year of the tariff period along with the tariff petition filed for the next tariff period.

(4)*Rate of return on equity shall be rounded off to three decimal points and be computed as per the formula given below :* 

Rate of pre-tax return on equity = Base rate /(1-t)

*Where it is the applicable tax rate in accordance with Clause (3) of this regulation.* 

4.236 The Petitioner further submitted that CERC in its generation tariff regulation, 2014 has also grossed up the rate of return of income-tax, the relevant extract of the same is reproduced as under:

#### "25. Tax on return on equity

(1) The base rate of return on equity as allowed by the commission under Regulation 24 shall be grossed up with the effective tax rate of the respective financial year. For this purpose, the effective tax rate shall be considered on the basis of actual tax paid in the respect of the financial year in line with the provisions of the Financial acts by the concerned generating company or the transmission Licensee, as the case may be. The actual tax income on other income stream (i.e., income of non generation or non transmission business, as the case may be) shall not be considered for the calculation of "effective tax rate".

(2) Rate of return on equity shall be rounded off to three decimal placed and shall be computed as per the formula given below:

Rate of pre-tax return on equity = Base rate /(1-t)

Where "t" is the effective tax rate in accordance with Clause (1) of this regulation and shall be calculated at the beginning of every financial year based on the estimated profit and tax to be paid estimated in line with the provisions of the relevant Finance Act applicable for that financial year to the company on pro-rata basis by excluding the income of non-generation or non-transmission business, as the case may be, and the corresponding tax thereon. In case of generating company or transmission licensee paying Minimum Alternate Tax (MAT), 't' shall be considered as MAT rate including surcharge and cess.

Illustration:-

(v) In case of the generating company or the transmission licensee paying Minimum Alternate Tax (MAT) @ 20.96% including surcharge and cess: Rate of return on equity = 15.50/(1-0.2096) = 19.610%

(vi) In case of generating company or the transmission licensee paying normal corporate tax including surcharge and cess:



(*i*) Estimated Gross Income from generation or transmission business for FY 2014-15 is Rs.1000 Cr.

- (j) Estimated Advance Tax for the year on above is Rs. 240 Crore.
- (k) Effective Tax Rate for the year 2014-15 = Rs. 240 Crore / Rs.1000 Crore = 24%.
- (*l*) Rate of Return on equity = 15.50 / (1-0.24) = 20.395%.

(3) The generating company or the transmission licensee, as the case may be, shall true up the grossed up rate of return on equity at the end of every financial year based on actual tax paid together with any additional tax demand including interest thereon, duly adjusted for any refund of tax including interest received from the income-tax authorities pertaining to the tariff period 2014-15 to 2018-19 on actual gross income of any financial year. However, penalty, if any, arising on account of delay in deposit or short deposit of tax amount shall not be claimed by the generating company or the transmission licensee as the case may be. Any under-recovery or over-recovery of grossed up rate on return on equity after truing up, shall be recovered or refunded to beneficiaries or the long term transmission customers/DICs as the case may be on year to year basis."

4.237 Accordingly the Petitioner has computed the revised tax rates as per above provisions for GTPS, which are as following:

Particulars		FY 15-16 (Estimated)
AverageEquity(Rs.Cr.)asapprovedbyHon'bleCommission	А	136.02
Base Rate of return on equity	В	14%
Normal Income tax as considered by Hon'ble Commission	С	33.99%
Gross up return on equity	D (B/(1-C)	21.21%
Return on equity (Rs. Cr.)	E (AxD)	28.85
Base Return on Equity (Rs. Cr.)	F (AxB)	19.0428
Income tax component (Rs. Cr.)	G (E-F)	9.8072
Approved in Tariff Order (Rs. Cr.)	H (FxC)	
Difference (Rs. Cr.)	Ι	9.8072

 Table 4.83: Grossed up Income tax for GTPS

4.238 The Petitioner has estimated the following on Return on Equity for GTPS for FY 2015-16:



Table 4.84: Return on Equity for GTPS			
Particulars FY 2015-16			
Return on equity (Rs. Cr.)	28.85		

#### T. I.I. 404 D.4 OTDO ſ

#### **Commission's Analysis**

- 4.239 The Commission has analysed the submissions made by the Petitioner. The Petitioner's claim of pre-tax RoE is not in line with the extended MYT Tariff Regulations, 2011. RoE has been computed on average equity principle i.e. average of opening equity and closing equity while taking into consideration the equity pertaining to the capital additions during the year. The Commission has computed RoE @ 14% in line with the extended MYT Regulations, 2011.
- 4.240 The return on equity approved by the Commission for FY 2015-16 is shown below:

Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's	Approved by	Ref.
		Submission	the Commission	
Α	Equity (Opening Balance)	136.02	117.81	Table 3.91
В				30%*(B) of
	Net Additions during the year	0.00	1.79	Table 4.81
C	Equity (Closing Balance)	136.02	119.59	C=A+B
D	Average Equity	136.02	118.70	D=(A+C)/2
E	Rate of Return on Equity	21.21%	14.00%	
F	Return on Equity	28.85	16.62	F=D*E

#### Table 4.85: Return on Equity approved by the Commission for GTPS (Rs. Cr)

#### **Income Tax**

### **Petitioner's Submissions**

4.241 The Petitioner has submitted its views on Income Tax as stated at 4.235 to 4.237 above.

4.242 The Petitioner has estimated the following on Income Tax for GTPS for FY 2015-16:

Particulars	FY 2015-16		
Income tax (Rs. Cr.)	9.8072		

#### Table 4 86. Income tax for GTPS

#### **Commission's Analysis**



4.243 With regard to tax on income the MYT Regulations 2011 states the following:

"6.37 Tax on the income streams of the generating company shall be recovered from the beneficiaries. Tax on income, if any, liable to be paid shall be limited to tax on return on the equity component of capital employed. Any additional tax liability on account of incentive due to improved performance like higher availability, lower station heat rate, lower auxiliary consumption, lower O&M Expenses etc and other income shall not be considered:

Provided that the deferred tax liability, excluding Fringe Benefit Tax, for the period up to 31st March, 2012 whenever it materializes, shall be recoverable directly from the beneficiaries and the long-term customers.

6.38 The actual assessment of income tax should take into account benefits of tax holiday, and the credit for carry forward losses applicable as per the provisions of the Income Tax Act 1961 shall be passed on to the consumers."

4.244 The income tax as approved by the Commission for FY 2015-16 is given below.

Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission	Ref.
Α	Average Equity	136.02	118.70	Table 4.85
В	Rate of Return on Equity (%)	21.21%	14%	Table 4.85
C	Return on Equity	28.85	16.62	C=A*B
D	Income tax rate /MAT as considered			
	by the Commission (%)	33.99%	33.99%	
Е	Income Tax	9.81	5.65	E=C*D

Table 4.87: Income Tax Liability approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)

# Interest on Loan

# **Petitioner's Submissions**

4.245 The Petitioner has submitted that as per the Delhi Electricity Reforms (Transfer Scheme) Rules 2001, Rs. 210 Crore of unsecured loan was transferred to IPGCL as on July 1, 2002 and repayable to holding company. This loan has been bifurcated station wise, based on the gross fixed assets of the Company, as under:

# Table 4.88: Loan Bifurcation for IPGCL Plants



Power Stations	Rs. in Crore
Rajghat Power Station	16.26
GT Power Station	32.96
Total	49.22

- 4.246 The Petitioner has submitted that the Plan Funds Loan from Delhi Government were taken @ 13% interest in the FY 2002-03 & from FY 2003-04 and thereafter, the plan funds interest rate is @ 11.50%. A penal interest of 2.75% is payable in case of default in timely payment of interest on principal amount. The penal interest has been accounted in the ARR.
- 4.247 The Petitioner has further submitted that IPGCL has made certain capital additions during the Control period FY 2012-13, 2013-14 to FY 2014-15. The same has been funded through internal accruals/ loan from GNCTD. As per Regulation, 70% of the capital additions have been considered to be funded through Loans. Accordingly, interest on this normative loan has been taken @ 11.50% per annum, as per Regulations.
- 4.248 Accordingly, the Petitioner has requested the Commission to approve the estimated Interest for FY 2015-16 in the following table:

Tuble 1057 Interest on Louis			
Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 15-16		

 Table 4.89: Interest on Loan

### **Commission's Analysis**

GTPS

4.249 The Commission has calculated the interest on loan for FY 2015-16 in accordance with the following methodology specified in the MYT Regulations 2011.

"6.16 Interest and finance charges on loan capital shall be computed on the outstanding loans, bond or non convertible debentures as on 31.03.2012 approved by the Commission and additional loan approved during each year of the Control Period.

14.41

6.17 The loan repayment for each year of the Control Period 2012-15 shall be deemed to be equal to the depreciation allowed for that year.

6.18 The rate of interest shall be the weighted average rate of interest calculated on the basis of the actual loan portfolio at the beginning of each year applicable to the project.



Provided that if there is no actual loan for a particular year but normative loan is still outstanding, the last available weighted average rate of interest shall be considered;

Provided further that if the generating station, as the case may be, does not have actual loan, then the weighted average rate of interest of the generating company as a whole shall be considered;

6.19 The interest on loan shall be calculated on the normative average loan of the respective years by applying the weighted average rate of interest.

6.20 The interest rate on the amount of equity in excess of 30% treated as notional loan shall be the weighted average rate of the loans of the respective years and shall be further limited to the prescribed rate of return on equity in the Regulation;

Provided that all loans considered for this purpose shall be identified with the assets created;

Provided that interest and finance charges of re-negotiated loan agreements shall not be considered, if they result in higher charges;

Provided further that interest and finance charges on capital works in progress shall be excluded and shall be considered as part of the capital cost;

Provided further that neither penal interest nor overdue interest shall be allowed for computation of Tariff.

6.21 Notwithstanding any moratorium period availed by the generating company the repayment of loan shall be considered from the first year of commercial operation of the project and shall be equal to the annual depreciation allowed."

4.250 The Commission allows figures for Interest on Loan for FY 2015-16 as approved for FY 2014-15 in Commission's MYT Order, 2012, which is in line with the extended MYT Regulations, 2011

Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission	Ref.
А	Opening Loans	123.71	122.01	
В	Addition during year	0	0.00	
С	Repayment during year	1.56	22.71	

Table 4.90: Interest Expenses approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)



Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission	Ref.
D	Closing Loans	122.15	99.30	D=A+B-C
Е	Average Loans	122.93	110.66	E=(A+D)/2
F	Rate of Interest (%)	11.72%	11.79%	
G	Interest Payment	14.41	13.05	G=F * E

### Interest on Working Capital

Petitioner's Submission

- 4.251 The Petitioner submitted that the Interest on Working Capital has been computed as per the following norms:
  - Cost of Gas for 1 month
  - Cost of liquid fuel for gas station for 1/2 month
  - O&M expenses for 1 month
  - Receivables equivalent to 2 months average billing
  - Maintenance Spares @30% for Gas based plants ( for FY 2007-08 to FY 2011-12 @1% of project cost plus escalation as approved in Tariff Orders)
- 4.252 The petitioner has considered the generation of two Gas Turbines on liquid fuel and other four gas turbines on gas. Accordingly, the requirement of 15 days liquid fuel as per the Regulations has been considered for requirement of working capital for FY 2014-15 and extended period FY 2015-16.
- 4.253 The petitioner submits that the fuel cost has increased steeply since November, 2014. The Hon'ble Commission has determined the cost of fuel for 1 month and receivables equivalent of 2 months in working capital requirement based upon the initial gas price. This increase in prices of fuel had substantial impact on certain components considered in the computation of working capital and resultantly, the interest on working capital has considerably increased in comparison to the interest allowed by the Commission.
- 4.254 As per the Regulation 6.27 of Regulations, 2011, the cost of fuel for the purpose of computation of working capital requirement, shall be based on the fuel prices prevailing during the three months preceding the first month for which tariff is to be determined i.e. January to March, 2015. The petitioner for the purpose of submitting this ARR has considered the fuel prices prevailing during the month of October, 2014 to December,



2014. The petitioner will submit the desired data of fuel prices for January to March-2014 in due course and at the time of the purpose of determination of final tariff.

4.255 The petitioner submitted that the rate of Interest for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 has been computed in line with the Generation Tariff Regulations, 2011. The base Rate of State Bank of India is 10% w.e.f 07.11.2013. The rate of Interest for FY 2012-13 to FY 2014-15 is computed as 13.5% by additionally allowing 350 basis points on base rate of SBI. The petitioner has requested the Commission to approve Interest on Working Capital for extended period FY15-16 as submitted under

Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY15-16
GTPS	52.28

### Table 4.91: Interest on Working Capital

# **Commission's Analysis**

- 4.256 The Commission has estimated the working capital requirement of the Petitioner based on the following norms as specified in the Regulation 6.26 of MYT Regulations 2011:
  - (a) Fuel expenses for 1 month corresponding to the Normative Annual Plant Availability Factor, duly taking into account mode of operation of the generating station on gas fuel and liquid fuel;
  - (b) Maintenance spares @ 30% of operation and maintenance expenses;
  - (c) O&M expenses for 1 month.
  - (d) Receivables equivalent to two months of capacity charge and energy charge for sale of electricity calculated on Normative Annual Plant Availability factor; and
- 4.257 The Commission has calculated the working capital requirement of the Petitioner considering the approved values of the above components for FY 2015-16, as shown below:

### Table 4.92: Working Capital for GTPS as approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)

Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission	Ref.
A	Fuel expenses for 1 month	27.18	35.25	(C)/12 of Table



*True up Order for FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14 and Determination of Tariff for FY 2015-16* 

Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Approved by the Commission	Ref.
				4.66
В	Liquid Fuel for <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> month*	44.92	20.78	
C	Maintenance spares @ 30% of O&M	20.87	32.62	30%*(D) of Table 4.79
D	O&M expenses for 1 month	5.80	9.06	(D)/12 of Table 4.79
E	Receivables equivalent to 2 months of capacity and energy charge	288.50	101.11	(C)/6 + (D)/6 of Table 4.95
F	Total Working Capital	387.27	198.82	F=A+B+C+D+E
G	Rate of Interest	13.50%	13.50%	MYT Regulations, 2011
Н	Interest on Working Capital	52.28	26.84	H=F * G

\* Cost of Liquid Fuel for  $\frac{1}{2}$  months is considered as Rs 20.78 Cr in line with Commission's MYT Order, 2012

#### **Summary of Fixed Cost**

#### **Petitioner's Submission**

4.258 The Petitioner has submitted the total fixed cost of GTPS as given under:

Particulars (Rs. Crores)	FY 15-16
O&M Expenses	69.58
Depreciation	23.32
Interest Charges	14.41
Return on Equity	28.85
Interest on Working Capital	52.28
Income Tax	9.81
Total Fixed Cost	198.24
Net Generation (MU)	1829.230
Fixed Cost/Unit (Rs/kWh)	1.084

 Table 4.93: Total Fixed Cost for GTPS

#### **Commission's Analysis**

4.259 The Annual Fixed Charges for FY 2015-16, based on the analysis of various components by the Commission are approved and tabulated below:



Sr. No.	Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	11 5		
Α	O&M Expenses	69.58	108.73	Table 4.79	
В	Depreciation	23.32	12.78	Table 4.81	
С	Return on Equity	28.85 16.62		Table 4.85	
D	Income-tax	9.81	5.65	Table 4.87	
Е	Interest on Loans	14.41	13.05	Table 4.90	
F	Interest on Working Capital	52.28	3 26.84		
G	Annual Fixed Charges	198.25	183.66	G=A+B+C+D+ E+F	
Н	Net Generation (MUs)	1829.23	900	Table 4.64	
Ι	Fixed Cost (Rs/kWh)	1.08	2.04	I=(G/H) * 10	

## Table 4.94: Annual Fixed Charges approved by the Commission (Rs. Cr)

Table 4.95: Summary of generation tariff for FY	2015-16 as approved by the Commission
---	---------------------------------------

Sr. No.	Particulars	Units	Petitioner's Submission	Approved in True-up	Ref.		
А	Gross Generation	MU	1897.34	927.84	Table 4.64		
В	Net Generation	MU	1829.23	900	Table 4.64		
С	Fixed Cost	Rs Crore	198.25	183.66	Table 4.94		
D	Variable Cost	Rs Crore	681.93	423	Table 4.66		
Е	Energy Charge Rate	Rs/kWh	3.73	4.7	Table 4.66		
F	Fixed Cost Per Unit	Rs/kWh	1.08	2.04	Table 4.94		



# A5: SUMMARY

### Directives issued by the Commission

- 5.1 The Commission directs the Petitioner to submit the required details/ associated documents related to plant wise Interest on Loans with the reconciled audited statements from FY 2012-13 onwards within 2 months from the date of release of the Tariff Order, failing which the amount claimed/allowed shall be disallowed along-with the carrying cost thereon and the same shall be adjusted in the subsequent tariff order.
- 5.2 The Commission directs the petitioner to submit plant wise approved Cost Accounting Records duly approved by the Board of Directors from the financial year 2012-13 onwards within 2 (two) months of issue of the Tariff Order.
- 5.3 The Commission also directs the Petitioner to ensure that the fuel supply agreements does not contain the "Minimum Off Take Guarantee" clause linked with "Take or Pay" obligation, so as to optimize the cost of generation. Any cost on account of such clause shall not be allowed to be billed to the beneficiaries and the liability on this count shall be solely to the account of the petitioner. The petitioner shall be allowed to recover only the actual cost of fuel (including fuel price adjustment/Power Purchase Cost Adjustments, if any but excluding cost on account of "Minimum Off Take Guarantee" / "Take or Pay" obligation) from the respective beneficiaries.
- 5.4 The Commission directs the Petitioner to ensure that the fuel procured should be strictly utilized only for the purpose of power generation, failing which the associated cost would be disallowed in full.
- 5.5 The Commission directs the Petitioner to submit the required details/ associated documents related to claims made against the dismantling of the "IP Station" along with the audited statements within 2 (two) months from the date of release of the Tariff Order.



- 5.6 The Commission directs the Petitioner to submit the information as per the enclosed format i.e. Revised Form 27 as Annexure-IX on Quarterly Basis to the Commission, failing which the penalty will be imposed as stated at Para 5.7
- 5.7 Unless specifically provided in the above directives, failure to adhere to prescribed time limits will entail a penalty at the rate of Rs One Lakh for violation of any of the directions or part thereof. In addition, the Petitioner shall also be liable to pay a penalty at the rate of Rs 10,000 /- per day of delay with respect to the time schedule stated hereinabove.



True up Order for FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14 and Determination of Tariff for FY 2015-16

#### **Annexure-I**

#### Admission Order dated 12.03.2015



#### DELHI ELECTRICITY REGULATORY COMMISSION

Viniyamak Bhawan, 'C' Block, Shivalik, Malviya Nagar, New Delhi-110017,

F.11(1192) /DERC/2014-15/

#### Petition No. 14/2015

In the matter of:

Petition for Determination of Generation Tariff for the Financial Year 2015-16, approval of estimates for FY 2014-15 and truing up for the previous Period of FY 2012-13 to 2013-14.

Indraprastha Power Generation Company Ltd. Through its: Director (Tech.) Himadri, **Rajghat Power House Complex** New Delhi 110 002.

...Petitioner/Licensee

Coram:

Sh. P. D. Sudhakar, Chairperson, Sh. J. P. Singh, Member & Sh. B.P. Singh, Member

#### ORDER

(Date of Order: 12.03.2015)

- 1. M/s. Indraprastha Power Generation Co. Ltd. (IPGCL) filed a Petition for Petition for Determination of Generation Tariff for the Financial Year 2015-16, approval of estimates for FY 2014-15 and truing up for the previous Period of FY 2012-13 to 2013-14 with the Commission on 16.02.2015. The said Petition was scrutinised and found generally in order as per the DERC Comprehensive (Conduct of Business) Regulations, 2001. Clarifications/additional information, if any, would be sought from time to time.
- 2 The Commission admits the Petition.
- З. Ordered accordingly.

Sd/-(B. P. Singh) MEMBER

Sd/-(J.P. Singh) MEMBER

Sd/-(P. D. Sudhakar) CHAIRPERSON



# Annexure-II

# Hindustan Times (English) dated 15<sup>th</sup> March, 2015

-		Cerponte	PL	JBLIG	; NOTE	CE.				-
P-	(Bio sitor Delet) FY 2014-15 Pa	nination of	Reque Conternal	ant for F tion Tar	Nublic Res Million Date	FY 201	5-16, a		el of estim	ates for
	6 Y 2014-15 Po	war Gener	up for th upon Co	expany	Limited [	POCL)	Power	Statk	306	- 3000000 ees
12.00	Po L true field a To (2016) for determ dialing up for the on a 12,06,2016 den festures of a	Electricity	Ad. 2000	. The D	et Best	idity Poo	pulator	proval neque y Cont	of estimate ated for neo mission has	a for PY 2014- minary ciders a admitted the
			RAJ	GHAU	S-13	10USE 2013	44	2014	145	2015-16
S.No.	and the second se		Welt . MU		12,799	379.8			.960	889.390
a. ' b.	Gross Generation		MU		87.577	322.3	90% J		.900	778.208
¢.	Total Fload Cos		RaCr		48.28	1.38		167.72		175.13
d.	Tetal Verlable C		Ra.Cr		22.02	263.			25	460.13
e	Tettel Cost Ec+o		Rs.Cron		229	3.50		3.6		3.506
f	Violable CostPet		Ra.4WT	_	.084	4.25		2.2		2.260
g. B.	T-tal Cast Per		Ra.IKWI		\$15	: 7.87		0.8		5.759
1	Anteberry		*	_	8.94	86.7		75		3246
Ł.	Hoat Rate		KCallkW (KC)		Q17 3.27	15.1			.00	12.50
K:	Audiary Cons	Uniperan	(%)	_	OWER ST					_
		· .	Hall		12-13		2-14	281	4-15	2015-16
	Description	ilon	Unit		1307.834		0.949	18	02.190 ·	\$897.344
a:	Cross Cenerato		MU-		1266.422	1006.782			24.231	1829.229
D.	"crial Flood Co	the second se	Rt-Gr		181.90		IN .	193.75		198.24
d.	Total Viertable		Ra.Cr		454.40		.40	TO.069		880.17
a.	"etal Cost (c +		Ra.Cro	· · · · · ·	646-20	520.54		873.02		8/00.17
£	Variative Cost				1.433			3.73		1.084
÷	Fixed Cost Po		Ro.NW		5.093	-			792	4.614
h.	Rotal Cost Per Availability	Umi8+00	3 %		84.22		94	80.00		80.00
t-		rived Cycle		wh	2439			e16 25		2500
1		Cycle			3449	34			440	3440
к.	Auxiliary Con	aumption.	- 56	1 .	3.01.	3,3		1	.59	1 3.50
1.000			erationa	I Perfor	mance fo	e the Y	ear 20	14-15		
-	Station	-			by DERC	1.11			Provision	and the second se
1.0.0		Avaita	billy A	USC COR	<ul> <li>Heat</li> </ul>	(#Cateovro) 7		ideliity G	Aux. Con (%)	0. DicalkW
-		19		11.28				T5.00 3		3248
Reta	phat Power Nos				·			-	Provinie	
	Station				Fied by DERC		6.00			
1	1 N N	Availabilit (%)	ALE	Cons %	Hast Ru (xCalify)	NNJ OC	(1	60 ; 1	Aux, Cora. [%]	0001/100
GT	Power Station	80.00	.3	00	2450	3125	8D		3.50	2500 84
4071	ac protections with accircle Regulator at Davis Petition (The Dephi December has Dephi December has Dephi December has Copy of the 1 is a state of public state of public stat	Paisponse an label by DELH Vréyenske i response by Regulat eil benefit Aution can leaden off naver off	et to be a A5:86 pro ELECT Shawan can also any Colli wd sepert be putd Public Ni IPGCL, p	ion 10.0 InRICIT C-Blog be emi- nieuton stely by hesed fo officer 1 spatie	d persons 14,2015 Y REGU is, Shive II alled to Se would hal be control on the Re o 10.04.20 it New Del	dy or by LATOH , Malei crelary d a publication logic Ce 115 beto hL	y post k RY CO ya Nag DERC lic heat tes of 5 year 11	othe S mr, No Dat so ing vit he Pet	ecretary of SSION w Delh-17 cyderc@nit h the respo Ricner on a 0.4 p.m. on	the Constituti c.in) ading statisfic sy working de payment of Ra





Indian Express dated 15<sup>th</sup> March, 2015


### Jan Satta (Hindi) dated 15<sup>th</sup> March, 2015

जन लिमिटेड की हि रण तथा वर्ष 20 लिमिटेड, यादिकार विकाकर्ता विद्युत शा पारित करने हे आयोग ने उपरोक्त ना या यात्र करने हे लाख त्यस उ लाख त्यस उ करोड़ करोड़ कररेड़ रुपर, रुपर, रुपर,	भगान के सुर कर्ता उपरोक्त र अधिनियम 200 दु प्रार्थना को झै याचिका को अ क्षिप्त विवरण नि राजधाट पावर इकाई इकाई इकाई इकर रुपए	रेतु निवेदन 2015-16 के शोधित वार्षि गाधिका मानन 3 के सन्दर्भ । पने दिमांक 1 गन्तिखित है	क लागत क तीय दिल्ली ति में उपरोक्त या 2.03.2015 के : 3 2013. 3 379.8	83 886.950	याचिका आयोग में औंकहों के
लिमिटेड की हि एफ तथा वर्ष 20 लिमिटेड, यादिकार विकाकर्ता विद्युत ारा पादित करने हे आयोग ने उपरोक्त नाय लाख वसरे करोड करोड करोड करोड करोड कररेड कररेड कररेड कररेड	रिस्तारिस वर्ष 1 2014-15 के संद कर्ता उपरोक्त द उपार्थना की है याधिका को अ साधिका को अ सिप्त विवरण नि राजधाट पावर इकाई इकाई इकाई इकर रुपए रुपए	2015-16 के तोधित चार्षि गाषिका मानन 3 के सन्दर्भ । पने दिमांक 1 एनलिखित है 1 1792.795 687.577 148.28	क लागत क नीय दिल्ली ति में उपरोक्त या 2.03.2015 के : 3 2013. 3 379.8 3 322.3	5 अनुमोदन हेतु - वेद्युत विनियामक अ विका के दिये गए आदेश के तहत वि -14 2014-15 83 886.950	याचिका धायोग में औंकड़ों के वेचार हेतु 2015
भग पर 22 सिथिटड, यादिकाग विकाकर्ता विद्युत शा पारित करने हे आयोग ने उपरोक्त गये ऑकझे का से लाख वसरे वसरे करोड़ करोड़ रुपए, रुपए,	भगान के सुर कर्ता उपरोक्त र अधिनियम 200 दु प्रार्थना को झै याचिका को अ क्षिप्त विवरण नि राजधाट पावर इकाई इकाई इकाई इकर रुपए	शायित यापि गविका मानन् 3 के सन्दर्भ 1 पने दिनांक 1 मनलिखिस है <b>2012-1</b> 792.795 <u>687.577</u> 148.28	क लागत क नीय दिल्ली ति में उपरोक्त या 2.03.2015 के : 3 2013. 3 379.8 3 322.3	5 अनुमोदन हेतु - वेद्युत विनियामक अ विका के दिये गए आदेश के तहत वि -14 2014-15 83 886.950	याचिका धायोग में औंकड़ों के वेचार हेतु 2015
लॅमिटेड, यादिकाः ाचिकाकर्ता विद्युत आयोग ने उपरोक्त गये आँकड़ों का सां लाख वस वस वस करोड़ करोड़ करोड़ एपए, एपए,	रुतां उपरोक्त र अधिनियम 200 तु प्रार्थना की है याधिका को अ क्षिप्त विवरण नि ाजधाट पावर इकाई हाख इकाई हफ्पए रुपए	ग्रंचिका मानन 3 के सन्दर्भ 1 पने दिमांक 1 मनलिखित है <b>1</b> <b>2012-1</b> 792.795 <u>687.577</u> 148.28	गिय दिल्ली ति में उपरोक्त या 2.03.2015 के : 3 2013. 3 379.8 7 322.3	येखुत विनियामक अ विका के दिये गए आदेश के तहत वि -14 2014-15 83 886.950	शायोग में ऑकहों के वेचार हेतु 2015
शि पारित करने हे आयोग ने उपरोक्त गये ऑकड़ों का सं लाख वस 1 कररोड़ कररोड़ कररोड़ रुपए रुपए	तु प्रार्थना की है याधिका को अ क्षिप्त विवरण नि राजधाट पावर इकाई इकाई इकाई इकाई इकाई इकाई इकाई इकाई	। पने दिमांक 1 म्नलिखिस है <b>2012-1</b> 792.795 <u>687.577</u> 148.28	2.03.2015 के : 3 2013 3 379.8 322.3	आदेश के तहत वि -14 2014-15 83 886.950	वेचार हेतु 2015
आयोग ने उपरोक्त गये ऑकड़ों का सं लाख वस वस करोड़ करोड़ करोड़ रुपए, स्पए,	याधिका को अ क्षिप्त विवरण नि ाजधाट पावर इकाई इकाई लाख इकाई रुपए रुपए रुपए	पने दिनांक 1 म्नलिखिस है <b>2012-1</b> 792.795 687.577 148.28	3 2013 379.8 322.3	-14 2014-15 83 886.950	2011
गये आँकड़ों का सा र लाख वस करोड़ करोड़ रुपए रुपए	क्षिप्त विवरण नि ाजधाट पावर इकाई इकाई लाख इकाई इरुपए रुपए रुपए	म्मलिखित है <b>2012-1</b> 792.799 687.577 148.28	3 2013 379.8 322.3	-14 2014-15 83 886.950	2011
र लाख यस र करोड़ करोड़ करोड़ रुपए संपए	ाजधाट पावर इकाई क इकाई जाख इकाई इरुए रुपए रुपए	2012-1 792.799 687.577 148.28	3 2013 379.8 322.3	83 886.950	
यस द करोड़ करोड़ करोड़ करोड़ रुपए रुपए	इकाई लाख इकाई इरुपए रुपए रुपए	792.799 687.577 148.28	379.8 322.3	83 886.950	
यस द करोड़ करोड़ करोड़ करोड़ रुपए रुपए	लाख इकाई इरुपए रुपए रुपए	687.577 148.28	322.3		889.:
करोड़ करोड़ रुपए रुपए	रुपए रुपए	148.28			778.2
करोड़ रुपए रुपए	रुपए	222.02		5 167.72	175.
रुपए रुपए		370.30	115.54		273.
रुपए	/ यूनिट	3.229	253.69	9 439.98 3.611	3.508
এ+শ) (উচ্চ	⁄ यूनिट	2.084	4.286	2.231	2.250
%	⁄ यूनिट	5.313	7.871	5.842	5.758
	<u>जे. / यूनिट)</u>	66.94 3317	65,77	75	75
(%)		13.27	15.16	15.00	12.50
					2015
				and the second se	1897
		181.80			198.2
	and the second se	464.40	364.40		681:9
					880.1
रुपए	/ यूनिट	1.433	1.608		3.73
	/ यूनिट	5.093	5.228	4.792	4.814
circum and a second	A		86.94	80.00	80.00
7 (Iq), 4	०. / यूनिट)			2500	2500
%		3.01	3.28	3.59	3440
वर्ष 2014	-15 का प्रचा	जन लेखा		A CONTRACTOR	•÷
देव ग्वानयामक व के अनुस	प्रायांग के मा हर	पदण्डों		अनुमानित	
आंतरिक ऊर्जा	ऊष्मा द	য় বিদ	लब्धता आंत	तरिक ऊर्जा 🕠	ऊष्मा दर
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		(HZ)	(%) 전	व्रपत(%) (कि.	के./यू
			5.00	in the second	3248
के अन	<b>तु</b> सार	नम्पदण्डी		अनुमानित	
	र्ग ऊष्म	ा दर			ष्मा दर
खपत (%)	(14), क. खुला चक्र				हे. रु यूनि
		199 9 12 20 1	্ া হ	9446 (%)	75 7
3.00	2450	2105	00.00	खपत (%) खुला च 3.59 2500 शिधारको एवं प्रभारि प्रतिक्रियादाता अप	क्र बद च 344
	लाख दस दस करोद करोद करोद करोद रुपए ए एपए ए एपए ए एपए ए एपए ए एपए ए एपए ए एपए ए एपए ए एपए ए एपए ए एपए ए एपए ए ए प्रे करोद करोद करोद करोद करोद करोद करोद करोद	इकाई         लाख इकाई         लाख इकाई         लाख इकाई         लरोड़ रूपए         करोड़ रूपए         करप/ यूनिट         रप/ यूनिट         रप/ यूनिट         रप/ यूनिट         रप/ यूनिट         (कि. के / यूनिट)         9         यपत(%)         (कि. के / यूनिट)         पर         यपत(%)         (कि. के / यूनिट)         यपत(%)         (कि. के / यूनिट)         यपत(%)	लाख इकाई         1307.834           दस लाख इकाई         1268.422           करोड़ रुपए         181.80           करोड़ रुपए         646.20           करोड़ रुपए         646.20           करोड़ रुपए         646.20           कराइ रुपए         646.20           कराए/यूगिट         3.66           रुपए/यूगिट         1.433           ख+ग)         रुपए/यूगिट         1.433           ख+ग)         रुपए/यूगिट         2439           %         84.22         3449           %         84.22         3449           %         3449         3449           %         3100         3449           %         3200         7           वर्ष 2014-15 का प्रवालन लेखा         जाराविक ऊपी         ज्जा दर           खयत(%)         (कि. के/यूगिट)         11.28         3200           ने बुदा विनियामक आयोग के नापदण्डो         के अनुसार         जा या दर           में आंतरिक ऊपी         ज्जा सर         खपत (%)         (कि. के/यूगिट)	इकाई         2012-13         2013-1           लाख इकाई         1307.834         1040.0           दसा साख इकाई         1268.422         1006.7           करोड़ रुपए         181.80         161.94           करोड़ रुपए         464.40         364.40           करोड़ रुपए         648.20         526.43           रुपए/ यूनिट         1.433         1.608           खपए/ यूनिट         1.433         1.608           खपए/ यूनिट         5.093         5.228           %         84.22         86.9           (कि. क./ यूनिट)         2439         2416           3449         3442         3442           %         3.01         3.28           वर्ष 2014-15 का प्रचालम लेखा         3442           अवनुसार         जालरिक ऊर्जा         जण्ण दर           खपल(%)         (कि/ यूनिट)         (%)         0           11.28         3200         75.00         2           वेखुत विनियामक आयोग के मापदण्डो         क अनुसार         क           आंतरिक ऊर्जा         ऊम्या दर खपलब्धता         जपलब्धता           10.08         अनुसार         खपलब्धता         (%)	इकाई         2012-13         2013-14         2014-15           लाख इकाई         1307.834         1040.949         1892.160           दरम साख इकाई         1208.422         1006.782         1892.160           करोड रुपए         181.80         161.94         193.75           करोड रुपए         464.40         364.40         680.07           करोड रुपए         646.20         526.34         873.82           उपए/ रयुनिट         1.433         1.608         1.062           उपए/ रयुनिट         1.433         1.608         1.062           खप?         1.422         86.84         80.00           (कि. क./ रयुनिट)         2439         2416         2500           (क अनुसार         अंतरे उरे         3.59         3.59         3.59           वर्य व्र014-15 का प्रवालन केखारा         उपलब्धा।         आंतरिक ऊर्जा         (कि. / प्रुनिट)         (%)         3.59           11.28         3200         75.00         16.00         16.00         16.00         16.00<



Daily Milap (Urdu) dated 15<sup>th</sup> March, 2015

	(CIN)-U	60103DL20	101	3GC1114 اطلاع عا ما عاد ا	a. S.I.	يجغ	کاریں			<b>B</b>
€ 407 V	frand = 240	نویطن ایوف کی منطوری کیلئے ہ ایری کیلی عزی نیارہ بادر ایرف م		ر 2015-16 کیشر شکسان - با با تیکتری از به محاصر مراک	م المارانكي حالي علما 2010م بر 2013-14 كورواقتي الزن مكر وقد كروواقتي مكاني	0440	2.20004	4.00	APP TO DE	+
				ور ھاؤس .	روینیشی کورین مورد با طلم تصولات مندو دان کلهامندها	17 à. 5 Ar			يك ولايكري ويحد بكاونيو	X
2015-16	2014-16	2013-14		012-13	· 22	-	4	2	1	R.
032.968	. 666.954	379,863		192.799	Min 🖉				گراني جتريڪ	· a. ·
778.206	768,904	322.301 138.15		987,577	MU	1			تيتجاريقن	·b.
273.00	272.28	138.18	_	146.28	Ra.Cr Ra.Cr	1			<u>ير ( تک ڈک)</u>	с. d.
648.13	439,95	253.69		570,30	RaCtore	⊢		· And	توال ويرييل؟	and the owner where the
3.508	3.611	3.505		5,229	Rs.AdVh	-		100	نوالكاسك(1 ويرييلكانية	- <del>6</del> .
2.250	2.231	4.256	i	2.084	Rs.AdMh	+-		100	is His	\$
5.758	5.642	7.871		5.213	Rs.AON:	+-	B+a	in the second	دو ال كالمد ام	- h
75	75	65.77	<u> </u>	19.94	× .	1	1.3		تستيلي:	1
3248	3260	3381 / 14		1317	kCalWh	1.			Signer	100
12.50	15:00	15.16		3.27 :	- (%)	t		de	الإياروكاز	1.4.
		1.64	1	ورستيشن	كيتر لريانويا	÷.,	1		1723	1.1
2015-16	2014-11	2013-10	2	012-13	22	1	4	2		AR
1897.344	1092.160	1040.00	. 1	307.634	MU			ó	كراس بتريد	8.
1829.228	1804.221	1006,792	15	268.422	MU	1.1			تيخجتزيش	b.,
198.24	193,75	161.94	-1	81.80	Ra.Cr		-14 J		فراق تكسلكا	1. C. 1
001,93	660.07	364.40	-4	94.40	Ra.Cr	1	- # K	كأست	توالجينيان	d. '
880.17	673.82	525.34	6	46.20	-Rs.Crore	ł		(0+0)	در فل کابت ۱۹	÷ @
3.73	3.73	3,62	3	66 · .	Ra.RWh			اقر يود	ويريول كالبنج	· 4.
1.084	.1.062	1.608	1	433.	Ra.(kWh			ن بر شد	فكتباكامت	<b>9</b>
4.614	4.792	5.226	5.	093	Ba.kWh		Ø+9	ويوتط	توثل كاسطخ	· B.
89.00	00.00	86.94		6.22	14. j				تستيليه	- I. :
2500.	2500	2418	_	439	#CalkWh	· ·	ليكل	التلاصا	هيد ک	· 4 ·
3440	3440	3442	_	49		÷.,	<u> </u>	زماليك	41 . 41	1. 6 . 1
3.59	3,50	3.28		01	· 79	<u> </u>		وهن:	الأزيار وكتز	· 80 -
		يتجن .	<b>1</b> 4		2014-15 کې آي			÷		
	تغيته		1	بېقن ام	مٽي ريگر ليان کيک پار ان کي مطابق				سليقن	·
	(36) AT (36)	49% *		Acroba RCel/KW		ł	49 %			S.
3248	15.00	75.00	• 1	3500	11.26	- I	75.00		/Rod and	50
4. X	تدينه		-		،ریگرائیئریکمیٹا انکے طابق				ليخن	-
Gicalikw	h) (9.).		i.	(kCa	(%Wh) (%	6343 636 636	44	2	191	
3440 250		9 80	02-		2460	3.0	0 27	100	Sel 11	100
the att	102 8 24	ton the the	1	Art Place To	RE. 14 8.	15	8 2 2001	1.10	16 11 1 18	CHEN.
5 A 161-5	P. diland	10 1.0	iie:	Ser I	あい いうやうう	يندار	3052	51.	N in the	وترشك
		1000			-38 E St	10-04	4-3015.4.0	5.00	6133	514
		بيشن	ي ک	إيكوليلز	مكشرى سشري	س ال	14 G			1.
1.1	وأرغر بوا	<ul> <li>1713k</li> </ul>	80	فالمحاص	ちょうかいしん		150.		140	
لار) فرق کی تھارو	BUNCALS	5, 24, F. O	5	ecyderc@ 1 - J Ai	ل میش (mic.in یک مراک ستین کا	لوايلر ا لوعن	بالتظر کا تل، بقه کور که تل	1. 1. A.	(رو لي مر اري کي قد عمار	A. 1
12 2 2 4 1 2 5 4 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	alind Fraits	actions of	Ű,	المرادقة - الألدات م	المتحلين جوري 100 عقاد م	1.40	است تک بر و	بالاير كر 1.00 م	بسکان برای گارون بر بر ۱۱،۵۵۴ ب	11.5
-Par de	W. Care gov.	Mundo	N.	اری ور کارور این ور کارور	לית א שאבים עד איזואילי באורים איזואי	40. 100	petrocentus petrocentus	الكرية م أوجه مام ط الألام	united for	J1 6



# Quami Patrika (Punjabi) dated 15<sup>th</sup> March, 2015

r सभी डिसेक्स 8 2015-16 के पुंसर का जिंदलांग भंडे अभ 2012-15 9 में सिंह 1670 स्वर्थ के प्रियम का प्रदेशित सरी अपने 1022 अपने प्रायमि स्वित प्रियम प्रिय स्वित्य का भावित के 1 के प्रायम के प्रायमि स्वित स्वित्य प्रिय के भावित के 1 के प्रायम कि सिंहिल्म के 1927 के 1928 कि 1928 कि 1938 के 1938 1927 के 1928 के 1938 के 1937 के 1938 1928 के 1938 के 1938 के 1937 के 1938 1938 के 1938 के 1937 के 1938 के 1938 1938 के 1938 के 1937 के 1938 के 1938 1938 के 1938 के 1937 के 1938 के 1938 के 1938 1938 के 1938 के 1938 के 1938 के 1938 के 1938 के 1938 के 1938 1938 के 1938	विवरुक किरीमार अनु भवितिक - 2003 हे राजी की ते कि आपने ते या विवरक केवल के या विवरक केवल के या विवरक केवल के कि कि कि कि कि कि कि कि कि कि कि कि कि क	भी लिबिटेंड सी दि सम्मार भावे तरह दी सिरिटेंड, भव्य अवसीवरडा बिहु ल प्रधा कर हरी र म भाषीक 'स दिर	र मरमेकर के एनक केंद्रों   पत्र किंदी   पूछ चित्रिय है।	र प्रसार भाषात 12-2015 है जिन यह जिल जेवा सीहरी कि	1.1	5 F L L
8 2015-16 원 ਉਸਤਾ ਦਰ ਸਿੱਖਦਾਰਨ ਅਤੇ ਸਾਲ 2012-15 5 ਦੇ ਮੰਡੇਂਦਰ ਸਰਦਾ ਸਾਰਤ ਦੇ ਅਹੁਦਿਆਂ ਅਤੇ ਸਾਲ 2012-15 1 ਪੱਛਟਾ ਅਰਜੀ ਮਾਣਦਿੱਸ ਦਿੱਤਾ ਕਿਹੁਣ ਵਿਨਿਆਨਾ ਆਪਣਾ ਦਿ (* 2001 ਦੇ ਸੱਚਾ 'ਚ ਉਪੀਦਰ ਅਸਤੀ ਦੇ ਨਿੱਕੇ ਦਦੇ ਮੰਤਰਿਆਂ ਦੇ ਹੈ। ਸੈ ਨੂੰ ਆਪਣੇ ਲਿੱਤੀ 22-03-2015 ਦੇ ਆਹਿਰ ਦੇ ਰਵਿਚ ਸਿਵਾ ਸਾਲ ਤਾਉਣ 	सम्पद्ध सन्द (01.5-1) 2014-15 में सिमाय बिस्टांन हिंगीप्टर आज अधिकित - 2001 में अधिकित - 2001 में अधिकित - 2001 में किंद्र अस्त्री है आपकी ते पा सीर्वित केंद्र प्रेयून क्रियांन - 200 किंद्र - 200 किं	भी लिबिटेंड सी दि सम्मार भावे तरह दी सिरिटेंड, भव्य अवसीवरडा बिहु ल प्रधा कर हरी र म भाषीक 'स दिर	र मरमेकर के एनक केंद्रों   पत्र किंदी   पूछ चित्रिय है।	र प्रसार भाषात 12-2015 है जिन यह जिल जेवा सीहरी कि	1.1	1
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	विवरुक किरीमार अनु भवितिक - 2003 हे राजी की ते कि आपने ते या विवरक केवल के या विवरक केवल के या विवरक केवल के कि कि कि कि कि कि कि कि कि कि कि कि कि क	ਨੀ ਲਿਖਿਏਡਾ, ਆਰਜ ਆਰਜੀਬਦਰਾ ਵਿਧੁਰ ਆ ਪਾਸ ਕਾਨਾ ਲਈ ਦ ਸਾਆਸ਼ਿਕਾ 'ਚ ਉਪ	र मरमेकर के एनक केंद्रों   पत्र किंदी   पूछ चित्रिय है।	र प्रसार भाषात 12-2015 है जिन यह जिल जेवा सीहरी कि	1.1	1
1012년 1983년 1172년년 1년년 1월 28 1년(1507)68 1972년 19 - 2009 년 원왕과 10 ਉਪੀਅਲ ਅਲਬੀ ở 1038 ਵਦੇ ਮੰਤਰਿਆ ਦੇ 10 11 한 MrV은 Rist 12-03-2015 ਦੇ ਆਰੰਬ ਦੇ ਲੀਵਰ ਇਵਾਸ 15 ਏ MrV은 Rist 12-03-2015 ਦੇ ਆਰੰਬ ਦੇ ਲੀਵਰ ਇਵਾਸ 15 ਦੇ 1012-13 2018-14 2014-15 2015 - 2012-13 2018-14 2014-15 2015 - 782-728 375-683 888.800 898.8 - 185-787 381 - 185-78 272,28 273.0 - 222.62 115.54 272,28 273.0 - 2015 115.54 275.28 275.0 - 2015 115.54 275.0 - 2015 115	मानव पुरस्तित २००२ भावितित - २००२ व तिर्ज आस्त्री है आपहे ते या मिन्दर चेत्रवा बस्तानव वच्छ उद्दित विद्यमं २०१ विद्यमं २०१	। भारतीय र उन विपुर ल प्राय कर में छत्ती है में भारतिक 'स क्षेत्र	र एक्स क्षेत्रे विचल सिद्ये क् बहुत चितिस है।	12-2015 है अने यह जिल नेत्र सीहरी कि	L 8	2.
A & Work Sigt 12-03-0015 & works & offer from           Max & Start 30 (Hitework)           2012-13         2013-14         2014-15         2013-14           2012-13         2013-14         2014-15         2013-15           2012-13         2013-14         2014-15         2013-14           2012-13         2013-14         2014-15         2013-14           2013-15         2013-15         2013-14         2014-15           2012-13         2013-14         2013-16         2013-14           2012-13         2013-16         2013-17         2013-16           144.38         ************************************	वित्र अस्त्री है अपसे में या सिंहराड खेडवा बस्त्रवर वच्चा उद्देश विद्यूची 20 विद्यूची 782	ਸ਼ ਆਸ਼ੋਤ 'ਚ ਉਹ	ৰমূচ মিনিম হ	वज्र विद्युत कि		2.
Als doar 3p (Biew 5 	ते या मिनिडड चेडवा बन्द्रजर वच्चत उद्धिः विद्यूची - 20 डिल्डी - 782	ਸ ਜਾਬਰ ਦ ਦੂਰ ਇੱਤੇ ਗਏ ਅੰਗਵਿਸ਼	र्थ। ए अल्ली फि	र बत्त जिल्हा वित्रारण राजी	1	١.
2012-15         2013-14         2014-15         2015           792-760         379.463         866.50         866.50         866.51           697.477         389631         758.365         778.26           144.58         135.55         907.72         175.11           222.62         115.54         272.26         273.26           310,30         205.59         446.12         446.12	बन्द्रार वनव वद्भः विद्यन्ते 20 त्रियनी 782	ਇੱਹ ਰਹੇ ਅੰਕਜ਼ਿਆ	ण अश्वम् दिद्	1410-1-0		
2012-15 2013-14 2014-15 2015- 782.720 375.663 886.850 886.550 691.677 335631 763.935 778.20 144.58 **135.55 907.72 175.11 222.62 **15.54 277.25 273.00 375.30 205.59 438.85 449.11	ficanet 20 Secul 76	-				Ľ
1782.780 379.483 886.890 886.99 591.677 335531 768.985 778.20 144.58 **185.55 907.72 175.11 222.60 **185.94 277.25 275.00 375.30 255.59 438.85 449.11	99791 786	- manual -	lenguar -		r. 8	8
981,617 339331 763,928 778,2 144,28 *136,95 907,72 175,1 222,62 115,54 272,28 273,0 373,30 255,59 438,84 446,1		88		en Barre	×.	
144.28 135.16 107.72 175.1 222.62 115.54 277.28 273.00 270.30 205.59 438.54 449.11		67	tere .	er v kälorði m festist en	<u>8</u> .	1 m
270,30 255,59 438,54 449,11	144			In ward to	ĩ.	
379,39 253,59 438,58 440,14					e,	
3 555				it fored in a	ε.	
2.004 4.200 2.201 2.200	afe: 2.00		743	र तेव की फास त		1.2
6.313 7.871 6.842 5.785	ighe 6.31	74	2013-M	the state of the s		
60.94 65.17 75 76				1.55	-	R.
3317 3551 3246 3045 13.27 19.16 15.00 12.40			_	e for ou	ε,	l e
18,27 18,16 15,00 12,50 Unite science	পরকর্তান এখন মইচ	रीज				i.
2012-13 2013-14 2014-15 2018-1	teref 2015		402	fire Dave		N.8 X
1007 834 1040 049 11000 1097 3	100 ton	Ath		र पुजरान् जन्मेहीस दिसर		R.
1268,422 1008,782 1828,297 1829,2				findaz une		1
181.80 161.84 162.75 198.94 456.40 264.40 681.82 001.44	the second se			असरही भारत		₹.
100120 CE1210 VIOLAT 00120		#09		9879-9		. <b>R</b> /
260 242 273-				रेक्टी २२ ध्वर		
1.433 1.608 1.002 1.084				विंडी पहाठा बडी संस का		a.
5.089 5.298 4,792 4.014		put -	et 14 + 40	40 MA 48 17 X	đ	8
84.22 88.94 81.00 80.00			67.0	87	T	×.
2429 2414 2600 2500 3449 3442 3441 3440			. स के	W	+	÷.
3.647 3442 3442 3440 3.64 8.28 8.69 3.69		1		वित्र ध्य		-R.
and the	14-15 स पुरुषक है	· 178 20			-	
bet Security	te è subsi	हरू विद्यालय अन	Rin	· .	. '	÷.,
are denoused and a	Corres	Window Boar	Querrar.			1
		VIEW	. 10		-	in the second se
0 75.00 15.00 3346	3200	Canal Property lies, Name		-17 I		
wist Horizon	when it straight	for a februies	10.16		185	-
			(Acres)			-
A defense in the second s	10.0.90	WIT NO	2-01928	1000		
1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	ier will be es		00.00	-		1.70
Eller etc. 1		3.60	1.000	kinur vit	a a	1.1
ver Converter version (for gefant) (vil version) 0 75.00 18.00 meller egypten 6. gefant (vil geben	Otor un die Kungden 3000 weber in under file Augiten in die Augiten in die Liberen	e vigra vidine (top vigro) 2128 The a federator 8 viga vigation (top	9 unerst 110 75.00 Re 9 unerst 110 Re 9 unerst 110 110 110 110 110 110 110 11	कडूंग भव सीधाः अग्रजी के ग मजिल्ल, हॉ	d'un	10.000



#### Annexure-III

### Hindustan Times (English) dated 18<sup>th</sup> March, 2015

14, Ann ARR/ Ta Council 1. The FY : Regg 2. NDM expe (APF the C 3. The Elect Cont Regg Dete DET	s for approval of True ual Performance Rev riff for FY 2015-16 f (NDMC). Generation Companie smission Company, vir field Petitions for app 2012-13 to FY 2013-1 Jatory Commission (D IC has filed Petition nses for FY 2013-14, Joi of FY 2013-14. So of FY 2013-14. So of FY 2013-14. So of FY 2013-14. So of FY 2013-14. Petitioners have filed to provisions of the Ele- ricitly Reform Act, 22 littlons for Determini factors, 2007, DERC miniation of Transmis C (Terms and Con- sling Tariff and Retail S	view (APR) + illed by New as, viz., IPG z., Delhi Trai roval of True 14 before th ERC or Com a for approv. Annual Pe RR/Tariff for heir respecti cetricity Act, before the transport cetricity Act, con the D lation of C C (Terms at Sion Tariff) F ditions for Jupply Tariff)	of FY 2014-15 and v Delhi Municipal CL and PPCL and nsco Limited (DTL) Up of expenses for isission). val of True Up of fromance Review FY 2015-16 before ive Petitions under 2003, the Delhi ERC (Terms and Seneration Tariff) nd Conditions foor, Determination of Regulations, 2007, Determination of	<ol> <li>Secretary, DERC at the e-mail address secyderc@nic.in</li> <li>As done in the past, the Commission would also hold Publ Hearings with the stakeholders; and the date of hearin shall be notified separately.</li> <li>The Commission shall scrutinize the Petitioners, if required. E way of an Order, the Commission shall approve the AR end Revenue Gap with respect to each of the Petitioner and explore the ways and means for bridging this gap including support/subsidy, if any, from the GoNCTD, tar increase and/or other regulatory measures. The Orders of the Petitions shall be issued after considering th suggestions received from various stakeholders.</li> <li>In the past, there have been requests that the Commission may extend assistance to consumers in understanding may extend assistance to onsumers in understanding the Petitiones and also help them to file their comments in this regard. The Commission has accordingly prepare Executive Summary on the Petitioners, which is available on the website of the petitioners.</li> </ol>
dated deter DER Trans and G Retai Com notifie 19, 20 subje may 1 4. The F	I May 30, 2007, DEF mination of Generati C (Terms and Con mission Tariff) Regula Conditions for Determ I Supply Tariff), Reg mission vide Order, d d in the Delhi Gazette D12. The Commission H to to clarifications/add es sought from time to the Petitioners have, subse mon bythe DEPC insert	on Tariff) R ditions for- tions, 2011, ination of W ulations 201 ated Decen (Extraordina as since adr litional informine.	degulations,-2011, determination of and DERC (Terms /heeling Tariff and 11 issued by the ber 2, 2011 and ary) dated January nitted the Petitions nation, if any, that admission of their	<ul> <li>also nominated the following officers to extend necessar assistance to all such consumers, who may so desire Discussions may be held after seeking prior appointment.</li> <li>Shri. Prashant Kumar, Joint Director (Tariff Finance) Phone no9599311648.</li> <li>Shri Amit Sharma, Joint Director (Tariffi Engineering) Phone no9718925400.</li> <li>The complete Petitions flied by the Petitioners can b downloaded from the website of the Petitioners so copy of the Petition may be obtained in CD on payment of the Petitioner Site of the Petitioners. So</li> </ul>
dated deter DER Trans and Retai Com notifie 19, 20 subje may l 4. The F Petitie news	mination of Generati C (Terms and Con- mission Tariff) Regula Conditions for Determ I Supply Tariff), Reg mission vide Order, d ad in the Delhi Gazette D12. The Commission f ct to clarifications/add be sought from time to t	on Tartiff) R ditions for titons, 2011, ination of W ulations 201 ated Decen (Extraordina as since adr litional inform ime. equent to the ad Public Not	degulations, 2011, determination of and DERC (Terms heeling Tariff and H issued by the heer 2, 2011 and any) dated January mitted the Petitions mation, if any, that admission of their tice in the following Date of issue of	<ul> <li>also nominated the following officers to extend necessar assistance to all such consumers, who may so desire Discussions may be held after seeking prior appointment.</li> <li>Shri. Prashant Kumar, Joint Director (Tariff Finance)Phone no959311648.</li> <li>Shri Amit Sharma, Joint Director (Tariff Engineering)Phone no9718925400.</li> <li>The complete Petitions flied by the Petitioners can b downloaded from the website of the Petitioners. So (www.derc.gov.in) and the website of the Petitioners.</li> </ul>
dated deter DER Trans and Retai Com notifie 19, 20 subje may l 4. The F Petitie news	mination of Generati C (Terms and Con mission Tariff) Regula Conditions for Determ I Supply Tariff), Reg mission vide Order, d do in the Delhi Gazette D12. The Commission h ct to clarifications/add be sought from time to t etilioners have, subse ons by the DERC, issue papers of NCT of Delhi r Newspaper/(s) 1. Indian Express 2. Hindustan Times	on Tartiff) Re ditions for- tions, 2011, ination of W. Liations 201 ated Decen (Extraording as since adr litional informine, equent to the ad Public Not : Language English English	degulation <del>s, 2</del> 011, determination of and DERC (Terms heeling Tariff and heeling Tariff and 11 issued by the aber 2, 2011 and any) dated January mitted the Petitions antion, if any, that admission of their tice in the following Date of issue of Public Notice 15.03.2015	<ul> <li>also nominated the following officers to extend necessar assistance to all such consumers, who may so desire Discussions may be held after seeking prior appointment.</li> <li>Shri. Prashant Kumar, Joint Director (Tariff Finance)Phone no599311648.</li> <li>Shri Amit Sharma, Joint Director (Tariff Engineering)Phone no9718925400.</li> <li>The complete Petitions filed by the Petitioners can b downloaded from the website of the Petitioners. So copy of the Petition may be obtained in CD on payment to (255/ per CD or a copy of the Petitioner's Head Offices on an working day between 11:00 A.M. and 4:00 P.M. op payment of 2100/- either by cash or by Demand Draft/Pa. Order payable at New Delhi as per the details given between [Indra prastha Power [Pragati Power Corporatio]</li> </ul>
datec deter DER Trans and 0 Retai Com notifi 19, 21 subje may 1 Petiti news Petitione	mination of Generati C (Terms and Con smission Tariff) Regula Conditions for Determ I Supply Tariff), Regu di In the DelhI Gazetfe 112. The Commission I do in the DelhI Gazetfe to clarifications/add be sought from time to t etitioners have, subse papers of NCT of DelhI r Newspaper/(s) 1. Indian Express 3. Jansatta 4. Qaumi Patrika 5. The Daily Milap	on Tartiff) Re ditions for- tions, 2011, ination of W ulations 201 ated. Decen (Extraordima has since adr litional inform ime. aguent to the ad Public Not tanguage Énglish	degulations, 2011, determination of and DERC (Terms /heeling Tariff and 11 issued by the heber 2, 2011 and any) dated January mitted the Petitions mation, if any, that admission of their tice in the following Date of issue of Public Notice 15.03.2015	also nominated the following officers to extend necessar assistance to all such consumers, who may so desir Discussions may be held after seeking prior appointment. • Shri. Prashant Kumar, Joint Director (Tariff Finance)Phone no959311648. • Shri Amit Sharma, Joint Director (Tariff Engineering)Phone no9718925400. 10, The complete Petitions filed by the Petitioners can b downloaded from the website of the Commissio (www.derc.gov.in) and the website of the Petitioners. So copy of the Petition may be obtained in CD on payment of ₹25/- per CD or a copy of the Petitioner's Head Offices on an working day, between 11:00 A.M. and 4:00 P.M. o payment of ₹100/- either by cash or by Demand Draft/Pa Order payable at New Delhi as per the details given below: Ind r a pr a s tha P ow er Pragati Power Corporation Generation CompanyLimited Registered Office: Himadri, Registered Office: Himadri Rajghat Power House Rajghat Power House
dater deter DER Trans and ( Retal Com notifi 19, 22 subje may! 4. The F Petitione Petitione	mination of Generati C (Terms and Con smission Tariff) Regula Conditions for Determ I Supply Tariff), Regula di Inthe Delhl Gazetfe 12. The Commission I to clarifications/add be sought from time to t etilioners have, subsection papers of NCT of Delhi r Newspaper(s) 1. Indian Express 3. Jansatta 4. Qaumi Patrika 5. The Daily Milap 6. Indian Express 8. Jansatta 9. Qaumi Patrika 10. The Daily Milap 10. The Daily Milap	on Tartiff) Re ditions for- tions, 2011, ination of W liations 201 ated Decen (Extraordina as since adr litional inform me, quent to the ad Public Not English English English Hindi Punjabi	tegulations,-2011, determination of and DERC (Terms heeling Tariff and 11 issued by the ber 2, 2011 and any) dated January nitted the Petitions admission of their ice in the following Date of issue of Public Notice 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015	also nominated the following officers to extend necessar assistance to all such consumers, who may so desire Discussions may be held after seeking prior appointment. • Shri. Prashant Kumar, Joint Director (Tariff Finance)Phone no9599311648. • Shri Amit Sharma, Joint Director (Tariff Engineering)Phone no9718325400. 10. The complete Petitions field by the Petitioners can b downloaded from the website of the Petitioners can downloaded from the website of the Petitioners. So copy of the Petition may be obtained in CD on payment of ₹25/- per CD or a copy of the Petition may be purchase from the respective Petitioner's Head Offices on an working day between 11:00 A.M. and 4:00 P.M. on payment of ₹100/- either by cash or by Demand Draft/Pa Order payable at New Delhi as per the details given below: Ind r a p r a stha P ow er Generation Company Limited
datec deter DER Trans and G Retal Com notifi 19, 22 subje may I 4. The F Petitione IPGCL	mination of Generati C (Terms and Con- smission Tariff) Regula Conditions for Determ I Supply Tariff), Regu mission vide Order, d dd in the Delhi Gazette D12. The Commission 1 dt to clarifications/add be sought from time to t estilioners have, subsecons by the DERC, issue papers of NCT of Delhi Papers of NCT of Delhi Papers of NCT of Delhi 7 Newspaper/(s) 1. Indian Express 3. Jansatta 4. Caumi Patrika 5. The Daily Milap 6. Indian Express 7. Hindustan Times 8. Jansatta 9. Caumi Patrika	on Tarff) F diftions for- titions, 2011, initation of W ulations 201 ated. Decem (Extraordini ated. Decem (Extraordini ated. Decem (Extraordini ated. Decem (Extraordini ated. Decem (Extraordini ated. Decem (Extraordini ated. Decem (Extraordini titional infor- titional infor- tional con- titional infor- tional con- titional infor- titional infor- ti	degulations,-2011, determination of and DERC (Terms heeling Tariff and heeling Tariff and heeling Tariff and heer 2, 2011 and any) dated January mitted the Petitions antion, if any, that admission of their tice in the following <b>Date of issue of</b> <b>Public Notice</b> 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015	<ul> <li>also nominated the following officers to extend necessar assistance to all such consumers, who may so desire Discussions may be held after seeking prior appointment.</li> <li>Shri. Prashant Kumar, Joint Director (Tariff Finance)Phone no9593011648.</li> <li>Shri Amit Sharma, Joint Director (Tariff Engineering)Phone no9718925400.</li> <li>The complete Petitions filed by the Petitioners can b downloaded from the website of the Commissio (www.derc.gov.in) and the website of the Petitioners. So copy of the Petition may be obtained in CD on payment to (255/ per CD or a copy of the Petitioner's Head Offices on an working day between 11:00 AM. and 4:00 PM. or payment of 100/- either by cash or by Demand Draft/Pa Order payable at New Delhi as per the details given below:</li> <li>In d r a p r a s th a P o w er Pragati Power Corporation Generation Company Limited Registered Office: Himadri, Rajghat Power House Rajghat Power House Rajghat Power House Rajghat Power House Gomplex, New Delhi-110002 Complex, New Delhi-110002 Compositon Limited Delhi Transco Limited New Delhi Kendra, Sansa Mary, New Delhi Kendra, Sansa Mary, New Delhi Sandan, Kota Road, New Delhi Kendra, Sansa Mary, New Delhi Suman Complex New Delhi Kendra, Sansa Mary, New Delhi Suman Complex New Delhi Kendra, Sansa Mary, New Delhi Suman Complex New Delhi Kendra, Sansa Mary, New Delhi Suman Complex New Delhi Kendra, Sansa Mary, New Delhi Suman Complex New Delhi Kendra, Sansa Mary, New Delhi Suman Complex New Delhi Kendra, Sansa Mary, New Delhi Suman Complex New Delhi Kendra, Sansa Mary, New Delhi Suman Complex New Delhi Kendra, Sansa Mary, New Delhi Suman Complex New Delhi Kendra, Sansa Mary, New</li></ul>
datec deter DER Trans and Retal Com notifi- 19, 21 subje may t 4. The F Petitione Petitione IPGCL	mination of Generati C (Terms and Con- smission Tariff) Regula Conditions for Determ I Supply Tariff), Regula Conditions for Determ I Supply Tariff), Regula Mission vide Order, d do in the Delhi Gazetfe J12. The Commission f to clarifications/add e sought from time to t esought from time to the sought for the time to the tellioners have, subsect 3. Jansatta 4. Qaumi Patrika 5. The Daily Milap 10. The Daily Milap 1. The Hindu 2. The Business Standard	on Tartff) R ditions for- tions, 2011, ination of W ulations 201 ated. Decen (Extraordina as since adr titional informine, squent to the ad Public Not English English English English English English English English English English English	tegulations,-2011, determination of and DERC (Terms heeling Tariff and H issued by the heer 2, 2011 and any) dated January mitted the Petitions nation, if any, that admission of their tice in the following Date of issue of Public Notice 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 14.03,2015	also nominated the following officers to extend necess: assistance to all such consumers, who may so deal Discussions may be held after seeking prior appointment • Shri. Prashant Kumar, Joint Director (Tari Finance) Phone no959311648. • Shri Amit Sharma, Joint Director (Tari Engineering) Phone no9718925400. 10. The complete Petitions filed by the Petitioners can downloaded from the website of the Petitioners can downloaded from the website of the Petitioners can downloaded from the website of the Petitioners (Tari Engineering) Phone no9718925400. 10. The complete Petitions filed by the Petitioners can downloaded from the website of the Petitioners can downloaded from the website of the Petitioners. Socopy of the Petition may be obtained in CD on payment 725/- per CD or a copy of the Petition may be purchas from the respective Petitioner's Head Offices on a working day between 11:00 A.M. and 4:00 P.M. payment of 7100/- either by cash or by Demand Draft/P Order payable at New Delhi as per the details given below In draprasth a Power Pragati Power Corporati- Generation Company Limited Complex, New Delhi-110002 Complex, New Delhi-110002 Demand Draft/Pay Order in Demand Draft/Pay Order in Deman



## Times Of India (English) dated 18<sup>th</sup> March, 2015

Transr and C Retail Comm notified 19, 201	(Terms and Con mission Tariff) Regula conditions for Determ Supply Tariff), Reg lission vide Order, d d in the Delhi Gazette 12. The Commission I t to clarifications/add	tions, 2011, ination of M ulations 20 ated Decen (Extraordina as since adr	and DERC (Terms theeling Tariff and it issued by the ber 2, 2011 and ary) dated January nitted the Petitions	Discussions may be held after seeking prior appointmen • Shri. Prashant Kumar, Joint Director (Tar Finance) Phone no. 9599311648. • Shri Amit Sharma, Joint Director (Tari Engineering) Phone no. 9718925400.
Detern DERC Wheel dated detern	ations, 2007, DERC mination of Transmis (Terms and Con ling Tariff and Retail S May 30, 2007, DEF nination of Generati (Terms and Con	sion Tariff) F ditions for upply Tariff) RC (Terms a on Tariff) F	Regulations, 2007, Determination of Regulations, 2007 and Conditions for Regulations, ~2011,	regard. The Commission has accordingly prepa Executive Summary on the Petitions filed by Petitioners, which is available on the website of Commission (www.derc.gov.in). The Commission i also nominated the following officers to extend necess assistance to all such consumers, who may so des
the Co 3. The P the pr Electri Condi	ommission. etitioners have filed t rovisions of the Ele icity Reform Act, 2 tions for Determin	heir respect ectricity Act, 000, the D ation of 0	ve Petitions under 2003, the Delhi ERC (Terms and Seneration Tariff)	<ul> <li>the Petitions shall be issued after considering suggestions received from various stakeholders.</li> <li>In the past, there have been requests that the Commiss may extend assistance to consumers in understanding Petitions and also help thom to file their commonly in the statement of the part of t</li></ul>
Trans have f FY 20 Regul 2. NDM0 expen (APR)	Seneration Companie mission Company, vi filed Petitions for app 012-13 to FY 2013- latory Commission (D C has filed Petition ises for FY 2013-14 of FY 2014-15 and A	z., Delhi Tra roval of True 14 before th ERC or Com 1 for approv , Annual Pe	nsco Limited (DTL) Up of expenses for the Delhi Electricity mission). val of True Up of rformance Review.	<ul> <li>shall be notified separately.</li> <li>The Commission shall scrutinize the Petitions and so further clarifications from the Petitioners, if required, way of an Order, the Commission shall approve the A and Revenue Gap with respect to each of the Petition and explore the ways and means for bridging this g including support/subsidy, if any, from the GoNCTD, tt</li> </ul>
Petitions 14 , Annu ARR/ Tar Council (i		Up of expe view (APR) iled by New	of FY 2014-15 and v Delhi Municipal	above office address by 5:00 PHi on 10/04/2015. comments may be submitted personally or by post to Commission. The comments can also be e-mailed to Secretary, DERC at the e-mail address secyderc@nic. 7. As done in the past, the Commission would also hold Pu Hearings with the stakeholders; and the date of hear
13 to FY 2 2014-15 Generation Generation Corporation	for approval of True 2013-14, Annual Per and ARR/Tariff fo ion Companies, on Company Limite ion Limited (PPCL)	formance R r FY 2015 viz., indra d (IPGCL) a and Transm	eview (APR) of FY -16 filed by the aprastha Power nd Pragati Power	the consumers and other stakeholders in Delhi are inv to file their written submission for the tariff determination FY 2015-15 based on Tariff Petitions filed by the Utili and the Executive Summary placed on the Commission at website, to the Secretary of the Commission at



### The Pioneer (English) dated 18<sup>th</sup> March, 2015

viniyamak We	Bhawan, C-Block, Shival Isite: www.derc.gov.in PUBLIC	k. Malviya Na , Telefax: +9	COMMISSION jar, New Delhi-110.01 -11-26673606	6.	respective Public Notices issued by them. The Public Notices have also been posted on the website of the Petitioners as well as that of the Commission.
Petitions	for approval of True	Up of expe	inses for FY 2012-		In accordance with the provisions of the DERC (Comprehensive Conduct of Business) Regulations, 2001,
2014-15	2013-14, Annual Per and ARR/Tariff fo	formance R r FY 2015	eview (APR) of FY -16 filed by the		the consumers and other stakeholders in Delhi are invited
Generat	ion Companies,	viz., indra	prastha Power		to file their written submission for the tariff determination for FY 2015-16 based on Tariff Petitions filed by the Utilities
	on Company Limited ion Limited (PPCL) :				and the Executive Summary placed on the Commission's
viz., Delh	i Transco Limited (D	TL).	ission company,		website, to the Secretary of the Commission at the
	8	h			above office address by 5:00 PM on 10/04/2015. The comments may be submitted personally or by post to the
Petitions	for approval of True al Performance Rev	Up of experience (APR)	inses for FY 2013- of FY 2014-15 and		Commission. The comments can also be e-mailed to the
ARR/ Tar	iff for FY 2015-16 f	iled by Nev	v Delhi Municipal	7.	Secretary, DERC at the e-mail address secyderc@nic.in. As done in the past, the Commission would also hold Public
Council (					Hearings with the stakeholders; and the date of hearing
Trans	Seneration Companie mission Company ,vi:	s, viz., 1PG z., Delhi Tra	UL and PPCL and Inscollimited (DTL)	8.	shall be notified separately. The Commission shall can if it as the Patitians and cash
have	iled Petitions for app	roval of True	Up of expenses for	10.	The Commission shall scrutinize the Petitions and seek further clarifications from the Petitioners, if required. By
	012-13 to FY 2013-1 atory Commission (DI				way of an Order, the Commission shall approve the ARR
2. NDM	has filed Petition	for approv	al of True Up of		and Revenue Gap with respect to each of the Petitioners and explore the ways and means for bridging this gap;
exper	ses for FY 2013-14,	Annual Pe	rformance Review	1	including support/subsidy, if any, from the GoNCTD, tariff
the Co	of FY 2014-15 and Al mmission.	NV Iant för	FT 2015-16 before		increase and/or other regulatory measures. The Orders on
3. The P	etitioners have filed t	heir respect	ve Petitions under	1	the Petitions shall be issued after considering the suggestions received from various stakeholders.
the p Electr	rovisions of the Ele city Reform Act, 20	ctricity Act,	2003, the Delhi	9.	In the past, there have been requests that the Commission
Condi	tions for Determin	ation of C	Seneration Tariff)		may extend assistance to consumers in understanding the
Regul	ations, 2007, DERC	(Terms a	nd Conditions for		Petitions and also help them to file their comments in this regard. The Commission has accordingly prepared
DERC	nination of Transmis (Terms and Cond	sion rann) i ditions for	Determination of	.	Executive Summary on the Petitions filed by the
Whee	ing Tariff and Retail S	upply Tariff)	Regulations, 2007		Petitioners, which is available on the website of the Commission (www.derc.gov.in). The Commission has
dated detern	May 30, 2007, DER ination of Generation	C (Terms a	nd Conditions for	· ·	also nominated the following officers to extend necessary.
DERC	(Terms and Con	ditions for	determination of		assistance to all such consumers, who may so desire.
Transi and C	nission Tariff) Regula onditions for Determ	tions, 2011,	and DERC (Terms		Discussions may be held after seeking prior appointment. • Shri. Prashant Kumar, Joint Director (Tariff-
Retail	Supply Tariff) Regu	lations 20	11 issued by the		Finance) Phone no9599311648.
Comm	ission vide Order d	ated. Decen	ber 2, 2011 and	e.,	· Shri Amit Sharma, Joint Director (Tariff-
19,20	d in the Delhi Gazette 12. The Commission h	ias since adr	nitted the Petitions	10	Engineering) Phone no9718925400. The complete Petitions filed by the Petitioners can be
subjec	t to clarifications/add sought from time to ti	itional inform	nation, if any, that		downloaded from the website of the Commission
	etitioners have, subse		admission of their		(www.derc.gov.in) and the website of the Petitioners. Soft
Petitio	ns by the DERC, issue	d Public Not	ice in the following		copy of the Petition may be obtained in CD on payment of ₹25/- per CD or a copy of the Petition may be purchased
	apers of NCT of Delhi:				from the respective Petitioner's Head Offices on any
Petitioner	Newspaper/(s)	Language Énglish	Date of issue of Public Notice 15.03.2015		working day between 11:00 A.M. and 4:00 P.M. on payment of ₹100/- either by cash or by Demand Draft/Pay Order payable at New Delhi as per the details given below:
	2. Hindustan Times	English	15.03.2015		draprastha Power Pragati Power Corporation
	3. Jansatta	Hindi	15.03.2015		neration Company Limited Limited
	4. Qaumi Patrika 5. The Daily Milap	Punjabi Urdu	15.03.2015 15.03.2015	Ra	gistered Office: Himadri, Registered Office: Himadri, jghat Power House Rajghat Power House
PPCL	6. Indian Express	English	15.03.2015	Cor	mplex, New Delhi - 110002 Complex, New Delhi - 110002
	7. Hindustan Times	English	15.03.2015		bsite: www.ipgcl-ppcl.com Website: www.ipgcl-ppcl.com
	8. Jansatta 9. Qaumi Patrika	Hindi Punjabi	15.03.2015 15.03.2015		mand Draft/Pay Order in Demand Draft/Pay Order in
	10. The Daily Milap	Urdu	15.03.2015		our of Indraprastha Power favour of Pragati Power neration Company Limited Corporation Limited
DŢL	1. The Hindu	English	14.03.2015	⊫—	hi Transco Limited New Delhi Municipal Council
in in the City of the second	2. The Business Standard	English	14.03.2015		gistered Office: Shakti Registered Office: Palika
•	3. Punjab Kesari	Hindi	14.03.2015	Sad	an, Kotla Road, New Delhi- Kendra, Sansad Marg, New
	4. Educator	Punjabi	14.03.2015	1.1	002 Delhi-110001
NDMC	5. The Daily Milap 1. Hindustan Times	Urdu English	14.03.2015		bsite: www.dtl.gov.in Website: www.ndmc.gov.in mand Draft/Pay Order in Demand Draft/Pay Order in
	2. Times of India	English	17.03.2015		our of Delhi Transco favour of New Delhi Municipal
		Hindi	17.03.2015	Lim	lited. Council
te i i	<ol> <li>Hindustan</li> <li>Qaumi Patrika</li> </ol>	Punjabi	17.03.2015	-	I IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII



### The Hindu (English) dated 18<sup>th</sup> March, 2015

Vioyamak Blee Website Petitions for 13 to FY 2013 2014-15 and Generation Generation Generation Corporation viz., Delhi Tr Petitions for 14, Annual F ARR/ Tariff f Council (NDI 1. The Gen- Transmis	PUBLIC approval of True approval of True 314, Annual Perf d ARR/Tariff for Company Limited Limited (PCL) a ansco Limited (PCL) a approval of True Performance Revi MC). eration Companie: sion Company, viz	Malvie Nac Telefax P1 NOTICE Up of expe ormance R FY 2015- riz., Indra (IPGCL) a (IPGCL) a (IPGC	ar. New Delhi-110 017	<ol> <li>Notices have also been posted on the website of the Petitioners as well as that of the Commission.</li> <li>In accordance with the provisions of the DERC (Comprehensive Conduct of Business) Regulations, 2001, the consumers and other stateholders in Delhi are invited to file their written submission for the tariff determination for FY 2015-16 based on Tariff Petitions filed by the Utilities and the Executive Summary placed on the Commission's website, to the Secretary of the Commission at the above office address by 5:00 PM on 10/04/2015. The comments may be submitted personally or by post to the Secretary, DERC at the e-mail address secyderc@nic.in.</li> <li>As done in the past, the Commission would also hold Public Hearings with the stakeholders; and the date of hearing shall be notified separately.</li> <li>The Commission shall scrutinize the Petitions and seek</li> </ol>
Regulator 2. NDMC h expenses	ry Commission (DE as filed Petition s for FY 2013-14, FY 2014-15 and AF	RC or Com for approv Annual Per	e Delhi Electricity mission). val of True Up of rformance Review FY 2015-16 before	further clarifications from the Petitioners, if required. By way of an Order, the Commission shall approve the ARR and Revenue Gap with respect to each of the Petitioners and explore the ways and means for bridging this gap, including support/subsidy, if any, from the GoNCTD, tariff increase and/or other regulatory measures. The Orders on the Petitions shall be issued after considering the
the provi Electricity Condition Regulatio Determina DERC (1 Wheeling dated Ma determina DERC (1 Transmiss and Conc Retail Su Commissi notified in 19, 2012. subject to may be so 4. The Petitik Petitions t	sions of the Ele r Reform Act, 20 is for Determina ns, 2007, DERC ation of Transmiss Terms and Cond Taniff and Retail SS Terms and Cond forms and Cond ison Tariff) Regulat titions for Determi pply Tariff) Regulat titions for Determi ipply Tariff) Regulat the Delhi Gazette The Commission I clarifications/addi ught from time to til	ctricity Act, 100, the Di tition of C (Terms ar ion Tariff) F littons for upply Tariff) C (Terms ar on Tariff) R littons for ions,2011, nation of W lations 201 ated Decem (Extraordina as since adritional inform me	Determination of Regulations, 2007 ind Conditions for tegulations, 2011, determination of and DERC (Terms fheeling Tariff and 11 issued by the aber 2, 2011 and ary) dated January mitted the Petitions nation, if any, that admission of their	<ol> <li>suggestions received from various stakeholders.</li> <li>In the past, there have been requests that the Commission may extend assistance to consumers in understanding the Petitions and also help them to file their comments in this regard. The Commission has accordingly prepared Executive Summary on the Petitions filed by the Petitioners, which is available on the website of the Commission (www.derc.gov.in). The Commission has also nominated the following officers to extend necessary assistance to all such consumers, who may so desire. Discussions may be held after seeking prior appointment.</li> <li>Shri. Prashant Kumar, Joint Director (Tariff- Finance) Phone no9519311648.</li> <li>Shri Amit Sharma, Joint Director (Tariff- Engineering) Phone no9718925400.</li> <li>The complete Petitions filed by the Petitioners. Soft copy of the Petition may be obtained in CD on payment of 225/. per CD or a copy of the Petition may be purchased from the respective Petitioner's Head Offices on any</li> </ol>
	ewspaper/(s)		Date of issue of Public Notice	working day between 11:00 A.M. and 4:00 P.M. on payment of ₹100/- either by cash or by Demand Draft/Pay
2. 3. 4.	Indian Express Hindustan Times Jansatta Qaumi Patrika The Daily Milap	English English Hindi Punjabi Urdu	15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015	Order payable at New Delhi as per the details given below: In draprastha Power Pragati Power Corporation Generation Company Limited Registered Office: Himadri, Registered Office: Himadri,
PPCL 6. 7. 8. 9.	Indian Express Hindustan Times	English English Hindi Punjabi Urdu	15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015	Rajghat Power House Rajghat Power House Complex, New Delhi-110002 Complex, New Delhi-110002 Website: www.lpgcl-ppcl.com Demand Draft/Pay Order in favour of Indraprastha Power Generation Company Limited Corporation Limited
DTL 1. 2. 3. 4.	The Hindu The Business Standard Punjab Kesari Educator	English English Hindi Punjabi	14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015	Delhi Transco Limited         New Delhi Municipal Council           Registered         Office:         Shakti           Sadan, Kotla Road, New Delhi-         Kendra, Sansad Marg, New           110002         Delhi-110001
NDMC 1. 2. 3. 4.	Times of India Hindustan Qaumi Patrika	Urdu English English Hindi Punjabi Urdu	14.03.2015 17.03.2015 17.03.2015 17.03.2015 17.03.2015 17.03.2015 17.03.2015	Website: www.dtl.gov.in Demand Draft/Pay Order in favour of Delhi Transco Limited. Delhi Electricity Regulatory Commission
Ç, ç	K			



### Dainik Jagaran (Hindi) dated 18<sup>th</sup> March, 2015

नडीएमसी	<ol> <li>दि डेली मिलाप्</li> <li>इंडियन एक्सप्रेस 7. हिन्दुस्तान टाइंस्स 8. जनसत्ता 9. कौंगी पत्रिका 10. दि डेली मिलाप</li> <li>दि खिजनैस स्टेंडर्ड 3. पुंजाब केसरी</li> <li>दि खिजनैस स्टेंडर्ड 3. पुंजाब केसरी</li> <li>एजुंकेटर</li> <li>दि डेली मिलाप</li> <li>हिन्दुस्तान टाइम्स</li> <li>टाइम्स और इंडिया</li> <li>डेन्दुस्तान</li> <li>कौंनी पत्रिका</li> <li>दि डेली मिलाप</li> </ol>	उर्दू अंग्रेजी अंग्रेजी हिन्दी अंग्रेजी हिन्दी अंग्रेजी अंग्रेजी हन्दी पंजाबी उर्दू	15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 17.03.2015 17.03.2015 17.03.2015 17.03.2015	रिण्वादि पावर हाउस काम्प्लेक्स, नह विल्ली-110002 विरसाइट www.ipgcl-ppcl.com इंद्रप्रस्थ पावर जनरेशन कंपनी लिमिटेड के पक्ष में डिमांड ड्रॉफ्ट / पे आइंर पिजेब्रिय कार्यालयः शक्ति सदन, फोटला रोड, नई दिल्ली-110002 वेबंसाइट www.dtl.gov.in \ विल्ली ट्रांसकी लिमिटेड के पक्ष में डिमांड ड्रॉफ्ट / पे आर्डर	राजधाट पांवर होऊस काम्प्लेक्स, नई दिल्ली–110002 ये बसाइ ट: www.ipgcl- ppcl.com प्रगति पावर कारपोरेशन लिगिटेड के पब में डिमांड ड्रॉपट / रे आर्डर नई दिल्ली नगरपालिका परिषद पंजीकृत कार्यालय: पालिका जेव. संसद मार्ग, नई दिल्ली–11000, वेबसाइट: www.ndmc.gev.in	
ोटीएल नडीएगरी	<ol> <li>इंडियन एतसप्रेस</li> <li>विन्दुस्तान टाइम्स</li> <li>जनेमी पत्रिका</li> <li>वोनी पत्रिका</li> <li>वि डेली मिलाप</li> <li>दि डेली मिलाप</li> <li>दि डेली मिलाप</li> <li>दि डेली मिलाप</li> <li>दि बेजनेस स्टेंडर्ड</li> <li>पुंजाब केसरी</li> <li>एजुकेटर</li> <li>दि डेली मिलाप</li> <li>वि डेली मिलाप</li> <li>वि डेली मिलाप</li> <li>दि डेली मिलाप</li> <li>वि डेली मिलाप</li> </ol>	अंग्रेजी अंग्रेजी हिन्दी पंजाबी उर्दू अंग्रेजी हिन्दी पंजाबी पंजाबी	15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 17.03.2015 17.03.2015 17.03.2015	रिण्वादि पावर हाउस काम्प्लेक्स, नहुं विल्ली-110002 विरसाइट www.ipgcl-ppcl.com इंद्रप्रस्थ पावर जनरेशन कंपनी लिमिटेड के पक्ष में डिमांड ड्रॉपट/ पे आईर पिर्जविद्रूत कार्यालयः शतिल सदन, कोटला रहे, विल्ली-110002 वेबसाइट www.dtl.gov.in दिल्ली ट्रांसकी लिमिटेड के पक्ष में डिमांड ड्रॉपट/पे आर्डर	राजधाट पांवर होऊस काम्स्वेक्स, नई दिल्ली-110002 ये बसाइ ट: www.ipgcl- ppcl.com प्रावि पावर कारपोरेशन लिभिटेड के पक्ष में डिमांड ड्रॉफट/ये आर्डर नई दिल्ली नगरपालिका परिषद पंजीकूत कार्यालय: पालिका न्हेंद्र, संसद मार्ग, नई दिल्ली-11000 वेवराइट: www.ndmc.gev.in नई दिल्ली नगरपालिका गरिषद के पक्ष में डिमांड ड्रॉफट/ये आर्डर संविव	
रिटीएल नडीएमक्षी	<ol> <li>इंडियन एतसप्रेस</li> <li>जेनुसुरातन टाइस्स</li> <li>जेनुसुरातन टाइस्स</li> <li>जेनेपी पत्रिका</li> <li>वि वे वे वि मिलाप</li> <li>दि उेली मिलाप</li> <li>दि विजन्स स्टेंडर्ड</li> <li>दि विजनेस स्टेंडर्ड</li> <li>दि वे वे वे ते स्टेंडर्ड</li> <li>दे व वे ते स्टेंडर्ड</li> <li>दे वे ते सिलाप</li> <li>डिन्दुस्तान टाइस्स</li> <li>दे टाइस्स ऑफ इंडिया</li> <li>हिन्दुस्तान</li> </ol>	अंग्रेजी अंग्रेजी हिन्दी पंजाबी चर्दू अंग्रेजी हिन्दी अंग्रेजी अंग्रेजी सुन्दी	15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 14.03,2015 14.03,2015 14.03,2015 14.03,2015 17.03,2015 17.03,2015	राजवाट पावर हाउस काम्प्लेक्स, नह विल्ली-110002 विरसाइट www.ipgcl-ppcl.com इंद्रप्रस्थ पावर जनरेशन कंपनी लिमिटेड के पक्ष में डिमांड ड्रॉपट/ पे आईर पिर्जवी ट्रांसको लिमिटेड फोटला रोड, नई विल्ली-110002 वेबसाइट www.dtl.gov.in \ पिल्ली ट्रांसको लिमिटेड के पक्ष में	राजधाट पांवर होऊस काम्स्तेक्स, नई दिल्ली-110022 ये बसाइ ह: www.ipgcl- ppcl.com प्रगति पावर कारपोरेशन लिभिटेड के पक्ष में डिमांड ड्रॉफ्ट/ये आर्डर नई दिल्ली नगरपालिका परिषद पंजीकृत कार्यालय पालिका म्हें, संसद मार्ग, नई दिल्ली-11000 वेवसाइट: www.ndmc.gev.in नई दिल्ली नगरपालिका गरिषद के	
ीटीएल नडीएमसी	<ol> <li>इंडियन एक्सप्रेस</li> <li>उनेवा टाइस्स</li> <li>उनवात्ता</li> <li>उनेवी पत्रिका</li> <li>पत्रिका</li> <li>दि खेली मिलाप</li> <li>दि खिजनैस स्टेंडर्ड</li> <li>उ प्रंजाब केसरी</li> <li>एजुंकेटर</li> <li>दि खेली मिलाप</li> <li>रिन्दुस्तान टाइस्स</li> <li>टाइस्स और इंडिया</li> </ol>	अंग्रेजी अंग्रेजी हिन्दी पंजाबी उर्दू अंग्रेजी हिन्दी पंजाबी उर्दू अंग्रेजी अंग्रेजी	15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 14.03,2015 14.03,2015 14.03,2015 14.03,2015 14.03,2015 14.03,2015 17.03,2016 17.03,2015	राजवाट पावर हाउस काम्प्लेक्स, नह विल्ली-110002 विरसाइट www.ipgcl-ppcl.com इंद्रप्रस्थ पावर जनरेशन कंपनी लिमिटेड के पक्ष में डिमांड ड्रॉपट/ पे आईर पिर्जवी ट्रांसको लिमिटेड फोटला रोड, नई विल्ली-110002 वेबसाइट www.dtl.gov.in \ पिल्ली ट्रांसको लिमिटेड के पक्ष में	राजधाट पांवर होऊस काम्स्तेक्स, नई दिल्ली-110022 ये बसाइ ह: www.ipgcl- ppcl.com प्रगति पावर कारपोरेशन लिभिटेड के पक्ष में डिमांड ड्रॉफ्ट/ये आर्डर नई दिल्ली नगरपालिका परिषद पंजीकृत कार्यालय पालिका म्हें, संसद मार्ग, नई दिल्ली-11000 वेवसाइट: www.ndmc.gev.in नई दिल्ली नगरपालिका गरिषद के	
ीटीएल नडीएगसी	<ol> <li>इंडियन एतसप्रेस</li> <li>होन्दुस्तान टाइम्स</li> <li>जनसत्ता</li> <li>जनेसी पत्रिका</li> <li>गैठे विकेसी पत्रिका</li> <li>गि दि डेली मिलाप</li> <li>दि डिन्दू</li> <li>दि जिन्दू</li> <li>दि जिन्दू</li> <li>पुंजाब केसरी</li> <li>एजुबेटर</li> <li>दि डेजी मिलाप</li> <li>दि डेजी मिलाप</li> <li>दि डेजी मिलाप</li> <li>दि डेजी मिलाप</li> </ol>	अंग्रेजी अंग्रेजी हिन्दी पंजाबी उर्दू अंग्रेजी हिन्दी पंजाबी उर्दू अंग्रेजी	15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 14.03,2015 14.03,2015 14.03,2015 14.03,2015 14.03,2015 14.03,2015	राजवाट पावर हाउस काम्प्लेक्स, नह विल्ली-110002 विवसाइट: www.ipgcl-ppcl.com इंद्रप्रस्थ पावर जनरेशन कंपनी लिमिटिंड कं पक्ष में डिमांड ड्रॉपट/ पे आईर विल्ली ट्रांसको लिगिटेड पंजीवृद्धां कार्यालय: शक्ति सदन, कोटला सेड, नई.विल्ली-110002 वेबेसाइट: www.dtl.gov.in \	राजधाट पांवर होऊस काम्प्लेक्स, नई दिल्ली–110002 ये बसाइ ट: www.ipgcl- ppcl.com प्रगति पावर कारपोरेशन लिगिटेड के पब में डिमांड ड्रॉपट / रे आर्डर नई दिल्ली नगरपालिका परिषद पंजीकृत कार्यालय: पालिका जेव. संसद मार्ग, नई दिल्ली–11000, वेबसाइट: www.ndmc.gev.in	
ीटीएल	<ol> <li>इंडियन एक्सप्रेस</li> <li>हिन्दुस्तान टाइंस्स</li> <li>जनसत्ता</li> <li>कौभी पत्रिका</li> <li>कौभी पत्रिका</li> <li>दे डेली मिलाप</li> <li>दि डिल्दू</li> <li>दी र्थिजनैस स्टेंडर्ड</li> <li>पुंजाब केसरी</li> <li>पुंजुकेटर</li> </ol>	अग्रेजी अंग्रेजी हिन्दी पंजाबी उर्दू अंग्रेजी हिन्दी पंजाबी	15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 15.03,2015 14.03,2015 14.03,2015 14.03,2015 14.03,2015	रिप्लवीट पावर हाउस काम्प्लेक्स, नई विल्ली-110002 विरसाइट: www.ipgcl-ppcl.com इंग्रेप्रस्थ पावर जनरेशन कंपनी लिमिटिंड के पक्ष में डिनांड ड्रॉपट ∕ में आईर विल्ली ट्रांसको लिमिटेड पंजीवृत कार्यालयः शतित सदन,	पाजायाट पांवर होऊस काम्प्लेक्स, नई दिल्ली–11002 ये बसाइ ट: www.ipgcl- ppcl.com प्रगति पावर कारपोरेशन लिग्निटेड के पबा में डिमांड ड्रॉपट/ रे आर्डर नई दिल्ली नरप्पालिका प्रिसद पंजीकूत कार्यालय: पालिका और.	
ਸਿਟੀएਰ	<ol> <li>इंडियन एक्सप्रेस</li> <li>हिन्दुस्तान टाइंस्स</li> <li>जनसत्ता</li> <li>कौभी पत्रिका</li> <li>कौभी पत्रिका</li> <li>दे डेली मिलाप</li> <li>दि डिल्दू</li> <li>दी र्थिजनैस स्टेंडर्ड</li> <li>पुंजाब केसरी</li> <li>पुंजुकेटर</li> </ol>	अग्रेजी अंग्रेजी हिन्दी पंजाबी उर्दू अंग्रेजी हिन्दी पंजाबी	15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015	रिप्लवीट पावर हाउस काम्प्लेक्स, नई विल्ली-110002 विरसाइट: www.ipgcl-ppcl.com इंग्रेप्रस्थ पावर जनरेशन कंपनी लिमिटिंड के पक्ष में डिनांड ड्रॉपट ∕ में आईर विल्ली ट्रांसको लिमिटेड पंजीवृत कार्यालयः शतित सदन,	पाजायाट पांवर होऊस काम्प्लेक्स, नई दिल्ली–11002 ये बसाइ ट: www.ipgcl- ppcl.com प्रगति पावर कारपोरेशन लिग्निटेड के पबा में डिमांड ड्रॉपट/ रे आर्डर नई दिल्ली नरप्पालिका प्रिसद पंजीकूत कार्यालय: पालिका और.	
	<ol> <li>इंडियन एक्सप्रेस</li> <li>इंदुस्तान टाइम्स</li> <li>जनसत्ता</li> <li>कौंगी पत्रिका</li> <li>वि डेली मिलाप</li> <li>दि हिन्दू</li> <li>दि बिजनैस स्टेंडर्ड</li> </ol>	अंग्रेजी अंग्रेजी हिन्दी पंजाबी चर्दू अंग्रेजी अंग्रेजी	15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 16.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015	रिएमधेट पावर हाउस काम्प्लेक्स, नई विल्सी–110002 वेक्साइट www.ipgcl-ppcl.com इंद्रप्रप्रथ पांतर जनरेशन कंपनी विसिग्टिंड पक्ष में डिमांड ड्रॉपट∕ पे आईर विल्ली ट्रांसको लिगिटेड	राजचाट पांवर होऊस काम्प्लेक्स, नई दिल्ली–11002 ये बसाइ ट: www.ipgcl- ppcl.com प्रगति पावर कारपोरेशन लिभिटेड के पह्न ने डिमांड ड्रॉफ्ट, ये आर्डर नई दिल्ली नगरपालिका परिश्वद	
	<ol> <li>इंडियन एक्सप्रेस</li> <li>हिन्दुस्तान टाइम्स</li> <li>जनसत्ता</li> <li>कौगी पत्रिका</li> <li>दि डेली मिलाप</li> <li>दि डेली मिलाप</li> <li>दि हिन्दू</li> </ol>	अंग्रेजी अंग्रेजी हिन्दी पंजाबी उर्दू अंग्रेजी	15.03.2016 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 14.03.2015	राज्यांट पावर हाउस काम्प्लेक्स, नहुं विल्ली–110002 वेक्साइट www.ipgcl-ppcl.com इंद्रप्रस्थ पावर जनरेशन कंपनी लिमिटेड के पक्ष में डिनांड ड्रॉक्ट/ पे आईर	राजधाट पांवर झाउस काम्प्लेक्स, नई दिल्ली–11002 ये बसाइट: www.ipgcl- ppcl.com प्रगति पावर कारपोरेशन निभिन्नेक	
	6. इंडियन एक्सप्रेस 7. हिन्दुस्तान टाइंम्स 8. जनसत्ता 9. कौमी पत्रिका 10. दि डेली मिलाप	अंग्रेजी अंग्रेजी हिन्दी पंजाबी सर्दू	15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015	राजधाट पावर हाउस काम्प्लेक्स, नई दिल्ली-110002 वेबसाइट www.ipgcl-ppcl.com इंद्रप्रस्थ पावर जनरेशन कंपनी बिसिटिड के पक्ष में डिमांड ड्रॉयट/	राजधाट पांवर झाउस काम्प्लेक्स, नई दिल्ली–11002 ये बसाइट: www.ipgcl- ppcl.com प्रगति पावर कारपोरेशन निभिन्नेक	
गेपीसीएल	6. इंडियन एक्सप्रेस 7. हिन्दुस्तान टाइम्स 8. जनसत्ता 9. कौंभी पत्रिका	अंग्रेजी अंग्रेजी हिन्दी पंजाबी	15.03.2015 15.03,2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015	राजधाट पावर हाउस काम्लेक्स, नई  दिल्ली-110002 वेवसाइट: www.ipgcl-ppcl.com  ईद्रप्रस्थ पावर जनरेशन कंपनी	राजधाट पांवर झाउस काम्प्लेक्स, नई दिल्ली–11002 ये बसाइट: www.ipgcl- ppcl.com प्रगति पावर कारपोरेशन निभिन्नेक	
गेपीसीएल	6. इंडियन एक्सप्रेस 7. हिन्दुस्तान टाइम्स 8. जनसत्ता	अंग्रेजी अंग्रेजी हिन्दी	-15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015	रिज़घाट पावर हाउस काम्प्लेक्स, नई दिल्ली–110002 देवसाइट: www.ipgcl-ppcl.com	राजधाट पावर हाउस काम्प्लेक्स, नई दिल्सी–110002 ये बसाइट: www.ipgcl- ppcl.com	
ोपीसीएल	<ol> <li>इंडियन एक्सप्रेस</li> <li>हेन्दुस्तान टाइम्स</li> </ol>	अंग्रेजी अंग्रेजी	15.03.2015 15.03.2015	राजघाट पावर हाउस काम्प्लेक्स, नई दिल्ली–110002	राजघाट पावर हाउस काम्प्लेक्स, नई दिल्ली–110002	
गेपीसीएल	<ol> <li>इंडियन एक्सप्रेस</li> </ol>	अंग्रेजी	15.03.2015	राजघाट पावर हाउस काम्प्लेक्स, नई	राजधाट पावर हाउस काम्प्रतेत्व जर्म	
<del>Inflation -</del>	the second se		15.03.2015	पणाकृत कायालय : हिमाद्री	राजधाट पावर हाउस काम्प्रतेत्व जर्म	
				Hard Street . Die A		
	4. कौमी पत्रिका	पंजाबी	15.03.2015	ालामटड	पंजीकत कार्यालय हिमारी	
	<ol> <li>जनसत्ता</li> </ol>	हिन्दी	15.03.2015	इंद्रप्रस्थ पावर जनरेशन कंपनी	प्रगति पावर कारपोरेशन लिमिटेड	
	2. हिन्दुस्तान टाइम्स	अंग्रेजी	15,03.2015	प्रातालाप खरादा जा सकती है।		
आईपीजीसीएल	1. इंडियन एक्सप्रेस	अंग्रेजी	15.03.2015	नई दिल्ली में देय डिमांड ड्रॉफ्ट	/पे आर्डर का भुगतान कर याचिका की	
60.6		1. 1. 3	होने की तिथि	👔 🚽 प्रातः ११.०० बर्ज से अपराहन	04:00 के बीच हैं100 / _ रहे नकर जा	
याचिकाकर्ता	समाचार-पत्र	भाषा	आम सूवना जारी	याचिकाकतीओं के संबंधित मुख्य	कार्यालयों से किसी भी कार्य टिवस में	
सूचना जार	ा का गई है:			भुगतान पर प्राप्त किया जा स	करों। है या निम्नलिखित वितर्णानजाव	
बाद, राष्ट्रा	य राजधाना क्षेत्र दिल्ली	के निम्नलिखि	त समाचारपत्रों में आग	किया जा सकता है। याचिका व	गे सॉफ्ट कापी प्रति सीडी 🖲 25 / 🕁 ले	
<ol> <li>याचकाकर</li> </ol>	गओं द्वारा अपनी याचिका	ओं को डीईआ	रसी द्वारा अनुमोदन व	(www.derc.gov.in) या या	चेकाकताओं की रोग्रसारल के सफल्लान	
4400 00 00	/ अतिरिक्त जनिकारी म	रंगे जा सकती	等1211	10. याचिकाकर्ताओं द्वारा दर्ज पूर्ण	याचिकाओं को आयोग की देबसाइट	
8141 94 9	गांचकाओं को भी स्वीकार	किया गया है	जिसमें समय-समय प	फान ने : 9718925400		
क प्रावधान	ा के अंतगत अपनी संब	धित राचिका	ं हाराज की हैं। आजो	, श्री अमित शमी संयव	त्त निदेशक (प्रशुल्क–इंजीनियरिंग)	
બુલરા આપ	गत प्रशल्क के निर्धारण व	े लिए नियम ट	ग शती विचित्रामन ववर	9099311048		
ानयम व	शत) विनियमन, 2011 अं	रि दीर्दआण्ज्मी	(कीलिंग गण्डक औ	_	ा निदेशक (प्रशुल्क–वित्त) फोन नं. :	
ાળાન	थिमन, 2011, डॉइआरसी	(पारेषण आल	क के जिल्लीयांग को चिन	TT I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I		
30 45, 20	007, डोइआरसी (उत्पादन	प्रशल्क के नि	र्धारण के लिए निराम	7	से चर्चा करने के लिए मुलाकात से पहले	
.આપૂાલ.પ્રશ	रेल के निधारण के लिए	नेयम य जाती।	ਰਿਤਿਸ਼ਦ 2007 ਵਿਤਾਂ		निम्नलिखित अधिकारियों को भी मनोनित	
ानयम च	रात) विनियमन, 2007, डी	डेआएसी (की	लेंग प्रमालक और जवश	९ उपलब्ध है। आयोग द्वारा इ	रें तरह की इच्छा रखने हासे जभी	
व शतें) वि	। 2000, डाइआरसा (उत्प नियमन, 2007, डीईआरस	१५७ अशुल्फ क ते विविश्वमा राज	) निवारण के लिए निय	<ul> <li>तयार किया गया है, जो आयोग.</li> </ul>	की वेबसाइट (www.derc.gov.in) पर	
नाध्यम् स अधिनिरम्य	ो अधिसूचित विद्युत अधि 1. 2000, डीईआरसी (उत्प	शनयम, 2003	, दिल्ली विद्युत सुध	र यायकाकलाओं द्वारा दर्ज यहि	काओं पर तदनसार कार्यकारी वज्यांच	
	आर दिल्ली राजपत्र (अति	विशिष्ट) दिनां	के 19 जननशी 2012 :	के अपनी टिप्पणियों को दर्ज करने	में भी मदद की जा सकती है। आजोज 🗎	
<ol> <li>याचिकाक से जानी</li> </ol>	र्ताओं ने आयोग के आदे	रा दिनांक २ वि	रेसम्बर, 2011 के माध्य	म समझन में उपभावताओं की मद	द की जा सकती है और त्या करेला से करने	
ে ধ্যম্প্রকার	साखल का हो ।			9. पहले भी ऐसे कई अनुरोध किए	मये है जिसमें आयोग ताल जानिकाओं को	
ा आर वित्त	विष 2015—16 के लिए	एओरआर / प्र	शुल्क के अनुमोदन वे	तु विचार करने के पश्चात याविक	ओं पर आदेश दिये जाएंगे।	
। दू अप, ।	वत्त वर्ष 2014–15 को व	ार्षिक कार्राति	धाटन जनीका /त्रिक	न् जपायों पर कियार किया जागा	। विभिन्न हितधारकों से प्राप्त जवातों क	
<ol> <li>एनडीएम</li> </ol>	सी ने आयोग के समक्ष	वित्तं वर्ष २००१	-14 के लिय जाने -	का याद किसी समयन / सहिनदे	व शेष्ट्राय राजधानी क्षेत्र दिल्ली सरकार से 1. टैरिफ में वृद्धि तथा/या अन्य नियामक	
याचिकार	3 से वित्त वर्ष 2013—14 व दाखिल की हैं।	गलए व्यया क	। द्रू अप क अनुमोदन १	तु संभावनाओं एतं साउन्में के जन	जस्व अंतर को पूरा करने के लिए सभी म राष्ट्रीय राजधानी क्षेत्र दिल्ली सरकार से	
2012-4	वैनियामक आयोग (डीईउ 3 से तिल गई 2012- 44 ले	गरसी या आग	पोग) के समक्ष वित	वर्ष स, आयाग द्वारा प्रत्येक याचिव	गकर्ताओं के लिए एआरआर अनुमोदित की	
4/6401	कम्पना अथात दिल्ली ट	रांसको लिसिटे	ਫ (ਫੀਟੀਹਰ) ਦੇ ਇਹ	भाषकाकताओं सं रपष्टीकरण	भी मांग जाएगा। किसी आहेश के मध्यप	
1. विद्युत उ	त्पादन कम्पनियों अर्थात	आईपीजीसीए	ल और पीपीसीएल त	था 8. आयोग द्वारा याचिकाओं की ज	व की जाएगी और यदि आवश्यक हुआ तो,	
4 319414	१ हत दाखिल याचिकाण			जाएगा।		
समादा (एप	।आर) आर कित वर्ष 20	115–16 के f	े नामक कायानधान लेए एआएआज / एका	सुनवाइ भी की जाएगी तथा	सुनवाई की तिथि अलग से सूचित की	
का लाए ब्यु	भा का द अप वित्त वर्ष	2014-15 7	data and firm		र, आयोग हास हितधारकों के साथ लोक	
नई दिल्ली	नगरपालिका परिषद (ए	र्ष नजीप्रायनी१ -	mar from and	secyderc@nic.in पर भो	मेल किया जा सकता है।	
अनुमादन ह	रतु दाखिल याचिकाएं।		-	सकता है। टिप्पणियों को	' राचिव, डीईआरसी के ई—मेल पते	
(एपाआर)	आर वित्त वर्ष 2015-	16 के लिए	एआरआर / प्रशुल्क	के . हैं। आयोग में टिप्पणियों को	व्यक्तिगत या जाक दाश जमा किंगा त्या	
ाष्यया का ट्र	. अप. वित्त वर्ष 2014	१५ की तार्षित्र	ह कार्यदिक्षणहत्व जन्म	क्षा पर दिनांक 10.04.2015 क	े सार्य 500 बजे तक जमा कर करने	
(ercide)	हारा वित्त वर्ष 2012-	13 से वित्त	चर्ष 2012-14 के ह	लए अपनी लिखित प्रस्तुती आयो	ग के सचिव के सपूर्य का कार्याच्या पत्रे	
(414)(4)(0)	1) आर पारेषण कम्प्र	ो अर्थान हि	ल्ली टॉगको फिफि	ት 🚽 👘 गानियाओं एवं आधानित किल	कायकारा साराश द्वारा दाखिल प्रशुल्क वर्ष 2015–16 के लिए प्रशुल्क निर्धारण हेत्	
Innes	आइपाजासाएल) आर	प्रगति भातः	ੱਲਗਗੇਰੇਘਰ ਇਨੀ	🔶 ਹੋਣ ਵਿਭਾਰ ਸਟਿਕਿਟੀਜ਼ ਅੰਗ	और अन्य हितधारक, आयोग की वेबसाइट कार्यकारी सारांश द्वारा दाखिल प्रशुल्क	
	पादन कम्पंनियों अर्थात	न दन्तप्रका	ातन् स्वयनेकर्णः	materia a logal land the	संहिता) विनियसन. 2001 के प्रावधानों के	
विद्यतं जन	आम	सूचना	20-111-2200780000			
	े भवना, सी –स्लॉक, शिवा, इट- www.derc.gov.in,	लक, सालवाय न्ट्रेलीफ्रॅक्स-	नगर नइ दिल्ली—110	017 . प्रस्तुत की गई है। आग सूचन	त्त याचिकाकताओं और आयोग की वेबसाइट	
	िदिल्ली विद्युत	Contraction of the second	and the second	5. याचिकाकताओं क्षास आरी स	a second second second diad	



### Jadid in Dinon (Urdu) dated 18<sup>th</sup> March 2015

	۔ سے جاری کردہ اپنی اپنی نوتسوں میں عرضی کا خلاصہ کیا ہے		5			a character lie	
	کے ساتھ ساتھ عرضی گذاروں کی ویب سائٹ پر بھی پوسٹ کی	۔ اسکے علاوہ عوامی نوٹس کمیشن ۔ *		-110017	، ، مالو پېټکر ، ټې د ، کل	ے جلون ، بی ۔ بلاک ، شوا لک	و فتا مک
		محق <i>ہے</i> ۔		:www.decr.go	v.in, telefa	x:+91-11-266736	0625
	ضابطے)ریگولیشنز ،2001 کےضابطوں کےمطابق دبلی میں	. ڈی ای آری (یزنس کے جامع	6		ىنەتس	عوامى	
	ں کو مالی سال 16-2015 کے لئے ٹریف تیجن کرنے کے	صارفین اور دیگراسٹاک ہولڈرا		al a ser Cro			
	اکرنے کی دعوت دی جاتی ہے۔جو کہ کمیشن کی دیب سائٹ پر	ليتجافى تح مرى درخواستين داخل		اب کی منطوری کے گئے	احراجات کے معتمر یو سکینہ کہ دیدہود و	2013-14 مال 2013-24	012-13U
	ارف سے داخل ٹریف عرضداشتوں بربنی ہو۔ یہ درخواسیں			) بی می ایس) اور پری پادر (دیر ذیبا بر که ما	ن چې مليدو اي د	د ں مثلاً اندر پر شفط پادر جزیش پی ی ایل)ادر فرانسیشن سمینی،	يە بىر «ن ئ
	لاسکریٹری نے پائر2014/2015 کے 5.00 پیچ تک تائ			ردی این کا طرف سے . 1 مالیہ ایک ایک ایک	مثلاد بن را شومنید ا افسان المان ال	ی01 یک اور ما یک بلی بلی بلی . 2015 کے لیے اے آر آر / ثر	
	نفرادی طور پریا پوسٹ کے ذرائیہ پیش کئے جا سکتے ہیں۔اسکے			×00° == == 2014-13	يب ، در بن بن بن	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	ی موں مانزہ
	لرکز کا در پریا کی خاصف کر کر چہ جائے ہیں۔ ای میں ی کوائی۔ میل کے ذریعہ بھی بیھیچ جائیکتے ہیں۔ ای میل					است	
		یر کے سریرن دی ہی، ایڈری ecyderc @nic.in		لیتے حرضان، پٹی دبلی مرتبل	ب کی منظور کی کے	1 کے افراجات کے لیے" فریوا	013-14
	8 ہے۔ میشن اسٹاک ہولڈر دل _یر ساتھ عوامی سنوائی بھی کر سکتی ہے		_	یج ایے آرآر / ٹریف اور مالی	الى 2015-16 كيا	ی) کا طرف سے داخل مالی س	(این دی دیم
	یہ کن اسٹا کے جوالدروں نے چہا کھ توا می سلوانی جمل کر شی ہے ہے۔ دیں ڈی سات	. سطینا کهانی یک کیا گیا ہے۔	1		لورى سيليحر فبياب	،افراجات سيلي تريواب " كي منغ	2014-1
	نور برگوتفای می جاشی ہے۔ سر سنج	اورعوامی سنوائی کی تاریخ علحد ہ <sup>ط</sup> کمیتہ میڈ		، سمینی ، مثلاً د بلی ٹرانسکونمیٹیڈ (	ی می ایل اور فرانسمیش	، مثلا آبل بي جي مي ايل اور بي ي	جزيش <sup>ك</sup> هذيار
1.1	) کرسکتا ہے اور ضرورت پڑنے پر عرضی گذاروں سے مزید		.8	) یا کمیشن) کے سامنے مالی	ش ( ڈی ای آر بر	نه دیلی الیکٹر شی ریگو لیٹری تمی	(1) (1)
	بحکم نامے کے ذریعہ کمیشن ہرایک عرضی گذار کے سلسلے میں سب			اب' کی منطوری کے لئے	اخراجات کے '' فریع	2013- 14UL JU	مال-۱۱،
	ری دے سکتا ہے۔ ادر ساتھ ہی بی فرق دور کرنے کے لئے ہر		, i		C		فرضیاں دائش مار وی راکس
	ل کرے گاجن میں جمایت اسبیڈی، اگرکوئی ہو، جی اواین ج			یلیے اے آر آر /زیف اور	مال 2015-16 ک	ں نے کمیشن کے سامنے مالی - کہ اس اور سائی گرمانے را	20 2 U I
	يكوليترى اقدامات كي در يعد فرق كوكم كياجا سطيحاً - عرضو ف ير			2013-14 <u>2013-14</u>	سے پی ارک مان سال	کے لیکنے سالانہ کارکردگی جائزہ (ا ک منالب ی سے لیے حضریہ اظ	-2014-15 ard C
	ں سے موصول تجادیز پر غور کرنے کے بھی ہی جاری کیے	احكامات متعدد استاك مولقده		- Lillalite Called		پ' کی منظوری <i>کے لیے عرض</i> ی داخل ہ نے اپنی اپنی عرضیاں الیکٹرک ع	
		جا ئىيىچە-				اسیه کاری کر میان ایسرت د ز. دی ای کاری (چزیشن زبا	
	ی گئی میں کہ کمیشن صارفین کو عرضیاں پیچھنے میں مدد پیش کریں		9			د بر کاری کاری کر مرکز کار کر کار کر دای ای آرسی ( فرانسمشن فر	
	رے داخل کرنے میں بھی مد د کریں۔ کمیش نے حسب دستور	اوراس سلسله ميں أنهيں اسپنے تنبع				) در میلنگ شرید	
	اظل کرده عرضو ں پر ایگر یکٹیوخلاصہ تیار کریں ، جو کہ کمیشن کی	عرضی گذاروں کی طرف سے د				يو 2007 ، بتاريخ 30 مى ، 70	
	(www. ( بستاب ب- كميش في استكماده ايس تمام	ويب سائنٹ (lecr.gov.in	- 1	ب <i>کے تعن کے لئے شر</i> ائط و	اَ رَى ( ٹراہمشن ٹریڈ	ايدا ) ريكوليشنز 1 201 ، ذي اي	للتح شرائط دفسو
1.5	رنے کے لئے متدرجہ ویل آفسروں کو نام د کیا ہے، جوابیا			رثیل سپلائی ٹریف کے تعظین	وميلنك تريف اور	معر ١٠ ١١، 20، اور ڈي اي آري (	شوابد) ر. او
	لمریقے سے ملقی کٹی طاقات کے بعد ہی اس پر بحث ہوگی۔		-	ربيه كميش زير آور بتاريخ	0 2جاری کردہ بذ	الما و شوالها) ريكوليشتر 11	いたた
	يَكِتْرُ ( ثريفٌ - فا حَالَتْ ) فون نُبْر 9599311648		S.	عالی کیا گیا۔ کمیشن نے بہت	یٹ (غیر معمولی) نوا	ادر 19 جوري 2012 كود بلي كر	201.6/192
	يلر (ثريف-الجيريك) فون تمبر (189254		÷.	طور کیا ہے۔ جو کہ وقت وقت	كركوني ہوئے ساتھ من	وں/مزیداطلاحات کےساتھ،ا	
1	ورج سارے در شواستوں کو سیکن کی ویب سائٹ		0		C: CHE .	ی د ۱ می ای آری کی طرف سے عرف	بطلب كي تها مي
	w) یا درخواست دہندہ کی دیے سائٹ ہے ڈاؤن لوڈ کیا		3.			رد کا کا ار کا کا طرف مسط طرف ابی کے مندرجہ ذیل اخبار دن میں	
	ن فی ٹی ڈی۔/25روپے کی ادا یکی پر حاصل کی جاستی ہے یا		っぽ ご在	2. 10 200 210	<u>د ن د ن مورن د .</u> زبان	۳ اخبار/اخبارات	ينى كذار
	درخواست دہندہ کے متعلق ہیڈ آفیسوں سے کسی بھی کام کے	درج ول بقصادية برج مطالق	୍ବଞ୍ଚ	37.5			
	شام04.00 بیج کے درمیان-/100 کے نقد یا تی دیلی میں		2	15.03,2015	انگریز ی	ا . انڈین ایکسپریس	J153.6
75	کا 100 بے سرو کی کا لی شریدی جائے۔ لی ادا لیگی کر کے عرضی کی کا لی شریدی جائے ہے۔		÷.,	15.03.2015	الكريزي	2. ہندوستان ٹاتمتر	
3 2				15.03.2015	يتدى	3. جلستا	
- 23	يرتى باديكار بوريش كميند			15.03.2015	<u>پنجابی</u>	4. تو می <i>چر</i> یکا	
11	بادر او باد المشرقة في جمادرى ، راج كمات بادر بادس	يصبير فالعس بهادري ورابع الماني		15.03.2015	اردو	5. روز نامسلاب	
		كالميللس بنتي دبلي110002	5	15.03.2015	ظریزی انگریزی	6. الله ین ایکسپرلیس 7 . ہنددستان ٹائمنر	ىايل
1	ويب سائن :	يب ماتك	9	15.03.2015 15.03.2015	آنگریزی ہتدی	۲. ہندد شنان کا منز 8. جلستا	1.1
		www.ipgcl-ppcl.con		15.03.2015	میتوانی پیتجانی	و. قرى بېرىكا 1.9	
1	کے حق میں اندر پر ستھ پاور جزیش کمپنی کمیٹڈ کے حق میں	ندر پرستھ پاور جزیش کمپنی کمیٹڈ کے	:i.	15.03.2015	لون اردو	10. رور نامدلاب	
	د ماند در افت مرب آردر	ماتلا ڈرافٹ رپے آرڈر	3	14.03.2015	الكريزى	ا. المدو	Ju
	نى دىلى ميوليل كونسل	بلى ثرانسكولىيند		14.03.2015	انكريزي	2. دى بىندوىر فس استند ارد	
3	، بنى بدلى رجرو آف : ياليكا كيندر ، سنسد مارك ، بنى وبلى	چېژ د آفس: ظلمتي سدن برکونلا رود		14.03,2015	مندى	3. ماخاب کیسری	
1	110001-	110002		14.03.2015	<b>ي</b> خواني	1.1 يجو كيلر	
, A		یپ ماتٹ ww.dtl.gov.in	. 11	14.03.2015	أردو	5. روز نامدلاب	
	المديد أي والى موتسل كولس تحتى بين وما فالمواقعة م			17.03.2015	انگریزی انگریزی	1. ہندوستان ٹائمنر 2. ٹائمنرآف ایڈیا	ېدىمى
- 2	سر بچ ن دون يو بن و ن سے ن ين دو المدور است ر يے آر ڈر	ن د. و چيد ڪن ين دې ندور رور	5. a. l. l.	17.03.2015	الترييني المريدي	2. تا مراف (تدیا 3. ہندوستان	
				17.03.2015	يتفالي	4. قومى چتر يکا	
	سکریٹری دهلی الیکٹریسٹی ریگولیٹری کمیشن	DIP/2279/14-1	5	17.03.2015	اردد	. روز نامد لاب	
	دهلی «بیندریسی) ریسو بیری سیسی	DII 16417/14-					
				1		1	
	$\mathbf{N}$	deed in	. 1	almon 1	\$12	10	
	N Sa	deed	C		0/>	1 com	



### Quami Patrika (Punjabi) dated 18<sup>th</sup> March 2015

ਜਾ ਆਯਕ ਲਈ ਖਰ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ। 2.ਐਨਡੀਐਮ ਖ਼ਰਚਿਆ ਕਾਰਜਨਿਸ਼ ਲਈ ਏਆ ਹੈ। 3. ਯਾਚਿਕਾਕ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਜਾਰ 2012 ਦੇ ਵਿਦਿਯੁੱਤ ਪ੍ਰਸ਼ੁਲਕ ਦੇ 2007,ਡੀ ਸ਼ਰਤਾਂ) ਵਿ ਪ੍ਰਦਾ ਅ ਪ੍ਰਦਨਯਮਟ ਪ੍ਰਸ਼ੁਲਕ ਦੇ ਪੁਰਨਾ ਅ ਵਿਨਿਯਮਟ ਪ੍ਰਸ਼ੁਲਕ ਦੇ ਡੀਈਆਗੇ	1) ਦ ਸਮੁੱਖ ਵਿੱਤ ਸਾਲ 20 ਚੱਆਂ ਦਾ ਟਰੂ ਅਪ ਦੇ ਅ ਮਸੀ ਨੇ ਆਯੋਗ ਦੇ ਸਮੁੱਖ ਦਾ ਟਰੂ ਅਪ , ਵਿੱਚ ਸ਼ੇਪਾਦਨ ਸਮੀਖਿਆ (ਏਪੀਅ ਰਰਾਰਾ /ਪ੍ਰਸ਼ੁਲਕ ਦੇ ਅਨੁਮੱਜ ਰਰਾਵਾਂ ਨੇ ਆਯੋਗ ਦੇ ਅ ੀ ਰੋ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਰਾਜਪਤਰ (ਅ ਰਾਹੀ ਤੋਂ ਅਧਿਸੂਚਿਰ ਵਿਜਿ ਸੁਧਾਰ ਅਧਿਨੀਅ, 2 ਤੇ ਨਿਰਧਾਰਨ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਨ ਤੋਂ ਨਿਰਧਾਰਨ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਵਨਿਯਮਨ, 2007, ਡੀਬੀ ਪੂਰਤੀ ਪ੍ਰਸ਼ੁਲਕ ਦੇ ਨਿਰਧਾ 5, 2007 ਮਿਰੀ 30 ਮਈ, 5, 2007 ਸਿਤੀ 30 ਮਈ, 5, 2007 ਜਿਤੀ 30 ਮਈ, 16ਨਿਯਮਨ, 2011 ਤੇ ਡੀਓ ਪ੍ਰਯੋਸ਼ਣ ਪ੍ਰਸ਼ੁਲਕ ਦੇ ਨਿਰਧਾ 5, 2011 ਦੇ ਸ਼ਾਵਧਾਨਾਂ	012-13 ਤੋਂ ਨੁਮੋਦਨ ਲਈ ਵਿੱਤ ਸਾਲ ਸਾਲ 2014 ਸਾਲ 2015 ਵਿੱਤ ਸਾਲ ਨੂੰ ਵਿੱਤ ਦਲ ਲਈ ਯਾ ਦਲ ਲਈ ਯਾ ਵਿਰਿਵਿਸ਼ਿਸ਼ਟ) ਵਿਰਿਵਸ਼ਿਸ਼ਟ) ਸ਼ਰੋਬ ਨਿਰਧਾਰ ਸਿਆਰਸੀ (ਵਿ ਯਾਰਨ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਗੈਆਰਸੀ (ਵਿ ਯਾਰਨ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਦੋ ਅੰਤਰਗਗ ਜ ਯਾਰੀ ਚਿਨ	ਿਯਾਚਿਕਾਵਾਂ ਦਾਖ਼ਲ 2013-14 ਦੇ ਲਚੀ 4-15 ਦੀ ਸਾਲਾਨਾਂ ਸਾਲ 2015-16 ਦੇ ਸਿੰਗ ਦਾਖ਼ਲ ਕੀਤੀ 2 ਦਸਿਬਰ, 2011 ਦੇ ਮਿਤੀ 19 ਜਨਵਰੀ, ਸਿਅਸ, 2003, ਦਿੱਲੀ ਅਾਰਸੀ (ਉਤਪਾਦਨ ਸ਼ਰਤਾਂ) ਵਿਨਿਯਮਨ, ਸ਼ਰਤਾਂ ਕਿ ਨਿਯਮ ਤੋਂ ਹੀਲਿੰਗ ਪ੍ਰਸ਼ਲਕ ਤੋਂ ਵਿਨਿਯਮਨ, 2011, ਦੇ ਲਈ ਨੀਸਸ ਤੋਂ ਵਹੀਲਿੰਗ ਪ੍ਰਸ਼ਲਕ ਤੋਂ ਵਹੀਲਿੰਗ ਪ੍ਰਸ਼ਲਕ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਨੀਸਸ ਤੋਂ ਰਿਨਿਯਮ ਤੋਂ ਸ਼ਰਤਾਂ) ਤ ਆਪਣੀ ਸੈਬੰਧਿਤ	ਹੋਇਆਂ ਤਾਂ ਮਾਰਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਤੋਂ ਸਪਸ਼ਟੀਕਰਨ ਵੀ ਮੰਗਿਆ ਜਾਵੇਗਾ ਕਿਸੇ ਆਦੇਸ਼ ਦੇ ਰਾਹੀ, ਆਯੋਗ ਰਾਹੀ ਹਰੇਕ ਯਾਰਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਲਏ ਏਆਰਆਰ ਅਨੁਮੋਦਨ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾਵੇਗੀ ਤੇ ਇਸ ਸੰਬੰਧ ਵਿੱਚ ਮਾਮਲੇ ਐਂਡਰ ਨੂੰ ਪੂਰਾ ਕਰਨ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਸਾਰੀਆਂ ਸੇਭਾਵਨਾਵਾਂ ਤ ਮਾਧਯਮਾਂ ਦੇ ਨਾਲ ਰਾਸ਼ਟਰੀ ਰਾਜਧਾਨੀ ਖੇਤਰ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਸਰਕਾਰ ਤੋਂ ਜੇਕਰ ਕਿਸੀ ਸਮਰਥਨ/ਸਸਸੀਡੀ, ਟੈਕਿਡ ਵਿੱਚ ਵਾਧਾ ਤੇ/ਹੋਰ ਨਿਯਮਕ ਉਪਾਵਾਂ ਤੇ ਵਿਚਾਰ ਕਰਨ ਦੇ ਪਸ਼ਚਾਤ ਯਾਰਿਕਾਵਾਂ ਤੇ ਆਦੇਸ਼ ਦਿੱਤੇ ਜਾਣਗੇ। 9.ਪਹਿਲੇ ਵੀ, ਐਸੇ ਕਈ ਅਨੁਰੋਧ ਕੀਤੇ ਗਏ ਹਨ ਜਿਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਆਯੋਗ ਰਾਹੀ ਧਾਰਿਕਾਵਾਂ ਨੂੰ ਸਮਝਣ ਵਿੱਚ ਉਪਭੋਗਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੀ ਮਦਦ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਗ ਨੇ ਯਾਰਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਦਰਜ਼ ਯਾਰਿਕਾਵਾਂ ਤੇ ਤਣਦਸ਼ਾਰ ਕਾਰਜਕਾਰੀ ਸ਼ਾਰੰਸ਼ ਰਿਆਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ, ਜੋ ਆਯੋਗ ਦਾ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਗ ਨੇ ਯਾਰਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਦਰਜ਼ ਯਾਰਿਕਾਵਾਂ ਤੇ ਤਣਦਸ਼ਾਰ ਕਾਰਜਕਾਰੀ ਸ਼ਾਰੰਸ਼ ਉਪਬਹ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਗ ਰਾਹੀ ਕਾਰਿਕਾਵਾਂ ਨੂੰ ਸਮਝਣ ਵਿੱਚ ਉਪਭੋਗਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੀ ਮਦਦ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੋ। ਆਯੋਗ ਨੇ ਯਾਰਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਦਰਜ਼ ਯਾਰਿਕਾਵਾਂ ਤ ਤਦਦਸ਼ਾਰ ਕਾਰਜਕਾਰੀ ਸ਼ਾਰੰਸ਼ ਉਪਭੋਗਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੀ ਮਦਦ ਹੋ ਲਈ ਹੋਣ ਲਿਖਿਤ ਅਧਿਕਾਰੀਆਂ ਨੂੰ ਵੀ ਮਨੋਨੀਤ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ। ਇਹਨ ਅਧਿਕਾਰੀਆਂ ਨਾਲ ਚਰਚਾ ਕਰਨ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਮੁਲਾਕਾਰ ਤੋਂ ਪਹਿਲਾਂ ਸਮ ਲੈਂਟਾ ਹੋਵੇਗਾ। • ਸ਼੍ਰੀ ਪ੍ਰਸਿਤ ਕੁਮਾਰ, ਸੰਯੁਕਤ ਨਿਦੇਸ਼ਕ (ਪ੍ਰਸ਼ੁਲਕ–ਇੰਗਰੀਨਾ) ਵੋਨ ਨੰ: 9599311648
ਵਿਨਿਯਮਨ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਵ ਸਵੀਕਾਰ /ਅਤਿਰਿਕ 4. ਯਾਚਿਕਾਰ ਅਨੁਮੋਦਨ ਸਮਾਚਾਰ ਪੈੱ	ਾਂ ਦਾਇਰ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ।ਆਯੋਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ ਜਿਸ ਵਿੱ ਤ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸਾ ਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਆਪਣੀ ਯ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟਰੀ ਰਾਜਧ ਤਿਰਾਂ ਵਿੱਚ ਆਮ ਸੂਚਨਾਂ ਜ	ਵਚ ਸਮ −ਸ ਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਸਾਚਿਕਾਵਾਂ ਨੂੰ ⊓ਨੀ ਖੇਤਰ ਚਿ	ਨੂੰ ਡੀਈਆਰਸੀ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਦੱਲੀ ਦੇ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਖ਼ਿਤ	ਵੈਬਸਾਈਟ ਤੋਂ ਡਾਊਨਲੋਡ ਕੀਤਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਯਾਚਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਸੱਫ਼ਟ ਕਾਪੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀ ਸੀਡੀ ਰੂ. 25/- ਦੇ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਜਾਂ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਖ਼ਿਤ ਵਿਵਰਣ ਅਨੁਸਾਰ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਸੰਬੰਧਤ
ਵਿਨਿਯਮਨ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਵ ਸਵੀਕਾਰ /ਅਤਿਰਿਕ 4. ਯਾਚਿੱਕਾਰ ਅਨੁਮੋਦਨ ਸਮਾਚਾਰ ਪੱ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਕਰਤ	ਾਂ ਦਾਇਰ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ।ਆਯੋਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ ਜਿਸ ਵਿ ਤ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੇਗੀ ਜਾ ਸ ਲਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਆਪਣੀ ਹ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟਰੀ ਰਾਜਧ ਤਿਰਾਂ ਵਿੱਚ ਆਮ ਸੂਚਨਾਂ ਜ ਸਸਾਚਾਰ-ਪੱਤਰ	ਵਚ ਸਮ −ਸ ਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਸਾਚਿਕਾਵਾਂ ਨੂੰ ਸਾਰੀ ਖੇਤਰ ਜਿ ਜਾਰੀ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ ਭਾਸ਼ਾ	ਨੂੰ ਡੀਈਆਰਸੀ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਦੱਲੀ ਦੇ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਖ਼ਿਤ ਹੈ : ਆਮ ਸ਼ੂਚਨਾਂ ਜਾਰੀ ਹੋਣ ਦੀ ਮਿਤੀ	ੇ ਵੈਬਸਾਈਟ ਤੋਂ ਡਾਊਨਲੋਡ ਕੀਤਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਯਾਚਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਸੱਫ਼ਟ ਕਾਪੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀ ਸੀਡੀ ਤੁ. 25/- ਦੇ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਜਾਂ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਖ਼ਿਤ ਵਿਵਰਣ ਅਨੁਸਾਰ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਸੰਬੇਧਤ ਮੁੱਖ ਦਫ਼ਤਰਾਂ ਤੋਂ ਕਿਸੇ ਵੀ ਕਾਰਜ ਦਿਵਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਸਵੇਰੇ 11.00 ਵਜੇ ਤੋਂ ਦੋਪਹਿਰ ਬਾਅਦ 4.00 ਵਜੇ ਵਿੱਚ ਤੁ. 100/- ਦੇ ਨਗਦ ਜਾਂ ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ
ਵਿਨਯਮਨ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਵ ਸਵੀਕਾਰ /ਅਤਿਰਿਕ 4. ਯਾਚਿਕਾਰ ਅਨੁਮੋਦਨ ਸਮਾਚਾਰ ਪੱ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਕਰਤ	ਾਂ ਦਾਇਕ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ ਜਿਸ ਵਿ ਰ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸਸ ਵਿ ਹ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸਸ ਦ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟਰੀ ਰਾਜਧ ਰਿਕਾਂ ਵਿੱਚ ਆਮ ਸੂਚਨਾਂ ਜ <u>ਸਾ ਸਮਾਚਾਰ-ਪੱਤਰ</u> 5 1. ਇੰਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ	ਵਚ ਸਮ -ਸ ਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਸਾਚਿਕਾਵਾਂ ਨੂੰ ਸਾਰੀ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ ਭਾਸ਼ਾ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ	5 ਡੀਈਆਰਸੀ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਦੱਲੀ ਦੇ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਖ਼ਿਤ ਹੈ : <b>ਆਮ ਸੂਚਨਾਂ ਜਾਰੀ</b> ਹੋਣ ਦੀ ਮਿਤੀ 15.03.2015	ਵੈਬਸਾਈਟ ਤੋਂ ਡਾਊਨਲੋਡ ਕੀਤਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਯਾਚਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਸੱਫ਼ਟ ਕਾਪੀ ਪਤੀ ਸੀਡੀ ਰ. 25/- ਦੇ ਭਗਤਾਨ ਤੇ ਪਾਪਤ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ
ਵਿਨਯਮਨ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਵ ਸਵੀਕਾਰ /ਅਤਿਰਿਕ 4. ਯਾਚਿਕਾਰ ਅਨੁਮੋਦਨ ਸਮਾਚਾਰ ਪੱ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਕਰਤ	ਾਂ ਦਾਇਕ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ ਜਿਸ ਵਿੱ ਤ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸਮ ਵਿ ਤ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਆਪਣੀ ਯ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟੇਗ ਰਾਜਧ ਰੋਰਾਂ ਵਿੱਚ ਆਮ ਸੂਚਨਾਂ ਜ ਸ ਸਮਾਚਾਰ-ਪੱਤਰ 1. ਇਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 2. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਤਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 3. ਜਨਸਤਾ	ਵਚ ਸਮ –ਸ ਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਸਾਚਿਕਾਵਾਂ ਨੂੰ ਜਾਰੀ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ ਭਾਸ਼ਾ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ ਹਿਦੀ	5 ਡੀਈਆਰਸੀ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਦੱਲੀ ਦੇ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਖ਼ਿਤ ਹੈ : ਅਮ ਸੂਚਨਾਂ ਜਾਰੀ ਹੋਣ ਦੀ ਮਿਤੀ 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015	ਵੇਬਸਾਈਟ ਤੋਂ ਡਾਊਨਲੋਡ ਕੀਤਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਯਾਚਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਸੱਫ਼ਟ ਕਾਪੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀ ਸੀਡੀ ਰੂ. 25/- ਦੇ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਜਾਂ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਮਿਤ ਵਿਵਨਣਾ ਅਨੁਸਾਰ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਸੰਬੱਧਤ ਮੁੱਖ ਦਫ਼ਤਰਾਂ ਤੋਂ ਕਿਸੇ ਵੀ ਕਾਰਜ ਦਿਵਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਸਵੇਰੇ 11.00 ਵਜੇ ਤੋਂ ਦੱਪਰਿਹ ਬਾਅਦ 4.00 ਵਜੇ ਵਿੱਚ ਤੂ. 100/- ਦੇ ਨਗਦ ਜਾਂ ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਵਿੱਚ ਦੇਅ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ ਡ੍ਰਾਫਟ 'ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ ਦਾ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਕਰਕੇ ਧਾਰਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀਲਿਪੀ ਖ਼ਰੀਦੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਇੰਦਰਪ੍ਰਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਪ੍ਰਬੀਤੀ ਪਾਵਰ ਕਾਰਪੋਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ
ਵਿਨਯਮਨ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਵ ਸਵੀਕਾਰ /ਅਤਿਰਿਕ 4. ਯਾਚਿਕਾਰ ਅਨੁਮੋਦਨ ਸਮਾਚਾਰ ਪੱ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਕਰਤ	ਾਂ ਦਾਇਕ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ ਜਿਸ ਜਿੱ ਤ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸਾ ਪਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਆਪਣੀ ਯ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟੇਰੀ ਰਾਜਪਟੀ ਯ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟੇਰੀ ਗਿੱਧ ਹੈ ਬਾਨੇ ਨਾ ਨਾ ਨਾ ਨਾ ਨਾ ਨਾ ਸਾ ਸਮਾਚਾਰ-ਪੱਤਰ 1. ਇਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 2. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਤਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 3. ਜਨਸਤਾ 4. ਕੰਮੀ ਪੰਟ੍ਰਿਕਾ	ਵਚ ਸਮ –ਸ ਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਸਾਚਿਕਾਵਾਂ ਨੂੰ ਜਾਰੀ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ ਭਾਸ਼ਾ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ ਹਿਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ	5 ਡੀਈਆਰਸੀ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਦੱਲੀ ਦੇ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਖ਼ਿਤ ਹੈ : ਅਸ ਸੂਚਨਾਂ ਜਾਰੀ ਹੋਣ ਦੀ ਮਿਤੀ 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015	ਵੈਬਸਾਈਟ ਤੋਂ ਡਾਊਨਲੋਡ ਕੀਤਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਯਾਚਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਸੱਫ਼ਟ ਕਾਪੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀ ਸੀਡੀ ਰੁ. 25/- ਦੇ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਜਾਂ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਮਿਤ ਵਿਵਰਣ ਅਨੁਸਾਰ ਯਾਰਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਸੰਬੋਧਰ ਮੁੱਖ ਦਫ਼ਤਰਾਂ ਤੋਂ ਕਿਸੇ ਵੀ ਕਾਰਜ ਦਿਵਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਸਵੇਰੇ 11.00 ਵਜੇ ਤੋ ਦੱਪਰਿਰ ਬਾਅਦ 4.00 ਵਜੇ ਵਿੱਚ ਰੁ. 100/- ਦੇ ਨਗਦ ਜਾਂ ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਵਿੱਚ ਦੇਅ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ ਡਾੱਫਟ 'ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ ਦਾ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਕਰਕੇ ਯਾਚਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀਲਿਪੀ ਖ਼ਰੀਦੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਇੰਦਰਪ੍ਰਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਪ੍ਰਾਂਗਤੀ ਪਾਵਰ ਕਾਰਪੋਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਪੰਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਤ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਹਿਮਾਦ੍ਰੀ,
ਵਿਨਿਯਮੇਟ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਵ ਸਵੀਕਾਰ /ਅਤਿਰਿਕ 4. ਯਾਚਿਕਾਰ ਅਨੁਮੋਦਨ ਸਮਾਚਾਰ ਪੈਂ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਕਰਤ	ਾਂ ਦਾਇਕ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ ਜਿਸ ਜਿੱ ਤ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸਾ ਪਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਆਪਣੀ ਯ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟੇਰੀ ਰਾਜਪ ਤਿਰਾਂ ਵਿੱਚ ਆਮ ਸੂਚਨਾਂ ਜ • ਸਮਾਚਾਰ-ਪੱਤਰ • 1. ਇਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 2. ਹਿਦੂਸਤਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 3. ਜਨਸਤਾ 4. ਕੋਮੀ ਪਟ੍ਰਿਕਾ 5. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ	ਵਚ ਸਮ –ਸ ਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਸਾਹਿਕਾਵਾਂ ਨੂੰ ਸਾਰੀ ਕੀਤੀ ਵ ਭਾਸ਼ਾ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ ਅੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਹਿਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਉਰਦੂ	5 डोइभिज्जमी रागी टेंसी से चेठ लिश्वित्र चे: जिस् <b>दी भेडी</b> 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015	ਵੇਸ਼ਸਾਈਟ ਤੋਂ ਡਾਊਨਲੋਡ ਕੀਤਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਯਾਚਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਸੱਡਟ ਕਾਪੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀ ਸੀਡੀ ਹੁ 25/- ਦੇ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਜਾ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਖ਼ਿਤ ਵਿਵਰਣ ਅਨੁਸਾਰ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਸੰਬਪਤ ਮੁੱਖ ਦਫ਼ਤਰਾਂ ਤੋਂ ਕਿਸੇ ਵੀ ਕਾਰਜ ਦਿਵਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਸੁਵੇਰੇ 11.00 ਵਜੇ ਤੋ ਦੱਖਰਿਹ ਬਾਅਦ 4.00 ਵਜੇ ਵਿੱਚ ਤੁ.100/- ਦੇ ਨਗਦ ਜਾਂ ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਵਿੱਚ ਦੇਅ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ ਭਾਵਟ /ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ ਦਾ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਕਰਕੇ ਯਾਚਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀਲਿਪੀ ਖ਼ਰੀਦੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਇਦਰਪ੍ਰਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਬੰਪਨੀ ਯਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਯਿਸਿਟੇਡ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਹਿਮਾਦ੍ਰੀ, ਰਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਨੇਮਪਲੈਕਸ, ਨਵੀਂ
ਵਿਨਯਮਨ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਵ ਸਵੀਕਾਰ /ਅਤਿਰਿਕ 4. ਯਾਚਿਕਾਰ ਅਨੁਮੋਦਨ ਸਮਾਚਾਰ ਪੱ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਕਰਤ	ਾਂ ਦਾਇਕ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ ਜਿਸ ਵਿ ਰ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸਮ ਬ੍ਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਆਪਣੀ ਯ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟਰੀ ਰਾਜਪ /ਤਰਾਂ ਵਿੱਚ ਆਮ ਸੂਚਨਾਂ ਜ T ਸਮਾਚਾਰ-ਪੱਤਰ 5 1. ਇੰਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 2. ਰਿਦੂਸ਼ਤਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 3. ਜਨਸਤਾ 4. ਕੌਮੀ ਪਤ੍ਰਿਕਾ 5. ਦਿ ਡੋਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 6. ਇੰਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ	ਵਚ ਸਮ –ਸ ਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਸਾਚਿਕਾਵਾਂ ਨੂੰ ਸਾਰੀ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ ਭਾਸ਼ਾ ਭਾਸ਼ਾ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ ਹਿਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਉਰਦੂ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ	5 ਡੀਏੀਆਰਸੀ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਦੱਲੀ ਦੇ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਖ਼ਿਤ ਹੋ: ਅਸ ਸ਼ੁਚਨਾਂ ਜਾਰੀ ਹੋਣ ਦੀ ਮਿਤੀ 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015	ਵੇਸ਼ਸਾਈਟ ਤੋਂ ਡਾਊਨਲੋਡ ਕੀਤਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਯਾਚਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਸੱਡਟ ਕਾਪੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀ ਸੀਡੀ ਹੁ 25/- ਦੇ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਜਾਂ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਮਿਡ ਵਿਵਰਣ ਅਨੁਸਾਰ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਸੰਬੱਧਤ ਮੁੱਖ ਦਫ਼ਤਰਾਂ ਤੋਂ ਕਿਸੇ ਵੀ ਕਾਰਜ ਦਿਵਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਸਵੇਰੇ 11.00 ਵਜੇ ਤੋ ਦੇਪਰਿਹ ਬਾਅਦ 4.00 ਵਜੇ ਵਿੱਚ ਤੁ.100/- ਦੇ ਨਗਦ ਜਾਂ ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਵਿੱਚ ਦੇਅ ਨਿਮਾਂਡ ਭਾੱਫਟ /ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ ਦਾ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਕਰਕੇ ਯਾਚਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀਲਿਪੀ ਖ਼ਰੀਦੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਇਦਰਪ੍ਰਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਖੰਪਨੀ ਪ੍ਰਿੰਗੀਡ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਹਿਮਾਦੀ, ਪੰਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਤ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਹਿਮਾਦੀ, ਰਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕੰਮਪਲੈਕਸ, ਨਵੀਂ ਹੋਜਘਾਟ, ਪਾਵਰ ਕੰਮਪਲੈਕਸ, ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ-110002
ਵਿਨਿਯਮੇਟ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਵ ਸਵੀਕਾਰ /ਅਤਿਰਿਕ 4. ਯਾਚਿਕਾਰ ਅਨੁਮੋਦਨ ਸਮਾਚਾਰ ਪੈਂ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਕਰਤ	ਾਂ ਦਾਇਕ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ ਜਿਸ ਜਿੱ ਤ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸਾ ਪਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਆਪਣੀ ਯ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟੇਰੀ ਰਾਜਪ ਤਿਰਾਂ ਵਿੱਚ ਆਮ ਸੂਚਨਾਂ ਜ • ਸਮਾਚਾਰ-ਪੱਤਰ • 1. ਇਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 2. ਹਿਦੂਸਤਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 3. ਜਨਸਤਾ 4. ਕੋਮੀ ਪਟ੍ਰਿਕਾ 5. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ	ਵਚ ਸਮ –ਸ ਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਸਾਹਿਕਾਵਾਂ ਨੂੰ ਸਾਰੀ ਕੀਤੀ ਵ ਭਾਸ਼ਾ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ ਅੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਹਿਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਉਰਦੂ	5 डोइभिजना गाँ स्टेंसी ਦे ਹੇਠ ਲਿਖ਼ਿਤ ਹੋ ਹੋ ਦੇ ਦੀ ਮਿਤੀ 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015	ਵੇਸ਼ਸਾਈਟ ਤੋਂ ਡਾਊਨਲੋਡ ਕੀਤਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਯਾਚਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਸੱਭਣ ਕਾਪੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀ ਸੀਡੀ ਹੁ 25/- ਦੇ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਜਾਂ ਹੇਨ ਲਿਮਿਡ ਵਿਵਰਾ ਅਨੁਸਾਰ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਸੰਬੱਧਤ ਮੁੱਖ ਦਫ਼ਤਰਾਂ ਤੋਂ ਕਿਸੇ ਵੀ ਕਾਰਜ ਦਿਵਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਸਵੇਰੇ 11.00 ਵਜੇ ਤੋ ਦੇਪਰਿਰ ਬਾਅਦ 4.00 ਵਜੇ ਵਿੱਚ ਤੁ.100/- ਦੇ ਨਗਦ ਜਾਂ ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਵਿੱਚ ਦੇਅ ਨਿਆਂਡ ਭਾਵਟ /ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ ਦਾ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਕਰਕੇ ਯਾਰਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀਲਿਪੀ ਖ਼ਰੀਦੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਇੰਦਰਪ੍ਰਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਪ੍ਰਗਤੀ ਪਾਵਰ ਕਾਰਪੋਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਪੰਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਤ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਹਿਮਾਦੀ, ਗਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕੰਮਪਲੈਕਸ, ਨਵੀਂ ਗਾਂਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕੰਮਪਲੈਕਸ, ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ–110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ–110002
ਵਿਨਿਯਮੇਟ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਵ ਸਵੀਕਾਰ /ਅਤਿਰਿਕ 4. ਯਾਚਿਕਾਰ ਅਨੁਮੋਦਨ ਸਮਾਚਾਰ ਪੈਂ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਕਰਤ	ਾਂ ਦਾਇਕ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ ਜਿਸ ਵਿ ਰ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸਮ ਸ਼ਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਆਪਣੀ ਯ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟਰੀ ਰਾਜਪ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟਰੀ ਰਾਜਪ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟਰੀ ਰਾਜਪ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟਰੀ ਸਾਸ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟਰੀ ਸ਼ਾਸ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟਰੀ ਸ਼ਾਸ ਸ਼ਰਸ਼ਟਰ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ 1. ਇਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 2. ਦ੍ਰਿਦੂਸ਼ਤਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 8. ਜ਼ਨਸਤਾ 8. ਜ਼ਨਸਤਾ 9. ਕੌਮੀ ਪਟ੍ਰਿਕਾ 9. ਕੰਮੀ ਪਟ੍ਰਿਕਾ	ਵਚ ਸਮ –ਸ ਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਸਾਚਿਕਾਵਾਂ ਨੂੰ ਸਾਰੀ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ ਭਾਸ਼ਾ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਉਰਦੂ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ	5 ਡੀਏੀਆਰਸੀ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਦੱਲੀ ਦੇ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਖ਼ਿਤ ਹੋ: ਅਸ ਸ਼ੁਚਨਾਂ ਜਾਰੀ ਹੋਣ ਦੀ ਮਿਤੀ 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015	ਵੇਸ਼ਸਾਈਟ ਤੋਂ ਡਾਊਨਲੋਡ ਕੀਤਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਯਾਰਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਸੱਡਟ ਕਾਪੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀ ਸੀਡੀ ਹੁ 25/- ਦੇ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੇ ਹੈ। ਜਾ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਮਿਤ ਵਿਵਰਣ ਅਨੁਸਾਰ ਯਾਰਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਸੰਬੱਧ ਮੁੱਖ ਦਫ਼ਤਰਾਂ ਤੋਂ ਕਿਸੇ ਵੀ ਕਾਰਜ ਦਿਵਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਸਵੇਰੇ 11.00 ਵਜੇ ਹੋ ਦੈਪਰਿਤ ਸ਼ਾਅਦ 4.00 ਵਜੇ ਵਿੱਚ ਹੁ 100/- ਦੇ ਨਗਦ ਜਾਂ ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੋਂ ਵਿੱਚ ਦੇਅ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ ਡਾਫਟ /ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ ਦਾ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਕਰਕੇ ਯਾਰਿਕ ਦੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀਲਿਪੀ ਮੰਗੀਦੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਇੰਦਰਪ੍ਰਸ਼ਬ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਪ੍ਰਸ਼ੀਕ੍ਰਿਤ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਹਿਮਾਦੀ, ਰਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕਾਰਪੋਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਰਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ.ਕੇਮਪਲੈਕਸ, ਨਵੀਂ ਰਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ.ਕੇਮਪਲੈਕਸ, ਨਵੀਂ ਵਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-110002
ਵਿਨਿਯਮੇਟ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਵ ਸਵੀਕਾਰ /ਅਤਿਰਿਕ 4. ਯਾਚਿਕਾਰ ਅਨੁਮੋਦਨ ਸਮਾਚਾਰ ਪੈਂ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਕਰਤ	ਾਂ ਦਾਇਕ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ ਜਿਸ ਜਿੱ ਤ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸਾ ਪਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਆਪਣੀ ਯ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟੇਰੀ ਰਾਜਪ ਤਿਰਾਂ ਵਿੱਚ ਆਮ ਸੂਚਨਾਂ ਜ ਸਸਾਚਾਰ-ਪੱਤਰ 1. ਇੰਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 2. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਰਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 3. ਜਨਸਰਾ 4. ਕੰਮੀ ਪੰਤ੍ਰਿਕਾ 5. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 6. ਇੰਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 7. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਰਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 8. ਜਨਸਰਾ	ਵਚ ਸਮ – ਸਮ ਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਸਾਚਿਕਾਵਾਂ ਨੂੰ ਸਾਰੀ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ ਭਾਸ਼ਾ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ ਹਿਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਉਰਦੂ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ ਹਿਦੀ	5 डोइभिजना नगी स्टेंडी ਦे ਹੇਠ ਲਿਖ਼ਿਤ ਹੈ: ਅਮ ਸ਼ੁਚਨਾਂ ਜਾਰੀ ਹੋਣ ਦੀ ਮਿਤੀ 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015	ਵੇਸ਼ਸਾਈਟ ਤੋਂ ਡਾਊਨਲੋਡ ਕੀਤਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਯਾਚਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਸੱਡਟ ਕਾਪੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀ ਸੀਡੀ ਹੁ: 25/- ਦੇ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਜਾਂ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਮਿਤ ਵਿਵਰਣ ਅਨੁਸਾਰ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਸੰਬੇਧਰ ਮੁੱਖ ਦਫ਼ਤਰਾਂ ਤੋਂ ਕਿਸੇ ਵੀ ਕਾਰਜ ਦਿਵਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਸਵੇਰੇ 11.00 ਵਜੇ ਹੋ ਦੇਪਰਿਤ ਸ਼ਾਅਦ 4.00 ਵਜੇ ਵਿੱਚ ਹੁ: 100/- ਦੇ ਨਗਦ ਜਾਂ ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਵਿੱਚ ਦੇਅ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ ਡਾਫਟ 7ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ ਦਾ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਕਰਕੇ ਯਾਚਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀਲਿਪੀ ਮ਼ਰੀਦੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਇੰਦਰਪ੍ਰਸ਼ਬ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੈਂਪਨੀ ਪ੍ਰਸ਼ੀਕ੍ਰਿਤ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਹਿਮਾਦੀ, ਰਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕੈਮਪਲੋਕਸ, ਨਵੀ ਰਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ.ਕੈਮਪਲੈਕਸ, ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-110002
ਵਿਨਿਯਮੇਟ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਵ ਸਵੀਕਾਰ /ਅਤਿਰਿਕ 4. ਯਾਚਿਕਾਰ ਅਨੁਮੋਦਨ ਸਮਾਚਾਰ ਪੈਂ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਕਰਤ	ਾਂ ਦਾਇਕ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ ਜਿਸ ਜਿੱ ਤ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸਾ ਹਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਆਪਣੀ ਯ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟਰੀ ਰਾਜਪਟੀ ਯ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟਰੀ ਰਾਜਪਟੀ ਰਾ ਸਿਆਚਾਰ-ਪੱਤਰ 1. ਇਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 2. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਤਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 3. ਜਨਸਤਾ 4. ਕੰਮੀ ਪਟ੍ਰਿਕਾ 5. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 6. ਇਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 7. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਤਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 8. ਜਨਸਤਾ 9. ਕੰਮੀ ਪਟ੍ਰਿਕਾ 10. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 1. ਦਿ ਹਿੰਦੂ	ਵੱਚ ਸਮਸ ਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਸਾਚਿਕਾਵਾਂ ਨੂੰ ਸਾਰੀ ਖੇਤਰ ਜਿ ਜਾਰੀ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ ਭਾਸ਼ਾ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਹਿੰਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਹਿੰਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਹਿੰਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਹਿੰਦਾ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਬੁਰੁਦੂ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ	5 डोइभिजना रागी स्टेंडी ਦे ਹੇਠ ਲਿਖ਼ਿਤ ਹੈ: <b>ਅਮ ਸ਼ੁਚਨਾਂ ਜਾਰੀ</b> <b>ਹੋਣ ਦੀ ਮਿਤੀ</b> 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015	ਵੇਸ਼ਸਾਈਟ ਤੋਂ ਡਾਊਨਲੋਡ ਕੀਤਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਯਾਚਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਸੱਡਟ ਕਾਪੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀ ਸੀਡੀ ਹੁ 25/- ਦੇ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਜਾ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਮਿਡ ਵਿਵਰਣ ਅਨੁਸਾਰ ਯਾਚਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਸੰਬਧਤ ਮੁੱਖ ਦਫ਼ਤਰਾਂ ਤੋਂ ਕਿਸੇ ਵੀ ਕਾਰਜ ਦਿਵਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਸਵੇਰੇ 11.00 ਵਜੇ ਤੋ ਦੱਖਰਿਹ ਬਾਅਦ 4.00 ਵਜੇ ਵਿੱਚ ਤੁ.100/- ਦੇ ਨਗਦ ਜਾਂ ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਵਿੱਚ ਦੇਅ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ ਭਾਵਟ /ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ ਦਾ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਕਰਕੇ ਯਾਚਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀਲਿਪੀ ਖ਼ਰੀਦੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਇਦਰਪ੍ਰਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਪ੍ਰਗਤੀ ਪਾਵਰ ਕਾਰਪੋਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਪੰਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਤ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਹਿਮਾਦ੍ਰੀ, ਗਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕੇਮਪਲੈਕਸ, ਨਵੀਂ ਗਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕੇਮਪਲੈਕਸ, ਨਵੀਂ ਵਿੱਲਾਈ-110002 ਵੈਂਲਾਈ: :www.ipgclppcl.com ਵੈਂਲਾਈ: :www.ipgclppcl.com
बितरुकार पार्चियाच श्राविविव १. पार्चियाच अठुमेस्ट अरुपियत्व अप्रियित्व अप्रियीत्तीजीलेस् र्थोधीत्तीजीलेस्	ਾਂ ਦਾਇਕ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ ਜਿਸ ਜਿੱ ਤ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸਮ ਪਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਆਪਣੀ ਯ ਦੋ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟੇਰੀ ਰਾਜਪ ਦਿ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟੇਰੀ ਰਾਜਪ ਦਿ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟੇਰੀ ਜਾਜਪ ਤ ਜਾਂ ਸਮਾਚਾਰ-ਪੱਤਰ 1. ਇਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 2. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਰਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 3. ਜੋਨਸਰਾ 4. ਕੋਮੀ ਪਟ੍ਰਿਕਾ 5. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 6. ਇਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 7. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਰਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 8. ਜਨਸਰਾ 9. ਕੋਮੀ ਪਟ੍ਰਿਕਾ 10. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਸਿਲਾਪ 1. ਦਿ ਹਿੰਦੂ 2.ਵਿ ਬਿਜਨਸ ਸਟੈਡ੍ਡ	ਵੱਚ ਸਮਸ ਕਦੀ ਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਸਾਚਿਕਾਰਾਂ ਨੂੰ ਜਾਰੀ ਕੀਤਰੀ ਦੇ ਸਾਰੀ ਕੀਤਰੀ ਸਾਰੀ ਕੀਤਰੀ ਸਾਰੀ ਕੀਤਰੀ ਸਾਰੀ ਕੀਤਰੀ ਸਾਰੀ ਕੀਤਰੀ ਸਾਰੀ ਕੀਤਰੀ ਮੰਜਾਬੀ ਹਿੰਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਹਿੰਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਹਿੰਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਕਿਰਦੇਜੀ ਅੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਮੰਜਾਬੀ ਰਿਕਦੇ ਸਿੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਮੰਜਾਬੀ ਰਿਕਦੇ ਸਿੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਅੰਗਰੇਜੀ	5 डोइभिजनमी राजी रेडी से वेठ लिखिड जे <b>अम हुस्त</b> रं सची वेड <b>सो प्रजी</b> 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 14.03.2015	ਵੇਸ਼ਸਾਈਟ ਤੋਂ ਡਾਊਨਲੋਡ ਕੀਤਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਯਾਰਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਸੱਡਟ ਕਾਪੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀ ਸੀਡੀ ਹੁ 25/- ਦੇ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਜਾ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਮਿਡ ਵਿਵਰਣ ਅਨੁਸਾਰ ਯਾਰਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਸੰਬਧ ਮੁੱਖ ਦਫ਼ਤਰਾਂ ਤੋਂ ਕਿਸੇ ਵੀ ਕਾਰਜ ਦਿਵਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਸਵੇਰੇ 11.00 ਵਜੇ ਤੋ ਦੇਪਰਿਰ ਬਾਅਦ 4.00 ਵਜੇ ਵਿੱਚ ਤੁ.100/- ਦੇ ਨਗਦ ਜਾਂ ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਵਿੱਚ ਦੇਅ ਨਿਮਾਂਡ ਭਾੱਫਟ /ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ ਦਾ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਕਰਕੇ ਯਾਰਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀਲਿਪੀ ਖ਼ਰੀਦੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਇਓਪਰੁਸ਼ਬ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਖੰਪਨੀ ਪ੍ਰਿੰਜੀਕਿਤ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਹਿਮਾਦੀ, ਹੋਜਸਪਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕੰਮਪਲੈਕਸ਼, ਨਵੀਂ ਦੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲਾਈ: :www.jpgcl-ppcl.com ਬੇਂਗਈ: :www.jpgcl-ppcl.com ਬੇਂਗਈ: :www.jpgcl-pcl.com ਬੇਂਗਈ: :www.jpgcl-pcl.com
ৰিচেডানে দেভিয়ন্দ স্বাহীৱন্দ গান্ধিৱন্দ গান্ধিৱন্দ সানন্দান মানন্দান মানন্দ মানন্দ মানন্দ মানন্দ মান মান মান মান মান মান মান মান মান মান	ਾਂ ਦਾਇਕ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ ਜਿਸ ਜਿੱ ਰਿਤ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸ ਸ਼ਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸਾ ਹਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਆਪਣੀ ਯ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟਰੀ ਰਾਜਪ ਰਿਹਾਂ ਵਿੱਚ ਆਮ ਸੂਚਨਾਂ ਜ	हच ग्रभ −>я बली ਹੈ। गर्गचवार है गाठी थेडव जागी बीदो रें जगम अंगलेसी प्रैलामे प्रित्ता क्ष स्वित् क्ष अंगलेसी प्रित्ता क्ष स्वित् क्ष अंगलेसी प्रित्ता क्ष स्वित् न प्रेता का स्वित का स्व स्व स्व स्व स्व स्व स्व स्व स्व स्व	5 डोइभिजनमी राजी रेडी से वेठ लिभिड के से वेठ लिभिड वेट सी भिडी 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015	ਵੇਸ਼ਸਾਈਟ ਤੋਂ ਡਾਊਨਲੋਡ ਕੀਤਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਯਾਰਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਸਾੱਡਟ ਕਾਪੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀ ਸੀਡੀ ਹੁ 25/- ਦੇ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੇ ਹੈ। ਜਾਂ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਮਿਤ ਵਿਵਰਣ ਅਨੁਸਾਰ ਯਾਰਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਸੰਬੋਧ ਮੁੱਖ ਦਫ਼ਤਰਾਂ ਤੋਂ ਕਿਸੇ ਵੀ ਕਾਰਜ ਦਿਵਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਸਵੇਰੇ 11:00 ਵਜੇ ਹੋ ਦੈਪਰਿਡ ਸ਼ਾਅਦ 4:00 ਵਜੇ ਵਿੱਚ ਹੁ 100/- ਦੇ ਨਗਦ ਜਾਂ ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੋਂ ਵਿੱਚ ਦੇਅ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ ਡਾਫਟ 'ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ ਦਾ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਕਰਕੇ ਯਾਰਿਕ ਦੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀਲਿਪੀ ਮ਼ਰੀਦੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਇੰਦਰਪ੍ਰਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਪ੍ਰੰਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਤ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਹਿਮਾਦੀ, ਰਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕਾਰਪੋਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਸ਼ਰਜਿਟ ਦੇ ਕਾਰਜਿਟ ਦੀ ਹੈ। ਵਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੰਗੀ-110002 ਵਿੰਗਟੇ: www.jpgch-ppci.com ਇੰਦਰਪ੍ਰਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਇੰਦਰਪ੍ਰਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਇੰਦਰਪ੍ਰਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਇੰਦਰਪ੍ਰਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਇੰਦਰਪੁਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਇੰਦਰਪੁਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਇੰਦਰਪੁਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਵਿੱਲੀ ਨਗਰਪਾਲਿਕਾ ਪਰੀਸ਼ਦ
ৰিচেডানে দেভিয়ন্দ স্বাহীৱন্দ গান্ধিৱন্দ গান্ধিৱন্দ সানন্দান মানন্দান মানন্দ মানন্দ মানন্দ মানন্দ মান মান মান মান মান মান মান মান মান মান	ਾਂ ਦਾਇਕ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ ਜਿਸ ਜਿੱ ਤ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸਮ ਹਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਆਪਣੀ ਯ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟੇਰੀ ਰਾਜਪ ਰਿਰਾਂ ਵਿੱਚ ਆਮ ਸੂਚਨਾਂ ਜ • ਸਮਾਚਾਰ-ਪੱਤਰ • 1. ਇਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 2. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਤਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 3. ਜਨਸਤਾ 4. ਕੋਮੀ ਪਟ੍ਰਿਕਾ 5. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 6. ਇਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 7. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਤਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 8. ਜਨਸਤਾ 9. ਕੋਮੀ ਪਟ੍ਰਿਕਾ 10. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 1. ਦਿ ਰਿਦੂ 2.ਵਿ ਬਿਜਨਸ ਸਟੈਡ੍ਡ 3. ਪੰਜਾਬ ਕੇਸਰੀ 4. ਟੇਸ਼ਕੋਟਰ	ਵੱਚ ਸਮਸ ਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਸਾਹਿ ਕਾਰਾਂ ਹੈ। ਸਾਹੀ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ ਭਾਸ਼ਾ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ ਹਿੰਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਉਰਦੂ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ ਹਿੰਦੀ ਅੰਗਰੇਜ਼ੀ ਹਿੰਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ	5 डोइभिजना गी राजी रेडरी ने ਹेठ लिखिड जेट सी फ़ाइ के से किनी रेडर सी फ़िनी 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015	ਵੇਸ਼ਸਾਈਟ ਤੋਂ ਡਾਊਨਲੋਡ ਕੀਡਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਯਾਰਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਸਾੱਡਟ ਕਾਪੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀ ਸੀਡੀ ਹੁ 25/- ਦੇ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੇ ਹੈ। ਜਾ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਮਿਡ ਵਿਵਰਣ ਅਨੁਸਾਰ ਯਾਰਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਸੰਬਪਤ ਮੁੱਖ ਦਫ਼ਤਰਾਂ ਤੋਂ ਕਿਸੇ ਵੀ ਕਾਰਜ ਦਿਵਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਸਵੇਰੇ 11:00 ਵਜੇ ਤੋ ਦੇਪਰਿਹ ਬਾਅਦ 4:00 ਵਜੇ ਵਿੱਚ ਹੁ:100/- ਦੇ ਨਗਦ ਜਾਂ ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲ ਵਿੱਚ ਦੇਅ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ ਭਾਂਫਟ /ਪੇ ਅਰਡਰ ਦਾ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਕਰਕੇ ਯਾਰਿਕ ਦੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀਲਿਪੀ ਖ਼ਰੀਦੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਇਦਰਪ੍ਰਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਬੰਪਨੀ ਪ੍ਰਿਜੀਕ੍ਰੋਡ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਹਿਮਾਦ੍ਰੀ, ਗਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕੰਮਪਲੈਕਸ, ਨਵੀਂ ਰਾਂਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕੰਮਪਲੈਕਸ, ਨਵੀਂ ਰਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-10002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-10002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-10002 ਵਿੱਲੀ ਤਾਕ ਕਰਪੋਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਪਿਲਸਿਟੇਡ ਦੇ ਪਸ਼ ਵਿੱਚ ਡਿਮਾਡ/ ਆਰਡਰ ਵਿੱਲੀ ਟ੍ਰਾਂਸਕੋ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਪ੍ਰੇਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਡ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਸ਼ਕਤੀ ਸਦਨ, ਪ੍ਰੀਜੀਕ੍ਰਤ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਪਾਲਿਕਾ ਪ੍ਰੇਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਡ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਸ਼ਕਤੀ ਸਦਨ, ਕਿਥੀ ਵਿੱਲੀ ਨਗਰਪਾਲਿਕਾ ਪਰੀਸ਼ਦ
बिठिफारे पार्चियाच श्रेश्वविक श्रेतिरोख पार्चियाच पार्चियाच पार्चियाच पार्चियाच पार्चियाच पार्चियाच पार्चियाच पार्चियाच प्रात्निक प्रात्न प्रात्निक प्रात्निक प्रात्न प्रात्न प्रात्न प्रात्न प्रात	ਾਂ ਦਾਇਕ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ ਜਿਸ ਜਿੱ ਤ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸਮ ਹਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਆਪਣੀ ਯ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟੇਰੀ ਰਾਜਪਟੀ ਯ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟੇਰੀ ਰਾਜਪਟੀ ਰਾ ਸਿਆਚਾਰ-ਪੱਤਰ 1. ਇੰਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 2. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਰਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 3. ਜਨਸਤਾ 4. ਕੋਮੀ ਪਟ੍ਰਿਕਾ 5. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 6. ਇੰਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 7. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਰਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 8. ਜਨਸਤਾ 9. ਕੋਮੀ ਪਟ੍ਰਿਕਾ 10. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 1. ਦਿ ਹਿੰਦੂ 2.ਵਿ ਬਿਜਨਸ ਸਟੈਡ੍ਡ 3. ਪੰਜਾਬ ਕੇਸਰੀ 4. ਦੋਸ਼ਕੋਟਰ 5. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ	हच गुग्त −>я बल्टी ठै। गर्चिव बर्दा ठै ज्या की बात के ब्राह्म अंगवेनी विस्पी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेला प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेने प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेने प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेने प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेनी प्रेलाचेने प्रेला प्रेलाचेने प्रेलाचेने प्रेलाचेने प्रेलाचेने प्रेलाचेने प्रेलाचेने प्रेलाचेने प्रेलाचेने प्रेलाचेने प्रेलाचेने प्रेलाचेने प्रेलाचेने प्रेलाचेने प्रेलाचेने प्रेला प्रेलाचेने प्रेला प्रेलाचेने प्रेला प्रेलाचेने प्रेला प्रेते प्रेला प्रेते प्रेला प्रेला प्रेला प्रेते प्रेते प्रेते प्रेते प्रेते प्रेते प्रेते प्रेते प्रेते प्रेते प्रेते प्रेते प्रेते प्रेते प्रेते प्रेते प्रेते प्रे प्रेते प्रेते प्रेते प्रेते प्रेते प्रेते प्रे प्रे प्रे प्रे प्रेते प्रे प्रे प्रे प्रे प्रे प्रे प्रे प्र	5 जोशिभागती राजी रेडरी ने वेठ लिखिड जेर सी कियी वेंट सी कियी 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015	ਵੇਸ਼ਸਾਈਟ ਤੋਂ ਡਾਊਨਲੋਡ ਕੀਤਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਯਾਰਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਸਾੱਡਟ ਕਾਪੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀ ਸੀਡੀ ਹੁ 25/- ਦੇ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੇ ਹੈ। ਜਾਂ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਮਿਤ ਵਿਵਰਣ ਅਨੁਸਾਰ ਯਾਰਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਸੰਬੱਧਣ ਮੁੱਖ ਦਫ਼ਤਰਾਂ ਤੋਂ ਕਿਸੇ ਵੀ ਕਾਰਜ ਦਿਵਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਸਵੇਰੇ 11.00 ਵਜੇ ਹੋ ਦੱਪਰਿਡ ਬਾਲਦ 4.00 ਵਜੇ ਵਿੱਚ ਹੁ 100/- ਦੇ ਨਗਦ ਜਾਂ ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਵਿੱਚ ਦੇਅ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ ਡੁੱਫਟ 'ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ ਦਾ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਕਰਕੇ ਯਾਰਿਕ ਦੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀਲਿਪੀ ਮ਼ਰੀਦੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਇੰਦਰਪ੍ਰਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਪ੍ਰਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਡ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਹਿਮਾਦੀ, ਰਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕਾਰਪੋਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਧੰਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਡ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਹਿਮਾਦੀ, ਰਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕੇਮਪਲੇਕਸ, ਨਵੀ ਦੱਲੀ-110002 ਵੇਸ਼ਾਈਟ : www.jpgcl-ppcl.com ਪ੍ਰਗਰੀ ਪਾਵਰ ਕਾਰਪੋਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਪ੍ਰੰਗੀਨ੍ਰਿਡ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਸ਼ਕਤੀ ਸਦਨ, ਪੰਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਡ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਪਸ਼ ਵਿੱਚ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ/ ਕੁੱਟਲਾ ਹੋ ਆਰਡਰ ਵਿੱਲੀ ਟ੍ਰਾਂਸਕੋ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਪੰਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਡ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਸ਼ਕਤੀ ਸਦਨ, ਪੰਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਡ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਪਾਲਿਕਾ ਬੋਂਟਲਾ ਰੋਡ, ਦਿੱਲੀ-110002
ৰিচেডানে দেভিয়ন্দ স্বাহীৱন্দ গান্ধিৱন্দ গান্ধিৱন্দ সানন্দান মানন্দান মানন্দ মানন্দ মানন্দ মানন্দ মান মান মান মান মান মান মান মান মান মান	ਾਂ ਦਾਇਕ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ ਜਿਸ ਜਿੱ ਤ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸਮ ਪਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਆਪਣੀ ਯ ਦੋ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟਰੀ ਰਾਜਧ ਤਿਰਾਂ ਵਿੱਚ ਆਮ ਸੁਚਨਾਂ ਜ • ਸਮਾਚਾਰ-ਪੱਤਰ • 1. ਇਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 2. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਰਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 3. ਜੋਨਸਤਾ 4. ਕੋਮੀ ਪਟ੍ਰਿਕਾ 5. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 6. ਇਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 7. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਰਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 8. ਜਨਸਤਾ 9. ਕੋਮੀ ਪਟ੍ਰਿਕਾ 1. ਦਿ ਹਿੰਦੂ 2. ਦਿ ਬਿਜਨਸ ਸਟੈਡ੍ਡ 3. ਪੰਜਾਬ ਕੇਸਰੀ 4. ਏਜੂਕੇਟਰ 5. ਦਿ ਡੋਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 1. ਦਿੰਦੁਸਤਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ	ਵੱਚ ਸਮਸ ਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਸਾਚਿਕਾਵਾਂ ਨੂੰ ਸਾਨਾਰੀ ਕੀਤੇਗੇ ਡਾਸ਼ਾ ਅੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਹੈਂਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਉਰਦੂ ਅੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਹੈਂਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਉਰਦੂ ਅੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਹੈਂਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਉਰਦੂ ਅੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਹੈਂਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਉਰਦੂ ਅੰਗਰੇਜੀ	5 जोशिभजामी राजी रेडरी ने ਹेठ लिखिड जेर लिखिड जेर साम क्रम्स गे रेड सी मजी 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015	ਵੇਸ਼ਸਾਈਟ ਤੋਂ ਡਾਊਨਲੋਡ ਕੀਤਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਯਾਰਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਸੱਫਟ ਕਾਪੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀ ਸੀਡੀ ਹੁ 25/- ਦੇ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੇ ਹੈ। ਜਾਂ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਮਿਤ ਵਿਵਰਣ ਅਨੁਸਾਰ ਯਾਰਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਸੰਬੋਧ ਮੁੱਖ ਦਫ਼ਤਰਾਂ ਤੋਂ ਕਿਸੇ ਵੀ ਕਾਰਜ ਦਿਵਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਸਵੇਰੇ 11:00 ਵਜੇ ਤੋ ਦੇਪਰਿਤ ਸ਼ੁਆਦ 4:00 ਵਜੋਂ ਵਿੱਚ ਹੈ। 100/- ਦੇ ਨਗਦ ਜਾਂ ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲ ਵਿੱਚ ਦੇਅ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ ਡਾਫਟ /ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ ਦਾ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਕਰਕੇ ਯਾਰਿਕ ਦੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀਲਿਪੀ ਮ਼ਰੀਦੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਇੰਦਰਪ੍ਰਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੈਂਪਨੀ ਪੁੰਗੀਕਿਤ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਹਿਮਾਦੀ, ਰਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕੇਮਪਲੋਕਸ, ਨਵੀ ਰਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕੇਮਪਲੋਕਸ, ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ ਦੇ ਪਸ਼ ਵਿੱਚ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ/ ਭਾਫ਼ਟ ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ ਇੰਦਨੀ ਟ੍ਰਾਸਕੇ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਭਾਫ਼ਟ ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ ਵਿੱਲੀ ਟ੍ਰਾਸਕੇ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਪੰਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਤ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਪਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ/ ਕੇਂਦਰ, ਸੇਸਦ ਮਾਰਗ, ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ- ਰੇਂਚਰਪਾਲਿਕਾ ਪਰੀਸ਼ਦ ਪੰਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਤ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਪਾਲਿਕਾ ਵੇਂਦਨ, ਸੇਸਦ ਮਾਰਗ, ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ- ਵੇਂਦਰ, ਸੇਸਦ ਮਾਰਗ, ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ- ਵੇਂਦਰ, ਸੇਸਦ ਸਾਰਟੀ ਨਾ ਲਾਲੀ ਦੇ ਪਸ਼ ਵਿੱਲੀ ਹੇ ਦਾਰਡਰ
बिठिफारे पार्चियाच श्रेश्वविक श्रेतिरोख पार्चियाच पार्चियाच पार्चियाच पार्चियाच पार्चियाच पार्चियाच पार्चियाच पार्चियाच प्रात्निक प्रात्न प्रात्निक प्रात्निक प्रात्न प्रात्न प्रात्न प्रात्न प्रात	ਾਂ ਦਾਇਕ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ ਜਿਸ ਜਿੱ ਤ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸਮ ਹਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀ ਆਪਣੀ ਯ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟਰੀ ਰਾਜਪਟੀ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟਰੀ ਰਾਜਪਟੀ ਰਾ ਸਿੰਘਰਾ ਨਾਲ ਨਾਲੀਮਸ 1. ਇੰਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 2. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਤਾਨ ਟਾਲੀਮਸ 3. ਜਨਸਤਾ 4. ਕੋਮੀ ਪਹਿਕਾ 5. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 1. ਇੰਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 7. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਤਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 8. ਜਨਸਤਾ 9. ਕੋਮੀ ਪਤਿਕਾ 10. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 1. ਦਿ ਹਿੰਦੂ 2. ਪੰਜਾਬ ਕੋਸਰੀ 4. ਏਜੂਕੇਟਰ 5. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 1. ਦਿ ਡਿਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 1. ਦਿ ਡਿਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 2.ਟਾਈਮਸ ਅੱਛ ਇੰਡੀਆ	चि गर्मा −27 बली ਹੈ। गर्गिव वादेवी: गर्गे थेउठ द अंगतेनी प्रैताये दिली प्रेताये क्रिंग्रे अंगतेनी दिली प्रेताया दिल् प्रेताया दि प्रेताया दि प्रेताया दि प्रेताया दि प्रेताया दि प्रेताया दि प्रेताया दि प्रेताया दि प्रेताया दि प्रेताया प्रेताया द प्रेताया द प्रेताया द प्रेताया प्रेताया प्रेताया द प्रेताया प्रे प्रेताया प्रे प्रेताया प्रे प्रे प्रे प्रे प्रे प्रे प्रे प्रे	5 ਡੀਏ/ਆਰਸੀ ਰਾਹੀ ਦੱਲੀ ਦੇ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਖ਼ਿਡ ਹੋ: ਅਸ ਸ਼ੁਚਨਾਂ ਜਾਰੀ ਹੋਣ ਦੀ ਸਿਤੀ 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 17.03.2015	ਵੇਸ਼ਸਾਈਟ ਤੋਂ ਡਾਊਨਲੋਡ ਕੀਤਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਯਾਰਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਸਾੱਡਟ ਕਾਪੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀ ਸੀਡੀ ਹੁ 25/- ਦੇ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੇ ਹੈ। ਜਾ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਮਿਤ ਵਿਵਰਣ ਅਨੁਸਾਰ ਯਾਰਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਸੰਬਪਤ ਮੁੱਖ ਦਫ਼ਤਰਾਂ ਤੋਂ ਕਿਸੇ ਵੀ ਕਾਰਜ ਦਿਵਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਸਵੇਰੇ 11:00 ਵਜੇ ਤੋ ਦੇਪਰਿਹ ਬਾਅਦ 4.00 ਵਜੇ ਵਿੱਚ ਹੁ 100/- ਦੇ ਨਗਦ ਜਾਂ ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੰ ਵਿੱਚ ਦੇਅ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ ਭਾੱਫਟ /ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ ਦਾ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਕਰਕੇ ਯਾਰਿਕ ਦੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀਲਿਪੀ ਖ਼ਰੀਦੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਇਦਰਪ੍ਰਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਪ੍ਰੇਜੀਕ੍ਰੋਡ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਹਿਮਾਦ੍ਰੀ, ਗਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕੰਮਪਲੈਕਸ, ਨਵੀਂ ਰਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕੰਮਪਲੈਕਸ, ਨਵੀਂ ਵਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-10002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-10002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-10002 ਵਿੱਲੀ ਤਾਕਰ ਨਰਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਤਾਕਰ ਨਰਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਤਾਕਰ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਟ੍ਰਾਸਕੋ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਟ੍ਰਾਸਕ ਇਸ਼ਿਟੇਡ ਪਿਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਤ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਸ਼ਕਤੀ ਸਦਨ, ਪ੍ਰੈਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਤ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਪਾਲਿਕਾ ਕੋਟਲਾ ਰੋਡ, ਦਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ ਤਾਜ਼ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਟ੍ਰਾਸਕੋ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਦੁਸ਼ਰ ਨਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਦੇ ਪਸ਼ ਵਿੱਚ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ/ ਕੋਟਲਾ ਰੋਡ, ਦਿੱਲੀ-110002
बिठिफारे पार्चियाच श्रेश्वविक श्रेतिरोख पार्चियाच पार्चियाच पार्चियाच पार्चियाच पार्चियाच पार्चियाच पार्चियाच पार्चियाच प्रात्निक प्रात्न प्रात्निक प्रात्निक प्रात्न प्रात्न प्रात्न प्रात्न प्रात	ਾਂ ਦਾਇਕ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ ਜਿਸ ਜਿੱ ਤ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸਮ ਹਿਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਆਪਣੀ ਯ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟੇਰੀ ਰਾਜਪ ਦਾ ਸਮਾਚਾਰ-ਪੱਤਰ • 1. ਇੰਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 2. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਤਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 3. ਜਨਸਤਾ 9. ਕੋਮੀ ਪਟ੍ਰਿਕਾ 5. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 6. ਇੰਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 7. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਤਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 8. ਜਨਸਤਾ 9. ਕੋਮੀ ਪਟ੍ਰਿਕਾ 10. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 1. ਦਿ ਹਿੰਦੂ 2.ਵਿ ਬਿਜਨਸ ਸਟੈਡ੍ਡ 3. ਪੰਜਾਬ ਕੇਸਰੀ 4. ਦੋਸ਼ਕੋਟਰ 5. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 1. ਦਿ ਹਿੰਦੂ 2.ਵਿ ਬਿਜਨਸ ਸਟੈਡ੍ਡ 3. ਪੰਜਾਬ ਕੇਸਰੀ 4. ਦੋਸ਼ਕੋਟਰ 5. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 1. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਤਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 2.ਟਾਈਮਸ ਅੱਡ ਇੰਡੀਆ 3. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਤਾਨ	ਵਚ ਸਮ> ਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਸਾਚਿਕ ਵਾਂ ਨੂੰ ਨਾਰੀ ਕੀ ਕੀ ਹੈ ਭਾਸ਼ਾ ਅੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਉਰਦੂ ਅੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਹਿੰਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਉਰਦੂ ਅੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਹਿੰਦੀ ਪੰਜਾਬੀ ਉਰਦੂ ਅੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਹਿੰਦੀ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸੰਗ ਸੰਗਰੇਜੀ ਸਿੰਹ ਸੰਗ ਸੰਗ ਸੰਗ ਸਿੰਹ ਸਿੰਹ ਸਿੰਹ ਸਿੰਹ ਸਿੰਹ ਸਿੰਹ ਸਿੰਹ ਸਿੰਹ	5 जोटीओजानी राजी रेडरी ने ਹेठ लिखिड जेंदर से वेठ लिखिड गेंदर से किन्नी 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 17.03.2015 17.03.2015	ਵੇਸ਼ਸਾਈਟ ਤੋਂ ਡਾਊਨਲੋਡ ਕੀਤਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਯਾਰਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਸਾੱਡਟ ਕਾਪੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀ ਸੀਡੀ ਹੁ 25/- ਦੇ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੇ ਹੈ। ਜਾਂ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਮਿਤ ਵਿਵਰਣ ਅਨੁਸਾਰ ਯਾਰਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਸ਼ੇਬਪ ਮੁੱਖ ਦਫ਼ਤਰਾਂ ਤੋਂ ਕਿਸੇ ਵੀ ਕਾਰਜ ਦਿਵਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਸਵੇਰੇ 11.00 ਵਜੇ ਤੋਂ ਦੇਪਰਿਡ ਬਾਅਦ 4.00 ਵਜੇ ਵਿੱਚ ਹੁ 100/- ਦੇ ਨਗਦ ਜਾ ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੋਂ ਵਿੱਚ ਦੇਅ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ ਡ੍ਰਾਂਫਟ /ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ ਦਾ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਕਰਕੇ ਯਾਰਿਕ ਦੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀਲਿਪੀ ਮ਼ਰੀਦੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਇਦਰਪ੍ਰਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਪ੍ਰਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਡ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਹਿਮਾਦੀ, ਰਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕੇਮਪਲੇਕਸ, ਨਵੀਂ ਰਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕੇਮਪਲੇਕਸ, ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿਕਾਰੋ: www.ipgclppcl.com ਪ੍ਰੋਗਰੀ ਪਾਵਰ ਕਾਰਪੋਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਯਿਜੀਟੋਡ ਦ ਪਸ਼ ਵਿੱਚ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ/ ਕੁਾਫ਼ਟ ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਟ੍ਰਾਂਸਕੋ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਪ੍ਰਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਕ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਸ਼ਕਤੀ ਸਦਨ, ਕੇਬਸਾਈਟ : www.dl.gov.in ਵਿੱਲੀ ਟ੍ਰਾਂਸਕੋ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਪ੍ਰੋਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਕ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਸ਼ਕਤੀ ਸਦਨ, ਪੰਜੀਕ੍ਰਿਕ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਕਰਾਇੱਲੀ 1100021 ਵੈਬਸਾਈਟ : www. ਗਿਅਰਟਹੁ ਦੇ ਪਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ/ ਗਿਮਾਰਗ, ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ 1100021 ਵੈਬਸਾਈਟ : www. ਗਿਅਰਟਰੁਨਾ ਜ਼ ਨਦੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ 1100021 ਵੇਬਸਾਈਟ : www. ਗਿਆਫ਼ਰ ਪਾਲਿਕਾ ਪਰੀਸ਼ਦ ਦੇ ਪਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ/ ਤ੍ਰਾਫ਼ਟ ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ
बिठिफारे पार्चियाच श्रावियाच श्रावियाच अप्टोगेस्ठ भाषांच पार्चियायत्वय भाषांच पार्चियायत्वय भाषींगोगेले भाषीगोगेले भाषीगोलेक	ਾਂ ਦਾਇਕ ਕੀਤੀ ਹੈ। ਆਯੋਰ ਕੀਤਾ ਗਿਆ ਹੈ ਜਿਸ ਜਿੱ ਤ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਮੰਗੀ ਜਾ ਸਮ ਹਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਰਾਹੀ ਆਪਣੀ ਯ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟਰੀ ਰਾਜਪਟੀ ਦੇ ਬਾਅਦ ਰਾਸ਼ਟਰੀ ਰਾਜਪਟੀ ਰਾ ਸਿੰਘਰਾ ਨਾਲ ਨਾਲੀਮਸ 1. ਇੰਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 2. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਤਾਨ ਟਾਲੀਮਸ 3. ਜਨਸਤਾ 4. ਕੋਮੀ ਪਹਿਕਾ 5. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 1. ਇੰਡੀਅਨ ਐਕਸਪ੍ਰੈਸ 7. ਹਿੰਦੂਸਤਾਨ ਟਾਈਮਸ 8. ਜਨਸਤਾ 9. ਕੋਮੀ ਪਤਿਕਾ 10. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 1. ਦਿ ਹਿੰਦੂ 2. ਪੰਜਾਬ ਕੋਸਰੀ 4. ਏਜੂਕੇਟਰ 5. ਦਿ ਡੇਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 1. ਦਿ ਡਿਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 1. ਦਿ ਡਿਲੀ ਮਿਲਾਪ 2.ਟਾਈਮਸ ਅੱਛ ਇੰਡੀਆ	चि गर्मा −27 बली ਹੈ। गर्गिव वादेवी: गर्गे थेउठ द अंगले ती देवी: ग्रे थेउठ द अंगलेती प्रैला प्रे स्वित् क्य अंगलेती प्रित्त प्रे अंगलेती प्रित्त प्रे अंगलेती प्रित्त प्रे अंगलेती प्रित्त प्रे अंगलेती प्रित्त प्रे अंगलेती प्रित्त प्रे अंगलेती	5 ਡੀਏ/ਆਰਸੀ ਰਾਹੀ ਦੱਲੀ ਦੇ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਖ਼ਿਡ ਹੋ: ਅਸ ਸ਼ੁਚਨਾਂ ਜਾਰੀ ਹੋਣ ਦੀ ਸਿਤੀ 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 15.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 14.03.2015 17.03.2015	ਵੇਸ਼ਸਾਈਟ ਤੋਂ ਡਾਊਨਲੋਡ ਕੀਤਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਯਾਰਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਸੱਡਟ ਕਾਪੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀ ਸੀਡੀ ਹੁ 25/- ਦੇ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕੀਤੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਜਾਂ ਹੇਠ ਲਿਮਿਤ ਵਿਵਰਣ ਅਨੁਸਾਰ ਯਾਰਿਕਾਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਸੰਬੋਧਤ ਮੁੱਖ ਦਫ਼ਤਰਾਂ ਤੋਂ ਕਿਸੇ ਵੀ ਕਾਰਜ ਦਿਵਸ ਵਿੱਚ ਸਵੇਰੇ 11.00 ਵਜੇ ਤੋ ਦੱਖਰਿਹ ਬਾਅਦ 4.00 ਵਜੇ ਵਿੱਚ ਹੁ 100/- ਦੇ ਨਗਦ ਜਾਂ ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਵਿੱਚ ਦੇਅ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ ਭੱਵਟ /ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ ਦਾ ਭੁਗਤਾਨ ਕਰਕੇ ਯਾਰਿਕਾ ਦੀ ਪ੍ਰਤੀਲਿਪੀ ਖ਼ਰੀਦੀ ਜਾ ਸਕਦੀ ਹੈ। ਇਦਰਪ੍ਰਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਯਿਜੀਟੇਡ ਦਫ਼ਤਰ : ਹਿਮਾਦ੍ਰੀ, ਗਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕੰਮਪਲੈਕਸ, ਨਵੀਂ ਰਾਜਘਾਟ ਪਾਵਰ ਕੰਮਪਲੈਕਸ, ਨਵੀਂ ਵਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-10002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-10002 ਵਿੱਲੀ-10002 ਵਿੱਲੀ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਤਾਲਤ ਪੇ ਆਰਡਰ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਟ੍ਰਾਂਸਕੋ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਟ੍ਰਾਂਸਕੋ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਟ੍ਰਾਂਸਕੋ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਟ੍ਰਾਂਸਕੋ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਦੇ ਪਸ਼ ਵਿੱਚ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ/ ਕੋਟਲਾ ਰੋਡ, ਦਿੱਲੀ-110002 ਵਿੱਲੀ ਤਾਂਸਕੋ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਟ੍ਰਾਂਸਕੋ ਲਿਮਿਟੇਡ ਦੇ ਪਸ਼ ਵਿੱਚ ਡਿਮਾਂਡ/ ਕੋਟਲਾ ਰੋਡ, ਦਿੱਲੀ-110002



*True up Order for FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14 and Determination of Tariff for FY 2015-16* 

Annexure-IV

#### Hindustan Times(English) dated 07<sup>th</sup> April, 2015





#### Times of India(English) dated 07<sup>th</sup> April, 2015





#### Hindustan (Hindi) dated 07<sup>th</sup> April, 2015





#### Amar Ujala (Hindi) dated 07<sup>th</sup> April, 2015





#### Daily Educator, New Delhi (Punjabi) dated 07<sup>th</sup> April, 2015





، چون، سی۔ بلاک، شیوا لک، 100 7\_ப்பீ 26673606:04 باتن: www.derc.gov.in CALL ST مالى سال16-2015كۇلئے ئىر ف تنتشنين براعتراض / ردعمل کو هاکر 17ایریل، 2015کردی گئے ہے و صول کر نے کی اخر ی تاریخ ب س ہولڈر دن یعنی بی ایس ای ایس راحد حالی مادر کمیٹڈ (پی ار بی ایل) ، بی ایس ای ایسز شن لا ومنريبو يمناباد ركمينله (بي داني 11)، نائاباد رول دُستريبيوش كمينكه (بي بودي بي) اور تخاول ميو اخراجات كالروبه اب ادرمالي ر2013-14 کے (این ڈی ایم ی) کے ذریعہ مالی سال <u>ز</u>ادر جزیش لا مسد ى بولتر دن لی بادر جزیش کاربوریش کمینڈ ( بی بی  $\mathbf{z}$ کے ذریعہ پاڈا سال 13-2012 کل ریوشوضر درت اور 2015 16 الأكرما من جن  $\delta \delta$ ی ا ل کرنے کی آخری پارٹی آر نی ل2015 اور اين ذى ايم ى، آنى لى تى كايل، لى لچ10 ابر ل2015 طے کی کی گی ا ... خداستون مر كذار شون ما بتيادير 1.0 و17، ايريل 2015 كوخام 05.00 بولذردن بحددار لین www.derc.gov.in \_\_\_ ڈادن لوڈ کے جاسکتے ہیں۔ پنیشنو میش کاد*ب* لى اليكثرى ستى ريڭ DIP/0025/#5

Daily Milap (Urdu) dated 07<sup>th</sup> April, 2015



Annexure-V

#### Times of India dated 18<sup>th</sup> April, 2015





#### Hindustan Times dated 18<sup>th</sup> April, 2015





Hindustan (Hindi) dated 18<sup>th</sup> April, 2015





#### Daily Educator (Punjabi) dated 18<sup>th</sup> April, 2015





#### Daily Milap (Urdu) dated 18th April, 2015

وینی پامک بھون، سی۔ بلاک، شیوالک، مالویہ نگر، نئی دلی۔ 110017 ويبسائث:www.derc.gov.in , تيلي فيكس:26673608 اطلاععام مالى سال 16-2015 كيلئے ٹيرف پئيشنوں پر اعتراضات / ردعمل وصول كرنے كى آخرى تاريخ كو 24/04/2015تك برهادياگياهے- مالی سال 16-2015 کیلئے مجوزہ اے ٹی اینڈسی لاس ٹارگیٹوں پر اعتراضات / مشورے بھی 24/04/2015 تك طلبكئے جاتے ہیں۔ د شريبيو شن لائسنسيز يعني بي ايس اي ايس راجد حاني يادر لميندُ (بي آربي ايل)، بي ايس اي ايس بينا يادر لميندُ (بي دائي بي ايل)، تا تا يادر دبي دُشريبيو شن لميندُ (تي بي .1 ڑی ڈی ایل)اور ٹی دلی میو ٹیل کو نسل (این ڈی ایم ٹی) کے ذریعہ مانی سال 14-2013 کے اخراجات کے ٹرو اپ اور مالی سال 16-2015 کیلیجا ایگریگیٹ ر يونيور يكواز من اور ثيرف كميلة اورجزيش لاتسنسيز ، يعنى اندرير سق باور جزيش كميني لميند ( آئي بي جي سي ايل)، اورير كتي ياور كاريوريش ليبند ( بي بي ایل)ادر ٹرانس میشن لائسنس، یعنی دلی ٹرانسکولمیٹڈ (ڈی ٹی ایل) کے ذریعہ مالی سال 13-2012 ہے مالی سال 14-2013 تک ٹے اخراجات کے ٹرواپ اور مال بری) اور اس کی کمیلئے ایگر ملیے ریونیور کوائر مند اور ٹیرف کے تعین کیلئے دلی الیکٹری سٹی ریگولیٹری تمیشن کے رور پلیشنز داخل کی گئی ہیں۔ کمیشن نے مور نیہ 2014-10-22 مراکڈ آرڈر نے ذریعہ مالی سال 16-2015 کیلئے ایم دائی ٹی ریگولیشنز کی ایپلی کسیٹن کوبڑھاد پاقلہ کو شاہ .2 لاکسنسیز سمیلیے مالی سال 16-2015 کے لئے اپنیڈی لاس ٹارگیٹوں کو بھی مالی سال 16-2015 کیلیے غیرف آرڈر میں طے کتے جانے کی ضرورت ہے۔ کمیشن مورخہ 2012-17-13 کے ایم دانی ٹی آرڈر میں منظور شدہ ٹریجکٹر پی کے مطابق پی آرپی ایل، پی دانی پی ایل، ٹی یی ڈی ڈی پی ایم س لیلتے پالی سال 15-2014 کیلتے اے ٹی اینڈی لاس ٹار گیٹ ہے پالٹر تیے %0.83، %1.16، %0.5 اور %0.25 تک اے ٹی اینڈی لاس ٹار گیٹ کھٹا کرمالی سال 16-2015 کیلئے اے ٹی اینڈ سی لاس ٹار گیٹ کو طے کرنے ارادہ رکھتا ہے۔ نہ کورہ ٹریجکٹر ک کے مطابق مالی سال 16-2015 کیلئے اخذ كيا كما نار كيت بي آر بي ايل، بي داني بي ايل، بني بي ڈى ڈى ايل، اوران ڈى ايم ى كيلتے بالتر تيب 11.67، 11.33، 2000، 11.00 ب بي آر بي ايل، بي داني بي ايل، في پي ڈى ڈي ايل ، اين ڈى ايم سي، آني بي مى مايل، بي بي مى ايل اور ڈى ٹى ايل كى پنيشنوں پر سليک مولڈروں سے اعتراضات .3 ار دو عمل وصول کرنے کی آخری تاریخ 2015/17 کمیشن نے سلیک ہولڈ روں سے موصول مخلف در خواستوں ر ٹمائند گیوں کی وجہ سے سلیک ہولڈ روں نے اعتراضات ر ردعمل وصول کرنے کی آخری تاريخ كو24/04/2015 كوشام 5.00 بج تك برهان كافيلد كياب لائسنسیوں کے ذریعہ داخل کی گٹی پلیشنر اور پنیشنوں کی اہم خصوصات پرا گیز یکٹو سری کو کمیشن کی ویہ سائٹ یعنی www.derc.gov.in سے .5 ڈاون لوڈ کیا جاسکتا ہے۔ پٹیشنوں کی بارڈ کا پیاں متعلقہ پٹیٹن دہند گان کے ہیڈ آفسوں سے کسی بھی کاروباری دن مور ند 24/04/2015 تک منج 11.00 بج سے شام 4.00 بج کے در میان حاصل کی جائلتی ہیں۔ سيكريثرى دلی الیکٹری سٹی ریگولیٹری کمین DIP/0101/2015-16 M. OB 18.04.11



### Amar Ujala (Hindi) dated 18<sup>th</sup> April, 2015

Y	विनियामक भवन, सी–ब्लाक, शिवालिक, मालवीय नगर, नई दिल्ली–110 017 वेबसाईटः www.derc.gov.in, टेलीफेक्स : 26673608
1.	सार्वजनिक सूचना विस-वर्ष 2015-18 के लिए शुल्क आवेदनों पर अपसियां / टिप्पणियां प्राप्त करने की अंतिम तिथि
2	24/04/2015 तक बढ़ाई गई। बित्त-वर्ष 2015-18 के लिए प्रस्तावित एटीएण्डसी लॉस टारगेटस पर टिप्पणियां/सुझाव
	24/04/2015 तक मी आगंत्रित।
1.	वित्त—वर्ष 2013—14 के व्यय के ट्रू—अप हेतु तथा वित्त—वर्ष 2015—16 के लिए कुल राजस्व आवश्यकता तथा शुल्क हे वितरण लाइसेंसधारियों यानी बीएसईएस राजधानी पावर लिमिटेड (बीआरपीएल), बीएसईएस यमुना पावर लिमिटे (बीवाईपीएल), टाटा पावर दिल्ली डिस्ट्रीब्यूशन लिमिटेड (टीपीडीडीएल) तथा नई दिल्ली नगर निगम (एनडीएमसी) अँ वित्त—वर्ष 2012—13 से वित्त—वर्ष 2013—14 तक के व्यय का ट्रू अप तथा वित्त—वर्ष 2015—16 के लिए कुल राजर आवश्यकता एवं शुल्क हेतु उत्पादन लाइसेंसधारियों यानी इन्द्रप्रस्थ पावर जेनरेशन कंपनी लिमिटेड (आईपीजीसीएल) औ प्रगती पावर कॉरपोरेशन लिमिटेड (पीपीसीएल) तथा वित्तरण लाइसेंसधारी यानी दिल्ली ट्रांसको लिमिटेड (डीटीएल) द्वा दिल्ली विद्युत नियामक आयोग के समक्ष याचिका दायर की गई है।
2.	आयोग ने वित्त-वर्ष 2015-16 के लिए एमवाईटी विनियमनों की अनुप्रयोज्यता को दिनांक 22.10.2014 का आदेशानुस बढ़ाया था। इस अनुरूप, वित्त-वर्ष 2015-16 के लिए वितरण लाइसेंसधारियों के एटीएण्डसी लॉस टारगेट्स (नुकसा लक्ष्य) को भी वित्त-वर्ष 2015-16 के टैरिफ ऑर्डर में निर्धारित करने की आवश्यकता है। आयोग चाहता है कि वित्त-व 2015-16 के लिए एटीएण्डसी लॉस टारगेट्स को इस प्रकार निर्धारित किया जाए कि 13.07.2012 के एमवाईटी आदेश स्वीकृत प्रावधान के अनुसार बीआरपीएल, बीवायपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल और एमडीएमसी के लिए वित्त-वर्ष 2014-15 हे एटी-सी लॉस टारगेट्स (नुकसान लक्ष्य) इसे क्रमशः 0.83%, 1.16%, 0.5% और 0.25% कम निर्धारित किया जाए। उत्त प्रावधान के अनुसार वित्त-वर्ष 2015-16 में बीआरपीएल, बीवायपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल और एमडीएमसी के लिए लक्ष्य क्रमश 11.67%, 13.34%, 11.00% और 9.60% है।
3.	बीआरपीएल, बीवायपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल, एनडीएमसी, आईपीजीसीएल, पीपीसीएल और डीटीएल की याचिकाओं प
4.	हितधारकों की ओर से आपति / टिप्पणी प्राप्त करने की अंतिम तिथि 17 / 04 / 2015 थी। हितधारकों की ओर से कई अनुरोध / प्रतिनिधि भेजे जाने के बाद आयोग ने हितधारकों की ओर से आपत्ति / टिप्पणी प्राप करने की अंतिम तिथि को 24 / 04 / 2015 के संध्या 5 बजे तक बढ़ा दी गई है। प्रस्तावित एटीएण्डसी लॉस टारगेट्स प आपत्ति / टिप्पणी 24 / 04 / 2015 के संध्या 5 बजे तक दर्ज कराई जा सकती है।
	लाइसेंस धारियों द्वारा दायर की गई याचिकाएं और याचिकाओं की मुख्य विशेषताओं पर कार्यकारी सारांश (एकजीक्यूटि समरी) आयोग की वेबसाइट www.derc.gov.in से डाउनलोड किया जा सकता है। याचिकाओं की लिखित प्रति (हार्ड कॉपी) संबंधित याचिकाकर्ता के मुख्यालयों से किसी भी कार्य दिवस में दिन के 11:00 बजे से 4:00 बजे के बी दिनांक 24/04/2015 तक प्राप्त की जा सकती हैं। (0101/2015-16 Amathebreak Jack Jack Jack Jack Jack Jack Jack Ja



Annexure-VI

# <u>The Hindu (English) dated 23<sup>rd</sup> July, 2015</u>

			ULATORY COMMISSION k, Malviya Nagar, New Delhi-110 017 il: secyderc@nic.in
	N	OTICE FOR PUBLI	C HEARING
Per by Pov Tru Ltd	rformance Revi BSES Rajdhan wer Delhi Distr ie-up of ARR for	ew (APR) of FY 2014-15 & True i Power Limited (BRPL), BSES ibution Ltd. (TPDDL), New De FY 2012-13 and 2013-14 and Ta prastha Power Generation Co	R) & Tariff for FY 2015-16, Annua up of expenses for FY 2013-14 filed S Yamuna Power Ltd. (BYPL), Tata Ihi Municipal Council (NDMC) and uriff for FY 2015-16 for Delhi Transco Ltd. (IPGCL) and Pragati Power
1.	their petitions f	for True up of expenses for FY 2	L, BYPL, TPDDL, NDMC have filed 013-14, Annual Performance Review a Requirement (ARR) and Tariff fo
2.		PCL have filed their petitions for T ggregate Revenue Requirement a	Frue-up of ARR for FY 2012-13 and FY and Tariff for FY 2015-16.
3.		or receipt of objections/comment ended to 06.06.2015.	s from stakeholders was 27.05.2015
4.	The Commissi		
4.	for all stakeho their comment	Iders/consumer categories inclu	n the above mentioned Tariff Petitions ding those, who have already giver prium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant ven below:
···	for all stakeho their comment	Iders/consumer categories inclu s/objections, at Siri Fort Audito	ding those, who have already giver prium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant
<b>T</b> .	for all stakeho their comments Marg, New Del	Iders/consumer categories inclu s/objections, at Siri Fort Audito Ihi – 110049, as per schedule giv	ding those, who have already give prium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant ven below:
<b>T</b> .	for all stakeho their comment Marg, New Del Date	Iders/consumer categories inclu s/objections, at Siri Fort Audito Ihi – 110049, as per schedule giv Time 10.30 AM to 1.00 P M	ding those, who have already given prium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant ven below: Utilities
5.	for all stakeho their comment Marg, New Del Date 04.08.2015 05.08.2015 In order to ena Utilities i.e. BF Requirement ( DISCOM indica prepared and u making any sug these summar	Iders/consumer categories inclu s/objections, at Siri Fort Audito Ihi – 110049, as per schedule giv Time 10.30 AM to 1.00 P M 02.30 PM to 5.30 PM 10.30 AM to 1.00 PM able stakeholders to appreciate RPL, BYPL, TPDDL and NDMO ARR) & Tariff for FY 2015-16, ating the tentative evaluation of th uploaded on DERC website www ggestions and comments in the Pu y sheets, the stakeholders may a	ding those, who have already given prium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant ven below: Utilities BRPL, BYPL, TPDDL, NDMC
	for all stakeho their comment Marg, New Del Date 04.08.2015 05.08.2015 In order to ena Utilities i.e. BF Requirement ( DISCOM indica prepared and u making any sug these summar Commission be	Iders/consumer categories inclu s/objections, at Siri Fort Audito Ihi – 110049, as per schedule giv Time 10.30 AM to 1.00 P M 02.30 PM to 5.30 PM 10.30 AM to 1.00 PM able stakeholders to appreciate RPL, BYPL, TPDDL and NDMO ARR) & Tariff for FY 2015-16, ating the tentative evaluation of th uploaded on DERC website www ggestions and comments in the Pu y sheets, the stakeholders may a	ding those, who have already give prium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant ven below: Utilities BRPL, BYPL, TPDDL, NDMC DTL, IPGCL, PPCL the claims made by the Distribution C in respect of Aggregate Revenue a detailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have been ver c.gov.in. These may be used for ublic Hearing. For any clarifications of approach the following officers in the working days upto 3rd August, 2015.
	for all stakeho their comment Marg, New Del Date 04.08.2015 05.08.2015 In order to ena Utilities i.e. BF Requirement ( DISCOM indica prepared and u making any sug these summary Commission be i) Shri Prasha	Iders/consumer categories inclus/objections, at Siri Fort Audito s/objections, at Siri Fort Audito Ihi – 110049, as per schedule giv Time 10.30 AM to 1.00 P M 02.30 PM to 5.30 PM 10.30 AM to 1.00 PM able stakeholders to appreciate RPL, BYPL, TPDDL and NDMO ARR) & Tariff for FY 2015-16, ating the tentative evaluation of the uploaded on DERC website www. ggestions and comments in the Put y sheets, the stakeholders may a tween 3.00 PM to 5.00 PM on all	ding those, who have already given prium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant ven below: Utilities BRPL, BYPL, TPDDL, NDMC DTL, IPGCL, PPCL the claims made by the Distribution C in respect of Aggregate Revenue a detailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have been <u>Aderc.gov.in</u> . These may be used for ublic Hearing. For any clarifications of approach the following officers in the working days upto 3rd August, 2015. inance) Phone : 26680433
	for all stakeho their comment Marg, New Del Date 04.08.2015 05.08.2015 In order to ena Utilities i.e. BF Requirement ( DISCOM indica prepared and u making any sug these summarr Commission be i) Shri Prasha ii) Shri Amit S	Iders/consumer categories inclus/objections, at Siri Fort Audito s/objections, at Siri Fort Audito Ihi – 110049, as per schedule giv Time 10.30 AM to 1.00 P M 02.30 PM to 5.30 PM 10.30 AM to 1.00 PM able stakeholders to appreciate RPL, BYPL, TPDDL and NDMO ARR) & Tariff for FY 2015-16, ating the tentative evaluation of the uploaded on DERC website <u>www</u> ggestions and comments in the Pu y sheets, the stakeholders may a atween 3.00 PM to 5.00 PM on all w	ding those, who have already gives prium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant ven below: Utilities BRPL, BYPL, TPDDL, NDMC DTL, IPGCL, PPCL the claims made by the Distribution C in respect of Aggregate Revenue a detailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have been calims of the Petitioners have been derc.gov.in. These may be used for ublic Hearing. For any clarifications of approach the following officers in the working days upto 3rd August, 2015. inance) Phone : 26680433 c.) Phone: 26673601
	for all stakeho their comment Marg, New Del Date 04.08.2015 05.08.2015 In order to ena Utilities i.e. BF Requirement ( DISCOM indica prepared and u making any sug these summar Commission be i) Shri Prasha ii) Shri Amit S iii) Shri Sanjay The aforesaid s	Iders/consumer categories inclu s/objections, at Siri Fort Audito Ihi – 110049, as per schedule giv Time 10.30 AM to 1.00 P M 02.30 PM to 5.30 PM 10.30 AM to 1.00 PM able stakeholders to appreciate RPL, BYPL, TPDDL and NDMC ARR) & Tariff for FY 2015-16, ating the tentative evaluation of th uploaded on DERC website www ggestions and comments in the Pu y sheets, the stakeholders may a atween 3.00 PM to 5.00 PM on all weat ant Kumar, Joint Director (Tariff-Engg y Kumar Sharma, Joint Director (I summary is tentative and is mean	ding those, who have already gives prium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant ven below: Utilities BRPL, BYPL, TPDDL, NDMC DTL, IPGCL, PPCL the claims made by the Distribution C in respect of Aggregate Revenue a detailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have been the claims of the Petitioners have been addetailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have been addetailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have been addetailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have been addetailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have been addetailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have been addetailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have been addetailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have been addetailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have been addetailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have been addetailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have been addetailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have been addetailed summary sheet for each addetailed summary sheet for each addetail
5.	for all stakeho their comment Marg, New Del Date 04.08.2015 05.08.2015 In order to ena Utilities i.e. BF Requirement ( DISCOM indica prepared and u making any sug these summar Commission be i) Shri Prasha ii) Shri Amit S iii) Shri Sanjay The aforesaid s of information f All the stakeho	Iders/consumer categories inclus/objections, at Siri Fort Audito Ihi – 110049, as per schedule give Time 10.30 AM to 1.00 P M 02.30 PM to 5.30 PM 10.30 AM to 1.00 PM able stakeholders to appreciate RPL, BYPL, TPDDL and NDMC ARR) & Tariff for FY 2015-16, ating the tentative evaluation of th uploaded on DERC website <u>www</u> ggestions and comments in the Pu y sheets, the stakeholders may a etween 3.00 PM to 5.00 PM on all v ant Kumar, Joint Director (Tariff-Engg y Kumar Sharma, Joint Director (I summary is tentative and is mean or eliciting the views of the stakehol	ding those, who have already gives prium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant ven below: Utilities BRPL, BYPL, TPDDL, NDMC DTL, IPGCL, PPCL the claims made by the Distribution C in respect of Aggregate Revenue a detailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have been the claims of the Petitioners have been to claims of the Petitioners have been adproach the following officers in the working days upto 3rd August, 2015. inance) Phone: 26680433 g.) Phone: 26673601 PS&E) Phone: 26680734 t only for the purpose of dissemination



### The Pioneer (English) dated 23<sup>rd</sup> July, 2015

	Pioneers 23/7/12	5				
a to a		niyamak Bhawan, C-Block, Shival	<b>ULATORY COMMISSION</b> ik, Malviya Nagar, New Delhi-110 017 ail: secyderc@nic.in			
	N	OTICE FOR PUBL	IC HEARING			
Per by Pov Tru Ltd	rformance Revie BSES Rajdhani wer Delhi Distri Je-up of ARR for	ew (APR) of FY 2014-15 & True i Power Limited (BRPL), BSE bution Ltd. (TPDDL), New D FY 2012-13 and 2013-14 and T rastha Power Generation Co	RR) & Tariff for FY 2015-16, Annual e up of expenses for FY 2013-14 filed S Yamuna Power Ltd. (BYPL), Tata elhi Municipal Council (NDMC) and ariff for FY 2015-16 for Delhi Transco o. Ltd. (IPGCL) and Pragati Power			
1.	their petitions for	or True up of expenses for FY :	PL, BYPL, TPDDL, NDMC have filed 2013-14, Annual Performance Review ue Requirement (ARR) and Tariff fo			
2.		PCL have filed their petitions for ggregate Revenue Requirement	True-up of ARR for FY 2012-13 and Fi and Tariff for FY 2015-16.			
3.			ts from stakeholders was 27.05.2015			
<ul> <li>which was extended to 06.06.2015.</li> <li>The Commission shall conduct Public Hearing on the above mentioned Tariff Petitions for all stakeholders/consumer categories including those, who have already given their comments/objections, at Siri Fort Auditorium-II, Gate No. 5, August Kranti</li> </ul>						
4.	for all stakehol their comments	ders/consumer categories incl	uding those, who have already giver corium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant			
4.	for all stakehol their comments	ders/consumer categories incl s/objections, at Siri Fort Audit	uding those, who have already giver corium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant			
4.	for all stakehol their comments Marg, New Del	ders/consumer categories incl s/objections, at Siri Fort Audit hi – 110049, as per schedule g	uding those, who have already giver corium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant iven below:			
4.	for all stakehol their comments Marg, New Del Date	ders/consumer categories incl s/objections, at Siri Fort Audit hi – 110049, as per schedule g Time 10.30 AM to 1.00 P M	uding those, who have already given corium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant iven below: Utilities			
4.	for all stakehol their comments Marg, New Del Date 04.08.2015 05.08.2015 In order to ena Utilities i.e. BF Requirement ( DISCOM indica prepared and u making any sug these summary	ders/consumer categories incl s/objections, at Siri Fort Audit hi – 110049, as per schedule g Time 10.30 AM to 1.00 P M 02.30 PM to 5.30 PM 10.30 AM to 1.00 PM able stakeholders to appreciate RPL, BYPL, TPDDL and NDM ARR) & Tariff for FY 2015-16 ating the tentative evaluation of uploaded on DERC website <u>ww</u> ggestions and comments in the Fy y sheets, the stakeholders may	uding those, who have already giver corium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant iven below: Utilities BRPL, BYPL, TPDDL, NDMC DTL, IPGCL, PPCL the claims made by the Distribution IC in respect of Aggregate Revenue, a detailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have beer w.derc.gov.in. These may be used for Public Hearing. For any clarifications of			
	for all stakehol their comments Marg, New Del Date 04.08.2015 05.08.2015 In order to ena Utilities i.e. BF Requirement ( DISCOM indica prepared and u making any sug these summary Commission be	ders/consumer categories incl s/objections, at Siri Fort Audit hi – 110049, as per schedule g Time 10.30 AM to 1.00 P M 02.30 PM to 5.30 PM 10.30 AM to 1.00 PM able stakeholders to appreciate RPL, BYPL, TPDDL and NDM ARR) & Tariff for FY 2015-16 ating the tentative evaluation of uploaded on DERC website <u>ww</u> ggestions and comments in the Fy y sheets, the stakeholders may	uding those, who have already giver         torium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant         iven below:         Utilities         BRPL, BYPL, TPDDL, NDMC         DTL, IPGCL, PPCL         e the claims made by the Distribution         IC in respect of Aggregate Revenue, a detailed summary sheet for each         the claims of the Petitioners have been         w.derc.gov.in. These may be used for         Public Hearing. For any clarifications or         approach the following officers in the         I working days upto 3rd August, 2015.			
	for all stakehol their comments Marg, New Del Date 04.08.2015 05.08.2015 In order to ena Utilities i.e. BF Requirement ( <i>A</i> DISCOM indica prepared and u making any sug these summary Commission be i) Shri Prasha	ders/consumer categories incl s/objections, at Siri Fort Audit hi – 110049, as per schedule g Time 10.30 AM to 1.00 P M 02.30 PM to 5.30 PM 10.30 AM to 1.00 PM able stakeholders to appreciate RPL, BYPL, TPDDL and NDM ARR) & Tariff for FY 2015-16 ating the tentative evaluation of uploaded on DERC website <u>www</u> ggestions and comments in theF y sheets, the stakeholders may atween 3.00 PM to 5.00 PM on all	uding those, who have already giver corium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant iven below: Utilities BRPL, BYPL, TPDDL, NDMC DTL, IPGCL, PPCL a the claims made by the Distribution IC in respect of Aggregate Revenue , a detailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have been w.derc.gov.in. These may be used for Public Hearing. For any clarifications or approach the following officers in the I working days upto 3rd August, 2015. Finance) Phone : 26680433			
	for all stakehol their comments Marg, New Del Date 04.08.2015 05.08.2015 In order to ena Utilities i.e. BF Requirement (A DISCOM indica prepared and u making any sug these summary Commission be i) Shri Prasha ii) Shri Amit Sl iii) Shri Sanjay	ders/consumer categories incl s/objections, at Siri Fort Audit hi – 110049, as per schedule g Time 10.30 AM to 1.00 P M 02.30 PM to 5.30 PM 10.30 AM to 1.00 PM able stakeholders to appreciate RPL, BYPL, TPDDL and NDM ARR) & Tariff for FY 2015-16 ating the tentative evaluation of iploaded on DERC website www ggestions and comments in the Fy sheets, the stakeholders may tween 3.00 PM to 5.00 PM on al ant Kumar, Joint Director (Tariff-In harma, Joint Director (Tariff-Eng y Kumar Sharma, Joint Director	uding those, who have already giver torium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant iven below: Utilities BRPL, BYPL, TPDDL, NDMC DTL, IPGCL, PPCL a the claims made by the Distribution IC in respect of Aggregate Revenue, a detailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have been w.derc.gov.in. These may be used for Public Hearing. For any clarifications or a opproach the following officers in the I working days upto 3rd August, 2015. Finance) Phone : 26680433 Ig.) Phone: 26673601 (PS&E) Phone: 26680734			
	for all stakehol their comments Marg, New Del Date 04.08.2015 05.08.2015 In order to ena Utilities i.e. BF Requirement ( <i>i</i> , DISCOM indica prepared and u making any sug these summary Commission be i) Shri Prasha ii) Shri Amit SI iii) Shri Sanjay The aforesaid s	Iders/consumer categories incl s/objections, at Siri Fort Audit hi – 110049, as per schedule g Time 10.30 AM to 1.00 P M 02.30 PM to 5.30 PM 10.30 AM to 1.00 PM able stakeholders to appreciate RPL, BYPL, TPDDL and NDM ARR) & Tariff for FY 2015-16 ating the tentative evaluation of ipploaded on DERC website <u>ww</u> gestions and comments in the Fy sheets, the stakeholders may etween 3.00 PM to 5.00 PM on al ant Kumar, Joint Director (Tariff-In- harma, Joint Director (Tariff-Eng y Kumar Sharma, Joint Director summary is tentative and is meal	uding those, who have already giver torium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant iven below: Utilities BRPL, BYPL, TPDDL, NDMC DTL, IPGCL, PPCL a the claims made by the Distribution IC in respect of Aggregate Revenue, a detailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have beer w.derc.gov.in. These may be used for Public Hearing. For any clarifications or r approach the following officers in the I working days upto 3rd August, 2015. Finance) Phone : 26680433 Ig.) Phone: 26673601 (PS&E) Phone: 26680734			
5.	for all stakehol their comments Marg, New Del Date 04.08.2015 05.08.2015 In order to ena Utilities i.e. BF Requirement ( <i>i</i> , DISCOM indica prepared and u making any sug these summary Commission be i) Shri Prasha ii) Shri Amit SI iii) Shri Sanjay The aforesaid s of information for All the stakeho	ders/consumer categories incl s/objections, at Siri Fort Audit hi – 110049, as per schedule g Time 10.30 AM to 1.00 P M 02.30 PM to 5.30 PM 10.30 AM to 1.00 PM able stakeholders to appreciate RPL, BYPL, TPDDL and NDM ARR) & Tariff for FY 2015-16 ating the tentative evaluation of uploaded on DERC website www ggestions and comments in the Fy y sheets, the stakeholders may tween 3.00 PM to 5.00 PM on al ant Kumar, Joint Director (Tariff-In harma, Joint Director (Tariff-Eng y Kumar Sharma, Joint Director summary is tentative and is mean or eliciting the views of the stake	uding those, who have already giver torium-II, Gate No. 5, August Krant iven below: Utilities BRPL, BYPL, TPDDL, NDMC DTL, IPGCL, PPCL a the claims made by the Distribution IC in respect of Aggregate Revenue , a detailed summary sheet for each the claims of the Petitioners have beer w.derc.gov.in. These may be used for Public Hearing. For any clarifications or approach the following officers in the I working days upto 3rd August, 2015. Finance) Phone : 26680433 Ig.) Phone: 26673601 (PS&E) Phone: 26680734 nt only for the purpose of dissemination			



### Hindustan Times (English) dated 23<sup>rd</sup> July, 2015

C		niyamak Bhawan, C-Block, Shiv	EGULATORY COMMISSION /alik, Malviya Nagar, New Delhi-110 017 mail: secyderc@nic.in
	• <u>N</u>	<b>OTICE FOR PUB</b>	LIC HEARING
Per by Po Tru Ltd	formance Revi BSES Rajdhan wer Delhi Distr le-up of ARR for	ew (APR) of FY 2014-15 & Tri i Power Limited (BRPL), BS ibution Ltd. (TPDDL), New FY 2012-13 and 2013-14 and prastha Power Generation	ARR) & Tariff for FY 2015-16, Annua ue up of expenses for FY 2013-14 file SES Yamuna Power Ltd. (BYPL), Tat Delhi Municipal Council (NDMC) an I Tariff for FY 2015-16 for Delhi Transc Co. Ltd. (IPGCL) and Pragati Powe
1.	their petitions f	for True up of expenses for F	RPL, BYPL, TPDDL, NDMC have file Y 2013-14, Annual Performance Revie enue Requirement (ARR) and Tariff fo
2.		PCL have filed their petitions for ggregate Revenue Requireme	or True-up of ARR for FY 2012-13 and F nt and Tariff for FY 2015-16.
3.		or receipt of objections/commended to 06.06.2015.	ents from stakeholders was 27.05.201
4.	for all stakeho their comment	Iders/consumer categories in	g on the above mentioned Tariff Petition cluding those, who have already give <b>litorium-II, Gate No. 5, August Kran</b> <b>given below:</b>
	Date	Time	Utilities
top le	04.08.2015	10.30 AM to 1.00 P M 02.30 PM to 5.30 PM	BRPL, BYPL, TPDDL, NDMC
	05.08.2015	10.30 AM to 1.00 PM	DTL, IPGCL, PPCL
5.	Utilities i.e. BF Requirement ( DISCOM indica prepared and u making any sug these summar	RPL, BYPL, TPDDL and ND ARR) & Tariff for FY 2015-1 ating the tentative evaluation o uploaded on DERC website <u>wh</u> ggestions and comments in the y sheets, the stakeholders ma	ate the claims made by the Distribution MC in respect of Aggregate Revenue 6, a detailed summary sheet for each of the claims of the Petitioners have been ww.derc.gov.in. These may be used for a Public Hearing. For any clarifications of ay approach the following officers in the all working days upto 3rd August, 2015.
1	i) Shri Prasha	ant Kumar, Joint Director (Tarifl	f-Finance) Phone : 26680433
	ii) Shri Amit S	harma, Joint Director (Tariff-Er	ngg.) Phone: 26673601
	iii) Shri Sanjay	y Kumar Sharma, Joint Directo	or (PS&E) Phone: 26680734
	The aforesaid		ant only for the purpose of disseminatio
6.		or eliciting the views of the stak	enolders for infalizing the tanil orders.
6. 7.	of information for All the stakeho	and the second second second second second	d on first come first serve basis. Pleas



### Navbharath Times (Hindi) dated 23<sup>rd</sup> July, 2015

FR. 12 12 131		वेनियामक आयोग
DERC		लिक, मालवीय नगर, नई दिल्ली —110 017 8 मेलः secyderc@nic.in
	सार्वजनिक सुनव	ाई हेतु सूचना N.S. 23.2.201
(बीवाईपीएम), (एनडीएमसी) (एआरआर) अं वित्तीय वर्ष 20 जनरेशन कं. f	टाटा पावर दिल्ली डिस्ट्रिब्युशन लिभि.( के द्वारा दायर याचिका वित्तीय वर्ष 2 ौर टैरिफ, वित्तीय वर्ष 2014–15 के लि 013–14 के खर्चों का सत्यापन तथा दि लेमि. (आईपीजीसीएल) और प्रगति पावर	आरपीएल), बीएसईएस यमुना पावर लिमि. टीपीडीडीएल), नई दिल्ली नगर पालिका परिषद 2015–16 के लिये सकल राजस्व आवश्यकता ये वार्षिक कार्यनिष्पादन समीक्षा (एपीआर) और ल्ली ट्रान्सको लिमि. (डीटीएल), इंद्रप्रस्थ पावर कार्पोरेशन लिमि. (पीपीसीएल) के लिये वित्तीय पन और वित्तीय वर्ष 2015–16 के टैरिफ के लिए।
2013-14 व	हे लिये खर्चों के सत्यापन, वित्तीय वर्ष 2014- 2015–16 के लिये सकल राजस्व आवश्यक	वाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल, एनडीएमसी ने वित्तीय वर्ष -15 की वार्षिक कार्यनिष्पादन समीक्षा (एपीआर) और ता (एआरआर) तथा टैरिफ के लिये अपनी याचिकाए
2. डीटीएल, अ	ाईपी <mark>जीसी</mark> एल, पीपीसीएल ने वित्तीय वर्ष 20 <sup>7</sup> 1 और वित्तीय वर्ष 2015—16 के लिये सक	12—13 और वित्तीय वर्ष 2013—14 के लिये एआरआर ल राजस्व आवश्यकता तथा टैरिफ के लिये अपनी
<ol> <li>स्टेकहोल्डस दिया गया थ</li> </ol>	से आपत्तियां / टिप्पणियां प्राप्त करने की आं	तेम तिथि 27.05.2015 थी जिसे 06.06.2015 तक बढ़
दिया गया थ 4. आयोग ऊप पहले ही उ	ां से आपत्तियां / टिप्पणियां प्राप्त करने की आं ॥ र वर्णित टैरिफ याचिकाओं पर सभी स्टेकहो अपनी टिप्पणियां / आपत्तियां दे चुके हैं,	ल्डर्स∕ उपभोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सहित जे नीचे दिये गये कार्यक्रम अनुसार सिरी फोर्ट
दिया गया थ 4. आयोग ऊप पहले ही उ	ां से आपत्तियां / टिप्पणियां प्राप्त करने की आं ॥ र वर्णित टैरिफ याचिकाओं पर सभी स्टेकहो अपनी टिप्पणियां / आपत्तियां दे चुके हैं,	ल्डर्स ⁄ उपभोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सहित ज
दिया गया थ 4. आयोग ऊप पहले ही उ ऑडिटोरिय तिथि	ों से आपत्तियां / टिप्पणियां प्राप्त करने की आं ॥ र वर्णित टैरिफ याचिकाओं पर संभी स्टेकहो अपनी टिप्पणियां / आपत्तियां दे चुके हैं, म–II, गेट नं. 5, अगस्त क्रांति मार्ग, नई दिव	ल्डर्स / उपभोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सहित ज नीचे दिये गये कार्यक्रम अनुसार सिरी फोट ल्ली—110049 में सार्वजनिक सुनवाई आयोजित करेगाः
दिया गया थ 4. आयोग ऊप पहले ही 3 ऑडिटोरिय तिथि 04.08.2015 05.08.2015	ों से आपत्तियां / टिप्पणियां प्राप्त करने की ऑ II । र वर्णित टैरिफ याचिकाओं पर सभी स्टेकहो अपनी टिप्पणियां / आपत्तियां दे चुके हैं, म—II, गेट नं. 5, अगस्त क्रांति मार्ग, नई दिर समय प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह् 1:00 बजे तक अपरान्ह् 02.30 बजे से सायं 5:30 बजे तक प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह् 1:00 बजे तक	ल्डर्स / उपभोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सहित जे नीचे दिये गये कार्यक्रम अनुसार सिरी फोर्ट न्ती–110049 में सार्वजनिक सुनवाई आयोजित करेगाः यूटिलिटीज बीआरपीएल, बीवाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल, एनडीएमसी डीटीएल, आईपीजीसीएल, पीपीसीएल
दिया गया थ 4. आयोग ऊप पहले ही 3 ऑडिटोरिय तिथि 04.08.2015 5. स्टेकहोल्डर्स गये दावों व 2015–16 वं विस्तृत सारा इसे सार्वजर्गि शीटों पर वि	में से आपत्तियां / टिप्पणियां प्राप्त करने की आं ता । र वर्णित टैरिफ याचिकाओं पर सभी स्टेकहो अपनी टिप्पणियां / आपत्तियां दे चुके हैं, म–II, गेट नं. 5, अगस्त क्रांति मार्ग, नई दित समय प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह् 1:00 बजे तक अपरान्ह् 02.30 बजे से सायं 5:30 बजे तक प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह् 1:00 बजे तक प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह् प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह्	ल्डर्स / उपभोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सहित ज तीचे दिये गये कार्यक्रम अनुसार सिरी फोट त्ली–110049 में सार्वजनिक सुनवाई आयोजित करेगाः यूटिलिटीज बीआरपीएल, बीवाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल, एनडीएमसी डीटीएल, आईपीजीसीएल, पीपीसीएल वाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल और एनडीएमसी द्वारा किये स्व आवश्यकता (एआरआर) और टैरिफ वित्तीय वष का उल्लेख करते हुए प्रत्येक डिस्कॉम के लिये एव साइट www.derc.gov.in पर अपलोड की गई है ने के लिये प्रयोग में लाया जा सकता है। इन सारांश् आयोग के कार्यालय में निम्नलिखित अधिकारियों से
दिया गया थ 4. आयोग ऊप पहले ही 3 ऑडिटोरिय विथि 04.08.2015 5. स्टेकहोल्डर्स गये दावों व 2015–16 व विस्तृत सारा इसे सार्वजर्गि शीटों पर वि 3 अगस्त, 20	से आपत्तियां / टिप्पणियां प्राप्त करने की आं ता । र वर्णित टैरिफ याचिकाओं पर सभी स्टेकहो अपनी टिप्पणियां / आपत्तियां दे चुके हैं, <b>म–॥, गेट नं. 5, अगस्त क्रांति मार्ग, नई दिर</b> <b>समय</b> प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह् 1:00 बजे तक अपरान्ह् 02,30 बजे से सायं 5:30 बजे तक प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह् 1:00 बजे तक प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह् 3:00 बजे त के समझने में सहायता के लिये स्टेकहोल्डर्स 3 15 तक सभी कार्य दिवसॉ में अपरान्ह् 3:00 बजे न	ल्डर्स / उपभोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सहित ज तीचे दिये गये कार्यक्रम अनुसार सिरी फोट न्ती–110049 में सार्वजनिक सुनवाई आयोजित करेगाः यूटिलिटीज बीआरपीएल, बीवाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल, एनडीएमसी डीटीएल, आईपीजीसीएल, पीपीसीएल वाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल और एनडीएमसी द्वारा किये स्व आवश्यकता (एआरआर) और टैरिफ वित्तीय वर्ष का उल्लेख करते हुए प्रत्येक डिस्कॉम के लिये एव साइट www.derc.gov.in पर अपलोड की गई है ने के लिये प्रयोग में लाया जा सकता है। इन सारांश् आयोग के कार्यालय में निम्नलिखित अधिकारियों से के अपरान्इ 5:00 बजे के बीच संपर्क कर सकते हैं।
दिया गया थ 4. आयोग ऊप पहले ही 3 ऑडिटोरिय 04.08.2015 05.08.2015 5. स्टेकहोल्डर्स गये दाबों व 2015—16 व विस्तृत सारा इसे सार्वजर्षि शीटों पर वि 3 अगस्त, 20 i) श्री प्रश	में से आपत्तियां / टिप्पणियां प्राप्त करने की आं ता । र वर्णित टैरिफ याचिकाओं पर सभी स्टेकहो अपनी टिप्पणियां / आपत्तियां दे चुके हैं, म–II, गेट नं. 5, अगस्त क्रांति मार्ग, नई दित समय प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह् 1:00 बजे तक अपरान्ह् 02.30 बजे से सायं 5:30 बजे तक प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह् 1:00 बजे तक प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह् प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह्	ल्डर्स / उपभोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सहित ज नीचे दिये गये कार्यक्रम अनुसार सिरी फोत न्ती–110049 में सार्वजनिक सुनवाई आयोजित करेगाः यूटिलिटीज बीआरपीएल, बीवाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल, एनडीएमसी डीटीएल, आईपीजीसीएल, पीपीसीएल वाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल और एनडीएमसी द्वारा किये स्व आवश्यकता (एआरआर) और टैरिफ वित्तीय वर्ष का उल्लेख करते हुए प्रत्येक डिस्कॉम के लिये एव साइट www.derc.gov.in पर अपलोड की गई है ने के लिये प्रयोग में लाया जा सकता है। इन सारांश् आयोग के कार्यालय में निम्नलिखित अधिकारियों से से अपरान्ह 5:00 बजे के बीच संपर्क कर सकते हैं। फोन: 26680433
दिया गया थ 4. आयोग ऊप पहले ही 2 ऑडिटोरिय विथि 04.08.2015 5. स्टेकहोल्डर्स गये दावों व 2015–16 व विस्तृत सारा इसे सार्वजनि शीटों पर वि 3 अगस्त, 20 i) श्री प्रश	से आपत्तियां / टिप्पणियां प्राप्त करने की आं ता । र वर्णित टैरिफ याचिकाओं पर सभी स्टेकहो अपनी टिप्पणियां / आपत्तियां दे चुके हैं, <b>म–॥, गेट नं. 5, अगस्त क्रांति मार्ग, नई दिव</b> <b>समय</b> प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह 1:00 बजे तक अपरान्ह् 02,30 बजे से सायं 5:30 बजे तक प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह 1:00 बजे तक प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह 3:00 बजे स् ते समझने में सहायता के लिये स्टेकहोल्डर्स द 16 तक सभी कार्य दिवसों में अपरान्ह 3:00 बजे ज गंत कुमार, संयुक्त निदेशक (टैरिफ–फाइनेंस)	ल्डर्स / उपभोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सहित ज नीचे दिये गये कार्यक्रम अनुसार सिरी फोत ज्ली–110049 में सार्वजनिक सुनवाई आयोजित करेगाः यूटिलिटीज बीआरपीएल, बीवाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल, एनडीएमसी डीटीएल, आईपीजीसीएल, पीपीसीएल वाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल और एनडीएमसी द्वारा किये स्व आवश्यकता (एआरआर) और टैरिफ वित्तीय वर्ष का उल्लेख करते हुए प्रत्येक डिस्कॉम के लिये एव साइट www.derc.gov.in पर अपलोड की गई है ने के लिये प्रयोग में लाया जा सकता है। इन सारांश आयोग के कार्यालय में निम्नलिखित अधिकारियों से से अपरान्ह 5:00 बजे के बीच संपर्क कर सकते हैं। फोन: 26680433 न: 26673601
दिया गया थ 4. आयोग ऊप पहले ही 2 ऑडिटोरिय 04.08.2015 05.08.2015 5. स्टेकहोल्डस गये दावों व 2015–16 वं विस्तृत सारां इसे सार्वजनि शीटों पर वि 3 अगस्त, 20 i) श्री प्रश ii) श्री अ iii) श्री संप् 6. उपरोक्त सा	से आपत्तियां / टिप्पणियां प्राप्त करने की आं ता । र वर्णित टैरिफ याचिकाओं पर सभी स्टेकहो प्रपनी टिप्पणियां / आपत्तियां दे चुके हैं, म–II, गेट नं. 5, अगस्त क्रांति मार्ग, नई दित समय प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह् 1:00 बजे तक अपरान्ह् 02.30 बजे से सायं 5:30 बजे तक प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह् 1:00 बजे तक प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह् 3:00 बजे त् ते समझने में सहायता के लिये स्टेकहोल्डर्स 15 तक सभी कार्य दिवसों में अपरान्ह् 3:00 बजे ज गंत कुमार, संयुक्त निदेशक (टैरिफ–इर्जा.) फो तय कुमार शर्मा, संयुक्त निदेशक (पीएसएंडई)	ल्डर्स,⁄ उपभोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सहित ज नीचे दिये गये कार्यक्रम अनुसार सिरी फोत न्ती–110049 में सार्वजनिक सुनवाई आयोजित करेगाः यूटिलिटीज बीआरपीएल, बीवाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल, एनडीएमसी डीटीएल, आईपीजीसीएल, पीपीसीएल बाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल और एनडीएमसी द्वारा किये स्व आवश्यकता (एआरआर) और टैरिफ वितीय वर्ष का उल्लेख करते हुए प्रत्येक डिस्कॉम के लिये एव का उल्लेख करते हुए प्रत्येक डिस्कॉम के लिये एव साइट www.derc.gov.in पर अपलोड की गई है ने के लिये प्रयोग में लाया जा सकता है। इन सारांश आयोग के कार्यालय में निम्नलिखित अधिकारियों से से अपरान्इ 5:00 बजे के बीच संपर्क कर सकते हैं। फोन: 26680433 न: 26673601 फोन: 26680734
दिया गया थ 4. आयोग ऊप पहले ही 3 ऑडिटोरिय विथि 04.08.2015 5. स्टेकहोल्डर्स गये दावों व 2015–16 व विस्तृत सारा इसे सार्वजनि शीटों पर वि 3 अगस्त, 20 i) श्री प्रश ii) श्री अनि iii) श्री संच 6. उपरोक्त सा जानने के लि 7. सभी स्टेकह	में से आपत्तियां / टिप्पणियां प्राप्त करने की आं म र वर्णित टैरिफ याचिकाओं पर सभी स्टेकहो अपनी टिप्पणियां / आपत्तियां दे चुके हैं, म–II, गेट नं. 5, अगस्त क्रांति मार्ग, नई दित समय प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह् 1:00 बजे तक अपरान्ह् 02.30 बजे से सायं 5:30 बजे तक प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह् 1:00 बजे तक प्रातं कुमार, संयुक्त निदेशक (टैरिफ–फाइनेंस) मेत शर्मा, संयुक्त निदेशक (टैरिफ–इर्जा.) फोन् तय कुमार शर्मा, संयुक्त निदेशक (पीएसएंड्ड्र) रांश अनंतिम है और टैरिफ आदेश को अंति ाये सूचना के विस्तार के उददेश्य के लिये है ।	ल्डर्स / उपभोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सहित ज तीचे दिये गये कार्यक्रम अनुसार सिरी फोट ज्ली–110049 में सार्वजनिक सुनवाई आयोजित करेगाः यूटिलिटीज बीआरपीएल, बीवाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल, एनडीएमसी डीटीएल, आईपीजीसीएल, पीपीसीएल वाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल और एनडीएमसी द्वारा किये स्व आवश्यकता (एआरआर) और टैरिफ वित्तीय वर्ष का उल्लेख करते हुए प्रत्येक डिस्कॉम के लिये एव साइट www.derc.gov.in पर अपलोड की गई है ने के लिये प्रयोग में लाया जा सकता है। इन सारांश आयोग के कार्यालय में निम्नलिखित अधिकारियों से से अपरान्ह 5:00 बजे के बीच संपर्क कर सकते हैं। फोन: 26680433 त: 26673601



### Dainik Jagaran (Hindi) dated 23<sup>rd</sup> July, 2015

हद वि वि आ	िल्ली दि	ीरान दि	वेनियामक आयो
Can 17		•	लिक, मालवीय नगर, नई दिल्ली110 0
DERC			लिक, नालवाय नगर, नइ दिल्ला – 110 0 8 मेलः secyderc@nic.in
	सार्वजबि	नेक सुनव	ाई हेतु सूचना
(एनडीएमसी) (एआरआर) अ वित्तीय वर्ष 2 जनरेशन क. वर्ष 2012–13 1. दिल्ली के 2013–14 वित्तीय वर्ष दायर की है	के द्वारा दायर याचिका और टैरिफ, वित्तीय वर्ष 20 2013–14 के खर्चों का सत लिभि. (आईपीजीसीएल) अ तथा 2013–14 के लिये एअ वितरण लाइसेंसीज अर्थात के लिये खर्चों के सत्यापन, वि 2015–16 के लिये सकल र है।	वित्तीय वर्ष 2 014—15 के लिग त्यापन तथा दि गौर प्रगति पावर गारआर का सत्या बीआरपीएल, बीव वेतीय वर्ष 2014- राजस्व आवश्यकत	टीपीडीडोएल), नई दिल्ली नगर पालिका प 015–16 के लिये सकल राजस्व आवश् दे वार्षिक कार्यनिष्पादन समीक्षा (एपीआर ल्ली ट्रान्सको लिभि. (डीटीएल), इंद्रप्रस्थ कार्पोरेशन लिभि. (पीपीसीएल) के लिये 1 पन और वित्तीय वर्ष 2015–16 के टैरिफ के गि गईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल, एनडीएमसी ने वित्त -15 की वार्षिक कार्यनिष्पादन समीक्षा (एपीआग ता (एआरआर) तथा टैरिफ के लिये अपनी या 2–13 और वित्तीय वर्ष 2013–14 के लिये एउ
and the second second	दायर की हैं। र्ज को आपसिमां / निष्णणिमां म	Systematic to a	
दिया गया भ 4. आयोग ऊप पहले ही	था। गर वर्णित टैरिफ याचिकाओं अपनी टिप्पणियां/आपत्तिय	पर सभी स्टेकहो i दे चुके हैं, •	तेम तिथि 27.05.2015 थी जिसे 06.06.2015 त ल्डर्स / उपभोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सां <b>1िचे दिये गये कार्यक्रम अनुसार सिरी</b> ल् <b>ली—110049</b> में सार्वजनिक सनवाई आयोजित व
दिया गया भ 4. आयोग ऊप पहले ही	था। गर वर्णित टैरिफ याचिकाओं अपनी टिप्पणियां/आपत्तिय	पर सभी स्टेकहो i दे चुके हैं, •	ल्डर्स / उपभोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सति
दिया गया ध 4. आयोग ऊप पहले ही ऑडिटोरिय तिथि	था। नर वर्णित टैरिफ याचिकाओं अपनी टिप्पणियां/आपत्तिय य <b>न-11, गेट नं. 5, अगस्त क्रां</b>	पर सभी स्टेकहो ां दे चुके हैं, - ति मार्ग, नई दित 1:00 बजे तक	ल्डर्स / उपभोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सरि <b>ीचे दिये गये कार्यक्रम अनुसार सिरी</b> ल् <b>ली–110049</b> में सार्वजनिक सुनवाई आयोजित व
दिया गया १ 4. आयोग ऊप पहले ही ऑडिटोरिर तिथि 04.08.2015	था। पर वर्णित टैरिफ याचिकाओं अपनी टिप्पणियां / आपत्तिय <b>यम–॥, गेट नं. ५, अगस्त क्रां</b> <b>समय</b> 5 प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह् अपरान्ह् 02.30 बजे से आय 5 प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह	पर सभी स्टेकहो i दे युके हैं, - iति मार्ग, नई दित 1:00 बजे तक 5:30 बजे तक इ 1:00 बजे तक	ल्डर्स / उपभोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सा <b>1वे दिये गये कार्यक्रम अनुसार सिरी</b> ली–110049 में सार्वजनिक सुनवाई आयोजित व <b>यूटिलिटीज</b> बीआरपीएल, बीवाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल, एनडीए डीटीएल, आईपीजीसीएल, पीपीसीएल
दिया गया = 4. आयोग ऊप पहले ही ऑडिटोरिंग 04.08.2015 5. स्टेकहोल्ड गये दावों न 2015–16 न विस्तृत साप इसे सार्वज शीटों पर f 3 अगस्त, 2	था। पर वर्णित दैरिफ याचिकाओं अपनी टिप्पणियां / आपत्तिय यम–॥, गेट नं. 5, अगस्त क्रां समय 5 प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह अपरान्ह् 02.30 बजे से आपरान्ह 5 प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह ई को वितरण कंपनियों अर्थात को समझने में सहायता के के लिये याविकाकर्ताओं के व राश शीट तैयार की गई है औ निक सुनवाई में कोई सुझाव केसी भी स्पष्टीकरण के लि 015 तक सभी कार्य दिवसों में 3	पर सभी स्टेकहो i दे चुके हैं, - iति सार्ग, नई दित 1:00 बजे तक 5:30 बजे तक 5:30 बजे तक द 1:00 बजे तक त बीआरपीएल, बी लिये सकल राज रावों के मूल्यांकन र डीईआरसी वेब और टिप्पणी कर ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स द प्रपरान्ह 3:00 बजे ज	त्हर्स / उपमोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सात तिये दिये गये कार्यक्रम अनुसार सिरी त्ली–110049 में सार्वजनिक सुनवाई आयोजित व यूटिलिटीज बीआरपीएल, बीबाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल, एनडीए बडीटीएल, आईपीजीसीएल, पीपीसीएल वाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल और एनडीएमसी द्वार स्व आवश्यकता (एआरआर) और टैरिफ वित्त का उल्लेख करते हुए प्रत्येक डिस्कॉम के लि साइट www.derc.gov.in पर अपलोड की ने के लिये प्रयोग में लाया जा सकता है। इन आयोग के कार्यालय में निम्नलिखित अधिकारि के अपरान्इ 500 बजे के बीच संपर्क कर सकते हैं।
दिया गया = 4. आयोग ऊप पहले ही ऑडिटोरिंग 04.08.2016 05.08.2016 5. स्टेकहोल्डप गये दावों = 2015–16 विस्तृत साप इसे सार्वज शीटों पर f 3 अगस्त, 2 i) श्री प्रा	था। पर वर्णित दैरिफ याचिकाओं अपनी टिप्पणियां / आपत्तिय यम–॥, गेट नं. 5, अगस्त क्रां समय 5 प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह अपरान्ह् 02.30 बजे से आपरान्ह उपरान्ह 02.30 बजे से आपरान्ह स को वितरण कंपनियों अर्थात को समझने में सहायता के के लिये याचिकाकर्ताओं के व रांश शीट तैयार की गई है औन निक सुनवाई में कोई सुझाव केसी भी स्पष्टीकरण के लिग 015 तक सभी कार्य दिवसों में 3 शांत कुमार, संयुक्त निदेशक	पर सभी स्टेकहो i दे युके हैं, - iति मार्ग, नई दित 1:00 बजे तक 5:30 बजे तक 5:30 बजे तक द् 1:00 बजे तक त बीआरपीएल, बी लिये सकल राज तावों के मूल्यांकन र डीईआरसी वेबर और टिप्पणी कर ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स अ प्रयान्ह 3:00 बजे र (टैरिफ–फाइनेंस)	ल्डर्स / उपभोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सात नि दिये गये कार्यक्रम अनुसार सिरी न्ती–110049 में सार्वजनिक सुनवाई आयोजित व यूटिलिटीज बीआरपीएल, बीवाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल, एनडीए डीटीएल, आईपीजीसीएल, पीपीसीएल वाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल और एनडीएमसी द्वार स्व आवश्यकता (एआरआर) और टैरिफ विर्त का उल्लेख करते हुए प्रत्येक डिस्कॉम के लि साइट www.derc.gov.in पर अपलोड की न ने के लिये प्रयोग में लाया जा सकता है। इन प्रायोग के कार्यालय में निम्नलिखित अधिकार्ति से अपरान्ह 5:00 बजे के बीच संपर्क कर सकते हैं। फोन: 26680433
दिया गया = 4. आयोग ऊप पहले ही ऑडिटोरिंग 04.08.2015 5. स्टेकहोल्ड- गये दावों = 2015–18 न विस्तृत साप इसे सार्वज शीटों पर f 3 अगस्त, 2 i) श्री प्रा	था। पर वर्णित दैरिफ याचिकाओं अपनी टिप्पणियां/आपत्तिय यम–॥, गेट नं. 5, अगस्त क्रां समय प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह अपरान्ह 02.30 बजे से आपरान्ह उप्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह अपरान्ह 02.30 बजे से आपरान्ह की समझने में सहायता के वि के लिये याचिकाकर्ताओं के व राश शीट तैयार की गई है औ निक सुनवाई में कोई सुझाव केसी भी स्पष्टीकरण के लि 015 तक सभी कार्य दिवसों में 3 शांत कुमार, संयुक्त निदेशक (त	पर सभी स्टेकहो i दे युके हैं, - iति मार्ग, नई दित 1:00 बजे तक 5:30 बजे तक 5:30 बजे तक द 1:00 बजे तक त बीआरपीएल, बी लिये सकल राज तावों के यूल्यांकन र डीईआरसी वेब और टिप्पणी कर ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स 3 मपरान्ह् 3:00 बजे र देरिफ-इजी.) फो	ल्डर्स / उपमोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सात तिर्वे ये गये कार्यक्रम अनुसार सिरी त्ली–110049 में सार्वजनिक सुनवाई आयोजित व यूटिलिटीज बीआरपीएल, बीवाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल, एनडीए डीटीएल, आईपीजीसीएल, पीपीसीएल वाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल और एनडीएमसी द्वार स्व आवश्यकता (एआरआर) और टैरिफ वित्त का उल्लेख करते हुए प्रत्येक डिस्कॉम के लि साइट www.derc.gov.in पर अपलोड की ने के लिये प्रयोग में लाया जा सकता है। इन आयोग के कार्यालय में निम्नलिखित अधिका ते अपरान्ह 5:00 बजे के बीच संपर्क कर सकते हैं। फोन: 26680433 क्त 26673601
दिया गया ध 4. आयोग उप्प पहले ही ऑडिटोरिंग 04.08.2015 5. स्टेकहोल्ड- गये दावों द 2015–16 विस्तृत सार्प इसे सार्वज शीटों पर f 3 अगस्त, 2 i) श्री झ iii) श्री झ 6. उपरोक्त स	था। पर वर्णित दैरिफ याचिकाओं अपनी टिप्पणियां/आपत्तिय यम–॥, गेट नं. 5, अगस्त क्रां समय प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह अपरान्ह 02.30 बजे से आपरान्ह प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह प्रातः 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह की वितरण कंपनियों अर्थात को समझने में सहायता के वि के लिये याचिकाकर्ताओं के व राश शीट तैयार की गई सै झाव केसी भी स्पष्टीकरण के लिउ 015 तक सभी कार्य दिवसों में 3 शांत कुमार, संयुक्त निदेशक (ते जिय कुनार शर्मा, संयुक्त निदेशक (ते जय कुनार शर्मा, संयुक्त निदेशक (ते राश अनंतिम है और टैरिफ	पर सभी स्टेकहो i दे चुके हैं, - iति मार्ग, नई दित 1:00 बजे तक 5:30 बजे तक 5:30 बजे तक द् 1:00 बजे तक त बीआरपीएल, बी लिये सकल राज प्रावों के यूल्यांकन र डीईआरसी वेब्प और टिप्पणी कर ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स अपरान्ह् 3:00 बजे न एटीएफ–इंजी.) फोन् शक (पीएसएंडई) आदेश को अंति	ल्डर्स / उपमोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सा तिये ये गये कार्यक्रम अनुसार सिरी ली–110049 में सार्वजनिक सुनवाई आयोजित व यूटिलिटीज बीआरपीएल, बीवाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल, एनडीए डीटीएल, आईपीजीसीएल, पीपीसीएल वाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल और एनडीएमसी द्वा स्व आवश्यकता (एआरआर) और टैरिफ विर्त का उल्लेख करते हुए प्रत्येक डिस्कॉम के लि साइट www.derc.gov.in पर अपलोड की ने के लिये प्रयोग में लाया जा सकता है। इन प्रायोग के कार्यालय में निम्नलिखित अधिका ते अपरान्ह 5:00.बजे के बीच संपर्क कर सकते हैं फोन: 26680433 क्य 26673601 फोन: 26680734
दिया गया ध 4. आयोग ऊप पहले ही ऑडिटोरिंग 04.08.2015 5. स्टेकहोल्ड- गये दावों च 2015–16 विस्तृत सार्प इसे सार्वज शीटां पर f 3 अगस्त, 2 i) श्री प्रा ii) श्री आ iii) श्री सं 6. उपरोक्त स जानने के ति	था। पर वर्णित दैरिफ याचिकाओं अपनी टिप्पणियां/आपतिय यम–॥, गेट नं. 5, अगस्त क्रां समय पात: 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह अपरान्ह 02.30 बजे से आपरान्ह प्रात: 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह पात: 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह प्रात: 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह पति वितरण कंपनियों अर्थात को समझने में सहायता के के लिये याचिकाकर्ताओं के व राश शीट तैयार की गई है औ निक सुनवाई में कोई सुझाव केसी भी स्फटीकरण के लिं ठा5 तक सभी कार्य दिवसों में अ शांत कुमार, संयुक्त निदेशक (ते जिय कुनार शर्मा, संयुक्त निदेशक तिंव सुवना के विस्तार के उद	पर सभी स्टेकहो i दे चुके हैं, - iति मार्ग, नई दित 1:00 बजे तक 5:30 बजे तक द् 1:00 बजे तक द 1:00 बजे तक त बीआरपीएल, बी लिये सकल राज प्रायों के मुल्यांकन र डीईआरसी वेब्प और टिप्पणी कर ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स और टिप्प-इंजी.) फो- होरिफ-इंजी.) फो- होरिफ-इंजी.) जो- होरिफ-इंजी.) जो- वे स्टे के लिये है।	त्हर्स / उपमोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सात तिर्मे दिये गये कार्यक्रम अनुसार सिरी त्ली–110049 में सार्वजनिक सुनवाई आयोजित व यूटिलिटीज बीआरपीएल, बीवाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल, एनडीए डीटीएल, आईपीजीसीएल, पीपीसीएल वाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल और एनडीएमसी द्वार स्व आवश्यकता (एआरआर) और टैरिफ विर्त का उल्लेख करते हुए प्रत्येक डिस्कॉम के लि साइट www.derc.gov.in पर अपलोड की ने के लिये प्रयोग में लाया जा सकता है। इन प्रायोग के कार्यालय में निम्नलिखित अधिकाति के अपरान्ह 5:00 बजे के बीच संपर्क कर सकते हैं। फोन: 26680433 1: 26673601 फोन: 26680734 म रूप देने के लिये स्टेकहोल्डर्स के दृष्टिको
दिया गया = 4. आयोग ऊप पहले ही ऑडिटोरिंग 04.08.2015 5. स्टेकहोल्ड गये दावों = 2015–16 विस्तृत सार्फ इसे सार्वज शीटों पर f 3 अगस्त, 2 i) श्री प्र i) श्री प्र ii) श्री झ iii) श्री स 6. उपरोक्त स् जानने के f 7. सभी स्टेक	था। पर वर्णित दैरिफ याचिकाओं अपनी टिप्पणियां/आपतिय यम–॥, गेट नं. 5, अगस्त क्रां समय पात: 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह अपरान्ह 02.30 बजे से आपरान्ह प्रात: 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह पात: 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह प्रात: 10:30 बजे से अपरान्ह पति वितरण कंपनियों अर्थात को समझने में सहायता के के लिये याचिकाकर्ताओं के व राश शीट तैयार की गई है औ निक सुनवाई में कोई सुझाव केसी भी स्फटीकरण के लिं ठा5 तक सभी कार्य दिवसों में अ शांत कुमार, संयुक्त निदेशक (ते जिय कुनार शर्मा, संयुक्त निदेशक तिंव सुवना के विस्तार के उद	पर सभी स्टेकहो i दे चुके हैं, - iति मार्ग, नई दित 1:00 बजे तक 5:30 बजे तक द् 1:00 बजे तक द 1:00 बजे तक त बीआरपीएल, बी लिये सकल राज प्रायों के मुल्यांकन र डीईआरसी वेब्प और टिप्पणी कर ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स ये स्टेकहोल्डर्स और टिप्प-इंजी.) फो- होरिफ-इंजी.) फो- होरिफ-इंजी.) जो- होरिफ-इंजी.) जो- वे स्टेस को अंति देश्य के लिये है।	ल्डर्स / उपमोक्ता श्रेणियों के लिये, उनके सात तिर्मे दिये गये कार्यक्रम अनुसार सिरी त्ली–110049 में सार्वजनिक सुनवाई आयोजित व यूटिलिटीज बीआरपीएल, बीवाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल, एनडीए डीटीएल, आईपीजीसीएल, पीपीसीएल वाईपीएल, टीपीडीडीएल और एनडीएमसी द्वार स्व आवश्यकता (एआरआर) और टैरिफ विर्त का उल्लेख करते हुए प्रत्येक डिस्कॉम के लि साइट www.derc.gov.in पर अपलोड की ने के लिये प्रयोग में लाया जा सकता है। इन प्रायोग के कार्यालय में निम्नलिखित अधिकार्ति ते अपरान्ह 5:00.बजे के बीच संपर्क कर सकते हैं। प्रोन: 26680433 न: 26673601 फोन: 26680734



### Pratap (Urdu) dated 23<sup>rd</sup> July, 2015

	July 2015	ratap Urdu Newspaper , Date 23 <sup>rd</sup> J
sa la la av	F	1. A 5 . 4. 10
	می الدیکھری اسامی رایکم	
DERC	ونییامک بهون، سی۔ بلاک ، شیوالک ، مالویا (منیامک میل ، anic.in) میل	ویه نگر , نئی دهلی 110017
and the second second second second		and the second se
·	ہوامی سنوائی کیلئے ا	دودس
	مانی پادرلمینیڈ (بی آرپی ایل)، بی ایس ای ایس بیمنا پادرلمینیڈ (بی و ساح	
	ہل کوشل (این ڈی ایم ی ) کے ذریعے دائرا پیل مانی سال 5-16 کیار سال میں منبی ہوتی کی مال سال 5-16	
ار)اور بیرف، مای سال 5 « (می ژباط ) ام	2014 کیلیئے سالانہ پر فارمنس ریویو (اے پی آر)اورمانی سال 4 جزیفن کمپنی کریڈیڈ ( آئی لی جی ی ایل )اور پر گئی یاور کاریوریشن (	) 2013-14 کے کرچوں ٹی تصدیق اورد بھی کراسکو (1.1 سال 14 ) کے لئے مال مال 15 دیں
يد ( د د د د د ن )، اندر بر س ۱۸ د د ۵۱ کیلیزار بر آر آر	بر میں چی سیلید ( آئی پی بی کی ایں )اور کر کی پورکار پور میں ا	2012-13 000622 (010000)
	) صدیں اور مال کا سال 16-2015 سے میرف کے لیے۔ لیحن بی آریلی ایل، بی وائی پی ایل، ٹی پی ڈی ڈی ڈی ایل، این ڈی ایم	10 22 5 201214 Juli 156
	ی با در چہ یں بی دون چہ یں بی چی در کار کی بی چی بی کار کی ہے۔ 2 کی سالانہ پر فارمنس ریویو (اے یی آر) اور مالی سال 15-16	
ا مدین بلون مان ۱۹۹۶ میں آر)اور نیرف کے لئے این	ل من	
	، یی یی تایل نے مالی سال 13-2012 اور مالی سال 2013-14	20 کے لیچے اے آرآ ر کی تقیدیق اور مالی سال
-2015 کے لیے گراس ریو	ر یکوائر منٹ اور ٹیرف کے لئے این ایول دائر کی ہیں۔	
	= رائ حاصل كرن كي أخرى تاريخ 2015-27-27 كى يى	ے 06-06-2015 تک بر حادیا گیا تھا۔
سٹیک ہولڈرس سےاعتراض کمیشن او پر درج ٹیرف اپیلو	ی پر بھی اسٹیک ہولڈروں رصارفین زمروں کے لئے ،ان کے سمیر	سمیت جو پہلے ہی اپنی رائے راعتراض دے چکے
سٹیک ہولڈرس سےاعتراض کمیشن او پر درج ٹیرف اپیلو		سمیت جو پہلے ہی اپنی رائے راعتراض دے چکے
سٹیک ہولڈرس سےاعتراف کمیشن او پر درج ٹیرف اپلو ) ذیل میں دیئے گئے پروگرا، میرکر بیگا۔	پر سبجی اسٹیک ہولڈردل رصار فین زمروں کے لئے مان کے سمبے کے مطابق سیری فورٹ آ ڈیٹوریم -11، گیٹ نمبر۔5،اگست کرانڈ 	سمیت جو پہلے ہی اپنی رائے راغتراض دے کیے ابنی مارک ، بنی دبلی ۔ 11004 میں محوالی سنوانی
سٹیک ہولڈرس سےاعتراف کمیشن او پر درج ٹیرف اپلو ) ذیل میں دیئے گئے پروگرا، میرکر بیگا۔	ی پینجی اسٹیک ہولڈرول رصار فصن زمرواں کے لیے مان کے سے کے مطابق سیری فورٹ آڈیٹوریم ۔ ۱۱ ، گیٹ فہر۔ 5 ، اگست کرانڈ  وقت	سیت جو پہلے تایا اپنی رائے راعتر اض دیے تیکے رافتی مارگ ، ٹنی دبلی ۔ 11004 میں عوالی سنوانی ایونی لیفیز
سلیک ہولڈرس سے اعتراض کمیشن او پر درج ٹیرف ایپلو ان ڈیل میں دیتے گئے پر دگرا، چر چ	ی پر بیجی اسٹیک ہولڈرول رصار فین زمرول کے لیے مان کے سے کہ طابق میری فورٹ آڈیٹوریم ۔11 ، گیٹ قبر۔5 ، اگست کرانڈ وقت اگٹی 10:30 بجے سے دوینہ 10:11 بچ تک لوڈ	سیت جو سیلے میں اپنی رائے ساعتر اض دے تیج رابتی مارک ، بنی دلی ۔ 10041 میں عوالی سنوائی ایونی لیفیز اپی آریی این دبی دانی پی این بنی بی ذی ذی
سنیک بولڈری سےاعتراف کیفش او پروری ٹیرف اییلو قدر لیگ۔ بیخ میلو میلو 04-08-201	یہ سبقی ہولڈروں رصار فعن زمروں کے لئے مان کے سے کہ طابق سیری فورٹ آڈیٹوریم۔11، گیٹ فبر۔5، اگت کرانڈ وقت اوقت اور چنہ 10:30 بجے ہے دو پہر 10:01 بج تک لؤ اور چنہ 20:30 بجے سے 5:30 بج تک	سيت جو سيله حد ايني رائه مستر آن دي بيج رايتي رارگ، يني ديلي - 11004 مي عواي سنواني ايني آريي ايني دي داري پي ايل، تي پي ذي ذي ذي ايل راين وي داريم سي
سَنَیک ، ولڈرک ۔ اعتراض کیشن او پر درج کیرف اییل اذیل میں دیتے گئے پر وگرا میچ بیچ 04-08-201	یہ سبقی ہولڈروں رصار فعن زمروں کے لئے مان کے سے کہ طابق سیری فورٹ آڈیٹوریم۔11، گیٹ قبر۔5، اگر تر کر آڈ و <b>دت</b> ایکٹ 10:30 بجے سے دو پر 10:10 بج تک لؤ ودو پر 10:30 بجے سے 2:00: بچ تک لؤ ایکٹی 10:30 بجے سے 2:00: بچ تک لؤ	سيت جو سيله حد ايني رائه مستر اختر و سيستي و سيله حد ايني رائه رسيم و اي سنواني رايتي رارگ ، يني و بلي – 1100 مي عواي سنواني اين آريي اين و بلي و وارک يي ايل و نک و دی ايل راين و بک ايم مي و دی تي مي را تي ي مي را بي يي مي را يل
سنیک بولڈرس ساعتراض کمیشن او پر دری میرف اییلو قدکر یکا ۔ بیج میلو میلو بولڈرس کوڈ مٹری بیڈ	ی سیسجی استیک ہولند رول رصار فصن زمر دل کے لئے مان کے سے کہ مطابق سیری فور ن آڈیٹور کم ۔ 11 ، گیٹ فہر ۔ 5 ، اگت کر انڈ اور جن 30 ، 10 ، بچ ہے دو پہ 10 ، 11 بچ تک لؤ درو پہ 20 ، 20 بچ ہے 30 ، 15 بچ تک لؤ ایکیڈیل لیٹن لی آر کی ایل ، کی دانی کی ایل ، آلی اؤ کہ ڈی ایل ، ایر	سيت جو سيله حالي رائي رائي رائي رائي دي تيج رائتي رائي ، بني ديلي - 10041 شرعواي سنواني اين ليفيز اين ريي اين دي وارتي بي ايل ، في بي وی وی وی اين راين بني وي ري مي مي مي رايل اين وي رايم سي حد ريم حد کي ديوري کو بيج
ستیک بولڈرس سے اعتراض کمیشن او پر دری میرف اییلو تقدیر یکا ہے بیج میلی بولڈرس کوڈ حری بیڈ سیکی بولڈرس کوڈ حری بیڈ	یہ سبقی ہولڈروں رصار فین زمروں کے لئے مان کے سے کہ طابق سیری فورٹ آؤیٹوریم ۔11 ، گیٹ فبر۔ 5 ، اگت کرانڈ ود تین 10:30 بجے حدود پڑ، 10:1 بچ تک لؤ درو پڑ، 20:30 بجے حدود پڑ، 10:1 بچ تک لؤ کیٹیوں لیتی لی آر کی ایل ، لی واڈی لی ایل ، ڈی لی ڈی کی ڈی گر کی تک کر لے (ا _ آرار) اور ٹیون ، کی سال 61-201 کے لئے ایک کنٹر	سیت جو سیلے حیاتی اینی ارائے ماحتر آف دے تیج ابتی مارک ، بنی دلی ۔ 10041 میں عوامی سنوائی اینی آر لی ایل ، بی وائی لی ایل ، ٹی پی ڈی ڈی ایل مارین ڈی ایم سی این ڈی ایم سی تے در لیے لیے کے دعووں کو بھیج ایک ڈی ایم سی تے در ایسے سے کا تذکر ہوگر تے
ستیک بولڈرس ساعترا صر کمیش او پر دری مرف این میرو تقدیر یکا میں دیتے تھے ہو ڈرا ا میچ منتقب بولڈرس کوؤ حرف یوڈ میک بولڈرس کوؤ حرف کی تیڈ	ی سیسجی استیک ہولند رول رصار فصن زمر دل کے لئے مان کے سے کہ مطابق سیری فورٹ آؤیٹور کم -11 ، گیٹ فیمر - 5 ، اگست کر انڈ وروپ 10:30 بیج ے دو پر 10:11 بیچ تک لؤ دروپ 20:30 بیج ے دو پر 10:11 بیچ تک لؤ می کیویں لیتی لی آمریی ایل ، بی دانی لی ایل ، آی بی ڈی کی ڈی ڈی کی ایل سایر مل احتصاری طیف تایار کی کی جاورڈی ای آرم دی وی ہے ، سائے	سيت جو سيله حالي رائي رائي رائي رائي دي تحي رايتي رارگ ، بني ديلي - 10041 مي عواي سنواني اين آريي ايل . بي وارتي پي ايل ، تي پي ذي ذي ذي ايل راين قري ايم جي ايل دي ايم حي تر ديليه حق کي دقووں کو تصعید تندگان حد قوون که اسسون کا تر کر تر
ستیک بولڈرس سے اعتراض کییش اور پر دری میرف اییلو تقدیر یکا ہے بی میں مالا میں میں میں میں میں بیڈ سیکی بولڈرس کوڈ مٹری بیڈ سیکی بولڈرس کوڈ مٹری بیڈ	ی سیسجی استیک ہولند رول رصار فصن زمر ول کے لئے مان کے سے کے مطابق سیری فورٹ آؤیٹور کم ۔ 11، ٹیٹ فبر۔ 5، اگست کرانڈ مطابق سیری فورٹ آؤیٹور کم ۔ 11، ٹیٹ فبر۔ 5، اگست کرانڈ اور بن 10:30 بجے ےدو بن 10:11 بج تک لؤ ایک تی تی تی تی تی میں ایک بی اور ڈی ایل مانے کو ڈی ڈی کی کر سال مال احتصاری طینہ تیار کی گلی جاور ڈی ای تی تری وی سرائنے اسم مرار کے دینے کے لئے استعمال میں لایا جا سکتا ہے۔ اس احتصار	سیت جو سیلے حیاتی اینی اے ساعتر آف دے تیج ابتی مارک ، بنی دلی ۔ 10041 میں عوامی سنوانی این آریی ایل ، بی وائی پی ایل ، ٹی پی ڈی ڈی ایل مارین ڈی ایم سی ایل ڈی ایم سی سے در لیچ کے کے دقووں کو بھیج ایر ڈی ایم سی سے در ایچ کے کے دقووں کو بھیج
ستیک بولڈرس ساعترا ہے کیفتن اور پر دری میرف اییلو قدر کہ یک شد سیک میرو کرا تیج میل میں موادر کوڈ سری بیڈ سیک مرادر اور میرو کوڈ سری بیڈ میرو کیفن کے دفتہ میں دروز میں دروز	ی سیسجی استیک ہولند رول رصار فصن زمر دل کے لئے مان کے سے کہ مطابق سیری فورٹ آؤیٹور کم -11 ، گیٹ فیمر - 5 ، اگست کر انڈ وروپ 10:30 بیج ے دو پر 10:11 بیچ تک لؤ دروپ 20:30 بیج ے دو پر 10:11 بیچ تک لؤ می کیویں لیتی لی آمریی ایل ، بی دانی لی ایل ، آی بی ڈی کی ڈی ڈی کی ایل سایر مل احتصاری طیف تایار کی کی جاورڈی ای آرم دی وی ہے ، سائے	سیت جو سیلے حیاتی اینی اے ساعتر آف دے تیج ابتی مارک ، بنی دلی ۔ 10041 میں عوامی سنوانی این آریی ایل ، بی وائی پی ایل ، ٹی پی ڈی ڈی ایل مارین ڈی ایم سی ایل ڈی ایم سی سے در لیچ کے کے دقووں کو بھیج ایر ڈی ایم سی سے در ایچ کے کے دقووں کو بھیج
ستیک بولڈرس سے اعتراض کییشن اور پر دری میرف اییلو قدر کر یکا ۔ عقر کر یکا ۔ میلی بولڈرس کوڈ سڑی بیڈ سیک موانی میں کوئی بیحاد میرو کییشن سے دفتر میں در در سیکے میں ۔ سیک ہے میں در شری میں در در سیک میں میں در میں در در شری میں در در میں	ی سیسجی استیک ہولند رول رصار فین زمر ول کے لئے مان کے سے کے مطابق سیری فور ن آؤیٹور کم -11، گیٹ فیمر - 5، اگس کرانج اور بنی 2010 بجے حدوث میں 10:11 بچتک لؤ اور بنی 2010 بجے حدوث 10:01 بچتک لؤ ایک میں لینون ایک میں ایا جا سکا ہے۔ ایک انتظار میں افسران سے 11 سن مال 10-2013 کے لئے ایک کند اور رائے دینے کے لئے استعمال میں لیا جا سکا ہے۔ ایک انتظار افسران سے 11 سن 2015 تک بر کام کے دن سر بن 10 وزیر انے دون مانی کا دول کا کہ کہ ایک میں 10 انتظار کیون ان 2015 تک بر کام کے دن سر بن 10 کو میں ان سر بنا مار 2015 تک بر کام کے دن سر بن 10 میں افسران سے 10 سن 2015 تک بر کام کے دن سر بن 10 کو میں افسران 2015 تک بر کام کے دن سر بن 10	سیت جو سیلے حیاتی اینی اے ساعتر آف دے تیج ابتی مارک ، بنی دلی ۔ 10041 میں عوامی سنوانی این آریی ایل ، بی وائی پی ایل ، ٹی پی ڈی ڈی ایل مارین ڈی ایم سی ایل ڈی ایم سی سے در لیچ کے کے دقووں کو بھیج ایر ڈی ایم سی سے در ایچ کے کے دقووں کو بھیج
ستیک بولڈرس سے اعتراض کیشن اور پردری میرف اییلو قذرکر یکا ہے بی محکم میں میں میں میرکرا میں بولڈری کوڈ سری بیڈ میرک میں میں کوئی بیحاد کر میرک میں میں درمز سیکے میں است کمار، جوانک فر شرک پرشانت کمار، جوانک فر	ی سیسجی استیک ہولڈروں رصار فین زمروں کے لئے ان کے سے کے مطابق سیری فورٹ آؤیٹور کم -11، گیٹ فیمر - 5، اگس کرانج افت میں کو فورٹ آؤیٹور کم -11، گیٹ فیمر - 5، اگس کرانج افت میں 2003 بیج ے دونچ، 100:1 بیج تک لؤ المیں میں میں 2003 بیج ے دونچ، 100:1 بیج تک لؤ المیں میں میں میں 2003 بیج اور ڈی ای کی ایک تند میں افساری طیرت ای کی ایل 61-2015 کے لیے ایل کند کر افران - 2 اگس - 2015 تک بر کام کے دن سرچ، 100 وراز کے دینے انجینشر کی افران 2013 تک بر کام کے دن سرچ، 100 ورزائے دینے کے لیے استعمال میں ایا جا سکا ہے -10 اختصار ورزائے دینے انجینشر کی افران 2013 تک بر کام کے دن سرچ، 100 ورزائے دینے انجینشر کی افزان 2013 تک و 2013 تک یکٹر ( میرف ان میٹ کی افزان 2013 تک و 2013 تک	سیت جو سیلے حیاتی اینی اے ساعتر آف دے تیج ابتی مارک ، بنی دلی ۔ 10041 میں عوامی سنوانی این آریی ایل ، بی وائی پی ایل ، ٹی پی ڈی ڈی ایل مارین ڈی ایم سی ایل ڈی ایم سی سے در لیچ کے کے دقووں کو بھیج ایر ڈی ایم سی سے در ایچ کے کے دقووں کو بھیج
ستیک ،ولڈرس ۔ اعتراض کیفن او پر درج میرف ایپلو تقریر لیگا۔ میتر - 108-200 میتر ، ولڈرس کوڈ علری بیڈ کیم والی سوائی میں کو ڈیل بیخار شرک بیشا دست کمار ، جوائن ای شرک است شرم ، جوائن ڈ	ی سیجی استیک ہولڈرون رصار فین زمروں کے لئے ، ان کے سے کے مطابق سیری فورٹ آؤیٹور کم - 11 ، گیٹ فیمر - 5 ، اگت کرانج افتی 20 ، 20 ، 20 ، 20 ، یک نے فیمر - 5 ، اگت کرانج افتی 20 ، 20 ، 20 ، یک سیج ت 20 ، 20 ، یک چک اور دیم ، 20 ، 20 ، یک سیج ت 20 ، 20 ، 12 ، چک ک افتی 20 ، 20 ، 20 ، 20 ، 20 ، 20 ، 20 ، 20	سيت جو سيل حالي رائي رائي رائي رائي ر حيط رايتي مارك ، بني دبلي - 10001 مي مواي سنواني اين ليفيز آيار في ايل ، في واتي في ايل ، في في ذى ذى ايل اين ذى ايم مي اين ذى ايم مي كنه رسي حيط مي تي دفون كو تجليم اين ذى ايم مي كنه رسي حيل مي تي دفون كو تجليم ايل عيش يركي تمي وضاحت كي ليح استيك مارى شيش يركي تمي وضاحت كي ليح استيك
ستیک بولڈرس سے اعتراض کیشن اور پردری میرف اییلو تقدیر یکا سے دیکے کے پروگراہ تیج میں میں میں میں میرو میں بولڈری کوؤ طری بیڈ میرو کی میں کوئی بیحاد کر میرو میں میں کوئی بیحاد کر مرکزی میں میں میرو اعتصار ، جوانحف ڈا اشری است شرار، جوانحف ڈا	ی سیسجی استیک ہولڈروں رصار فین زمروں کے لئے ان کے سے کے مطابق سیری فورٹ آؤیٹور کم -11، گیٹ فیمر - 5، اگس کرانج افت میں کو فورٹ آؤیٹور کم -11، گیٹ فیمر - 5، اگس کرانج افت میں 2003 بیج ے دونچ، 100:1 بیج تک لؤ المیں میں میں 2003 بیج ے دونچ، 100:1 بیج تک لؤ المیں میں میں میں 2003 بیج اور ڈی ای کی ایک تند میں افساری طیرت ای کی ایل 61-2015 کے لیے ایل کند کر افران - 2 اگس - 2015 تک بر کام کے دن سرچ، 100 وراز کے دینے انجینشر کی افران 2013 تک بر کام کے دن سرچ، 100 ورزائے دینے کے لیے استعمال میں ایا جا سکا ہے -10 اختصار ورزائے دینے انجینشر کی افران 2013 تک بر کام کے دن سرچ، 100 ورزائے دینے انجینشر کی افزان 2013 تک و 2013 تک یکٹر ( میرف ان میٹ کی افزان 2013 تک و 2013 تک	سيت جو سيل حالي رائي رائي رائي رائي ر حيط رايتي مارك ، بني دبلي - 10001 مي مواي سنواني اين ليفيز آيار في ايل ، في واتي في ايل ، في في ذى ذى ايل اين ذى ايم مي اين ذى ايم مي كنه رسي حيط مي تي دفون كو تجليم اين ذى ايم مي كنه رسي حيل مي تي دفون كو تجليم ايل عيش يركي تمي وضاحت كي ليح استيك مارى شيش يركي تمي وضاحت كي ليح استيك
استیک بولڈرس سے اعتراض کیفش او پر درج میرف اییلو تقریر یکل میل میں دیے گئے پر دگرا میل محاف میل دک میل میل میل دکری بیو سیک بولڈرس کوڈ سری بیو میری میل میل در بیور میل این شرک بی شان میل در بیوا تحف شرک بی شان میل در بیوا تحف فیر کر داختصا را بیوا تحف ڈا فیر کور داختصا را جو کا تحف ایر کے لیے میں ۔	یہ سبقی اسٹیک جولند روا رصار فین زمروں کے لئے ان کے سے کے مطابق سیری فورٹ آؤیٹور کم ۔ 11، ٹیٹ فیمر۔ 5، اگس کرانخ او قت این تعری فورٹ آؤیٹور کم ۔ 11، ٹیٹ فیمر۔ 5، اگس کرانخ این تا 20 (2010 بج ے دون ہیں 100:1 بچ تنگ لؤ این تا 20 (2010 بج ے دون ہیں 100:1 بچ تنگ لؤ این تا 20 (2010 بج ے دون ہیں 100:1 بچ تنگ لؤ این تا 20 (2010 بج ے دون ہیں 100:1 بچ تنگ لؤ این تا 20 (2010 بج ے دون ہیں 100:1 بچ تنگ لؤ این تا 20 (2010 بج ے دون ہیں 100:1 بچ تنگ لؤ این تاری این این این مال 10-2015 کے لیے این کند ور الے دینے کے لئے استاد کی تاری کو کہ ڈی این این ور الے دینے کے لئے استاد کی تاری تا 200 این کو ( لیرون این این 10-2003) این کو ( لیرون این این 10-2003) این کو ( لیرون این این 10) فون: 2003) میں آر ڈر تو تعلی دین سے کے لئے اسٹیک بولڈری کے نظر پا د	سیت جو سیلے تما ای رائے رائح راض دے تیج رایتی مارک ، بنی دبلی ۔ 10041 میں موامی سنوانی این کمار کی ایل ، بلی وائی کی ایل ، فی لی ڈی ڈی ایل مارین ڈی ایم می ایل ڈی ایم کی کے دریع کے کے دووں کو بجھے ایک ڈی ایم کی کے دریع کے کے دووں کو بچھے ایک ڈی ایم کی کے دریع کے کے دووں کو بچھے ماری میٹوں پر کی تحق دخت کے لیے استیک ماری شیٹوں پر کی تحق دخت کے لیے استیک ماری شیٹوں پر کی تحق دخت کے لیے استیک
ستیک ،ولڈرس ۔ اعتراض کیفش او پر درج میرف اویل تقریر لیگا۔ میتر میل علی دیے تھے پر دگرا ، میتر ،ولڈر کی دفتر مری بیڈ سیک ،ولڈر کی دفتر می دری بیڈر شرک پیشا دیسکار ، جوانک قد شرک بیشا دیسکار ، جوانک ڈ شرک است شرم ، جوانک ڈ لیڈر دادنشار آخری ہے اور	ی سیجی استیک ہولڈرون رصار فین زمروں کے لئے ، ان کے سے کے مطابق سیری فورٹ آؤیٹور کم - 11 ، گیٹ فیمر - 5 ، اگس کرانج افتی 20 ، 10 : 20 ، بچ ے دو پی 100 : بچ تیک فر اور بی 20 ، 20 ، بچ ے دو پی 100 : بچ تیک فر ایک 20 ، بی ایل ، بی دانی لیا ایل ، فی بی ڈی ڈی ڈی ایل ، ایر ایک انسان کی ایل ، بی دانی لیا ایل ، ایل ڈی پی ڈی ڈی ڈی ایل کند ایس افسران ہے 11 سی کا 10 - 2013 کے لیے ایل کند ورا ہے دیچ کے لئے استعمال میں لایا جا سکا ہے - 10 اختصار وران ہے دیچ کر گی است ، 2015 تیک بر کام کے دن سرچہ ، 200 زیگر ( میرف انج مین کا فرن : 26680434 انریکٹر ( میرف انج ایس اور ان : 26680434 انریکٹر ( میرف ایل استران) فون : 26680434	سیت جو سیلے تما ای رائے رائے رائتر آف دے تیج رابتی مارک ، بنی دلی ہے 1000 شر قوایی سنوائی این مار کی ایل می وائی کی ایل ، ٹی پی ڈی ڈی ایل ماری ڈی ایم می ایل ماری شرق نی تی میں ایل ولی کی تی ہے۔ ایک دائی سے دفووں کے اسسون کا تذکر درکر تے ماری شیوش کر کی تھی واضا حت کے لیے استیک ماری شیو شرط تحق کی تج الکاری میں اضافے کے اسے کو فارشناختی کارڈ لے کر تیم ہے۔
ستیک بولڈرس سے اعتراضہ کیفش او پر درج کیے کیے پر دگرا تذکر لیگ ۔ میں محاف کی مرکز کی کر میں بولڈر کی کوڈ ملری بیڈ نے جرو کی محاف کی مرکز کی بیخا نے جرو کی محاف کی مرکز کی بیخا کر کی بیٹ اند کہ اور جوا کن و اشری میں کہ ایک بی او کر کر داد اختصار آخری ہے اور	یہ سبقی اسٹیک جولند روا رصار فین زمروں کے لئے ان کے سے کے مطابق سیری فورٹ آؤیٹور کم ۔ 11، ٹیٹ فیمر۔ 5، اگس کرا تخ او وقت این عربی فورٹ آؤیٹور کم ۔ 11، ٹیٹ فیمر۔ 5، اگس کرا تخ این میں کہ وہ دین 10: 10 بج ے دو بہ 10: 11 بج تک لؤ این میں این میں 10: 10 بج ے دو بہ 10: 11 بج تک لؤ این میں این بی این بی دانی لی ایل ، ٹی پی ڈی ڈی ڈی ڈی ٹی این این افسران سے ڈاگس ، 10 ایک 10 - 21 میل سے ایل کند کر ایس افسران سے ڈاگس ، 2015 تک بر کام کے دن سہ بہ 10 ور الے دینے کے لئے استعمال میں لیا جا سکا ہے ۔ 10 انتظار ن کمبر ( نیرف افسین ) فون : 26680434 انر کمبر ( نیرف ایس ایڈ ای) فون : 26680434 انر کمبر ( لیوف ایف ایک اون : 26680434 میں آرڈ در کوتلوں بیشل این جا ستیک بولڈ دین کے نظر ایل	سیت جو سیلے تما ای رائے رائح راض دے تیج رایتی مارک ، بنی دبلی ۔ 10041 میں موامی سنوانی این کمار کی ایل ، بلی وائی کی ایل ، فی لی ڈی ڈی ایل مارین ڈی ایم می ایل ڈی ایم کی کے دریع کے کے دووں کو بجھے ایک ڈی ایم کی کے دریع کے کے دووں کو بچھے ایک ڈی ایم کی کے دریع کے کے دووں کو بچھے ماری میٹوں پر کی تحق دخت کے لیے استیک ماری شیٹوں پر کی تحق دخت کے لیے استیک ماری شیٹوں پر کی تحق دخت کے لیے استیک



### Quami Patrika (Punjabi) dated 23<sup>rd</sup> July, 2015

DERC	ਵਿਨਿਆਮਕ ਭਵਨ, ਸੀ-ਬਲਾਕ, ਸ਼ਿਵਾ	ਵਨਿਆਮਕ ਆਯੋਗ ਲਿਕ, ਮਾਲਵੀਆ ਨਗਰ, ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ -110 017 08 ਮੇਲ: secyderc@nic.in
	ਜਨਤਕ ਸੁਣਵਾਏ	ੀ ਲਈ ਸੂਚਨਾ
(ਬੀਵਾਈਪੀਐ) (ਐਨਡੀਐਮਸ (ਏਆਰਆਰ ਵਿੱਤੀ ਵਰ੍ਹੇ 2 ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੈ. 2012-13 ਅ 1 ਦਿੱਲੀ ਦੇ f 2013-14 ਅਤੇ ਵਿੱਤੀ ਦਾਇਰ ਕੀਤ	ਮ), ਟਾਟਾ ਪਾਵਰ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਡਿਸਟ੍ਰੀਬਿਊਸ਼ਨ ਲਿਮਿ, ਸੀ) ਦੇ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਦਾਇਰ ਅਰਜ਼ੀ ਵਿੱਤੀ ਕ ) ਅਤੇ ਟੈਰੀਫ, ਵਿੱਤੀ ਵਰ੍ਹਾ 2014-15 ਦੇ ਲਹ 013-14 ਦੇ ਖਰਚਿਆਂ ਦਾ ਸਤਿਆਪਨ ਅਤੇ (ਆਈਪੀਜੀਸੀਐੱਲ) ਅਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਗਤੀ ਪਾਵਰ ਹ ਅਤੇ 2013-14 ਦੇ ਲਈ ਏਆਰਆਰ ਦਾ ਸਤਿਰ ਵਿਤਰਣ ਲਾਈਸੈਂਸੀਜ਼ ਯਾਨੀ ਬੀਆਰਪੀਐੱਲ, ਬਵਿ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਖਰਚਿਆਂ ਦੇ ਸਤਿਆਪਨ, ਵਿੱਡੀ ਸਾਲ 20 ਸਾਲ 2015-16 ਦੇ ਲਈ ਸਕਲ ਰਾਜਸਵ ਆਵਸਕ ਡੀਆਂ ਹਨ।	ਆਰਪੀਐਲ), ਬੀਐਸਈਐਸ ਯਮੁਨਾ ਪਾਵਰ ਲਿਮਿ (ਟੀਪੀਡੀਡੀਐਲ), ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਨਗਰ ਪਾਲਿਕਾਂ ਪਰਿਸ਼ਦ ਤਰ੍ਹੇ 2015-16 ਦੇ ਲਈ ਸਕਲ ਰਾਜਸਵ ਲੋੜ ਸ਼ੇ ਸਾਲਾਨਾ ਕੰਮ ਨਿਸ਼ਪਾਦਨ ਸਮੀਖਿਆ (ਏਪੀਆਰ) ਅਤੇ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਟ੍ਰਾਂਸਕੋ ਲਿਮਿ. (ਡੀਟੀਐਲ), ਇਦਰਪ੍ਰਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਾਰਪੋਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਲਿਮਿ. (ਪੀਪੀਸੀਐਲ) ਦੇ ਲਈ ਵਿੱਤੀ ਵਰ੍ਹੇ ਆਪਨ ਅਨੇ ਵੱਡੀ ਵਰ੍ਹੇ 2014-16 ਦੇ ਟੈਰੀਫ ਦੇ ਲਈ ack ਸਟੀਪੀਐ <u>ਲ<sub>ਅਟ</sub>ਰੀਪੀਡੀਡੀਅਲ</u> ਐਨਡੀਐਮਸੀ ਨੇ ਵਿੱਤੀ ਸਾਲ 14-15 ਦੀ ਸਾਲਾਨਾ ਕੰਮ ਨਿਸ਼ਪਾਦਨ ਸਮੀਖਿਆ (ਏਪੀਆਰ ਲਗ ਦੇ ਇੱਤੀ ਫਿਫ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਆਪਣੀਆਂ ਅਰਜੀਆਂ 12-13 ਅਤੇ ਵਿੱਤੀ ਸਾਲ 2013-14 ਦੇ ਲਈ ਏਆਰਆਰ
ਦਾਇਰ ਕੀਤ 3. ਸਟੇਕਹੋਲਡਕ ਦਿੱਤਾ ਗਿਅ 4. ਆਯੋਗ ਉੱ	ਡੀਆਂ ਹਨ। ਰਜ਼ ਤੋਂ ਇਤਰਾਜ਼ /ਟਿੱਪਟੀਆਂ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕਰਨ ਦੀ ਅੰਤਿ ਨਾਸੀ। ਪਰ ਵਰਣਿਤ ਟੈਰਿਫ ਅਰਜ਼ੀਆਂ 'ਤੇ ਸਾਰੇ ਸਟੋਕਹੋ	ਜਸਵ ਆਵਸਕਤਾ ਅਤੇ ਟੈਡਿਫ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਆਪਣੀਆਂ ਅਰਜ਼ੀਆਂ ਮ ਮਿੰਤੀ 27.05.2015 ਸੀ ਜਿਸਨੂੰ 06.06.2015 ਤਕ ਵੱਧਾ ਲਡਰਜ਼/ਉਪਭੋਗਤਾ ਸ਼੍ਰੋਣੀਆਂ ਦੇ ਲਈ, ਉਨ੍ਹਾਂ ਦੇ ਸ਼ਹਿਤ ਜੋ
II, ਗੇਂਟ ਨੇ	. 5, ਅਗਸਤ ਕ੍ਰਾਂਤੀ ਮਾਰਗ, ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ-1100	ਠਾਂ ਦਿੱਤੇ ਗਏ ਪ੍ਰੋਗਰਾਮ ਅਨੁਸਾਰ ਸਿਰੀ ਵੋਰਟ ਆਫਟਿਰੀਅਮ- 49 'ਚ ਜਨਤਕ ਸੁਣਵਾਈ ਆਯੋਜਿਤ ਕਰੇਗਾ: 1
ਮਿੱਤੀ	ਸਮਾਂ	26.3
04,08.2015		ਯੂਟੀਲਿਟੀਜ
01.00	ਸਵੇਰੇ 10:30 ਵਜੇ ਤੋਂ ਦੁਪਹਿਰ 1:00 ਵਜੇ ਤਕ ਦੁਪਹਿਰ 02:30 ਵਜੇ ਤੋਂ ਸ਼ਾਮ 5:30 ਵਜੇ ਤਕ	ਯੂਟਸਲਟਾਜ਼ ਬੀਆਰਪੀਐਲ, ਬੀਵਾਈਪੀਐਲ, ਟੀਪੀਡੀਡੀਐਲ, ਐਲਗੀਐਮਸੀ
05.98.2015	-	#
5 ਸਟੇਕਹੋਲਡਾ ਗਏ ਦਾਅਕਿ 16 ਦੇ ਲਈ ਸਾਰਾਂਸ਼ ਸ਼ੀਟ ਜਨਤਕ ਸੂਟ ਡਿ ਕਿਸੀ ਕ ਤੁਕ ਸਾਰੇ ਕੇ 10 ਸ਼ੀ ਪ੍ਰਾ 10 ਸ਼ੀ ਅ 110 ਸ਼ੀ ਸਾ 6. ਉਪਰੋਕਤ ਸ ਲਈ ਸੂਚਨਾ 7. ਸਾਰੇ ਸਟੇਕਟ	ਦੁਪਹਿਰ 02.30 ਵਜੋਂ ਤੋਂ ਸਾਮ 5:30 ਵਜੋਂ ਤਕ ਸਵੇਰੇ 10:30 ਵਜੋਂ ਤੋਂ ਦੁਪਹਿਰ 1:00 ਵਜੋਂ ਤਕ ਰਜ ਨੂੰ ਵੇਡ ਕੇਪਨੀਆਂ ਯਾਨੀ ਬੀਆਰਪੀਐਲ, ਬੀਬ ਵਆਂ ਨੂੰ ਸਮਝਣ 'ਚ ਮਦਦ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਸਕਲ ਰਾਜਸਵ 1 ਅਰਜ਼ੀਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਦਾਅਵਿਆਂ ਦੇ ਮੁਲਾਂਕਣ ਦਾ 1 ਤਿਆਰ ਕੀਤੀ ਗਈ ਹੈ ਅਤੇ ਡੀਈਆਰਸੀ ਵੈਬਸਾਲ ਬਵਾੲ' 'ਚ ਕੋਈ ਸੁਝਾਅ ਅਤੇ ਟਿੱਪਣੀ ਕਰਨ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਸ਼ੋ ਸਪਸਟੀਕਰਨ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਸਟੇਕਹੋਲਡਰਜ਼ ਆਯੋਗ ਵੇ ਸਮ ਵਾਲੇ ਦਿਨਾਂ ਨੂੰ ਦੁਪਹਿਰ 3:00 ਵਜੇ ਤੋਂ ਦੁਪਹਿਰ ਸ਼ਾਂ ਤੁਆਰ, ਸ਼ੇਯੁਕਤ ਨਿਦੇਸ਼ਕ (ਟੋਰਿਵ-ਵਾਈਨੈੱਸ) ਮਿਤ ਸ਼ਰਮਾ, ਸ਼ੇਯੁਕਤ ਨਿਦੇਸ਼ਕ (ਟੋਰਿਵ-ਵਾਈਨੈੱਸ) ਜਿ ਕੁਮਾਰ ਸ਼ਰਮਾ, ਸ਼ੇਯੁਕਤ ਨਿਦੇਸ਼ਕ (ਪੀਐਸਐਂਡਈ ਸਭਾਂਸ਼ ਅੰਡਿਮ ਹੈ ਅਤੇ ਟੋਰਿਫ ਆਦੇਸ਼ ਨੂੰ ਅੰਡਿਮ ਰੂ ਾ ਦੇ ਵਿਸ਼ਬਾਰ ਦੇ ਮੁਕਸਦ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਹੈ। ਸ਼ੁਲਤਰਜ਼/ਉਪਰੇਗ਼ਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੀ ਸੁਣਵਾਈ ਪਹਿਲਾਂ ਅ	ਸ਼ ਸਿਆਰਪੀਐਲ, ਬੀਵਾਈਪੀਐਲ, ਟੀਪੀਡੀਡੀਐਲ, ਐਨਡੀਐਮਨੀ ਡੀਟੀਐਲ, ਆਈਪੀਜੀਸੀਐਲ, ਪੀਪੀਸੀਐਲ "ਈਪੀਐਲ, ਟੀਪੀਡੀਡੀਐਲ ਅਤੇ ਐਨਡੀਐਮਸੀ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਕੀਤੇ ਆਵਸਕਤਾ (ਏਆਰਆਰ) ਅਤੇ ਟੈਰਿਫ ਵਿੱਤੀ ਸਾਲ 2015- ਉੱਲੇਖ ਕਰਦੇ ਹੋਏ ਹਰੇਕ ਡਿਸਕਾਮ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਇਕ ਵਿਸਥਾਰਤ ਇਸਤਮਾਲ 'ਚ ਲਿਆਂਦਾ ਜਾ ਸਕਦਾ ਹੈ। ਇਨ੍ਹਾਂ ਸਾਰਾਂਸ਼ ਸੀਟਾ ਦਵਡਰ 'ਚ ਹੇਠ ਲਿੱਖੇ ਅਧਿਕਾਰੀਆਂ ਤੋਂ 3 ਅਗਸਤ, 2015 ਸ਼ ਬਾਅਦ 5:00 ਵਜੇ ਦੇ ਦਰਮਿਆਨ ਸੰਪਰਕ ਕਰ ਸਕਦੇ ਹਨ। ਫੋਨ: 26680433 ਨ: 26680434 1 ਦੇਣ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਸਟੇਕਹੇਲਡਰਜ਼ ਦੇ ਦ੍ਰਿਸ਼ਟੀਕੋਣਾਂ ਨੂੰ ਜਾਣਨ ਦੇ
5 ਸਟੇਕਹੋਲਡਾ ਗਏ ਦਾਅਕਿ 16 ਦੇ ਲਈ ਸਾਰਾਂਸ਼ ਸ਼ੀਟ ਜਨਤਕ ਸੂਟ ਡਿ ਕਿਸੀ ਕ ਤੁਕ ਸਾਰੇ ਕੇ 10 ਸ਼ੀ ਪ੍ਰਾ 10 ਸ਼ੀ ਅ 110 ਸ਼ੀ ਸਾ 6. ਉਪਰੋਕਤ ਸ ਲਈ ਸੂਚਨਾ 7. ਸਾਰੇ ਸਟੇਕਟ	ਦੁਪਹਿਰ 02.30 ਵਜੋਂ ਤੋਂ ਸਾਮ 5:30 ਵਜੇ ਤਕ ਸਵੇਰੇ 10:30 ਵਜੇ ਤੋਂ ਦੁਪਹਿਰ 1:00 ਵਜੇ ਤਕ ਰਜ ਨੂੰ ਵੇਡ ਕੇਪਨੀਆਂ ਯਾਨੀ ਬੀਆਰਪੀਐਲ, ਬੀਬ ਵਆਂ ਨੂੰ ਸਮਝਣ 'ਚ ਮਦਦ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਸਕਲ ਰਾਜਸਵ ! ਅਰਜ਼ੀਕਰਤਾਵਾਂ ਦੇ ਦਾਅਵਿਆਂ ਦੇ ਮੁਲਾਂਕਣ ਦਾ ! ਤਿਆਰ ਕੀਤੀ ਗਈ ਹੈ ਅਤੇ ਡੀਈਆਰਸੀ ਵੈਬਸਾਧ ਤਵਾਏ 'ਚ ਕੋਈ ਸੁਝਾਅ ਅਤੇ ਟਿੱਪਣੀ ਕਰਨ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਈ ਸਪਸ਼ਟੀਕਰਨ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਸਟੇਕਹੇਲਡਰਜ਼ ਆਯੋਗ ਦੇ 11 ਸਪਸ਼ਟੀਕਰਨ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਸਟੇਕਹੇਲਡਰਜ਼ ਆਯੋਗ ਦੇ 11 ਸਪਸ਼ਟੀਕਰਨ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਸਟੇਕਹੇਲਡਰਜ਼ ਆਯੋਗ ਦੇ 12 ਗੁਆਰ, ਸੇਯੁਕਤ ਨਿਦੇਸ਼ਕ (ਟੈਰਿਵ-ਵਾਈਨੈੱਸ) ਮਿਤ ਜ਼ਰਮਾ, ਸੇਯੁਕਤ ਨਿਦੇਸ਼ਕ (ਟੈਰਿਵ-ਵਿਜੀ.) ਵੇ ਜੇ ਰੁਮਾਰ ਜ਼ਰਮਾ, ਸੇਯੁਕਤ ਨਿਦੇਸ਼ਕ (ਪੀਐਸਐਂਡਈ ਸ਼ਾਰਾਂਸ਼ ਐਤਿਮ ਹੈ ਅਤੇ ਟੈਰਿਫ ਆਦੇਸ਼ ਨੂੰ ਅੰਤਿਮ ਰੂਪ ਾ ਦੇ ਵਿਸ਼ਬਾਰ ਦੇ ਮਕਸਦ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਹੈ।	ਸ਼ਾਅਰਪਐਲ, ਬੇਵਾਈਪੀਐਲ, ਟੀਪੀਡੀਡੀਐਲ, ਐਨਡੀਐਮਨੀ ਡੀਟੀਐਲ, ਆਈਪੀਜੀਸੀਐਲ, ਪੀਪੀਸ਼ੀਐਲ ਾਈਪੀਐਲ, ਟੀਪੀਡੀਡੀਐਲ ਅਤੇ ਐਨਡੀਐਮਸੀ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਕੀਤੇ ਆਵਸਕਤਾ (ਏਆਰਆਰ) ਅਤੇ ਟੈਰਿਫ ਵਿੱਤੀ ਸਾਲ 2015- ਉੱਲੇਖ ਕਰਦੇ ਹੋਏ ਹਰੇਕ ਡਿਸਕਾਮ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਇਕ ਵਿਸਥਾਰਤ ਉੱਲੇਖ ਕਰਦੇ ਹੋਏ ਹਰੇਕ ਡਿਸਕਾਮ ਦੇ ਲਈ ਇਕ ਵਿਸਥਾਰਤ ਹੋਰ ਕਰਦੇ ਹੋਲ ਕਿ ਡਿਸਕਾਜ ਦੇ ਇਕ ਕਿਹਾ ਜੋ ਕਰਦੇ ਹਨ। ਫੋਨ: 26680433 ਨ: 26673601



*True up Order for FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14 and Determination of Tariff for FY 2015-16* 

**Annexure VII** 

### Hindustan Times (English) dated 1<sup>st</sup> August, 2015

	XXXBK-
DELHIER Vinivametxes	ECTINICITY RECULENTORY COMMISSION reven Calicale Shitelika Malvaya Nadare Nava penjeh (0017) av Nor-Ohi 2007/2003 E maliti sevyterce ničih
	CORRIGENDUM
Hearing for Aggregate Re Annual Performance Revie 2013-14 filed by BSES Raj (BYPL), Tata Power Delhi D (NDMC) and True up of FY 2015-16 for Delhi Tr Co. Ltd. (IPGCL) and Praga In this connection, the para 3 "Last date for receipt of 17.04.2015 which was extended	
Instead of:	
	of objections/comments from stakeholders was
27.05.2015 which was exte	ended to 06.06.2015."
	the advertisement published on 23.07.2015 remain available in DERC website www.derc.gov.in Secretary
DIP/0827/15-16	Delhi Electricity Regulatory Commission



#### Hindu (English) dated 1<sup>st</sup> August, 2015





#### The Pioneer (English) dated 1<sup>st</sup> August, 2015





#### Navbharat Times (Hindi) dated 1<sup>st</sup> August, 2015





#### Dainik Jagaran (Hindi) dated 1<sup>st</sup> August, 2015





### Qaumi Patrika (Punjabi) dated 1<sup>st</sup> August, 2015

ਦਿੱਲੀ ਵਿਧੁਤ ਵਿਨਿਯਾਮਕ ਆਯੋਗ ਵਿਨਿਯਾਮਕ ਭਵਨ, ਸੀ-ਬਲਾਕ, ਸ਼ਿਵਾਲਿਕ, ਮਾਲਵੀਆ ਨਗਰ, ਨਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ- ਫੈਕਸ ਨੰ.: 011-26673608, ਈ-ਮੇਲ: secyderc@nic.in	
ਸ਼ੁੱਧੀ ਪੱਤਰ	2 X
ਬੀਐਸਈਐਸ ਰਾਜਧਾਨੀ ਪਾਵਰ ਲਿਮਟਿਡ (ਬੀਆਰਪੀਐਲ), ਬੀਐਸਈਐਸ ਯਮੁਨਾ ਪਾਵਰ (ਬੀਵਾਈਪੀਐਲ), ਟਾਟਾ ਪਾਵਰ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਡਿਸਟ੍ਰੀਬਿਊਸ਼ਨ ਲਿਮਟਿਡ (ਟੀਪੀਡੀਡੀਐਲ), ਨ ਨਗਰ ਪਾਲਿਕਾ (ਐਨਡੀਐਮਸੀ) ਦੇ ਰਾਹੀਂ ਦਾਇਰ ਪਟੀਸ਼ਨ ਵਿੱਤੀ ਸਾਲ 2015-16 ਦੇ ਲ ਰਾਜਸਵ ਲੋੜ (ਏਆਰਆਰ) ਅਤੇ ਟੈਰਿਫ, ਵਿੱਤੀ ਸਾਲ 2014-15 ਦੇ ਲਈ ਸਾਲਾਨ ਨਿਸ਼ਪਾਦਨ ਸਮੀਖਿਆ (ਏਪੀਆਰ) ਅਤੇ ਵਿੱਤੀ ਸਾਲ 2013-14 ਦੇ ਖਰਚਿਆਂ ਦਾ ਸਤਿਅ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਟ੍ਰਾਂਸਕੋ ਲਿਮਟਿਡ (ਡੀਟੀਐਲ), ਇੰਦਰਪ੍ਰਸਥ ਪਾਵਰ ਜਨਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਕੰਪਨੀ ਲਿਮਟਿਡ (ਆਈਪੀ ਅਤੇ ਪ੍ਰਗਤੀ ਪਾਵਰ ਕਾਰਪੋਰੇਸ਼ਨ ਲਿਮਟਿਡ (ਪੀਪੀਸੀਐਲ) ਦੇ ਲਈ ਵਿੱਤੀ ਸਾਲ 2012 2013-14 ਦੇ ਲਈ ਏਆਰਆਰ ਦਾ ਸਤਿਆਪਨ ਅਤੇ ਵਿੱਤੀ ਸਾਲ 2015-16 ਦੇ ਟੈਰਿ	ਤਵੀਂ ਦਿੱਲੀ ਲਈ ਸਕਲ ਨਾ ਕਾਰਜੈਂਜ ਆਪਨ ਤਥ ਜੀਸੀਐਲੁੱ) −13 ਅਡੇ ਫ ਦੇ ਲਈ
ਜਨਤਕ ਸੁਣਂਵਾਈ 'ਤੇ ਸੰਬੰਧਿਤ ਸੂਚਨਾ 'ਤੇ ਡੀਈਆਰਸੀ ਦੇ ਇਸ਼ਤਿਹਾਰ ਮਿੱਤੀ 23.07 ਸੰਬਧ 'ਚ।	.2015 ਦੇ
ਇਸ ਸੰਬੰਧ 'ਚ, ਉਪਰੋਕਤ ਇਸ਼ਤਿਹਾਰ ਦੇ ਪੈਰਾ 3 ਨੂੰ ਇਸ ਤਰ੍ਹਾਂ ਪੜ੍ਹਿਆ ਜਾਏ। ''ਸਟੇਕਹੋਲਡਰਜ਼ ਤੋਂ ਇਤਰਾਜ਼ਾਂ/ਟਿੱਪਣੀਆਂ ਦੀ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤੀ ਦੀ ਅੰਤਿਮ ਮਿੱਤੀ 17.0 ਸੀ ਜਿਸਨੂੰ 24.04.2015 ਤਕ ਵਧਾਇਆ ਗਿਆ ਸੀ। ਬਜਾਏ ਇਸਦੇ :	4.2015
"ਸਟੇਕਹੋਲਡਰਜ਼ ਤੋਂ ਇਤਰਾਜ਼ਾਂ/ਟਿੱਪਣੀਆਂ ਦੀ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤੀ ਦੀ ਅੰਤਿਮ ਮਿੱਤੀ 27.0 ਸੀ ਜਿਸਨੂੰ 06.06.2015 ਤਕ ਵਧਾਇਆ ਗਿਆ ਸੀ।	5.2015
23.07.2015 ਨੂੰ ਪ੍ਰਕਾਸ਼ਿਤ ਇਸ਼ਤਿਹਾਰ ਦੇ ਬਾਕੀ ਵਿਸ਼ਾ ਵਸਤੂ ਯਥਾਵਤ ਰਹਿਕ ਸ਼ੁੱਧੀ ਪੱਤਰ ਡੀਈਆਰਸੀ ਦੀ ਵੈਬਸਾਈਟ www.derc.gov.in 'ਤੇ ਵੀ ਉਪਲਬਧ ਹੈ।	ਸਕੱਤਰ
DIP/0827/15-16 ਦਿੱਲੀ ਵਿਧੁਤ ਵਿਨਿਆਮਵ	ਦ ਆਯੋਗ



#### Pratap (Urdu) dated 1<sup>st</sup> August, 2015

MAR CARLE CARLE CALL fa 14 1,011-26673608 1512413.(113,10 (1561153011) ث رادينور جوازمند (اي آرآر) ادر نوف، مال ال 2014-15 لآر) ادر بالى سال 14-2013 كتر جون كي تصديق ادر ديل شرا L1)0260 يليذ (آئى لى تى ى ايل) اور يركى بادركار بوريش كمينيذ (في لى ى ا لت اے آر آر کی تقدیق اور مالی سال 16-2015 کے غیرف متعلقدلوس يدوى اى آرى كاشتهارمود 23-07-20 كىلى على-على، فدكور واشتمار كى بيراد كوحسب ذيل يد حاجا ي-للرون - احتراضات ارا \_ كى دصول كى آخرى تاريخ 17-04-201 كى 24-04-201 تك للدون سےاحتراضات درائے کی دصولی کی آخری تاری 201-05-201 کی جنع 06-06-201 کے /www.derc.gov. مرى ٹى بكوليوں كيشن DIP/0827/15-16



Annexure VIII

#### LIST OF STAKEHOLDERS WHO HAVE ATTENDED THE PUBLIC HEARING FOR PETITION FILED BY GENCOS AND TRANSCOS FOR APPROVAL OF FY 2013-14, REVIEW FOR FY 2014-15 AND ARR FOR FY 2015-16

#### Attendance List Dated 05.08.2015

S.No.	Name	Address
1.	Sh. Sumit Sachdeva,	TPDDL
2.	Sh. Shashi	BRPL
3.	Sh. Gaurav	BRPL
4.	Sh. S.P. Khanna	B-78, Shivalik, New Delhi
5.	Sh. R.B. Sharma	179, Sidhartha Enclave, New
		Delhi 110 004
6.	Sh.B.B.Tiwari	A-2/149,Safdarjung Enclave
7.	Sh.Surender Babbar	GM(Fin.)DTL
8.	Sh.Rajesh Chattarwal	IPGCL
9.	Sh.Abhijeet Kumar	Consultant ,Sec-16,Noida
10.	Sh.Shiv Kumar Sharma	A-3/73A,Gali No.3,Gokulpuri
11.	Ms.Ritu	TPDDL
12.	Sh. K.K.Seth	Industrial Area,A-8,Naraina
13.	Sh. Shobhit	BRPL
14.	Sh. S Krishnan, IAAS (Retired) Advisor	



*True up Order for FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14 and Determination of Tariff for FY 2015-16* 

#### Annexure IX

#### **Revised FORM – 27**

Details/Information to be submitted in respect of fuel for Computation of Energy Charges<sup>1</sup>

Name of the Generating Station

S.No.	Month	Unit	For prece	ding	For prece	ding	For prece	ding
			3 <sup>rd</sup> Month	1	2 <sup>nd</sup> Month	1	1 <sup>st</sup> Month	
			Domestic	Imported	Domestic	Imported	Domestic	Imported
1	Quantity of	(MMT)						
	Coal/Lignite							
	supplied by							
	Coal/Lignite							
	Company							
2	Adjustment (+/-) in	(MMT)						
	quantity supplied							
	made by							
	Coal/Lignite							
	Company							
3	Coal supplied by	(MMT)						
	Coal/Lignite							
	Company (1+2)							
4	Normative Transit	(MMT)						
	& Handling Losses							
	(For coal/Lignite							
	based/Projects)							
5	Net coal/Lignite	(MMT)						
	Supplied (3-4)							
6	Amount charged	(Rs.)						
	by the Coal/Lignite							
	Company							
7	Adjustment (+/-) in	(Rs.)						
	amount charged							



True up Order for FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14 and Determination of Tariff for FY 2015-16

		,	1	T	1	,
	made by					
	Coal/Lignite					
	Company					
8	Total amount	(Rs.)				
	Charged (6+7)					
9	Transportation	(Rs.)				
	charges by					
	rail/ship/road					
	transport					
10	Adjustment (+/-) in	(Rs.)				
	amount charged					
	made by					
	Railways/Transport					
	Company					
11	Demurrage	(Rs.)				
	Charges, if any					
12	Cost of diesel in	(Rs.)				
	transporting coal					
	through MGR					
	system, if					
	applicable					
13	Total	(Rs.)				
	Transportation					
	Charges (9+/-10-					
	11+12)					
14	Total amount	(Rs.)				
	charged for					
	coal/lignite					
	supplied including					
	Transportation					
	(8+13)					
15	Landed cost of	Rs./MT				
	coal/Lignite -					
	(14/5)					
16	Weighted average	(kCal/Kg)				
	GCV of					



			 			-	<u> </u>
	coal/Lignite for the						
	month as billed						
	with a presumption						
	that frequency of						
	supply of coal is on						
	monthly basis						
	(Source S1)						
17	Weighted average	(kCal/Kg)					
	GCV of						
	coal/Lignite for the						
	month as received						
	with a presumption						
	that frequency of						
	supply of coal is on						
	monthly basis						
	(Source S1)						
18	Weighted average	(kCal/Kg)					
	GCV of						
	coal/Lignite for the						
	month as billed						
	with a presumption						
	that frequency of						
	supply of coal is on						
	monthly basis and						
	considering all the						
	sources of						
	procurement, say						
	S1,S2,S3etc						
19	Weighted average	(kCal/Kg)					
	GCV of						
	coal/Lignite for the						
	month as received						
	with a presumption						
	that frequency of						
	supply of coal is on						
	monthly basis and						
L	1	1	l	1	l	L	1



Indraprastha Power Generation Company Limited *True up Order for FY 2012-13 to FY 2013-14 and Determination of Tariff for FY 2015-16* 

	considering all the sources of procurement , say S1,S2,S3etc				
20	Weighted Average Cost from all the sources of procurement , say S1,S2,S3etc	Rs./MT			

Note:

- 1. It may please be noted that Sr 1 to 17 is related to only to source 1. Similar information is also required wrt all other sources as well.
- 2. Similar details to be furnished for natural gas/liquid fuel for CCGT station and secondary fuel oil for coal/lignite based thermal plants with appropriate units.
- 3. As billed and as received GCV, quantity of coal, and price should be submitted as certified by statutory auditor.

(Generating Company)



# **Delhi Electricity Regulatory Commission**

Viniyamak Bhawan, C-Block, Shivalik, Malviya Nagar, New Delhi-110017 Fax.: 011-41080417, e-mail: secyderc@nic.in Website: www.derc.gov.in